SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

FORM 8-K

Current report filing

Filing Date: **2025-03-14** | Period of Report: **2025-03-10** SEC Accession No. 0001104659-25-023891

(HTML Version on secdatabase.com)

FILER

Brightwood Capital Corp I

CIK:1895316| IRS No.: 000000000 | State of Incorp.:MD | Fiscal Year End: 1231 Type: 8-K | Act: 34 | File No.: 814-01563 | Film No.: 25739513

Mailing Address 810 SEVENTH AVENUE, 26TH FLOOR NEW YORK NY 10019 Business Address 810 SEVENTH AVENUE, 26TH FLOOR NEW YORK NY 10019 646-957-9525

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 8-K

CURRENT REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

Date of Report (Date of earliest event reported): March 14, 2025 (March 10, 2025)

Brightwood Capital Corporation I Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)

	MARYLAND	814-01563	88-1977273
	(State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation)	(Commission File Number)	(IRS Employer Identification Number)
		810 Seventh Avenue, 26th Floor	
		New York, New York 10019	
	(A	Address of Principal Executive Offices, Zip	Code)
		(646) 957-9525	
	(Re	egistrant's telephone number, including area	code)
		N/A	
	(Forme	er name or former address, if changed since	last report)
	k the appropriate box below if the Form of the following provisions:	n 8-K filing is intended to simultaneously sa	atisfy the filing obligation of the registrant under
	Written communications pursuant to F	Rule 425 under the Securities Act (17 CFR 2	230,425)
	*	4a-12 under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240	
		pursuant to Rule 14d-2(b) under the Exchan	
		pursuant to Rule 13e-4(c) under the Exchan	
			fined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act of 1933 2b-2 of this chapter). Emerging growth company
		by check mark if the registrant has elected accounting standards provided pursuant to	d not to use the extended transition period for Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. □
Secu	rities registered pursuant to Section 12(b	b) of the Act:	
	Title of each class	Trading Symbol(s)	Name of each exchange on which registered
	N/A	N/A	N/A

Item 1.01. Entry into a Material Definitive Agreement.

Effective as of March 10, 2025, BCC SPV-2, LLC ("<u>BCCI SPV</u>"), a wholly owned subsidiary of Brightwood Capital Corporation I (the "<u>Corporation</u>") entered into the First Amendment (the "<u>Amendment</u>") to the Loan and Servicing Agreement, dated as of October 11, 2024, among BCCI SPV, as borrower, Brightwood SPV Advisors, LLC, as collateral manager, each of the lenders from time to time party thereto, Webster Bank, N.A., as collateral agent, administrative agent and sole lead arranger, U.S. National Bank Association, as document custodian, and U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association, as custodian (the "<u>LSA</u>").

The Amendment amends the LSA to (i) increase the aggregate commitment available under the LSA from \$75,000,000 to \$100,000,000, (ii) provide for a \$10,000,000 swingline facility and (iii) reduce the interest rate from Term SOFR plus 2.50% per annum to Term SOFR plus 2.40% per annum. The scheduled maturity date under the LSA is October 11, 2030.

The description above is only a summary of the material provisions of the First Amendment and the LSA and is qualified in its entirety by reference to copies of the First Amendment and LSA, which are filed as Exhibits 10.1 and 10.2 to this current report on Form 8-K.

Item 2.03. Creation of a Direct Financial Obligation or an Obligation under an Off-Balance Sheet Arrangement of a Registrant.

The disclosure set forth above under Item 1.01 of this Current Report on Form 8-K is incorporated by reference herein.

Item 9.01. Financial Statements and Exhibits.

- (d) Exhibits
- First Amendment to Loan and Servicing Agreement, dated as of March 10, 2025, by and among BCCI SPV-2, LLC, as Borrower,

 Brightwood SPV Advisors, LLC, as Collateral Manager, Webster Bank, N.A., as Swing Lender, Webster Bank, N.A., as Agent and each of the other lenders party thereto.
- Loan and Servicing Agreement, dated as of October 11, 2024, among BCCI SPV-2. LLC, as Borrower, Brightwood SPV

 Advisors, LLC, as Collateral Manager, each of the lenders from time to time party thereto, Webster Bank, N.A., as the Collateral Agent, Administrative Agent and Sole Lead Arranger, U.S. Bank National Association, as the Document Custodian and U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association, as Custodian.
- 104 Cover Page Interactive Data File (Embedded within the Inline XBRL document and included in Exhibit)

SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

Brightwood Capital Corporation I

Dated: March 14, 2025 By: /s/ Martina A. Brosnahan, Esq.

Name: Martina A. Brosnahan, Esq.

Title: Secretary

FIRST AMENDMENT TO LOAN AND SERVICING AGREEMENT, dated as of March 10, 2025 (this "Amendment"), by and among:

- (1) **BCCI SPV-2, LLC**, a Delaware limited liability company (together with its successors and assigns in such capacity, the "Borrower");
 - (2) **BRIGHTWOOD SPV ADVISORS, LLC**, a Delaware limited liability company (the "Collateral Manager");
 - (3) WEBSTER BANK, N.A., as Swing Lender (in such capacity, the "Swing Lender");
 - (4) EACH OF THE OTHER LENDERS PARTY HERETO; and
 - (5) **WEBSTER BANK, N.A.**, as the Agent (as defined below).

Borrower, Collateral Manager, Webster Bank, N.A., as the collateral agent and administrative agent (in such capacities, the "Agent") and the lenders party thereto as of the date hereof (including the Swing Lender, collectively, the "Lenders") are party to that certain Loan and Servicing Agreement, dated as of October 11, 2024 (as amended, amended and restated, modified, waived, supplemented or restated from time to time, the "Loan and Servicing Agreement"). Capitalized terms used and not defined herein shall have the meanings assigned to such terms in the Loan and Servicing Agreement.

The Borrower has requested that (a) certain Lenders agree to increase the Aggregate Commitments under the Loan and Servicing Agreement in an aggregate amount of \$25,000,000 on the date hereof (the "Commitment Increase") and (b) the parties hereto agree to otherwise amend the Loan and Servicing Agreement on the terms and conditions set forth herein.

Accordingly, in consideration of the mutual agreements herein contained and other good and valuable consideration, the sufficiency and receipt of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto agree as follows:

SECTION 1. <u>Amendments to the Loan and Servicing Agreement</u>. The Loan and Servicing Agreement is hereby amended as follows:

- (a) <u>Amendments</u>. As of the Effective Date (defined below), the Loan and Servicing Agreement (including <u>Annex A</u> thereto) is hereby amended to delete the stricken text (indicated textually in the same manner as the following example: <u>stricken text</u>) and to add the double-underlined text (indicated textually in the same manner as the following example: <u>doubled-underlined text</u>) as set forth in the Loan and Servicing Agreement (including Annex A thereto) attached hereto as <u>Annex A</u>.
 - (b) Commitment Increase.
 - (i) This Agreement shall be deemed to be written notice from Borrower as to a Commitment Increase (and the Agent hereby agrees that the Commitment Increase Date may occur less than three Business Days following such notice) in an amount equal to \$25,000,000 to be made available by the Lenders as set forth on Annex A to the Loan and Servicing Agreement and written notice of the occurrence of the Commitment Increase Date.
 - (ii) The Increasing Lender hereby consents to such increased Commitment.
 - (iii) The representations and warranties made by the Borrower shall be deemed to satisfy the requirement of the Borrower to deliver a certificate under Section 2.24(a)(vii) of the Loan and Servicing Agreement.
 - (iv) For the avoidance of doubt, all Advances Outstanding as of the date hereof shall be deemed to be made and shall continue to be held under the same tranche as the Initial Commitments.

(v)	All applicable conditions to the Commitment Increase on the date hereof set forth in Section 2.24
to the Loan and Servicing A	greement are deemed to have been satisfied.
SECTION 2. Conditions Pre	ecedent. This Amendment and the amendments set forth in Section 1, shall become effective on and

SECTION 2. <u>Conditions Precedent</u>. This Amendment and the amendments set forth in Section 1, shall become effective on and as of the date hereof (the "<u>Effective Date</u>") upon satisfaction of the following conditions precedent, as determined in the sole discretion of, or waived by, the Agent:

- (a) Counterparts of this Amendment shall have been duly executed by, and delivered to, the parties hereto and thereto, each in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Agent;
- (b) Counterparts of the Amended and Restated Administrative Agent Fee Letter (the "Fee Letter") have been duly executed by the parties thereto and delivered to the Agent; and
- (c) all reasonable and documented up-front expenses and fees (including the reasonable and documented legal fees of outside counsel that have been invoiced on or prior to the Effective Date and those fees payable under the Fee Letter) shall have been paid in full.

SECTION 3. Representations and Warranties of the Borrower and the Collateral Manager. Each of the Borrower and Collateral Manager hereby represents and warrants that:

- (a) It (i) has the power, authority and legal right to (x) execute and deliver this Amendment and (y) perform and carry out the terms of this Amendment and the Loan and Servicing Agreement as amended hereby, and (ii) has taken all necessary action to authorize the execution, delivery and performance of this Amendment and the Loan and Servicing Agreement as amended hereby. This Amendment has been duly executed and delivered by the Borrower and Collateral Manager.
- (b) This Amendment and the Loan and Servicing Agreement as amended hereby each constitutes its legal, valid and binding obligation, enforceable against it in accordance with their respective terms, except as the enforceability hereof and thereof may be limited by Bankruptcy Laws and by general principles of equity.
- (c) No consent of any other party and no consent, license, approval or authorization of, or registration or declaration with, any Governmental Authority, bureau or agency is required in connection with the execution, delivery or performance by it of this Amendment and the Loan and Servicing Agreement as amended hereby, or the validity or enforceability of this Amendment and the Loan and Servicing Agreement as amended hereby, other than such as have been met or obtained and are in full force and effect, in each case, other than those consents, approvals, registrations, filings or actions the failure of which to obtain or make could not reasonably be expected to materially impact the rights and remedies of the Collateral Agent, the Administrative Agent, any Lender and the Secured Parties with respect to matters arising under the Loan and Servicing Agreement or any other Transaction Document or the ability of any of the Borrower or the Collateral Manager to perform its obligations under the Loan and Servicing Agreement or any other Transaction Document to which it is a party.
- (d) There is no litigation, proceeding or investigation pending or, to the knowledge of the Borrower or the Collateral Manager, threatened in writing against the Borrower or the Collateral Manager or any properties of the Borrower or the Collateral Manager, before any Governmental Authority (i) asserting the invalidity of this Amendment, the Loan and Servicing Agreement or any other Transaction Document to which it is a party, (ii) seeking to prevent the consummation of any of the transactions contemplated by this Amendment, the Loan and Servicing Agreement or any other Transaction Document to which it is a party or (iii) seeking any determination or ruling that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (e) No Unmatured Event of Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing on the date hereof or shall result from the transactions contemplated hereby.
- (f) The representations and warranties contained in this Amendment, the Loan and Servicing Agreement and the other Transaction Documents are true and correct in all material respects (other than any representation or warranty already qualified by materiality or Material Adverse Effect, which shall be true and correct in all respects) on and as of the date hereof as if made on and as of such date (or, if any such representation or warranty is expressly stated to have been made as of a specific date, as of such specific date).

SECTION 4. Consent and Reaffirmation.

- (a) The Borrower and the Collateral Manager agree that, the Loan and Servicing Agreement and each other Transaction Document continue to be in full force and effect and all of the covenants and agreements and other provisions contained in the Loan and Servicing Agreement (as amended hereby) and each other Transaction Document are hereby ratified and confirmed in all respects and shall remain in full force and effect in accordance with their terms from and after the date hereof,
- (b) The Borrower confirms and ratifies its collateral assignment and pledge to the Collateral Agent, on behalf of the Secured Parties, and grant of a security interest to the Collateral Agent, on behalf of the Secured Parties, in all of the Borrower's right, title and interest in, to and under (but none of the obligations under) all of the Collateral, whether now existing or hereafter arising or acquired by the Borrower, and wherever the same may be located, to secure the prompt and complete payment in full when due, whether at stated maturity, by lapse of time, acceleration or otherwise, of the Obligations and the performance by the Borrower of all of the covenants and obligations to be performed by it pursuant to the Loan and Servicing Agreement and each other Transaction Document, whether now or hereafter existing, all as provided in the Transaction Documents as originally executed (and amended hereby).
- (c) On the Effective Date, each reference in the Loan and Servicing Agreement to "this Agreement," "hereunder," "hereof," "herein" or words of similar import shall mean and be a reference to the Loan and Servicing Agreement as amended by this Amendment and each reference in any other Transaction Document shall mean the Loan and Servicing Agreement as amended hereby.
 - (d) This Amendment is a Transaction Document under the Loan and Servicing Agreement.

SECTION 5. <u>Expenses</u>. Pursuant to Section 10.07 of the Loan and Servicing Agreement, each of the Borrower and the Collateral Manager agrees to pay on demand all reasonable and documented out-of-pocket costs and expenses (including reasonable and documented outside counsel fees and expenses) of the Agent in connection with the preparation, execution, delivery, and administration of this Amendment and the other documents entered into in connection herewith.

SECTION 6. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Amendment may be executed in any number of counterparts and by different parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed shall be deemed to be an original and all of which when taken together shall constitute one and the same agreement. Delivery of an executed counterpart of a signature page to this Amendment by e-mail in portable document format (.pdf) or facsimile shall be effective as delivery of a manually executed counterpart of this Amendment

SECTION 7. GOVERNING LAW; JURY WAIVER. THIS AMENDMENT SHALL, IN ACCORDANCE WITH SECTION 5-1401 OF THE GENERAL OBLIGATIONS LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK, BE GOVERNED BY THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK. EACH OF THE PARTIES HERETO WAIVES, TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW, ANY RIGHT IT MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN RESPECT OF ANY LITIGATION ARISING DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY OUT OF, UNDER OR IN CONNECTION WITH THIS AMENDMENT OR ANY OF THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREUNDER.

SECTION 8. <u>Headings</u>. The headings herein are for purposes of references only and shall not otherwise affect the meaning or interpretation of any provision hereof.

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have caused this Amendment to be executed by their respective officers thereunto duly authorized, as of the date first above written.

THE BORROWER:

BCCI SPV-2, LLC

By: Brightwood Capital Advisors, LLC, its manager

By: /s/ Sengal Selassie

Name: Sengal Selassie Title: Manager

THE COLLATERAL MANAGER:

BRIGHTWOOD SPV ADVISORS, LLC

By: /s/ Sengal Selassie

Name: Sengal Selassie Title: Manager

[SIGNATURES CONTINUE ON THE FOLLOWING PAGE]

THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT AND THE COLLATERAL AGENT:

WEBSTER BANK, N.A.

By: /s/ Andrew Shuster

Name: Andrew Shuster

Title: Senior Managing Director

LENDERS

WEBSTER BANK, N.A.

as Lender and Increasing Lender

By: /s/ Andrew Shuster

Name: Andrew Shuster

Title: Senior Managing Director

ANNEX A CONFORMED LOAN AND SERVICING AGREEMENT

[ATTACHED]



LOAN AND SERVICING AGREEMENT

among

BCCI SPV-2, LLC,

as the Borrower,

BRIGHTWOOD SPV ADVISORS, LLC,

as the Collateral Manager,

Each of the LENDERS from time to time party hereto,

WEBSTER BANK, N.A.,

as the Collateral Agent,

WEBSTER BANK, N.A.,

as the Administrative Agent

WEBSTER BANK, N.A.,

as Sole Lead Arranger,

U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION,

as the Document Custodian,

and

U.S. BANK TRUST COMPANY, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION,

as the Custodian

Dated as of October 11, 2024

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	<u>Page</u>
ARTICLE I. DEFINITIONS	1
SECTION 1.01 Certain Defined Terms	1
SECTION 1.02 Other Terms	43
SECTION 1.03 Computation of Time Periods	43
SECTION 1.04 Interpretation	43
SECTION 1.05 Rates	44

ARTICLE II. THE FACILITY	
SECTION 2.01 Advances	
SECTION 2.02 Procedure for Advances	45
SECTION 2.03 Interest; Determination of Interest Rate; Conversions of Advances; Limitations on Advances	46
SECTION 2.04 Remittance Procedures	47
SECTION 2.05 Instructions to the Collateral Agent and the Custodian	50
SECTION 2.06 Borrowing Base Deficiency Payments	50
SECTION 2.07 Sale of Loan Assets	51
SECTION 2.08 Payments and Computations, Etc.	54
SECTION 2.09 Non-Utilization Fee	54
SECTION 2.10 Increased Costs; Capital Adequacy; Compensation for Losses	54
SECTION 2.11 Taxes	56
SECTION 2.12 Grant of a Security Interest	58
SECTION 2.13 Evidence of Debt	59
SECTION 2.14 Survival of Representations and Warranties	59
SECTION 2.15 Release of Loan Assets	59
SECTION 2.16 Treatment of Amounts Deposited by the Borrower	60
SECTION 2.17 Mandatory and Voluntary Prepayments; Reduction of Aggregate Commitments; Reinvestment of	
Principal Collections; Termination	60
SECTION 2.18 Collections and Allocations	61
SECTION 2.19 Reinvestment of Principal Collections	62
SECTION 2.20 Defaulting Lenders	63
SECTION 2.21 Inability to Determine Rates	64
SECTION 2.22 Illegality	64
SECTION 2.23 Benchmark Replacement Setting	65
SECTION 2.24 Increase of Aggregate Commitments	66
ARTICLE III. CONDITIONS PRECEDENT	67
SECTION 3.01 Conditions Precedent to Effectiveness	67
SECTION 3.02 Conditions Precedent to All Advances	68
SECTION 3.03 Advances Do Not Constitute a Waiver	70
SECTION 3.04 Conditions to Transfers of Loan Assets	70
ARTICLE IV. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES	71
SECTION 4.01 Representations and Warranties of the Borrower	71
SECTION 4.02 Representations and Warranties Relating to the Agreement and the Collateral	77
SECTION 4.03 Representations and Warranties of the Collateral Manager	78
SECTION 4.04 Representations and Warranties of each Lender	81
ARTICLE V. GENERAL COVENANTS	82
SECTION 5.01 Affirmative Covenants of the Borrower	82
SECTION 5.02 Negative Covenants of the Borrower	88
SECTION 5.03 Financial Covenants	90
SECTION 5.04 Affirmative Covenants of the Collateral Manager	90
SECTION 5.05 Negative Covenants of the Collateral Manager	96
SECTION 5.06 Post-Closing Covenant	97
ARTICLE VI. ADMINISTRATION AND SERVICING OF CONTRACTS	97
SECTION 6.01 Appointment and Designation	97
SECTION 6.02 Duties of the Collateral Manager	99
SECTION 6.03 Authorization of the Collateral Manager	101
SECTION 6.04 Collection of Payments; Accounts	102

SECTION 6.05 Realization Upon Loan Assets	103
SECTION 6.06 Collateral Management Compensation	104
SECTION 6.07 Payment of Certain Expenses by the Collateral Manager	104
SECTION 6.08 Reports to the Administrative Agent Account Statements; Collateral Management Information	104
SECTION 6.09 Compliance Statement	106
SECTION 6.10 Annual Independent Public Accountant's Collateral Management Reports	106
ARTICLE VII. EVENTS OF DEFAULT	107
SECTION 7.01 Events of Default	107
SECTION 7.02 Additional Remedies of the Administrative Agent	110
ARTICLE VIII. INDEMNIFICATION	112
SECTION 8.01 Indemnities by the Borrower	112
SECTION 8.02 Indemnities by the Collateral Manager	115
SECTION 8.03 Legal Proceedings	117
SECTION 8.04 After-Tax Basis	118
ARTICLE IX. THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT AND THE COLLATERAL AGENT	118
SECTION 9.01 The Administrative Agent	118
SECTION 9.02 The Collateral Agent	121
	121
ARTICLE X. MISCELLANEOUS	123
SECTION 10.01Amendments and Waivers	123
SECTION 10.02Notices, Etc.	123
SECTION 10.03No Waiver Remedies	124
SECTION 10.04Binding Effect; Assignability; Multiple Lenders	125
SECTION 10.05Term of This Agreement	126
SECTION 10.06GOVERNING LAW; JURY WAIVER	126
SECTION 10.07Costs, Expenses and Taxes	126
SECTION 10.08Execution in Counterparts; Severability; Integration	127
SECTION 10.09Consent to Jurisdiction; Service of Process	127
SECTION 10.10Confidentiality	128
SECTION 10.11Non-Confidentiality of Tax Treatment	129
SECTION 10.12Waiver of Set Off	129
SECTION 10.13Headings and Exhibits	129
SECTION 10.14Ratable Payments	129
SECTION 10.15Failure of the Borrower or the Collateral Manager to Perform Certain Obligations	129
SECTION 10.16Power of Attorney	130
SECTION 10.17Delivery of Termination Statements, Releases, etc.	130
SECTION 10.18No Other Duties	130
SECTION 10.19"KYC" Requirements; USA PATRIOT Act	130
ARTICLE XI. THE DOCUMENT CUSTODIAN	130
SECTION 11.01 Designation of Document Custodian	130
SECTION 11.02Duties of Document Custodian	130
SECTION 11.03 Merger or Consolidation	131
SECTION 11.04Document Custodian Removal	132
SECTION 11.05 Limitation on Liability	132
SECTION 11.06Resignation of the Document Custodian	134
SECTION 11.07 Release of Documents	134
SECTION 11.08 Return of Loan Documents	135
SECTION 11.09 Access to Certain Documentation and Information Regarding the Collateral; Audits	135

SECTION 1 SECTION 1	1.10Representations and Warranties of the Document Custodian 1.11Covenants of the Document Custodian 1.12Fees and Expenses 1.13Indemnity; Liability of the Document Custodian	135 136 136 137
SECTION 1 SECTION 1 SECTION 1	E CUSTODIAN 2.01Authorization and Action 2.02Successor Custodian 2.03Fees and Expenses 2.04Representations and Warranties of the Custodian 2.05Indemnity; Liability of the Custodian	138 138 139 139 139 140
LIST OF SCHEDU	JLES AND EXHIBITS	
SCHEDULES		
SCHEDULE II SCHEDULE III SCHEDULE IV SCHEDULE V	Conditions Precedent Documents Prior Names, Tradenames, Fictitious Names and "Doing Business As" Names Eligibility Criteria Initial Advance Date Loan Asset Schedule and Advance Date Assigned Values Industry Categories	
<u>EXHIBITS</u>		
EXHIBIT A EXHIBIT B EXHIBIT C EXHIBIT D EXHIBIT E EXHIBIT F EXHIBIT G	Form of Borrowing Base Certificate [Reserved] Form of Joinder Supplement Form of Notice of Borrowing Form of Notice of Reduction (Reduction of Advances Outstanding) Form of Compliance Certificate Form of Collateral Management Report	
EXHIBIT H EXHIBIT I EXHIBIT J EXHIBIT K EXHIBIT L-1 EXHIBIT L-2	Form of Collateral Management Certificate (Collateral Management Report) Form of Transferee Letter Form of U.S. Tax Compliance Certificate Form of Responsible Officer Certificate (Loan Asset Register) Custodial Receipt Request for Release	
ANNEX A ANNEX B	Commitments Borrowing Base Model	

LOAN AND SERVICING AGREEMENT, dated as of October 11, 2024, by and among:

(1) **BCCI SPV-2, LLC**, a Delaware limited liability company (together with its successors and assigns in such capacity, the "Borrower");

- (2) **BRIGHTWOOD SPV ADVISORS, LLC**, a Delaware limited liability company, as the Collateral Manager (as defined herein);
 - (3) EACH OF THE LENDERS FROM TIME TO TIME PARTY HERETO, as a Lender (as defined herein);
 - (4) **WEBSTER BANK, N.A.**, as the Collateral Agent (as defined herein);
 - (5) **WEBSTER BANK, N.A.**, as the Administrative Agent (as defined herein);
 - (6) U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, as the Document Custodian (as defined herein); and
 - (7) U.S. BANK TRUST COMPANY, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, as the Custodian (as defined herein).

The Lenders have agreed, on the terms and conditions set forth herein, to provide a senior secured revolving credit facility, which shall provide for Advances from time to time in the amounts and in accordance with the terms set forth herein.

Accordingly, the parties hereto agree as follows:

ARTICLE I. DEFINITIONS

SECTION 1.01 Certain Defined Terms.

- (a) Certain capitalized terms used throughout this Agreement are defined above or in this <u>Section 1.01</u>.
- (b) As used in this Agreement and the exhibits, schedules and annexes hereto (each of which is hereby incorporated herein and made a part hereof), the following terms shall have the following meanings (such meanings to be equally applicable to both the singular and plural forms of the terms defined):
 - "1940 Act" means the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.

"ABR" means, for any day, a rate per annum equal to the highest of (a) the Prime Rate in effect on such day, (b) the Federal Funds Rate in effect on such day plus 0.50% and (c) Term SOFR for a one-month tenor in effect on such day plus 1.00%. Any change in the ABR due to a change in the Prime Rate, the Federal Funds Rate or Term SOFR shall be effective from and including the effective date of such change in the Prime Rate, the Federal Funds Rate or Term SOFR, respectively.

"ABR Advance" means an Advance that bears interest based on the ABR.

"ABR Term SOFR Determination Day" has the meaning specified in the definition of "Term SOFR".

"Account Bank" means U.S. Bank National Association, in its capacity as the "Account Bank" pursuant to this Agreement and the Collection Account Agreement.

"Action" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 8.03.

"Additional Amount" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 2.11(a).

"Adjusted Assigned Value" means, with respect to any Loan Asset included in the calculation of the Borrowing Base of any date following the occurrence of an Assigned Value Adjustment Event, the value (expressed as a percentage of the Outstanding Principal Balance) of such Loan Asset established by the Administrative Agent from time to time in its sole and absolute discretion (and the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify the Borrower of any change to Assigned Value it may establish from time to time) (an "Assigned Value Notice"), determined as follows:

- with respect to any Assigned Value Adjustment Event under clause (iv), (v), (vi) or (vii) of the definition thereof, the (1) Adjusted Assigned Value shall be an amount equal to the Assigned Value of such Loan Asset prior to such Assigned Value Adjustment Event times the Assigned Value Adjustment Factor thereof; and
- with respect to any other Assigned Value Adjustment Event, the Adjusted Assigned Value shall initially equal the (2) value established by the Administrative Agent from time to time in its sole and absolute discretion and set forth in an Assigned Value Notice sent to the Borrower; and
 - if (A) the Borrower disagrees with the determination established under clause (2) above, or (B) the Borrower or Collateral Manager delivers written evidence to the Administrative Agent that the circumstances giving rise to such Assigned Value Adjustment Event have been cured or waived, or are no longer in existence, the Borrower may (at its
- (3) sole expense) request that the Administrative Agent re-evaluate such Loan Asset and, in Administrative Agent's sole and absolute discretion, the Adjusted Assigned Value may be increased to equal the updated value established by the Administrative Agent from time to time in its sole and absolute discretion and set forth in a written notice thereof sent to the Borrower;

provided that in no event shall the Adjusted Assigned Value exceed the Assigned Value in effect immediately prior to the occurrence of the Assigned Value Adjustment Event or the value that is reflected, as of the relevant date of determination, on the books and records of the Borrower and Collateral Manager and maintained in compliance GAAP.

"Adjusted Borrowing Value" means for any Loan Asset for any date of determination, an amount equal to the Assigned Value of such Loan Asset at such time multiplied by the Outstanding Principal Balance of such Loan Asset; *provided* that the parties hereby agree that the Adjusted Borrowing Value of any Loan Asset that is no longer an Eligible Loan Asset shall equal zero.

"Adjusted Pro Rata Share" means, (i) with respect to each Lender that is a Non-Defaulting Lender, (x) with respect to the determination of Advances, the Pro Rata Share with respect to each Lender determined when assessing a value of zero to the "Undrawn Amount" of all Defaulting Lenders in the calculation thereunder, and (y) with respect to the allocation of Collections on any Payment Date or otherwise in connection with any distribution hereunder, the Pro Rata Share with respect to each Lender determined when assessing a value of zero to the "Advances Outstanding" of all Defaulting Lenders in the calculation thereunder, and (ii) with respect to each Defaulting Lender, 0%.

2

"Administrative Agent" means Webster Bank, N.A., in its capacity as administrative agent for the Lenders, together with its successors and assigns, including any successor appointed pursuant to Article IX.

"Administrative Agent Fee Letter" means the letter agreement, dated as of the Closing Date between the Borrower, the Collateral Manager and Webster, in its capacities as Administrative Agent and Collateral Agent.

"Advance" means each loan advanced by the Lenders to the Borrower on an Advance Date pursuant to Article II (including each advance made pursuant to Section 2.01 and each advance made for the purpose of funding the Unfunded Exposure Account pursuant to Section 2.02(f)). The application of amounts on deposit in the Unfunded Exposure Account to fund a Revolving Loan Asset or Delayed Draw Loan Asset in accordance with Section 2.18(f) shall not be considered an "Advance".

"Advance Date" means, with respect to any Advance, the Business Day during the Revolving Period on which such Advance is made.

"Advance Rate" means,

(i) with respect to First Lien Loan Assets for which the Senior Net Leverage Ratio calculated with respect to the portion of such Loan Asset that is senior in right of payment (including in accordance with a specific waterfall of payments or other priority of payments) to such First Lien Loan Asset is less than 1.00 to 1.00, and for which the applicable Obligor has EBITDA of:

- (1) greater than or equal to \$50,000,000, 72.0%;
- (2) greater than or equal to \$10,000,000 but less than \$50,000,000, 70.0%; or
- (3) less than \$10,000,000, 65.0%;
- (ii) with respect to First Lien Loan Assets or First Lien Last Out Loan Assets, for which the Senior Net Leverage Ratio calculated with respect to the portion of such Loan Asset that is senior in right of payment (including in accordance with a specific waterfall of payments or other priority of payments) to such First Lien Last Out Loan Asset:
 - (1) is less than 1.50 to 1.00 (and, in the case of a First Lien Loan Asset, equal to or greater than 1.00 to 1.00), 45.0%; and
 - (2) is greater than or equal to 1.50 to 1.00, 25.0%; and
 - (iii) with respect to Second Lien Loan Assets, 25.0%;

provided that (a) any portion of any First Lien Loan Asset causing such Loan Asset to have a Senior Net Leverage Ratio of greater than or equal to 6.00 to 1.00 but less than 7.50 to 1.00 shall have an Advance Rate of 25.0% for such portion only, and (b) any portion of a First Lien Loan Asset that causes the Senior Net Leverage Ratio of the applicable Obligor with respect to such Loan Asset to be equal to or greater than 7.50 to 1.00, and any portion of a First Lien Last Out Loan Asset or Second Lien Loan Asset that causes the Total Net Leverage Ratio of the applicable Obligor with respect to such Loan Asset to be equal to or greater than 7.50 to 1.00, shall in each case be deemed to have an Assigned Value of 0% for such portion only.

3

"Advances Outstanding" means, at any time, the sum of the outstanding principal amounts of Advances loaned to the Borrower for the initial and any subsequent borrowings pursuant to Sections 2.01 and 2.02 as of such time.

"Affected Party" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 2.10(a).

"Affiliate" means with respect to a Person, any other Person that, directly or indirectly, controls, is controlled by or is under common control with such Person, or is a director, officer or manager of such Person. For purposes of this definition, "control," when used with respect to any specified Person means the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to vote 50% or more of the voting securities of such Person or to direct or cause the direction of the management or policies of such Person, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise.

"Agent Approval Loan Asset" means any Loan Asset (i) that is a Second Lien Loan Asset (including with respect to any portion of a First Lien Loan Asset or First Lien Loan Asset treated as a Second Lien Loan Asset pursuant to the definitions thereof), or (ii) that is a First Lien Loan Asset or First Lien Last Out Loan Asset for which the Senior Net Leverage Ratio (as reported in the most recent Collateral Management Report) of the applicable Obligor is greater than 4.75 to 1.00.

"Aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Value" means as of any date, the aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Value of all Eligible Loan Assets minus the Excess Concentration Amount on such date. For purposes of calculating the Aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Value, (a) any Eligible Loan Asset in respect of which the Borrower has entered into a binding and unconditional (other than standard conditions precedent) commitment to originate or acquire which has not yet settled shall be included for the purposes of such calculation, and (b) any Loan Asset in respect of which the Borrower has entered into a binding and unconditional (other than standard conditions precedent) commitment to sell which has not yet settled shall not be included for the purposes of such calculation and the Available Collections to be received from the sale of such Loan Asset shall be included in the calculation as if such sale had been completed.

"Aggregate Commitments" means, for all Lenders as of any date of determination, the aggregate of the Commitments of all Lenders as of such date, as such amounts may be decreased pursuant to Section 2.17(b) or increased pursuant to Section 2.24 by a Lender executing and delivering a Joinder Supplement to the Administrative Agent and the Borrower as contemplated by Section 10.04(a). The Aggregate Commitments on the Closing Date are set forth in Annex A and equal \$75,000,000, being the Initial Commitment.

- "Aggregate Outstanding Principal Balance" means the aggregate Outstanding Principal Balances of all Eligible Loan Assets.
- "Aggregate Unfunded Exposure Amount" means, on any date of determination, the sum of the Unfunded Exposure Amounts of all Loan Assets included in the Collateral.
- "Aggregate Unfunded Exposure Equity Amount" means, on any date of determination, the sum of the Unfunded Exposure Equity Amounts of all Loan Assets included in the Collateral.
 - "Agreement" means this Loan and Servicing Agreement.

4

- "Anti-Money Laundering Laws" means the PATRIOT Act, the Money Laundering Control Act of 1986, the Bank Secrecy Act, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.
- "Applicable Collateral Value" means, with respect to Eligible Loan Assets relating to (i) Tier 3 Obligors, 85.0%, (ii) Tier 2 Obligors, 92.5%, and (iii) Tier 1 Obligors, 100%.
- "Applicable Law" means for any Person all existing and future laws, rules, regulations (including temporary and final income tax regulations), statutes, treaties, codes, ordinances, permits, certificates, orders, licenses of and interpretations by any Governmental Authority applicable to such Person (including, without limitation, predatory lending laws, usury laws, the Federal Truth-in-Lending Act, the Equal Credit Opportunity Act, the Fair Credit Billing Act, the Fair Credit Reporting Act, the Fair Debt Collection Practices Act, the Federal Trade Commission Act, the Magnuson-Moss Warranty Act, the Federal Reserve Board's Regulations "B" and "Z", the Servicemembers Civil Relief Act of 2003 and applicable state adaptations of the National Consumer Act and of the Uniform Consumer Credit Code and all other consumer credit laws and equal credit opportunity and disclosure laws) and applicable judgments, decrees, injunctions, writs, awards or orders of any court, arbitrator or other administrative, judicial, or quasi-judicial tribunal or agency of competent jurisdiction.
- "Applicable Spread" means (i) 2.50%, plus (ii) following the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default, 2.00%.
- "Approved Valuation Firm" means (i) Lincoln International LLC, (ii) Houlihan Lokey Howard & Zukin, (iii) Valuation Research Corporation, (iv) Kroll, LLC and (v) any other nationally recognized accounting firm or valuation firm recommended by the Borrower and approved by the Administrative Agent in its sole reasonable discretion.
- "Assigned Value" means, with respect to any Loan Asset, as of any date of determination and expressed as a percentage of the Outstanding Principal Balance of such Loan Asset,
 - (A) prior to the occurrence of an Assigned Value Adjustment Event (and the determination of an Adjusted Assigned Value), the lesser of (i) the Fair Market Value thereof and (ii) Applicable Collateral Value thereof, and
 - (B) following the occurrence of an Assigned Value Adjustment Event (and the determination of an Adjusted Assigned Value), the most recently determined Adjusted Assigned Value of such Loan Asset;
- provided (i) in no event shall any Assigned Value exceed 100%, (ii) the Assigned Value of any Loan Asset that is not an Eligible Loan Asset (including any Participation Interest that has not been timely elevated in accordance with clause (ee) on Schedule III) shall be zero, and (iii) any portion of a First Lien Loan Asset that causes the Senior Net Leverage Ratio of the applicable Obligor with respect to such Loan Asset to be equal to or greater than 7.50 to 1.00, and any portion of a First Lien Last Out Loan Asset or Second Lien Loan Asset that causes the Total Net Leverage Ratio of the applicable Obligor with respect to such Loan Asset to be equal to or greater than 7.50 to 1.00, shall in each case be deemed to have an Assigned Value of zero.

"Assigned Value Adjustment Event" means, with respect to any Loan Asset, the occurrence of one or more of the following events (any of which, for the avoidance of doubt, may occur more than once):

- (i) (x) the failure to report the test of the Cash Interest Coverage Ratio under the Loan Agreement as of the most recent fiscal quarter of such Obligor in the most recent Collateral Management Report, or (y) the Cash Interest Coverage Ratio (as reported in such Collateral Management Report) (a) declines to 75.0% of the applicable Original Cash Interest Coverage Ratio, and (b) is less than 1.50 to 1.00;
- (ii) with respect to any First Lien Loan Asset or First Lien Last Out Loan Asset, (x) the failure to report the test of the Senior Net Leverage Ratio under the Loan Agreement as of the most recent fiscal quarter of such Obligor in the most recent Collateral Management Report, or (y) the Senior Net Leverage Ratio (as reported in such Collateral Management Report) (a) increases by 0.75x as compared to the applicable Original Senior Net Leverage Ratio, and (b) is greater than 4.50 to 1.00;
- (iii) with respect to any Second Lien Loan Asset, (x) the failure to report the test of the Total Net Leverage Ratio under the Loan Agreement as of the most recent fiscal quarter of such Obligor in the most recent Collateral Management Report, or (y) the Total Net Leverage Ratio (as reported in such Collateral Management Report) (a) increases by 0.75x as compared to the applicable Original Total Net Leverage Ratio, and (b) is greater than 5.50 to 1.00;
- (iv) the failure to deliver (i) with respect to quarterly reports required to be delivered by the Obligor by the terms of the applicable Loan Documents, any financial statements (including unaudited financial statements) to the Administrative Agent by the date that is no later than sixty (60) days after the end of each fiscal quarter, or (ii) with respect to annual reports required to be delivered by the Obligor by the terms of the applicable Loan Documents, any audited financial statements to the Administrative Agent by the date that is no later than one hundred fifty (150) days after the end of any fiscal year, it being agreed that each failure under this clause (iv) shall be a separate and additional Assigned Value Adjustment Event;
- (v) a Material Modification with respect to the Loan Agreement or other Loan Documents governing such Loan Asset:
- (vi) an Obligor payment default (as to principal, interest or any fee) under any Loan Asset (without consideration of waivers but after giving effect to any grace or cure period set forth in the applicable Loan Agreement, but not to exceed three (3) Business Days);
- (vii) any other Obligor credit related default under any Loan Asset (i) which could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect and that continues for 60 days from the date of occurrence thereof without such default being waived, or (ii) for which the Borrower (or agent or required lenders pursuant to the Loan Agreement, as applicable) has elected to accelerate the loan relating thereto; or
 - (viii) a Bankruptcy Event with respect to the related Obligor.

"Assigned Value Adjustment Factor": means, with respect to an Assigned Value Adjustment Event of the types described in:

- (a) clause (iv) in the definition thereof, 80.0%;
- (b) clause (v) in the definition thereof, 85.0%; provided, that with respect to any Material Modification under clause (i) or clause (ii) (with reference to the payment of principal only) of the definition thereof, the Assigned Value Adjustment Factor under this clause (a) shall be automatically and immediately reduced to (x) 42.5% on the date that is six months after the occurrence of Assigned Value Adjustment Event, and (y) 0% on the one-year anniversary of such Assigned Value Adjustment Event,

6

(c) clause (vi) in the definition thereof, 0%, and

- (d) with respect to an Assigned Value Adjustment Event of the types described in clause (vii) in the definition thereof, 75.0%.
- "Assigned Value Notice" has the meaning assigned to that term in the defined term "Adjusted Assigned Value".
- "Assuming Lender" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 2.24(a).
- "Assumption Date" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 6.01(d)(i).
- "Available Collections" means all cash Collections with respect to any Loan Asset deposited in the Interest Collection Account or the Principal Collection Account, all other amounts on deposit in the Collection Account from time to time, and all proceeds of Permitted Investments with respect to the Collection Account.
- "Available Tenor" means, as of any date of determination and with respect to the then-current Benchmark, as applicable, (x) if such Benchmark is a term rate, any tenor for such Benchmark (or component thereof) that is or may be used for determining the length of an interest period pursuant to this Agreement or (y) otherwise, any payment period for interest calculated with reference to such Benchmark (or component thereof) that is or may be used for determining any frequency of making payments of interest calculated with reference to such Benchmark pursuant to this Agreement, in each case, as of such date and not including, for the avoidance of doubt, any tenor for such Benchmark that is then-removed from the definition of "Interest Period" pursuant to Section 2.23(d).

"Bankruptcy Code" means Title 11, United States Code, 11 U.S.C. §§ 101 et seq.

"Bankruptcy Event" shall be deemed to have occurred with respect to a Person if either:

- (i) a case or other proceeding shall be commenced, without the application or consent of such Person, in any court, seeking the liquidation, reorganization, debt arrangement, dissolution, winding up, or composition or readjustment of debts of such Person, the appointment of a trustee, receiver, custodian, liquidator, assignee, sequestrator or the like for such Person or all or substantially all of its assets, or any similar action with respect to such Person under the Bankruptcy Laws, and such case or proceeding shall continue undismissed, or unstayed and in effect, for a period of 60 consecutive days; or an order for relief in respect of such Person shall be entered in an involuntary case under the Bankruptcy Laws or other similar laws now or hereafter in effect;
- (ii) such Person shall commence a voluntary case or other proceeding under any Bankruptcy Laws now or hereafter in effect, or shall consent to the appointment of or taking possession by a receiver, liquidator, assignee, trustee, custodian, sequestrator (or other similar official) for such Person or all or substantially all of its assets under the Bankruptcy Laws, or shall make any general assignment for the benefit of creditors, or shall fail to, or admit in writing its inability to, pay its debts generally as they become due, or, if a corporation or similar entity, its board of directors or members shall vote to implement any of the foregoing; or

7

- (iii) with respect to an insured depository institution, including a national banking association, the appointment of the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation as a conservator or receiver of such bank pursuant to Section 11(c) of the Federal Deposit Insurance Act.
- "Bankruptcy Laws" means the Bankruptcy Code and all other applicable liquidation, conservatorship, bankruptcy, moratorium, rearrangement, receivership, insolvency, reorganization, suspension of payments, or similar debtor relief laws from time to time in effect affecting the rights of creditors generally.
- "Bankruptcy Proceeding" means any case, action or proceeding before any court or other Governmental Authority relating to any Bankruptcy Event.
- "Basel III" means the consultative papers of The Basel Committee on Banking Supervision of December 2009 entitled "Strengthening the resilience of the banking sector" and "International framework for liquidity risk measurement, standards and monitoring", in each case together with any amendments thereto.

"BDC" means a business development company under the Investment Company Act of 1940.

"BDC Tax Distribution" means any distributions in cash or other property (excluding for this purpose the Borrower's equity) in any taxable year of the Borrower in amounts not to exceed the amount that is estimated in good faith by the Borrower to be required to allow the Fund to make sufficient distributions to qualify as a RIC or to otherwise eliminate federal or state income or excise taxes payable by the Fund in its capacity as a RIC in or with respect to any taxable year of the Fund (or any calendar year, as relevant); provided that the amount of any such payments made in or with respect to any such taxable year (or calendar year, as relevant) of the Fund shall not exceed the amounts that the Borrower would have been required to distribute to the Fund to: (i) allow the Borrower to satisfy the minimum distribution requirements that would be imposed by Section 852(a) of the Code (or any successor thereto) to maintain its eligibility to be taxed as a RIC for any such taxable year, (ii) reduce to zero for any such taxable year the Borrower's liability for federal income taxes imposed on (x) its investment company taxable income pursuant to Section 852(b)(1) of the Code (or any successor thereto) and (y) its net capital gain pursuant to Section 852(b)(3) of the Code (or any successor thereto), and (iii) reduce to zero the Borrower's liability for federal excise taxes for any such calendar year imposed pursuant to Section 4982 of the Code (or any successor thereto), in the case of each of (i), (ii) or (iii) above, calculated assuming that the Borrower had qualified to be taxed as a RIC.

"Benchmark" means, initially, the Term SOFR Reference Rate; provided that if a Benchmark Transition Event has occurred with respect to the Term SOFR Reference Rate or the then-current Benchmark, then "Benchmark" means the applicable Benchmark Replacement to the extent that such Benchmark Replacement has replaced such prior benchmark rate pursuant to Section 2.23(a).

"Benchmark Replacement" means, with respect to any Benchmark Transition Event, the first alternative set forth in the order below that can be determined by the Administrative Agent for the applicable Benchmark Replacement Date:

- (a) Daily Simple SOFR; or
- (b) the sum of: (i) the alternate benchmark rate that has been selected by the Administrative Agent and the Borrower giving due consideration to (A) any selection or recommendation of a replacement benchmark rate or the mechanism for determining such a rate by the Relevant Governmental Body or (B) any evolving or then-prevailing market convention for determining a benchmark rate as a replacement to the then-current Benchmark for Dollar-denominated syndicated credit facilities and (ii) the related Benchmark Replacement Adjustment.

8

If the Benchmark Replacement as determined pursuant to clause (a) or (b) above would be less than the Floor, the Benchmark Replacement will be deemed to be the Floor for the purposes of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents.

"Benchmark Replacement Adjustment" means, with respect to any replacement of the then-current Benchmark with an Unadjusted Benchmark Replacement, the spread adjustment, or method for calculating or determining such spread adjustment, (which may be a positive or negative value or zero) that has been selected by the Administrative Agent and the Borrower giving due consideration to (a) any selection or recommendation of a spread adjustment, or method for calculating or determining such spread adjustment, for the replacement of such Benchmark with the applicable Unadjusted Benchmark Replacement by the Relevant Governmental Body or (b) any evolving or then-prevailing market convention for determining a spread adjustment, or method for calculating or determining such spread adjustment, for the replacement of such Benchmark with the applicable Unadjusted Benchmark Replacement for Dollar-denominated syndicated credit facilities at such time.

"Benchmark Replacement Date" means a date and time determined by the Administrative Agent, which date shall be no later than the earliest to occur of the following events with respect to the then-current Benchmark:

(a) in the case of clause (a) or (b) of the definition of "Benchmark Transition Event," the later of (i) the date of the public statement or publication of information referenced therein and (ii) the date on which the administrator of such Benchmark (or the published component used in the calculation thereof) permanently or indefinitely ceases to provide such Benchmark (or such component thereof) or, if such Benchmark is a term rate, all Available Tenors of such Benchmark (or such component thereof); or

(b) in the case of clause (c) of the definition of "Benchmark Transition Event," the first date on which all Available Tenors of such Benchmark (or the published component used in the calculation thereof) have been determined and announced by the regulatory supervisor for the administrator of such Benchmark (or such component thereof) to be non-representative; provided that such non-representativeness will be determined by reference to the most recent statement or publication referenced in such clause (c) and even if such Benchmark (or such component thereof) or, if such Benchmark is a term rate, any Available Tenor of such Benchmark (or such component thereof) continues to be provided on such date.

For the avoidance of doubt, if such Benchmark is a term rate, the "Benchmark Replacement Date" will be deemed to have occurred in the case of clause (a) or (b) with respect to any Benchmark upon the occurrence of the applicable event or events set forth therein with respect to all then-current Available Tenors of such Benchmark (or the published component used in the calculation thereof).

"Benchmark Transition Event" means the occurrence of one or more of the following events with respect to the then-current Benchmark:

(a) a public statement or publication of information by or on behalf of the administrator of such Benchmark (or the published component used in the calculation thereof) announcing that such administrator has ceased or will cease to provide such Benchmark (or such component thereof) or, if such Benchmark is a term rate, all Available Tenors of such Benchmark (or such component thereof), permanently or indefinitely, provided that, at the time of such statement or publication, there is no successor administrator that will continue to provide such Benchmark (or such component thereof) or, if such Benchmark is a term rate, any Available Tenor of such Benchmark (or such component thereof);

9

- (b) a public statement or publication of information by the regulatory supervisor for the administrator of such Benchmark (or the published component used in the calculation thereof), the Federal Reserve Board, the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, an insolvency official with jurisdiction over the administrator for such Benchmark (or such component), a resolution authority with jurisdiction over the administrator for such Benchmark (or such component) or a court or an entity with similar insolvency or resolution authority over the administrator for such Benchmark (or such component), which states that the administrator of such Benchmark (or such component) has ceased or will cease to provide such Benchmark (or such component thereof) or, if such Benchmark is a term rate, all Available Tenors of such Benchmark (or such component that will continue to provide such Benchmark (or such component thereof) or, if such Benchmark is a term rate, any Available Tenor of such Benchmark (or such component thereof); or
- (c) a public statement or publication of information by the regulatory supervisor for the administrator of such Benchmark (or the published component used in the calculation thereof) announcing that such Benchmark (or such component thereof) or, if such Benchmark is a term rate, all Available Tenors of such Benchmark (or such component thereof) are not, or as of a specified future date will not be, representative.

For the avoidance of doubt, if such Benchmark is a term rate, a "Benchmark Transition Event" will be deemed to have occurred with respect to any Benchmark if a public statement or publication of information set forth above has occurred with respect to each thencurrent Available Tenor of such Benchmark (or the published component used in the calculation thereof).

"Benchmark Unavailability Period" means the period (if any) (a) beginning at the time that a Benchmark Replacement Date for the then-current Benchmark has occurred if, at such time, no Benchmark Replacement has replaced such then-current Benchmark for all purposes hereunder and under any Loan Document in accordance with Section 2.23 and (b) ending at the time that a Benchmark Replacement has replaced the then-current Benchmark for all purposes hereunder and under any Loan Document in accordance with Section 2.23.

"Borrower" has the meaning assigned to that term in the preamble hereto.

"Borrowing Base" means, as of any date of determination, the amount (calculated under the Borrowing Base Model set forth as Annex B) equal to (1) (i) the Aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Value for all Eligible Loan Assets, *multiplied by* (ii) the Weighted Average Advance Rate, *plus* (2) the Available Collections on deposit in the Principal Collection Account *minus* (iii) the amount of the Aggregate Unfunded Exposure Equity Amount that is not then on deposit in the Unfunded Exposure Account; *provided*, if the calculation of

"Borrowing Base" exceeds the Maximum Advance Amount, the Borrowing Base shall be deemed to equal (and in no event shall ever exceed) the Maximum Advance Amount. For purposes of calculating the Borrowing Base, (a) any Eligible Loan Asset in respect of which the Borrower has entered into a binding and unconditional (other than standard conditions precedent) commitment to originate or acquire which has not yet settled shall be included for the purposes of such calculation and the Available Collections to be used to originate or acquire such Loan Asset shall be excluded from the calculation as if such origination or acquisition had been completed, and (b) any Loan Asset in respect of which the Borrower has entered into a binding and unconditional (other than standard conditions precedent) commitment to sell which has not yet settled shall not be included for the purposes of such calculation and the Available Collections to be received from the sale of such Loan Asset shall be included in the calculation as if such sale had been completed.

10

"Borrowing Base Certificate" means a certificate setting forth the calculation of the Borrowing Base as of the applicable date of determination substantially in the form of Exhibit A hereto, prepared by the Collateral Manager.

"Borrowing Base Deficiency" means, as of any date of determination, the extent to which the aggregate Advances Outstanding on such date exceeds the Borrowing Base.

"Business Day" means a day of the year other than (i) Saturday or a Sunday or (ii) any other day on which commercial banks in New York, New York or the city in which the offices of the Administrative Agent are authorized or required by Applicable Law, regulation or executive order to close.

"Capital Lease Obligations" means, with respect to any entity, the obligations of such entity to pay rent or other amounts under any lease of (or other arrangement conveying the right to use) real or personal property, or a combination thereof, which obligations are required to be classified and accounted for as capital leases on a balance sheet of such entity under GAAP, and the amount of such obligations shall be the capitalized amount thereof determined in accordance with GAAP.

"Cash Interest Coverage Ratio" means, with respect to any Loan Asset for any relevant test period under the related Loan Agreement, either (a) the meaning of "Cash Interest Coverage Ratio" or comparable definition set forth in the related Loan Agreement, or (b) in the case of any Loan Asset with respect to which the related Loan Agreement does not include a definition of "Cash Interest Coverage Ratio" or comparable definition, the ratio of (i) EBITDA to (ii) the amount which, in conformity with GAAP, would be set forth as "interest expense" or any similar reference reflected on the most recent financial statements delivered by such Obligor to the Borrower for such relevant test period, as calculated by the Borrower in good faith; provided that in calculating "Cash Interest Coverage Ratio" under either of clause (a) or (b) above, EBITDA of the applicable Obligor shall in any event be deemed to be no greater than EBITDA of such Obligor as computed in accordance with the definition of "EBITDA" hereunder; provided, further, that, for the purposes of calculating Cash Interest Coverage Ratio for any Obligor in any relevant test period in which such Obligor issued or originated Indebtedness, the cash interest expense resulting from such Indebtedness shall be annualized based on the period from the date on which such Indebtedness was originated or issued to the last day of such relevant test period.

"Change of Control" shall be deemed to have occurred if any of the following occur:

- (i) the Fund ceases to own 100% of the Equity Interests of the Borrower free and clear of all Liens other than Permitted Liens:
- (ii) Brightwood Capital Advisors, LLC or an Affiliate of Brightwood Capital Advisors, LLC, ceases to be the investment advisor and the administrator of the Fund; or
- (iii) Brightwood Capital Advisors, LLC, a Delaware limited liability, ceases to own 100% of the Equity Interests of the Collateral Manager free and clear of all Liens.

"Charged-Off Asset" means a Loan Asset with respect to which either of the following occurs: (i) the Collateral Manager has classified such Loan Asset as "charged-off" pursuant to criteria consistent with the Collateral Management Standard, or (ii) all or any portion of one or more principal or interest payments (other than in respect of default rate interest thereon) under such Loan Asset remains unpaid for at least 60 days from the original due date for such payment.

"Clearing Agency" means an organization registered as a "clearing agency" pursuant to Section 17A of the Exchange Act.

"Closing Date" means October 11, 2024.

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

"Collateral" means all right, title, and interest (whether now owned or hereafter acquired or arising, and wherever located) of the Borrower in all assets of the Borrower, including the property identified below in clauses (i) through (v) and all accounts, cash and currency, chattel paper, tangible chattel paper, electronic chattel paper, copyrights, copyright licenses, equipment, fixtures, contract rights, general intangibles, instruments, certificates of deposit, certificated securities, uncertificated securities, financial assets, securities entitlements, commercial tort claims, deposit accounts, inventory, investment property, letter-of-credit rights, software, supporting obligations, accessions, in each case, as defined in the UCC, or other property consisting of, arising out of, or related to any of the following:

- (i) the Loan Assets, and all monies due or to become due in payment under such Loan Assets on and after the related Cut-Off Date, including, but not limited to, all Available Collections and other payments thereon or with respect thereto;
 - (ii) the Portfolio Assets with respect to the Loan Assets referred to in clause (i);
- (iii) the Collection Account, the Unfunded Exposure Account and all cash and Financial Assets credited thereto and all income from the investment of funds therein:
 - (iv) all Permitted Investments purchased with funds on deposit in the Collection Account;
- (v) each of the Sale and Contribution Agreement and the Master Participation Agreement, and all rights and remedies of the Borrower thereunder, including all rights of recovery against any Transferor, and any UCC financing statements filed under or in connection therewith, including the Borrower's its right to indemnification thereunder; and
 - (vi) all income and Proceeds of the foregoing;

provided that the Collateral does not include any Loan Assets that were sold, substituted or purchased in accordance with the requirements of Section 2.07 hereof effective as of its applicable Release Date; provided, further, that in no event shall the Collateral include any Excluded Amounts.

"Collateral Agent" means Webster Bank, N.A., not in its individual capacity, but solely as collateral agent pursuant to the terms of this Agreement.

"Collateral Database" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 12.05(o).

12

"Collateral Management Fees" means the fee payable to the Collateral Manager on each Payment Date in arrears in respect of each Collection Period, which fee shall be equal to the product of (i) 0.50%, (ii) the weighted average daily Aggregate Outstanding Principal Balance of all Eligible Loan Assets for such Collection Period, and (iii) the actual number of days in such Collection Period divided by 360; provided that so long as any Affiliate of the Fund is acting as Collateral Manager, the Collateral Manager may waive payment of any Collateral Management Fees hereunder; and (B) in the event that a Replacement Collateral Manager is appointed pursuant to Section 6.01(c), or any Person (other than an Affiliate thereof) is otherwise appointed as Replacement Collateral Manager, then the rate set forth in clause (i) of this definition shall be increased to a level determined by the Administrative Agent in its sole and absolute discretion and then reflecting the reasonable, arm's length and market servicing fee rate that is necessary to arrange for such replacement or appointment.

"Collateral Management Report" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 6.08(b).

"Collateral Management Standard" means, with respect to any Loan Assets included in the Collateral, to service and administer such Loan Assets on behalf of the Secured Parties in accordance with Applicable Law, the terms of this Agreement, the Loan Agreements, all customary and usual servicing practices for loans like the Loan Assets and, to the extent consistent with the foregoing, (1) utilizing the standards, policies and procedures that the Collateral Manager reasonably believes to be customarily followed by institutional managers of similar standing relating to assets of the nature and character of the Collateral, (2) utilizing the same care, skill, prudence and diligence with which the Collateral Manager services and administers loans for its own account or for the account of others; and (3) with a view to maximize the value of the Loan Assets; and without regard to: (i) any relationship that the Collateral Manager or any Affiliate of the Collateral Manager may have with any Obligor or any Affiliate of any Obligor, (ii) the Collateral Manager's obligations to incur servicing and administrative expenses with respect to a Loan Asset, (iii) the Collateral Manager or any Affiliate thereof of any Loan Assets, (v) the ownership, servicing or management for others by the Collateral Manager of any other loans or property by the Collateral Manager or (vi) any relationship that the Collateral Manager or any Affiliate of the Collateral Manager may have with any holder of other loans of the Obligor with respect to such Loan Assets.

"Collateral Manager" means Brightwood SPV Advisors, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, or any Replacement Collateral Manager authorized, pursuant to Section 6.01, to service, administer, and collect on the Loan Assets and exercise rights and remedies in respect of the same.

"Collateral Manager's Certificate" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 6.08(c).

"Collateral Manager Termination Event" means the occurrence of any one or more of the following events:

- (a) any failure by the Collateral Manager to make any payment, transfer or deposit into the Collection Account (including, without limitation, with respect to bifurcation and remittance of Interest Collections and Principal Collections), as required by this Agreement or any Transaction Document which continues unremedied (i) if such failure is due to an event beyond the Collateral Manager's control, for a period of five (5) Business Days, and (ii) in any other event, for a period of three (3) Business Days;
- (a) any withdrawal by the Collateral Manager from the Collection Account in contravention of or otherwise not in accordance with the terms of this Agreement;

13

- (b) any failure on the part of the Collateral Manager duly to:
- (i) observe or perform in any material respect any other covenants or agreements of the Collateral Manager set forth in this Agreement or the other Transaction Documents to which the Collateral Manager is a party (including, without limitation, any delegation of the Collateral Manager's duties that is not permitted by Section 6.01 of this Agreement) (other than covenants or agreements with respect to which another clause of this definition expressly relates) and in each case either:
 - (1) such breach is of any covenants or agreements set forth in Section 5.04(b), (e), (h)(ii), (l), (n), (v) and (w), and Section 5.05,
 - (2) such breach is any failure by the Collateral Manager to deliver (A) any report, certificate, statement or other document required to be delivered under <u>clauses (b)</u>, (c), (d) or (e) of <u>Section 6.08</u>, or under <u>Section 6.10</u> and such failure continues for five (5) Business Days after the date when due; or (B) any other Required Reports hereunder on or before the date occurring ten (10) Business Days after the date such report is required to be made or given, as the case may be, in each case under the terms of this Agreement; or
 - (3) such breach occurs under any other Section and continues unremedied for a period of thirty (30) days (if such failure can be remedied) after the earlier to occur of (x) the date on which written notice of such misrepresentation or failure requiring the same to be remedied shall have been given to the Collateral Manager by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent (at the direction of the Administrative Agent) or the Borrower and (y) the date on which a Responsible Officer of the Collateral Manager acquires knowledge thereof, or

- (ii) comply in any material respect with the Collateral Management Standard regarding the servicing of the Collateral;
- (c) the default in payment by the Collateral Manager as to any payment when due (after giving effect to any related grace period) under one or more agreements for borrowed money to which it is a party in an aggregate amount in excess of \$2,500,000 (or if such payment is not due in U.S. Dollars, its U.S. Dollar equivalent), individually or in the aggregate, or the occurrence of any event or condition that has resulted in the acceleration of such amount of recourse debt whether or not waived;
- (d) the Collateral Manager shall have made payments of amounts in excess of \$2,500,000 in the settlement of any litigation, claim or dispute (excluding payments made from insurance proceeds);
 - (e) a Bankruptcy Event shall occur with respect to the Collateral Manager;
- (f) the Collateral Manager shall assign its rights or obligations as "Collateral Manager" hereunder to any Person without the consent of each Lender and the Administrative Agent (as required in the last sentence of Section 10.04(a));
- (g) any representation, warranty or certification made by the Collateral Manager in any Transaction Document or in any certificate delivered pursuant to any Transaction Document shall prove to have been incorrect when made, which has a Material Adverse Effect on the Administrative Agent or any of the Secured Parties and continues to be unremedied for a period of thirty (30) days after the earlier to occur of (i) the date on which written notice of such incorrectness requiring the same to be remedied shall have been given to the Collateral Manager by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent (at the direction of the Administrative Agent) or the Borrower and (ii) the date on which a Responsible Officer of the Collateral Manager acquires knowledge thereof;

14

- (h) any financial or other information that is reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent or the Collateral Agent is not provided as requested within a reasonable amount of time following such request;
- (i) the rendering against the Collateral Manager of one or more final judgments, decrees or orders by a court or arbitrator of competent jurisdiction for the payment of money in excess individually or in the aggregate of \$2,500,000, and the continuance of such judgment, decree or order unsatisfied and in effect for any period of more than 30 consecutive days without a stay of execution;
 - (j) the occurrence of a Change of Control;
- (k) the occurrence and continuation of an Event of Default (past any applicable notice or cure period provided in the definition thereof); or
- (l) any other event which has caused a Material Adverse Effect on the assets, liabilities, financial condition, business or operations of the Collateral Manager or the ability of the Collateral Manager to meet its material obligations under the Transaction Documents to which it is a party.

"Collateral Manager Termination Notice" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 6.01(b).

"Collection Account" means, collectively, the Interest Collection Account and Principal Collection Account.

"Collection Account Agreement" means an Account Control Agreement governing the Collection Account and Unfunded Exposure Account.

"Collection Date" means the date on which the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Advances has been repaid in full in cash (other than contingent obligations that survive the termination of any Transaction Document and for which no underlying claim has been asserted) and all interest and Fees and all other Obligations have been paid in full in cash, the commitments of the Lenders hereunder have been terminated and the Borrower shall have no further right to request any additional Advances.

"Collection Period" means (i) the period beginning on the Closing Date and ending on December 31, 2024, and (ii) thereafter, the period beginning on, and including, the first day each quarter and ending on either (x) the last day of such quarter, or (y) with respect to the final Collection Period, the day immediately preceding the Collection Date.

"Collections" means all collections and other cash proceeds with respect to any Loan Asset (including, without limitation, payments on account of interest, principal, prepayments, fees, guaranty payments and all other amounts received in respect of such Loan Asset), all Recoveries, all Insurance Proceeds, and proceeds of any liquidations, sales or dispositions, in each case, attributable to such Loan Asset, and all other proceeds or other funds of any kind or nature received by the Borrower or the Collateral Manager from any member of an Obligor Group with respect to any Loan Asset or any Underlying Collateral, but excluding any Excluded Amounts.

"Commitment" means, with respect to each Lender, (i) prior to the end of the Revolving Period, the dollar amount set forth opposite such Lender's name on Annex A hereto (as such amount may be revised from time to time in accordance with the terms hereof, including pursuant to Section 2.24(a) hereof) or the amount set forth as such Lender's "Commitment" on Annex A to the Joinder Supplement relating to such Lender as its "Commitment", and (ii) on or after the Revolving Period, such Lender's Pro Rata Share of the aggregate Advances Outstanding.

15

"Commitment Increase" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 2.24(b).

"Commitment Increase Date" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 2.24(a).

"Commitment Termination Date" means the earliest to occur of (i) the Scheduled Commitment Termination Date, (ii) an Event of Default under Section 7.01(d), (e) or (f), (iii) the date on which the Administrative Agent has declared an Event of Default and has notified Borrower that the Commitment Termination Date or the Final Maturity Date has occurred, and (iv) the occurrence of the termination of this Agreement pursuant to Section 2.17(d) hereof.

"Concentration Limits" means, as of any date of determination for purposes of determining the Excess Concentration Amount and the Borrowing Base, the concentration limitations set forth below:

- (a) the sum of Adjusted Borrowing Values of all Eligible Loan Assets with Obligors:
 - (i) in the Industry with the highest aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Values shall not exceed 20.0% of the aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Value of all Eligible Loan Assets;
 - (ii) in the Industry with the second highest aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Values shall not exceed 15.0% of the aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Value of all Eligible Loan Assets;
 - (iii) in the Industry with the third highest aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Values shall not exceed 12.5% of the aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Value of all Eligible Loan Assets; and
 - (iv) in any Industry (other than the Industries considered under <u>clauses (i)</u> through (<u>iii)</u> above) shall not exceed 10.0% of the aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Value of all Eligible Loan Assets;

commencing on the earlier of (1) the date that is six-months after the Closing Date, and (2) the first date on which the aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Value minus Advances Outstanding is less than the Minimum Equity Amount, the sum of Adjusted Borrowing Value of the Eligible Loan Assets of (i) the largest Obligor Group shall not exceed

- (b) 12.5% of the aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Value of all Eligible Loan Assets, (ii) each of the second and third largest Obligor Groups shall each not exceed 10.0% of the aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Value of all Eligible Loan Assets and (ii) each other Obligor Group shall each not exceed 7.5% of the aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Value of all Eligible Loan Assets;
- (c) the sum of Adjusted Borrowing Values of all Eligible Loan Assets that are Cov-Lite Loan Assets shall not exceed 15.0% of the aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Value of all Eligible Loan Assets;

the sum of Adjusted Borrowing Values of all Eligible Loan Assets that are either (i) First Lien Last Out Loan Assets or
(ii) Second Lien Loan Assets (in each case, including with respect to any portion of a First Lien Loan Asset treated as such pursuant to the definition thereof), in the aggregate for the foregoing clause (i) and (ii), shall not exceed 25.0% of the aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Value of all Eligible Loan Assets;

- the sum of Adjusted Borrowing Values of all Eligible Loan Assets that are First Lien Last Out Loan Assets (including (e) with respect to any portion of a First Lien Loan Asset treated as such pursuant to the definitions thereof) shall not exceed 25.0% of the aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Value of all Eligible Loan Assets;
- the sum of Adjusted Borrowing Values of all Eligible Loan Assets that are Second Lien Loan Assets (including with (f) respect to any portion of a First Lien Loan Asset or First Lien Last Out Loan Asset treated as such pursuant to the definitions thereof) shall not exceed 15.0% of the aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Value of all Eligible Loan Assets;
- (g) the sum of Adjusted Borrowing Values of all Eligible Loan Assets with Obligors with EBITDA of less than \$10,000,000 shall not exceed 15.0% of the aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Value of all Eligible Loan Assets;
- (h) the sum of Adjusted Borrowing Values of all Eligible Loan Assets that are Fixed Rate Loan Assets shall not exceed 10.0% of the aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Value of all Eligible Loan Assets;
- (i) the sum of Adjusted Borrowing Values of all Eligible Loan Assets that Delayed Draw Loan Assets and Revolving Loan Assets shall not exceed 10.0% of the aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Value of all Eligible Loan Assets;
- (j) the sum of Adjusted Borrowing Values of all Eligible Loan Assets with Obligors that are not owned by a Financial Sponsor shall not exceed 30.0% of the aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Value of all Eligible Loan Assets; and
- $\begin{array}{l} \text{(k)} & \text{the sum of Adjusted Borrowing Values of all Eligible Loan Assets that are Partial PIK Loan Assets shall not exceed} \\ & 25.0\% \text{ of the aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Value of all Eligible Loan Assets;} \end{array}$

"Conforming Changes" means, with respect to either the use or administration of Term SOFR or the use, administration, adoption or implementation of any Benchmark Replacement, any technical, administrative or operational changes (including changes to the definition of "ABR", "Business Day," the definition of "U.S. Government Securities Business Day," the definition of "Interest Period" or any similar or analogous definition (or the addition of a concept of "interest period"), timing and frequency of determining rates and making payments of interest, timing of borrowing requests or prepayment, conversion or continuation notices, the applicability and length of lookback periods and other technical, administrative or operational matters) that the Administrative Agent decides may be appropriate to reflect the adoption and implementation of any such rate or to permit the use and administration thereof by the Administrative Agent in a manner substantially consistent with market practice (or, if the Administrative Agent decides that adoption of any portion of such market practice is not administratively feasible or if the Administrative Agent decides is reasonably necessary in connection with the administration of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents).

"Connection Income Taxes" means Other Connection Taxes that are imposed on or measured by net income (however denominated) or that are franchise Taxes or branch profits Taxes.

"Control" means the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management or policies of a Person, whether through the ability to exercise voting power, by contract or otherwise. "Controlling" and "Controlled" have meanings correlative thereto.

"Cov-Lite Loan Asset" means a Loan Asset that does not require the Obligor to maintain compliance during any reporting period applicable to such Loan Asset with at least one customary financial covenant, including any maximum total leverage, maximum senior leverage, maximum first lien leverage, minimum fixed charge coverage, minimum interest coverage, minimum debt service coverage, minimum EBITDA covenant, regardless of whether any action by, or event relating to, the Obligor has occurred. For the avoidance of doubt, Loan Assets that are cross-defaulted to other debt or other obligations of the Obligor that is pari passu or senior to such Loan Assets that contain any of the foregoing financial covenants shall not be considered Cov-Lite Loan Assets hereunder.

"Custodial Receipt" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 11.02(b).

"Custodian" means U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association, in its capacity as the "Custodian" pursuant to this Agreement and the Collection Account Agreement.

"Custodian Termination Notice" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 12.02(b).

"Custody Facilities" means the designated document custody office of the Document Custodian acting in its role as Document Custodian hereunder, which on the Effective Date is as specified under its name on the signature pages hereto immediately below the name of the Document Custodian or such other address within the United States as the Document Custodian may designate from time to time by notice to the Administrative Agent, the Borrower and Collateral Manager.

"Cut-Off Date" means, with respect to each Loan Asset, either (i) the date (which may be the Closing Date) such Loan Asset is Transferred and an Advance based on a Borrowing Base including such Loan Asset is funded hereunder, or (ii) with respect to a Loan Asset that is part of the Collateral and the term of the Loan Agreement thereunder has been extended during the Revolving Period, the effective date of the amendment extending the term of such Loan Agreement.

"<u>Daily Simple SOFR</u>" means, for any day, SOFR, with the conventions for this rate (which will include a lookback) being established by the Administrative Agent in accordance with the conventions for this rate selected or recommended by the Relevant Governmental Body for determining "Daily Simple SOFR" for syndicated business loans; provided that if the Administrative Agent decides that any such convention is not administratively feasible for the Administrative Agent, then the Administrative Agent may establish another convention in its reasonable discretion.

"DBRS" means DBRS, Inc. or any successor thereto.

"<u>Default Excess</u>" means, with respect to any Defaulting Lender, an amount equal to (i) such Defaulting Lender's Pro Rata Share of Advances Outstanding (calculated as if all Defaulting Lenders (including such Defaulting Lender) had funded all of their respective Advances, including Advances not funded by such Defaulting Lender which resulted in such Defaulting Lender being deemed a Defaulting Lender), *minus* (ii) the aggregate outstanding principal amount of Advances Outstanding of such Defaulting Lender.

"Default Period" means, with respect to any Defaulting Lender, the period commencing on the date of the applicable Funding Default and ending on the earliest of the following dates: (i) the date on which all Commitments are cancelled or terminated or the Obligations are declared or become immediately due and payable; (ii) with respect to any Funding Default (other than any such Funding Default arising pursuant to clause (iv) of the defined term "Funding Default"), the date on which (A) the Default Excess with respect to such Defaulting Lender has been reduced to zero (whether by the funding by such Defaulting Lender of all payments resulting in such Funding Default of such Defaulting Lender, the non-pro rata application of any voluntary or mandatory prepayments of the Advances in accordance with the terms of this Agreement, or any combination thereof) and (B) such Defaulting Lender has delivered to the Administrative Agent a written reaffirmation of its intention to honor its obligations under this Agreement with respect to its Commitment; and (iii) the date on which the Borrower, the Administrative Agent, and the Majority Lenders waive all Funding Defaults of such Defaulting Lender in writing.

18

"Defaulting Lender" means any Lender as to which a Funding Default has occurred.

"<u>Delayed Draw Loan Asset</u>" means a Loan Asset that is fully committed on the initial funding date of such Loan Asset and is required to be fully funded in one or more installments on draw dates to occur after the initial funding of such Loan but which, once all such installments have been made, has the characteristics of a Term Loan Asset; *provided* that any such Loan Asset will be a Delayed

Draw Loan Asset only to the extent of undrawn commitments of the Borrower and solely until all commitments by the Borrower to make advances on such Loan Asset to the Obligor under the related Loan Agreement expire or are terminated or are reduced to zero.

"Delinquent Asset" means, as of any date of determination, a Loan Asset that is not a Charged-Off Asset and as to which either (i) the Collateral Manager has classified (and continues, as of such date of determination, to classify) such Loan Asset, as "delinquent" pursuant to criteria consistent with the Collateral Management Standard, or (ii) all or any portion of one or more principal or interest payments (other than in respect of default rate interest) under such Loan Asset remains, as of such date of determination, unpaid past the original due date for such payment.

"<u>Determination Date</u>" means the last calendar day of each March, June, September and December, with the first Determination Date occurring on December 31, 2024.

"<u>DIP Loan Asset</u>" means any Loan for which the Obligor thereunder is a Chapter 11 debtor-in-possession under the Bankruptcy Code.

"Dispute" means any dispute, claim, offset or defense (other than the discharge in bankruptcy of an Obligor) to the payment of any Loan Asset included in the Collateral based upon such payment (or the Loan Agreement or other Loan Documents) not being a legal, valid and binding obligation of such Obligor enforceable against it in accordance with its terms; *provided*, that a Dispute shall not arise solely as a result of a Loan Asset being uncollectible due to the Obligor's financial inability to pay.

"<u>Document Custodian</u>" means U.S. Bank National Association, or any other financial institution mutually agreeable to the Collateral Agent and the Borrower. The term "Document Custodian" includes any agent or sub-custodian acting on behalf of the Document Custodian in accordance with the terms hereof.

"Document Custodian Termination Notice" is defined in Section 11.04.

"Dodd-Frank" means the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, Pub. L. 111-203 (2010).

"Dollar" and "\$" mean the lawful money of the United States.

"Drawn Amount" of each Lender, means the Advances Outstanding of such Lender.

"<u>Drawn Percentage</u>" for any Lender as of any date of determination, means the amount, expressed as a percentage, obtained by dividing (i) the Drawn Amount of such Lender, by (ii) Advances Outstanding of all Lenders.

19

"EBITDA" means, with respect to any period and any Loan Asset, the meaning of "EBITDA", "Adjusted EBITDA" or any comparable definition in the Loan Agreement for such Loan Asset (as adjusted by all add-backs and exclusions as designated in such Loan Agreement), and in any case that "EBITDA", "Adjusted EBITDA" or such comparable definition is not defined in such Loan Agreement, an amount, for the principal Obligor on such Loan Asset and any of its parents or Subsidiaries that are obligated pursuant to the Loan Agreement for such Loan Asset (determined on a consolidated basis without duplication in accordance with GAAP) equal to earnings from continuing operations for such period (to the extent deducted in determining earnings from continuing operations for such period), and any other item the Borrower and the Administrative Agent mutually deem to be appropriate.

"Eligibility Criteria" means, with respect to any Loan Asset, (i) each of the representations and warranties contained in Section 4.02 hereto, and (ii) the standards set forth on Schedule III.

"Eligible Assignee" means (i) any Lender or any of its Affiliates, or (ii) any financial or other institution reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent (other than the Borrower or an Affiliate thereof). Notwithstanding the foregoing, so long as no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, an Ineligible Assignee shall not be an Eligible Assignee without the prior written consent of the Borrower.

"Eligible Bid" means a bid made in good faith (and acceptable as a valid bid in the Administrative Agent's reasonable discretion) by a bidder for all or any portion of the Collateral in connection with a sale of the Collateral in whole or in part pursuant to Section 7.02(i).

"Eligible Loan Asset" means, at any time a Loan Asset for which the Eligibility Criteria are true and correct or satisfied in full unless otherwise waived by the Administrative Agent in its sole discretion and that, as of its Cut-Off Date, has been approved by the Administrative Agent in its sole discretion.

"Environmental Laws" means any and all foreign, federal, State and local laws, statutes, ordinances, rules, regulations, permits, licenses, approvals, interpretations and orders of courts or Governmental Authorities, relating to the protection of human health or the environment, including, but not limited to, requirements pertaining to the manufacture, processing, distribution, use, treatment, storage, disposal, transportation, handling, reporting, licensing, permitting, investigation or remediation of Hazardous Materials. Environmental Laws include, without limitation, the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act (42 U.S.C. § 9601 et seq.), the Hazardous Material Transportation Act (49 U.S.C. § 331 et seq.), the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act (42 U.S.C. § 6901 et seq.), the Federal Water Pollution Control Act (33 U.S.C. § 1251 et seq.), the Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. § 7401 et seq.), the Toxic Substances Control Act (15 U.S.C. § 2601 et seq.), the Safe Drinking Water Act (42 U.S.C. § 300, et seq.), the Environmental Protection Agency's regulations relating to underground storage tanks (40 C.F.R. Parts 280 and 281), and the Occupational Safety and Health Act (29 U.S.C. § 651 et seq.), and the rules and regulations thereunder, each as amended or supplemented from time to time.

"Equity Interests" means any and all shares, interests, participations or other equivalents (however designated) of capital stock of a corporation, any and all equivalent ownership interests in a Person (other than a corporation), including partnership interests and membership interests, and any and all warrants, rights or options to purchase or other arrangements or rights to acquire any of the foregoing.

"ERISA" means the United States Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974.

20

"ERISA Affiliate" means (a) any corporation that is a member of the same controlled group of corporations (within the meaning of Section 414(b) of the Code) as a specified Person, (b) a trade or business (whether or not incorporated) under common control (within the meaning of Section 414(c) of the Code) with such Person, or (c) a member of the same affiliated service group (within the meaning of Section 414(m) of the Code) as such Person, any corporation described in clause (a) above or any trade or business described in clause (b) above.

"Event of Default" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 7.01.

"Excepted Persons" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 10.10(a).

"Exception Report" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 11.02(b).

"Excess Concentration Amount" means, as of any date of determination, the sum of the amounts, if any, by which the Adjusted Borrowing Value of any Loan Asset exceeds the applicable Concentration Limit, as applied sequentially and without duplication in accordance with the Borrowing Base Model set forth in Annex B.

"Exchange Act" means the United States Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder.

"Excluded Amounts" means (a) any amount received in the Collection Account with respect to any Loan Asset included as part of the Collateral, which amount is attributable to the payment of any Tax, fee or other charge imposed by any Governmental Authority on such Loan Asset or on any Underlying Collateral, and (b) any amount received in the Collection Account representing (i) any amount representing a reimbursement of insurance premiums, (ii) any escrows relating to Taxes, insurance and other amounts in connection with Loan Assets which are held in an escrow account for the benefit of the Obligor and the secured party pursuant to escrow arrangements under a Loan Agreement, (iii) any amount received in the Collection Account with respect to any Loan Asset retransferred, substituted for or that is otherwise replaced by a Substitute Eligible Loan Asset, or that is otherwise sold or transferred by the Borrower pursuant to Section 2.07, to the extent such amount is attributable to a time after the effective date of such replacement, transfer or sale, and (iv) any amount received in the Collection Account not relating to a Loan Asset and certified by the Borrower as being received in error.

"Excluded Taxes" means, with respect to any payment made by or on account of any obligation of the Borrower under this Agreement, any of the following Taxes imposed on or with respect to a Lender (a) any Taxes imposed on (or measured by) net income (however denominated), franchise Taxes and any branch profits Taxes, in each case (i) by the United States of America, (ii) by the jurisdiction under the laws of which such Lender is organized, conducts business, in which its principal office is located, or in which its applicable lending office is located or (iii) that are Other Connection Taxes, (b) any withholding Taxes imposed under FATCA, (c) in the case of a Lender, U.S. federal withholding Taxes imposed on amounts payable to or for the account of such Lender with respect to an applicable interest in the Advances pursuant to a law in effect on the date on which (i) such Lender acquires such interest in the Commitments or (ii) such Lender changes its lending office, except in each case to the extent that, pursuant to Section 2.11, amounts with respect to such Taxes were payable either to such Lender's assignor immediately before such Lender became a party hereto or to such Lender immediately before it changed its lending office, and (d) Taxes attributable to a Lender's failure to comply with Section 2.11(d), Section 2.11(g), or Section 2.11(g).

"Exposure Amount Shortfall" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 2.02(f).

21

"Fair Market Value" means for any Loan Asset either (a) if such Loan Asset is a "Level 3" asset (as determined in accordance with Financial Accounting Standard 157), (i) the most recent fair market value approved by the Collateral Manager based on the valuations included in a report prepared by the Borrower's Approved Valuation Firm; provided that for purposes of determining Fair Market Value under clause (i), if the Approved Valuation Firm provides a range of market values, the Fair Market Value shall not exceed the mid-point of such range of market values reported by the Approved Valuation Firm or (ii) if prior to the Borrower's first fair market valuation for such Loan Asset, the fair market value of such Loan Asset as determined by the Borrower in accordance with GAAP and the Collateral Management Standard, and (b) for any other Loan Asset, the quoted value of such Loan Asset determined by the Borrower in accordance with pursuant to a quotation methodology reasonably satisfactory to Administrative Agent; provided, that in no event shall the Fair Market Value of any Loan Asset exceed the par value thereof.

"FATCA" means Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code as in effect on the date hereof (or any amended version that is substantively comparable), together with any current or future regulations promulgated thereunder or official interpretations thereof, and any agreements entered into pursuant to Section 1471(b)(1) of the Code, any intergovernmental agreement entered into among Governmental Authorities implementing such Sections of the Code, and any fiscal or regulatory legislation, rules or official practices adopted pursuant to any such intergovernmental agreement, or any treaty or convention among Governmental Authorities and implementing the foregoing.

"FDIC" means the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, and any successor thereto.

"Federal Funds Rate" means, for any day, the greater of (a) the rate calculated by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York based on such day's Federal funds transactions by depositary institutions (as determined in such manner as the Federal Reserve Bank of New York shall set forth on its public website from time to time) and published on the next succeeding Business Day by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York as the Federal funds effective rate and (b) 0.50%.

"Federal Reserve Board" means the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System of the United States.

"Fee Letters" means the Administrative Agent Fee Letter and each other fee letter agreement that shall be entered into by and among the Borrower, the Collateral Manager, the Document Custodian, the Custodian and the applicable Lender in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, in each case, as amended, modified, waived, supplemented, restated or replaced from time to time.

"Fees" means (i) the Non-Utilization Fee and (ii) the fees payable to the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent, the Document Custodian, the Custodian, or any Lender pursuant to the terms of the Fee Letters.

"Final Maturity Date" means the earliest to occur of (i) the Scheduled Maturity Date, (ii) the date of the automatic occurrence of an Event of Default, or the date of the declaration of the Final Maturity Date upon the occurrence and continuance of an Event of Default, or (iii) the occurrence of the termination of this Agreement pursuant to Section 2.17(d) hereof.

"Financial Asset" has the meaning specified in Section 8-102(a)(9) of the UCC.

"<u>Financial Sponsor</u>" means any Person, including any Subsidiary of such Person, whose principal business activity is acquiring, holding, and selling equity or preferred equity investments (including controlling interests) in otherwise unrelated companies that each are distinct legal entities with separate management, books and records and bank accounts, whose operations are not integrated with one another and whose financial condition and creditworthiness are independent of the other companies so owned by such Person.

22

"First Lien Last Out Loan Asset" means any Loan Asset that would be classified as a First Lien Loan Asset but may, any time prior to and/or after an event of default under the related Loan Agreement by its terms, become subordinate in right of payment to (i) one or more tranches of such First Lien Loan Asset, or (ii) any other obligation of the Obligor of the Loan Asset, in either case in accordance with a specific waterfall of payments or other priority of payments; provided, that with respect to any Loan Asset that meets that foregoing criteria to be a First Lien Last Out Loan Asset and for which the Senior Net Leverage Ratio calculated with respect to the portion of such Loan Asset that is senior in right of payment (including in accordance with a specific waterfall of payments or other priority of payments) to such First Lien Last Out Loan Asset is greater than or equal to 1.75 to 1.00, such portion thereof shall be treated as Second Lien Loan Asset for all purposes hereunder.

"First Lien Loan Asset" means any Loan Asset (i) that is secured by a valid and perfected first priority Lien on substantially all of the Obligor's assets constituting Underlying Collateral for the Loan Asset, and any Liens on such Underlying Collateral that secures any other outstanding Indebtedness of the Obligor is expressly subject to and contractually or structurally subordinate to the priority claim under the Loan Agreement governing such Loan Asset, subject to any "permitted liens" as defined in the applicable Loan Agreement for such Loan Asset or such comparable definition if "permitted liens" is not defined therein (including, without limitation, priority Liens on certain current assets, including accounts receivable, to secure working capital facilities set forth in "permitted liens" as defined in such Loan Agreement or such comparable definition or provision if "permitted liens" is not defined therein, so long as (A) the aggregate commitment amount of such working capital loan does not exceed an amount equal to the applicable Obligor's EBITDA, and (B) such working capital loan is not secured by any assets other than such current assets) that are reasonable and customary for similar loans (provided that such permitted liens do not secure indebtedness for borrowed money except as set forth above), (ii) that provides that the payment obligation of the Obligor on such Loan Asset is either senior to, or *pari passu* with, and is not (and cannot by its terms become) subordinate in right of payment to, all other Indebtedness of such Obligor, including in any proceeding related to a Bankruptcy Event, (iii) for which the principal Underlying Collateral is not comprised of equity interests in the Obligor's subsidiaries and Affiliates, (iv) the Collateral Manager has determined in good faith and in a commercially reasonable manner that the enterprise value of the related Obligor or the Underlying Collateral securing the Loan Asset on or about the Cut-Off Date thereof equals or exceeds the outstanding principal balance of the Loan Asset plus the aggregate outstanding balances of all other loans of equal or higher seniority secured by the same collateral, and (v) that is not a First Lien Last Out Loan Asset or a Second Lien Loan Asset; provided, that with respect to any Loan Asset that meets that foregoing criteria to be a First Lien Loan Asset and for which the Senior Net Leverage Ratio calculated with respect to the portion of such Loan Asset that is senior in right of payment (including in accordance with a specific waterfall of payments or other priority of payments) to such First Lien Loan Asset is (1) equal to or greater than 1.00 to 1.00, but less than 1.75 to 1.00, such portion thereof shall be treated as First Lien Last Out Loan Asset for all purposes hereunder, and (2) greater than or equal to 1.75 to 1.00, such portion thereof shall be treated as Second Lien Loan Asset for all purposes hereunder.

"Fixed Rate Loan Asset" means a Loan Asset other than a Floating Rate Loan Asset.

"Floating Rate Loan Asset" means a Loan Asset (i) that provides for scheduled payments of floating-rate interest in cash on a semi-annual or more frequent basis, (ii) under which the interest rate payable by the Obligor thereof is based on a prime rate or the London Interbank Offered Rate or any successor thereto (including the Secured Overnight Financing Rate) (subject, if applicable, to an interest rate floor), plus some specified interest percentage in addition thereto, and (iii) that provides that such interest rate will reset immediately (or at the end of the designated interest period) upon any change in the related prime rate or the London Interbank Offered Rate or any successor thereto (including the Secured Overnight Financing Rate).

"Floor" means a rate of interest equal to 0.00%.

"Fund" means Brightwood Capital Corporation I, a Maryland corporation.

"Funding Default" means, which respect to any Lender, a determination by Administrative Agent that such Lender has (i) failed to make available its ratable share of any Advance as required to be funded under Section 2.02 or failed to make any other payment or provide funds to the Administrative Agent as required under this Agreement, and such failure has not been cured within two Business Days; (ii) notified the Administrative Agent and the Borrower or the Collateral Manager in writing that it does not intend to comply with any of its funding obligations under this Agreement or made a public statement to the effect that it does not intend to comply with its funding obligations under this Agreement or under other agreements in which it commits to extend credit; (iii) failed, within one Business Day after request by the Administrative Agent, to confirm that it will comply with the terms of this Agreement relating to its obligations to fund Advances under this Agreement; or (iv) become, or has a parent company that has become, the subject of any Bankruptcy Event.

"GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles as in effect from time to time in the United States.

"Governmental Authority" means, with respect to any Person, any nation or government, any state or other political subdivision thereof, any central bank (or similar monetary or regulatory authority) thereof, any body or entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, regulatory, taxing or administrative functions of or pertaining to a nation or government and any court or arbitrator having jurisdiction over such Person.

"Hazardous Materials" means all materials subject to any Environmental Law, including, without limitation, materials listed in 49 C.F.R. § 172.010, materials defined as hazardous pursuant to § 101(14) of the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act of 1980, as amended, flammable, explosive or radioactive materials, hazardous or toxic wastes or substances, lead-based materials, petroleum or petroleum distillates or asbestos or material containing asbestos, polychlorinated biphenyls, radon gas, urea formaldehyde and any substances classified as being "in inventory", "usable work in process" or similar classification that would, if classified as unusable, be included in the foregoing definition.

"Highest Required Investment Category" means (i) with respect to ratings assigned by Moody's, "Aa2" or "P-1" for one month instruments, "Aa2" and "P-1" for three month instruments, "Aa3" and "P-1" for six month instruments and "Aa2" and "P-1" for instruments with a term in excess of six months and (ii) with respect to ratings assigned by S&P, "A-1" for short-term instruments and "A" for long-term instruments.

"Increasing Lender" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 2.24(a).

"Indebtedness" means:

(i) with respect to any Obligor under any Loan Asset, the meaning of "Indebtedness" or any comparable definition in the Loan Agreement for each such Loan Asset, or in any case that "Indebtedness" or such comparable definition is not defined in such Loan Agreement, without duplication, (a) all obligations of such entity for borrowed money or with respect to deposits or advances of any kind, (b) all obligations of such entity evidenced by bonds, debentures, notes or similar instruments, (c) all obligations of such entity under conditional sale or other title retention agreements relating to property acquired by such entity, (d) all obligations of such entity in respect of the deferred purchase price of property or services (excluding current accounts payable incurred in the ordinary course of business), (e) all indebtedness of others secured by (or for which the holder of such indebtedness has an existing right, contingent or otherwise, to be secured by) any Lien on property owned or acquired by such entity, whether or not the indebtedness secured thereby has been assumed, (f) all guarantees by such entity of indebtedness of others, (g) all Capital Lease Obligations of such entity, (h) all obligations, contingent or otherwise, of such entity as an account party in respect of letters of credit and letters of guaranty and (i) all obligations, contingent or otherwise, of such entity in respect of bankers' acceptances; and

24

(ii) for all other purposes, with respect to any Person at any date, (a) all indebtedness of such Person for borrowed money or for the deferred purchase price of property or services (other than current liabilities incurred in the ordinary course of business and payable in accordance with customary trade practices) or that is evidenced by a note, bond, debenture or similar instrument or other evidence of indebtedness customary for indebtedness of that type, (b) all obligations of such Person under

leases that have been or should be, in accordance with GAAP, recorded as capital leases, (c) all obligations of such Person in respect of acceptances issued or created for the account of such Person, (d) all liabilities secured by any Lien on any property owned by such Person even though such Person has not assumed or otherwise become liable for the payment thereof, (e) all indebtedness, obligations or liabilities of that Person in respect of derivatives, and (f) all obligations under direct or indirect guaranties in respect of obligations (contingent or otherwise) to purchase or otherwise acquire, or to otherwise assure a creditor against loss in respect of, indebtedness or obligations of others of the kind referred to in clauses (a) through (e) of this clause (ii).

"Indemnified Amounts" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 8.01(a).

"Indemnified Party" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 8.01(a).

"Indemnified Taxes" means (a) Taxes, other than Excluded Taxes, imposed on or with respect to any payment made by or on account of any obligation of the Borrower under any Transaction Document and (b) to the extent not otherwise described in clause (a), Other Taxes.

"Indemnifying Party" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 8.03.

"Indorsement" has the meaning specified in Section 8-102(a)(11) of the UCC, and "Indorsed" has a corresponding meaning.

"Industry" means the industry categories listed on Schedule V hereto.

"Ineligible Assignee" means any private investment company, investment firm, investment partnership, private equity fund or other private equity investment vehicle.

"Initial Advance" means the first Advance made pursuant to Article II.

"Initial Commitment" means the aggregate Commitments in effect on the Closing Date, being \$75,000,000.

"Initial Payment Date" means January 15, 2025.

"Instrument" has the meaning specified in Section 9-102(a)(47) of the UCC.

"Insurance Policy" means, with respect to any Loan Asset, an insurance policy covering liability and physical damage to, or loss of, the Underlying Collateral.

25

"Insurance Proceeds" means any amounts received on or with respect to a Loan Asset under any Insurance Policy or with respect to any condemnation proceeding or award in lieu of condemnation, other than any such amount received which is required to be used to restore, improve or repair the related real estate or other assets or required to be paid to the Obligor under the Loan Agreement.

"Interest Collection Account" means the segregated account (account number 117701-201) established by the Custodian and maintained at Account Bank.

"Interest Collections" means, (i) with respect to any Loan Asset, all cash Collections attributable to interest on such Loan Asset, including, without limitation, all scheduled payments of interest and payments of interest relating to principal prepayments, all guaranty payments attributable to interest and proceeds of any liquidations, sales or dispositions attributable to interest on such Loan Asset and (ii) amendment fees, late fees, waiver fees, prepayment fees or other amounts (other than amounts expressly designed as Principal Collections) received in respect of Loan Assets.

"Interest Coverage Ratio" means as of any Reporting Date, the percentage equivalent of a fraction (i) the numerator of which is equal to the sum of Interest Collections deposited in the Interest Collection Account during the immediately preceding three-month period, and (ii) the denominator of which is equal to the sum of the payments of interest required to be made pursuant to Section 2.04(a) hereof on the related Payment Date, all as set forth in the latest Collateral Management Report.

"Interest Election Request" means a request for an Interest Period by the Borrower in accordance with Section 2.03(e), which shall be in such form as the Administrative Agent may approve.

"Interest Period" means the period commencing on (i) the first day of each Collection Period, or (ii) the first day immediately following the last day of the prior Interest Period, and ending on the numerically corresponding day in the calendar month that is one-month, three-months or six-months thereafter, as chosen by Borrower in accordance with Section 2.03(e); provided that (i) if any Interest Period would end on a day other than a U.S. Government Securities Business Day, such Interest Period shall be extended to the next succeeding U.S. Government Securities Business Day would fall in the next calendar month, in which case such Interest Period shall end on the next preceding U.S. Government Securities Business Day, (ii) any Interest Period that commences on the last U.S. Government Securities Business Day of a calendar month (or on a day for which there is no numerically corresponding day in the last calendar month of such Interest Period) shall end on the last U.S. Government Securities Business Day of the last calendar month of such Interest Period, (iii) no Interest Period shall extend beyond the Scheduled Maturity Date, (iv) with respect to any three-month or six-month Interest Period, such Interest Periods may only commence as of the first day of each Collection Period, (v) with respect to any one-month Interest Period that commences on the first day of each Collection Period, Borrower shall be deemed to have elected one-month Interest Periods for the next two Interest Periods as well (such that such Collection Period will consist of three consecutive one-month Interest Periods), and (vi) with respect to any six-month Interest Period, such Collection Period.

"Interest Rate" means, subject to Section 2.23, as of any date of determination, an interest rate *per annum* equal to the Term SOFR for such date *plus* the Applicable Spread.

"Joinder Supplement" means an agreement among the Borrower, a Lender and the Administrative Agent in the form of Exhibit C to this Agreement (appropriately completed) delivered in connection with a Person becoming a Lender hereunder after the Closing Date.

26

"Lender" means each financial institution listed on <u>Annex A</u> as providing a "Commitment", as <u>Annex A</u> may be revised to reflect any Assuming Lenders, assignments and joinders under this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents in accordance with the terms of Section 10.04.

"Lien" means any mortgage or deed of trust, pledge, hypothecation, collateral assignment, deposit arrangement, encumbrance, lien (statutory or other), charge, claim, preference, priority or other security interest or preferential arrangement in the nature of a security interest of any kind or nature whatsoever (including any conditional sale, lease or other title retention agreement, sale subject to a purchase obligation, any easement, right of way or other encumbrance on title to real property, and any financing lease having substantially the same economic effect as any of the foregoing) or the filing of or agreement to give any financing statement perfecting a security interest under the UCC or comparable law of any jurisdiction.

"Loan Agreement" means the loan agreement, credit agreement or other agreement pursuant to which a Loan Asset has been issued or created and each other agreement that governs the terms of or secures the obligations represented by such Loan Asset or of which the holders of such Loan Asset are the beneficiaries.

"Loan Asset" or "Loan" means any loan originated or acquired by a Transferor in the ordinary course of its business and Transferred (including through a Participation Interest) to the Borrower pursuant to the Sale and Contribution Agreement and/or Master Participation Agreement, as applicable which includes, without limitation, (i) the Required Loan Documents and Loan Asset File, and (ii) all right, title and interest in and to the loan and any Underlying Collateral, but excluding, in each case, any Excluded Amounts.

"Loan Asset Checklist" means an electronic or hard copy, as applicable, of a checklist delivered by or on behalf of the Borrower to the Collateral Agent and the Document Custodian for each Loan Asset, of all Required Loan Documents to be included within the respective Loan Asset File, which shall specify whether such document is an original or a copy.

"Loan Asset Collateral Management" means the duties and obligations to service and administer the Loan Assets and as set forth in Section 6.02.

"Loan Asset File" means, with respect to each Loan Asset, a file containing copies of each of the Required Loan Documents and each of any Records (copies) and the other documents and items as set forth on the Loan Asset Checklist with respect to such Loan Asset, including duly executed originals (to the extent required by the Collateral Management Standard) and copies of any other Records relating to such Loan Assets and Portfolio Assets pertaining thereto and contained therein.

"Loan Asset Register" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 5.04(m).

"Loan Asset Schedule" means the schedule of Loan Agreements evidencing Loan Assets and related information delivered by the Borrower to the Collateral Agent, the Custodian, the Document Custodian and the Administrative Agent. Each such schedule shall set forth, as to any Eligible Loan Asset to be Transferred hereunder, the applicable information specified on Schedule IV, which shall also be provided to the Collateral Agent and the Document Custodian in electronic format acceptable to the Collateral Agent.

"Loan Documents" means all Required Loan Documents and all other agreements, including security agreements, financing statements and guaranties, and other instruments evidencing, securing, guaranteeing or otherwise relating to any Loan Asset or security of the Borrower or other investment with respect to or otherwise relating to any Underlying Collateral or proceeds thereof.

27

"Majority Lenders" means, as of any date of determination, Lenders holding an aggregate of more than 50% of the Drawn Percentages at such time (which, so long as there exists at least two unaffiliated Lenders, shall be comprised of at least two Lenders that are not Affiliates); *provided*, that the Commitments of Defaulting Lenders shall be excluded for the purposes of making a determination of Majority Lenders.

"Margin Stock" means "margin stock" as such term is defined in Regulation T, U or X of the Federal Reserve Board.

"Master Participation Agreement" means the Master Participation Agreement, dated as of the Closing Date, by and among each Transferor and the Borrower.

"Material Adverse Effect" means, with respect to any event or circumstance, a material adverse effect on (a) the business, condition (financial or otherwise), operations, performance or properties of either (i) the Borrower, the Collateral Manager or any Transferor, or (ii) the Borrower, the Collateral Manager and any Transferor on a consolidated basis, (b) the validity, enforceability or collectability of this Agreement or any other Transaction Document or the validity, enforceability or collectability of the Loan Assets generally or any material portion of the Loan Assets, (c) the rights and remedies of the Collateral Agent, the Administrative Agent, any Lender and the Secured Parties with respect to matters arising under this Agreement or any other Transaction Document, (d) the ability of any of the Borrower, any Transferor or the Collateral Manager to perform their respective obligations under this Agreement or any other Transaction Document to which they are a party, or (e) the status, existence, perfection, priority or enforceability of the Collateral Agent's, the Administrative Agent's or the other Secured Parties' lien on the Collateral.

"<u>Material Modification</u>" means any amendment or waiver of, or modification or supplement to, a Loan Agreement or other Loan Document governing a Loan Asset executed or effected on or after the Cut-Off Date for such Loan Asset which:

- (i) reduces, forgives or delays any or all of the principal amount due under such Loan Asset;
- (ii) waives, delays, postpones or extends the maturity date or any other due date for any payment under such Loan Asset;
 - waives one or more cash interest payments, permits any interest due in cash to be deferred or capitalized and added to the principal amount of such Loan Asset, or reduces the cash spread or cash coupon with respect to such Loan Asset (other than any deferral or capitalization either (x) already allowed by the terms of the Loan Agreement of any Loan
- (iii) (other than any deferral or capitalization either (x) already allowed by the terms of the Loan Agreement of any Loan Asset as of the Cut-Off Date thereof with respect to interest that is payable "in kind", or (y) in addition to existing interest payments), or reduces the amount of interest due;
- contractually or structurally subordinates such Loan Asset by operation of a priority of payments, turnover provisions, (iv) the transfer of assets in order to limit recourse to the related Obligor or the granting of Liens (other than any expressly permitted Liens, including "permitted liens" as defined in the applicable Loan Agreement for such Loan Asset, or such

- substitutes, alters or releases the Underlying Collateral securing such Loan Asset and each such substitution, alteration or release, as determined in the sole reasonable discretion of the Administrative Agent, materially and adversely affects the value of such Loan Asset (other than releases expressly permitted by the Loan Documents related to such Loan Asset for value with application of 100% of net proceeds in permanent reductions of amounts outstanding under the Loan Asset (or in the case of a Second Lien Loan Asset, under such Loan Asset or the related First Lien Loan Asset) as may be permitted in the underlying Loan Agreement as of the Cut-Off Date thereof); or
- amends, waives, forbears, supplements or otherwise modifies in any way for more than one calendar quarter the definition of "Senior Net Leverage Ratio", "Total Net Obligor Leverage Ratio", "Cash Interest Coverage Ratio", "EBITDA" or definition of "Permitted Lien" or "Indebtedness" (or any similar term) (or any respective comparable definitions in the underlying Loan Agreement as of the Cut-Off Date thereof) or the definition of any component thereof, in each case, in a manner that, in the sole discretion of the Administrative Agent, is materially adverse to the Administrative Agent or any Lender.
- "Maximum Advance Amount" means, as of any date of determination, the lesser of:
- (i) (a) the aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Value, minus (b) the Minimum Equity Amount minus (c) the amount of the Aggregate Unfunded Exposure Equity Amount that is not then on deposit in the Unfunded Exposure Account plus (d) the Available Collections on deposit in the Principal Collection Account; and
 - (ii) the Maximum Facility Amount.
 - "Maximum Availability" means the lesser of (i) the Maximum Advance Amount, and (ii) the Borrowing Base.
- "Maximum Facility Amount" means the Aggregate Commitments as then in effect, which amount on the Closing Date shall equal the Initial Commitment and may be increased pursuant to Section 2.24 to an amount not to exceed \$200,000,000; provided that at all times after the Revolving Period, the Maximum Facility Amount means the aggregate Advances Outstanding at such time.
- "Minimum Equity Amount" means the greater of (i) \$25,000,000 and (ii) the aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Value of the four largest Eligible Loan Assets (and, for the purpose of this calculation, all Eligible Loan Assets funded to a single Obligor Group shall constitute a single Eligible Loan Asset).
 - "Moody's" means Moody's Investors Service, Inc or any successor thereto.
- "Multiemployer Plan" means a "multiemployer plan" as defined in Section 4001(a)(3) of ERISA to which the Borrower or the Collateral Manager, as the case may be, or any ERISA Affiliate of such Person, contributed or had any obligation to contribute on behalf of its employees at any time during the current year or the preceding five years.
 - "Non-Defaulting Lender" means any Lender that is not a Defaulting Lender.
 - "Non-U.S. Lender" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 2.11(d).
 - "Non-Utilization Fee" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 2.09(a).

- (a) for the first six-months following the Closing Date, 0.50%,
- (b) thereafter, for any Non-Utilization Period in which the average daily Advances Outstanding (i) is less than or equal to 25% of the Aggregate Commitments, 1.00%, (ii) is greater than 25% and is less than or equal to 50% of the Aggregate Commitments, 0.75%; and (iii) is greater than 50% of the Aggregate Commitments, 0.50%.

"Non-Utilization Payment Date" means (i) each Payment Date during the Revolving Period, and (ii) the Payment Date immediately following the Commitment Termination Date.

"Non-Utilization Period" means, (i) as to the initial Non-Utilization Payment Date, the period beginning on the Closing Date and ending on, but excluding, the Determination Date immediately preceding such Non-Utilization Payment Date and (ii) as to any subsequent Non-Utilization Payment Date, the period beginning on, and including, the Determination Date prior to the immediately preceding Non-Utilization Payment Date and ending on, but excluding, the Determination Date immediately preceding such Non-Utilization Payment Date, or, with respect to the final Non-Utilization Period, the Commitment Termination Date.

"Noteless Loan Asset" means an Eligible Loan Asset with respect to which the Loan Agreements (i) do not require the Obligor to execute and deliver a promissory note to evidence the indebtedness created under such Loan Asset or (ii) require any holder of the indebtedness created under such Loan Asset to affirmatively request a promissory note from the related Obligor.

"Notice of Borrowing" means an irrevocable written notice of borrowing from the Borrower to the Administrative Agent in the form attached hereto as Exhibit D.

"Notice of Exclusive Control" has the meaning specified in the Collection Account Agreement, or if not defined therein, shall otherwise mean a notice delivered by the Collateral Agent that it will cease following instructions of the Borrower with respect to the Collection Account.

"Notice of Reduction" means a notice of a reduction of the Advances Outstanding pursuant to Section 2.17(a), in the form attached hereto as Exhibit E.

"Obligations" means all present and future indebtedness and other liabilities and obligations (howsoever created, arising or evidenced, whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, or due or to become due) of the Borrower to the Lenders, the Administrative Agent, Custodian, the Document Custodian or the Collateral Agent arising under this Agreement or any other Transaction Document and shall include, without limitation, all liability for principal of and interest on the Advances, Fees, indemnifications and other amounts due or to become due by the Borrower to the Lenders, the Administrative Agent, the Document Custodian, Custodian and the Collateral Agent under this Agreement or any other Transaction Document, including, without limitation, any Fee Letter, Prepayment Premium and any other payment premiums, and costs and expenses payable by the Borrower to the Lenders, the Administrative Agent, Custodian, the Document Custodian or the Collateral Agent, including reasonable attorneys' fees, costs and expenses of outside counsel, including without limitation, interest, fees and other obligations that accrue after the commencement of an insolvency proceeding (in each case whether or not allowed as a claim in such insolvency proceeding).

"Obligor" means, collectively, each Person obligated to make payments under a Loan Agreement, including any guarantor thereof.

30

"Obligor Group" means, collectively, each Obligor and its direct corporate or entity parents, Subsidiaries and other Affiliates; provided, that Obligors will not be considered members of the same Obligor Group solely as a result of a relationship based on the direct or indirect ownership of, or control by, a common owner which is a Financial Sponsor.

"Officer's Certificate" means a certificate signed by the president, the secretary, an assistant secretary, the chief financial officer or any vice president, as an authorized officer, of any Person.

"Operating Agreement" means the Amended and Restated Limited Liability Company Agreement of the Borrower, dated as of October 11, 2024, by the Fund, as the sole member and Brightwood Capital Advisors, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, as the manager.

"Original Cash Interest Coverage Ratio" means, with respect to any Loan Asset, the Cash Interest Coverage Ratio for such Loan Asset on (i) the Cut-Off Date for such Loan or (ii) if applicable, the date such Loan Asset was most recently assigned a new Assigned Value by the Administrative Agent as a result of an Assigned Value Adjustment Event under clause (i) of the definition thereof, as set forth in the applicable Assigned Value Notice with respect to such Loan Asset.

"Original Senior Net Leverage Ratio" means, with respect to any Loan Asset, the Senior Net Leverage Ratio for such Loan Asset on (i) the Cut-Off Date for such Loan Asset or (ii) if applicable, the date such Loan Asset was most recently assigned a new Assigned Value by the Administrative Agent pursuant to clause (ii) of the definition of Assigned Value Adjustment Event, as set forth in the applicable Assigned Value Notice with respect to such Loan Asset.

"Original Total Net Leverage Ratio" means, with respect to any Loan Asset, the Total Net Leverage Ratio for such Loan Asset on (i) the Cut-Off Date for such Loan Asset or (ii) if applicable, the date such Loan Asset was most recently assigned a new Assigned Value by the Administrative Agent pursuant to clause (iii) of the definition of Assigned Value Adjustment Event, as set forth in the applicable Assigned Value Notice with respect to such Loan Asset.

"Other Connection Taxes" means, with respect to the Administrative Agent or each Lender, Taxes that are imposed as a result of a present or former connection between such Person and the jurisdiction imposing such Tax (other than connections arising from such Person having executed, delivered, become a party to, performed its obligations under, received payments under, received or perfected a security interest under, engaged in any other transaction pursuant to or enforced any Transaction Document, or sold or assigned an interest in any Advance or Transaction Document).

"Other Taxes" means all present or future stamp, court or documentary, intangible, recording, filing or similar Taxes that arise from any payment made under, from the execution, delivery, performance, enforcement or registration of, from the receipt or perfection of a security interest under, or otherwise with respect to, any Loan Document, except any such Taxes that are Other Connection Taxes imposed with respect to an assignment (other than an assignment made pursuant to a request by the Borrower).

"Outstanding Principal Balance" means, for any date of determination, the outstanding principal balance of a Loan Asset, expressed exclusive of the portion of the outstanding principal balance of a Loan Asset, if any, that represents accrued interest which has accrued in kind and has been added to the principal balance of such Loan Asset, and any accrued interest.

31

"Partial PIK Loan Asset" means any Loan that provides for payments of a portion of scheduled interest in cash on a current basis, the remainder of which is or can be payable "in kind" and not in cash; provided (i) the portion of such Loan Asset that is accruing interest that is required to be paid in cash pursuant to the terms of the related Loan Agreement is at an interest rate that is at least equal to the Interest Rate hereunder, and (ii) the portion (if any) of such Loan Asset that is accruing interest that is required to be paid in cash pursuant to the terms of the related Loan Agreement at an interest rate that is at least 100 basis points higher than the Interest Rate hereunder shall not be a PIK Loan Asset or a Partial PIK Loan Asset.

"Participant Register" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 2.13.

"Participation": A participation interest in a loan or other obligation that would, at the time of acquisition or the Borrower's commitment to acquire the same, constitute a Loan Asset.

"Participation Interest": An undivided 100% Participation granted by a Transferor to the Borrower pursuant to the Master Participation Agreement, in and to each Loan Asset identified on Schedule I to the Master Participation Agreement, in each case solely to the extent that the administrative agent under such Loan Asset is not an Affiliate of the Collateral Manager, and in which a Lien is granted therein by the Borrower to the Administrative Agent pursuant to this Agreement.

"Payment Date" means the 15th day of each of January, April, July and October, commencing on the Initial Payment Date, or, if any such day is not a Business Day, the next succeeding Business Day; *provided* that the final Payment Date shall occur on the Collection Date.

"Pension Plan" means an employee pension benefit plans, as such term is defined in Section 3(2) of ERISA, maintained by the Fund, which are subject to Title IV of ERISA or Section 302 of ERISA or Section 412 of the Code.

"Periodic Term SOFR Determination Day" has the meaning specified in the definition of "Term SOFR".

"Permitted Investments" means U.S. Dollar denominated negotiable instruments or securities or other investments (which may include securities or investments in which Webster, the Collateral Agent or their respective Affiliates provide services or receive compensation) that (i) except in the case of demand or time deposits and investments in money market funds, are represented by instruments in bearer or registered form or ownership of which is represented by book entries by a Clearing Agency or by a Federal Reserve Bank in favor of depository institutions eligible to have an account with such Federal Reserve Bank who hold such investments on behalf of their customers, (ii) as of any date of determination, mature by their terms on or prior to the Business Day preceding the next Payment Date, and (iii) evidence the following:

- (a) direct obligations of, and obligations fully guaranteed as to full and timely payment by, the United States (or by any agency thereof to the extent such obligations are backed by the full faith and credit of the United States);
- (b) demand deposits, time deposits or certificates of deposit of depository institutions or trust companies incorporated under the laws of the United States or any state thereof and subject to supervision and examination by federal or state banking or depository institution authorities; provided that at the time of the Borrower's investment or contractual commitment to invest therein, the commercial paper, if any, and short-term unsecured debt obligations (other than such obligation whose rating is based on the credit of a Person other than such institution or trust company) of such depository institution or trust company shall have a credit rating from each Rating Agency in the Highest Required Investment Category granted by such Rating Agency;

32

- (c) commercial paper, or other short-term obligations, having, at the time of the Borrower's investment or contractual commitment to invest therein, a rating in the Highest Required Investment Category granted by each Rating Agency;
- (d) demand deposits, time deposits or certificates of deposit that are fully insured by the FDIC and either have a rating on their certificates of deposit or short-term deposits from Moody's and S&P of "P-1" and "A-1", respectively;
- (e) notes that are payable on demand or bankers' acceptances issued by any depository institution or trust company referred to in clause (b) above;
- (f) investments in taxable money market funds or other regulated investment companies having, at the time of the Borrower's investment or contractual commitment to invest therein, a rating of the Highest Required Investment Category from each Rating Agency; or
- (g) time deposits (having maturities of not more than 90 days) by an entity the commercial paper of which has, at the time of the Borrower's investment or contractual commitment to invest therein, a rating of the Highest Required Investment Category granted by each Rating Agency.

In connection with the acquisition or disposition of Permitted Investments pursuant to the terms of the Transaction Documents, the Collateral Agent may, pursuant to the direction of the Collateral Manager or the Administrative Agent, as applicable, purchase or sell to itself or an Affiliate, as principal or agent, the Permitted Investments described above.

"Permitted Liens" means any of the following as to which no enforcement, collection, execution, levy or foreclosure proceeding shall have been commenced (a) Liens for Taxes if such Taxes shall not at the time be due and payable or if a Person shall currently be contesting the validity thereof in good faith by appropriate proceedings and with respect to which reserves in accordance with GAAP have been provided on the books of such Person, (b) Liens imposed by law, such as materialmen's, warehousemen's, mechanics', carriers',

workmen's and repairmen's Liens and other similar Liens, arising by operation of law in the ordinary course of business for sums that are not overdue or are being contested in good faith, (c) Liens granted pursuant to or by the Transaction Documents, including restrictions on transfer with respect to any Loan Asset, either imposed by law or contained in the Loan Agreements, that are customary qualifications for instruments similar to such Loan Asset (including consent of the relevant agent or Obligor) and (d) Liens (including the right of set-off) in favor of a bank or other depository institution arising as a matter of law and/or pursuant to customary custodial, banking or cash management arrangements encumbering deposits solely to the extent incurred in connection with maintenance of securities accounts or deposit accounts in the ordinary course of business and not involving the borrowing of money or the granting of collateral.

"Person" means an individual, partnership, corporation (including a statutory or business trust), limited partnership, limited liability company, joint stock company, trust, unincorporated association, sole proprietorship, joint venture, government (or any agency or political subdivision thereof) or other entity.

"PIK Loan Asset" means any Loan that provides that payments of scheduled interest may be payable in part or in whole "in kind" and not in cash (other than a Partial PIK Loan Asset).

33

"Portfolio Assets" means all Loan Assets owned by the Borrower, together with all proceeds thereof and other assets or property related thereto, including all right, title and interest of the Borrower in and to:

- (a) any amounts on deposit in any cash reserve, collection, custody or lockbox accounts securing the Loan Assets;
- (b) all rights with respect to the Loan Assets to which the Borrower is entitled as lender under the applicable Loan Agreement;
 - (c) the Collection Account, together with all cash and investments in each of the foregoing from the Loan Assets;
- (d) any Lien in the Underlying Collateral securing a Loan Asset and all Recoveries related thereto, all payments paid in respect thereof and all monies due, to become due and paid in respect thereof accruing after the applicable Cut-Off Date and all liquidation proceeds;
- (e) all Required Loan Documents, the Loan Asset Files related to any Loan Asset, any Records, and the documents, agreements, and instruments included in the Loan Asset Files or Records;
 - (f) all Insurance Policies with respect to any Loan Asset;
- (g) all Liens, guaranties, indemnities, warranties, letters of credit, accounts, bank accounts and property subject thereto from time to time purporting to secure or support payment of any Loan Asset, together with all UCC financing statements, mortgages or similar filings signed or authorized by an Obligor relating thereto;
 - (h) all UCC financing statements;
 - (i) all records (including computer records) with respect to the foregoing; and
 - (j) all Collections, income, payments, proceeds and other benefits of each of the foregoing.

"Prepayment Premium" means, for the period beginning on the Closing Date and ending on the one year anniversary thereof, an amount equal to 1.00% of the amount of the reduction of the Maximum Facility Amount, whether pursuant to Section 2.17 or otherwise.

"Prime Rate" means the rate of interest most recently published in the Money Rates section of The Wall Street Journal from time to time as the Prime Rate in the United States of America or, if The Wall Street Journal ceases to quote such rate, the highest per annum interest rate published by the Federal Reserve Board in Federal Reserve Statistical Release H.15 (519) (Selected Interest Rates) as the "bank prime loan" rate or, if such rate is no longer quoted therein, any similar rate quoted therein (as determined by the Administrative Agent in a commercially reasonable manner) or any similar release by the Federal Reserve Board (as determined by the Administrative

Agent in a commercially reasonable manner). Any change in such prime rate shall take effect at the opening of business on the day specified in the public announcement of such change.

"Principal Collection Account" means the segregated account (account number 117701-202) established by the Custodian and maintained at Account Bank.

"Principal Collections" means any cash Collections deposited by the Borrower into the Collection Account with respect to any Loan Asset which are not Interest Collections, including, without limitation, all Recoveries, all Insurance Proceeds, all scheduled payments of principal and principal prepayments and all guaranty payments and proceeds of any liquidations, sales or dispositions, in each case, attributable to the principal of such Loan Asset.

34

"Pro Rata Share" means, with respect to each Lender, (1) at any time during the Revolving Period (i) with respect to the determination of Advances, the Undrawn Percentage of such Lender, and (ii) with respect to the allocation of Collections on any Payment Date or otherwise in connection with any distribution hereunder, the Drawn Percentage of such Lender, and (2) after the Revolving Period, with respect to the allocation of Available Collections on any Payment Date or otherwise in connection with any distribution hereunder, such Lender's Drawn Percentage. The initial Pro Rata Share of each Lender is set forth opposite the name of such Term Lender on Annex A or in the Assignment and Assumption and Joinder Supplement pursuant to which such Lender became a party hereto, as applicable.

"Proceeds" means, with respect to any Collateral, all property that is receivable or received when such Collateral is collected, sold, liquidated, foreclosed, exchanged, or otherwise disposed of, whether such disposition is voluntary or involuntary, and includes all rights to payment with respect to any insurance relating to such Collateral.

"Rating Agency" means each of DBRS, S&P and Moody's, or any other nationally recognized statistical rating organization identified as such by the Securities and Exchange Commission.

"Records" means copies of all documents relating to the Loan Assets, including books, records and other information executed in connection with the origination or acquisition of the Collateral or maintained with respect to the Collateral and the related Obligors that the Borrower or the Collateral Manager has generated, in which the Borrower has originated or has otherwise obtained an interest, in each case, solely to the extent set forth in the Loan Asset Checklist. For avoidance of doubt, any Records included in a Loan Asset File shall be identified in the Loan Asset Checklist.

"Recoveries" means, as of the time any Underlying Collateral with respect to any Loan Asset that is subject to any Assigned Value Adjustment Event is sold, discarded or abandoned (after a determination by the Collateral Manager that such Underlying Collateral has little or no remaining value) or otherwise determined to be fully liquidated by the Collateral Manager in accordance with the Collateral Management Standard, the proceeds from the sale of the Underlying Collateral, the proceeds of any related Insurance Policy, any other recoveries with respect to such Loan Asset, as applicable, the Underlying Collateral, as applicable, and any amounts representing late fees and penalties, net of any amounts received that are required under the terms of such Loan Asset to be refunded to the related Obligor.

"Register" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 2.13.

"Release Date" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 2.07.

"Relevant Governmental Body" means the Federal Reserve Board or the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, or a committee officially endorsed or convened by the Federal Reserve Board or the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, or any successor thereto.

"Replacement Collateral Manager" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 6.01(c).

"Reportable Event" means any of the events set forth in Section 4043(c) of ERISA, other than an event for which the 30 day notice period has been waived.

"Reporting Date" means the date that is two (2) Business Days prior to each Payment Date.

"Required Funding Amount" means, if (i) (A) no Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, and (B) the Commitment Termination Date has not occurred, in each case as of the date of determination and after giving effect to any withdrawal from the Unfunded Exposure Account on such date of determination, the Unfunded Exposure Equity Amount, and (ii) (A) an Event of Default has occurred and continuing, or (B) the Commitment Termination Date has occurred, in either case as of the date of determination and after giving effect to any withdrawal from the Unfunded Exposure Account on such date of determination, the Unfunded Exposure Amount.

"Required Loan Documents" means, for each Loan Asset, originals (except as otherwise indicated) of the following documents or instruments, all as specified on the related Loan Asset Checklist:

- (a) to the extent applicable to the related Loan Asset, (i) the original executed promissory note (if any) or, in the case of a lost note, a copy of the executed underlying promissory note, in either case endorsed by the Borrower (that may be in the form of an allonge or note power attached thereto) either in blank or to the Administrative Agent, or (ii) if such promissory note is not issued in the name of the Borrower or if such Loan Asset is a Noteless Loan Asset, each assignment and assumption agreement, transfer document or instrument relating to such Loan Asset evidencing the assignment of such Loan Asset from any prior third party owner thereof to the Borrower (if any), and from the Borrower in blank; provided, that for any Participation Interest (until elevated), only the Master Participation Agreement and evidence of payment or waiver of any fees associated with assigning any such Loan shall be required;
- (b) to the extent applicable to the related Loan Asset, copies of the executed (a) guaranty, (b) credit agreement, (c) loan agreement, (d) note purchase agreement, (e) sale and servicing agreement, (f) acquisition agreement (or similar agreement) and (g) security agreement or mortgage, in each case as set forth on the Loan Asset Checklist; and
- (c) copies of the UCC-1 financing statements and any related continuation statements, each showing the Obligor as debtor and the Fund or the relevant agent thereunder as secured party and each with evidence of filing thereon.

"Required Reports" means, collectively, the compliance certificate, in the form of Exhibit F hereto, the Collateral Management Report required pursuant to Section 6.08(b), the Collateral Manager's Certificate required pursuant to Section 6.08(c), the financial statements of the Fund required pursuant to Section 6.08(d), the tax returns required pursuant to Section 6.08(e), the financial statements and valuation reports of each Obligor required pursuant to Section 6.08(f), the annual statements as to compliance required pursuant to Section 6.09, and the annual independent public accountant's report required pursuant to Section 6.10.

"Responsible Officer" means, with respect to any Person, any duly authorized officer of such Person with direct responsibility for the administration of this Agreement and also, with respect to a particular matter, any other duly authorized officer of such Person to whom such matter is referred because of such officer's knowledge of and familiarity with the particular subject.

"Restricted Junior Payment" means (i) any dividend or other distribution, direct or indirect, on account of any membership or other equity interests of the Borrower now or hereafter outstanding; (ii) any payment of management fees or incentive payments (in cash) to a member or manager of the Borrower or the Collateral Manager, (iii) any redemption, retirement, sinking fund or similar payment, purchase or other acquisition for value, direct or indirect, of membership or other equity interests of the Borrower now or hereafter outstanding, and (iv) any payment made to redeem, purchase, retire, or obtain the surrender of, any outstanding warrants, options or other rights to acquire membership or other equity interests of the Borrower now or hereafter outstanding. For the avoidance of doubt, (i) payments and reimbursements due to the Collateral Manager in accordance with this Agreement or any other Transaction Document shall not constitute Restricted Junior Payments, (ii) distributions by the Borrower to the Fund of Loan Assets which have been substituted by the Borrower in accordance with this Agreement shall not constitute Restricted Junior Payments.

36

"Review Criteria" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 11.02(b).

"Review Period" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 11.02(b).

"Revolving Loan Asset" means a Loan Asset that is not a Term Loan Asset and that is a senior secured obligation (including revolving loans, funded and unfunded portions of revolving credit lines and letter of credit facilities, unfunded commitments under specific facilities, letter of credit facilities and other similar loans and investments) that contains an unfunded commitment arising from an extension of credit to an Obligor, pursuant to the terms of which amounts borrowed may be repaid and subsequently reborrowed; provided that a Loan Asset will be a Revolving Loan Asset only to the extent of undrawn commitments of the Borrower and until all commitments to make advances to the related Obligor expire or are terminated or irrevocably reduced to zero.

"Revolving Period" means the period commencing on the Closing Date and ending on the Commitment Termination Date.

"RIC" means a regulated investment company under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986.

"Rule 17g-5" means Rule 17g-5 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, as such rule may be amended from time to time, and subject to the interpretations provided by the Securities and Exchange Commission or its staff from time to time.

"S&P" means Standard & Poor's Financial Services LLC, a subsidiary of S&P Global Inc. or any successor thereto.

"Sale" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 2.07(b).

"Sale and Contribution Agreement" means the Loan Sale and Contribution Agreement, dated as of the Closing Date, by and among each Transferor and the Borrower.

"Sanctions" has the meaning specified in Section 4.01(ii).

"Scheduled Commitment Termination Date" means October 11, 2028.

"Scheduled Maturity Date" means October 11, 2030.

"Scheduled Payment" means each scheduled payment of principal or interest required to be made by an Obligor on the related Loan Asset, as adjusted pursuant to the terms of the related Loan Agreement.

37

"Second Lien Loan Asset" means any Loan Asset that does not satisfy the requirements set forth in the definition of First Lien Loan Asset and First Lien Last Out Loan Asset and that (i) is secured by a valid and perfected Lien on substantially all of the Obligor's assets constituting Underlying Collateral for the Loan Asset, subject only to the prior lien provided to secure the obligations under a "first lien" loan pursuant to customary commercial terms, and any other "permitted liens" as defined in the applicable Loan Agreement for such Loan Asset or such comparable definition if "permitted liens" is not defined therein (including, without limitation, priority Liens on certain current assets, including accounts receivable, to secure working capital facilities) that are reasonable and customary for similar loans (provided that such liens do not directly secure indebtedness for borrowed money except as otherwise provided in this definition), (ii) provides that the payment obligation of the Obligor on such Loan Asset is "senior debt" and, except for the express priority provisions under the documentation of the "first lien" lenders (including customary terms applicable to a second lien lender under customary intercreditor provisions, including such as after an event of default in connection with a first priority lien or with respect to the liquidation of the Obligor or certain specified collateral for such Loan), is either senior to, or pari passu with, all other Indebtedness for borrowed money of such Obligor, (iii) for which the principal Underlying Collateral is not comprised of Equity Interests in the Obligor's subsidiaries and Affiliates, and (iv) the Collateral Manager has determined in good faith and in a commercially reasonable manner that the enterprise value of the related Obligor or the Underlying Collateral securing the Loan Asset on or about the Cut-Off Date thereof equals or exceeds the outstanding principal balance of the Loan Asset plus the aggregate outstanding balances of all other loans of equal or higher seniority secured by the same collateral.

"Secured Party" means each of the Administrative Agent, each Lender (together with its successors and assigns), the Collateral Agent, the Custodian and the Document Custodian and solely with respect to their respective rights hereunder, each Affected Party and each Indemnified Party.

"Senior Net Leverage Ratio" means, with respect to any Loan Asset for any relevant test period under the related Loan Agreement, the meaning of "Senior Net Leverage Ratio", "Senior Leverage Ratio", "First Lien Net Leverage Ratio", "First Lien Leverage Ratio", or any comparable term relating to senior secured indebtedness defined in the related Loan Agreement, and in any case not so defined, the ratio of (a) first lien or senior secured indebtedness (as defined in the related Loan Agreement or comparable term thereof, including such Loan Asset) of the applicable Obligor as of the date of determination, excluding any junior indebtedness and any unsecured indebtedness of such Obligor, minus the Unrestricted Cash of such Obligor as of such date to (b) EBITDA as calculated by the Collateral Manager in good faith using information from and calculations consistent with the relevant financial models, pro forma financial statements, compliance statements and financial reporting packages provided by the relevant Obligor; *provided* that in calculating "Senior Net Leverage Ratio" in any case, EBITDA of the applicable Obligor shall in any event be deemed to be no greater than EBITDA of such Obligor as computed in accordance with the definition of "EBITDA" hereunder.

"SOFR" means a rate equal to the secured overnight financing rate as administered by the SOFR Administrator.

"SOFR Administrator" means the Federal Reserve Bank of New York (or a successor administrator of the secured overnight financing rate).

"SOFR Advance" means an Advance that bears interest at a rate based on Term SOFR, other than pursuant to clause (c) of the definition of "ABR".

38

"Solvent" means, as to any Person at any time, having a state of affairs such that all of the following conditions are met: (a) the fair value of the property of such Person is greater than the amount of such Person's liabilities (including disputed, contingent and unliquidated liabilities) as such value is established and liabilities evaluated for purposes of Section 101(32) of the Bankruptcy Code; (b) the present fair saleable value of the property of such Person in an orderly liquidation of such Person is not less than the amount that will be required to pay the probable liability of such Person on its debts and other liabilities as they become absolute and matured; (c) such Person is able to realize upon its property and pay its debts and other liabilities (including disputed, contingent and unliquidated liabilities) as they mature in the normal course of business; (d) such Person does not intend to, and does not believe that it will, incur debts or liabilities beyond such Person's ability to pay as such debts and liabilities mature; and (e) such Person is not engaged in a business or a transaction, and does not propose to engage in a business or a transaction, for which such Person's property assets would constitute unreasonably small capital.

"State" means one of the fifty states of the United States or the District of Columbia.

"Structured Finance Obligation" means any obligation issued by a special purpose vehicle secured directly by, referenced to, or representing ownership of the cash flows of a pool of receivables or other financial assets, either fixed or revolving, including (but not limited to) collateral debt obligations, collateral loan obligations, asset backed securities and mortgage backed securities or any resecuritization thereof, synthetic variants of any of the foregoing (where relevant), credit-linked notes and credit-linked loans, or any similar obligation deemed to be a "Structured Finance Obligation" for regulatory purposes by the Administrative Agent in its reasonable discretion.

"Subsidiary" means with respect to a person, a corporation, partnership or other entity of which shares of stock or other ownership interests having ordinary voting power (other than stock or such other ownership interests having such power only by reason of the happening of a contingency) to elect a majority of the board of directors or other managers of such corporation, partnership or other entity are at the time owned, or the management of which is otherwise controlled, directly or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, or both, by such person.

"Substitute Eligible Loan Asset" means each Eligible Loan Asset Transferred by the Borrower to the Collateral Agent, on behalf of the Secured Parties, pursuant to Section 2.07(a) or Section 2.07(c)(ii).

"Substitution" has the meaning assigned to that term in Section 2.07(a).

"Synthetic Security" means a security or swap transaction (other than a letter of credit or a Participation) that has payments of interest or principal on one or more reference obligations or the credit performance of one or more reference obligations.

"<u>Taxes</u>" means any present or future taxes, levies, imposts, duties, charges, assessments or fees of any nature (including interest, penalties, and additions thereto) that are imposed by any Governmental Authority.

"Term Loan Asset" means a Loan Asset that is a term loan that has been fully funded and does not contain any unfunded commitment on the part of the Borrower arising from an extension of credit by the Borrower to an Obligor.

39

"Term SOFR" means:

- (a) for any calculation with respect to a SOFR Advance, the Term SOFR Reference Rate for a tenor of one month, three-months or six-months, as elected by the Borrower pursuant to Section 2.03(e) on the day (such day, the "Periodic Term SOFR Determination Day") that is two (2) U.S. Government Securities Business Days prior to the first day of such Interest Period, as such rate is published by the Term SOFR Administrator; provided, however, that if as of 5:00 p.m. (New York City time) on any Periodic Term SOFR Determination Day the Term SOFR Reference Rate for the applicable tenor has not been published by the Term SOFR Administrator and a Benchmark Replacement Date with respect to the Term SOFR Reference Rate has not occurred, then Term SOFR will be the Term SOFR Reference Rate for such tenor as published by the Term SOFR Administrator on the first preceding U.S. Government Securities Business Day for which such Term SOFR Reference Rate for such tenor was published by the Term SOFR Administrator so long as such first preceding U.S. Government Securities Business Day is not more than three (3) U.S. Government Securities Business Days prior to such Periodic Term SOFR Determination Day; provided, further, that if Term SOFR determined as provided above shall ever be less than the Floor, then Term SOFR shall be deemed to be the Floor; and
- (b) for any calculation with respect to an ABR Advance on any day, the Term SOFR Reference Rate for a tenor of one month on the day (such day, the "ABR Term SOFR Determination Day") that is two (2) U.S. Government Securities Business Days prior to such day, as such rate is published by the Term SOFR Administrator; provided, however, that if as of 5:00 p.m. (New York City time) on any ABR Term SOFR Determination Day the Term SOFR Reference Rate for the applicable tenor has not been published by the Term SOFR Administrator and a Benchmark Replacement Date with respect to the Term SOFR Reference Rate has not occurred, then Term SOFR will be the Term SOFR Reference Rate for such tenor as published by the Term SOFR Administrator on the first preceding U.S. Government Securities Business Day for which such Term SOFR Reference Rate for such tenor was published by the Term SOFR Administrator so long as such first preceding U.S. Government Securities Business Days prior to such ABR Term SOFR Determination Day;

<u>provided</u>, <u>further</u>, that if Term SOFR determined as provided above (including pursuant to the proviso under clause (a) or clause (b) above) shall ever be less than the Floor, then Term SOFR shall be deemed to be the Floor.

"Term SOFR Administrator" means CME Group Benchmark Administration Limited (CBA) (or a successor administrator of the Term SOFR Reference Rate selected by the Administrative Agent in its reasonable discretion).

"Term SOFR Reference Rate" means the forward-looking term rate based on SOFR.

"<u>Tier 1 Obligor</u>": (a) With respect to First Lien Loan Assets, Obligors for which the Senior Net Leverage Ratio of the applicable Obligor with respect to such First Lien Loan Asset is less than 4.50 to 1.00, and (b) with respect to First Lien Last Out Loan Assets and Second Lien Loan Assets, Obligors for which the Total Net Leverage Ratio of the applicable Obligor with respect to such First Lien Last Out Loan Asset and Second Lien Loan Asset is less than 5.50 to 1.00.

"Tier 2 Obligor": (a) With respect to First Lien Loan Assets, Obligors for which the Senior Net Leverage Ratio of the applicable Obligor with respect to such First Lien Loan Asset is less than 5.25 to 1.00 but greater than or equal to 4.50 to 1.00, and (b) with respect to First Lien Last Out Loan Assets and Second Lien Loan Assets, Obligors for which the Total Net Leverage Ratio of the applicable Obligor with respect to such First Lien Last Out Loan Asset and Second Lien Loan Asset is less than 6.50 to 1.00 but greater than or equal to 5.50 to 1.00.

"<u>Tier 3 Obligor</u>": (a) With respect to First Lien Loan Assets, Obligors for which the Senior Net Leverage Ratio of the applicable Obligor with respect to such First Lien Loan Asset is less than 7.50 to 1.00 but greater than or equal to 5.25 to 1.00, and (b) with respect

to First Lien Last Out Loan Assets and Second Lien Loan Assets, Obligors for which the Total Net Leverage Ratio of the applicable Obligor with respect to such First Lien Last Out Loan Asset and Second Lien Loan Asset is less than 7.50 to 1.00 but greater than or equal to 6.50 to 1.00.

"Total Net Leverage Ratio" means, with respect to any Loan Asset for any relevant test period under the related Loan Agreement, the meaning of "Total Net Leverage Ratio", "Total Leverage Ratio", or any comparable term relating to total indebtedness defined in the related Loan Agreement, and in any case not so defined, the ratio of (a) total indebtedness (as defined in the related Loan Agreement or comparable term thereof, including such Loan Asset) of the applicable Obligor as of the date of determination, minus the Unrestricted Cash of such Obligor as of such date to (b) EBITDA as calculated by the Collateral Manager in good faith using information from and calculations consistent with the relevant financial models, pro forma financial statements, compliance statements and financial reporting packages provided by the relevant Obligor; *provided*, that in calculating "Total Net Leverage Ratio" in any case, EBITDA of the applicable Obligor shall in any event be deemed to be no greater than EBITDA of such Obligor as computed in accordance with the definition of "EBITDA" hereunder.

"<u>Transaction Documents</u>" means this Agreement, any Collection Account Agreement, the Fee Letters, the Sale and Contribution Agreement, the Master Participation Agreement, each collateral assignment agreement and each document, instrument or agreement related to any of the foregoing.

"Transfer" means the inclusion (by acquisition, transfer, assignment, pledge or otherwise, including by participation under the Master Participation Agreement) of any Eligible Loan Asset or other Portfolio Asset in the Collateral pursuant to Article II.

"Transferor" means the Fund.

"<u>UCC</u>" means the Uniform Commercial Code as from time to time in effect in the state of New York or any other state the laws of which are required to be applied in connection with the security interests in the Collateral.

"<u>Unadjusted Benchmark Replacement</u>" means the applicable Benchmark Replacement excluding the related Benchmark Replacement Adjustment.

"<u>Underlying Collateral</u>" means, with respect to a Loan Asset any property or other assets designated and pledged or mortgaged as collateral to secure repayment of such Loan Asset, as applicable, including, without limitation, mortgaged property or a pledge of the stock, membership or other ownership interests in the related Obligor and/or its Subsidiaries and all proceeds from any sale or other disposition of such property or other assets.

"<u>Underwriting File</u>" means, with respect to each Loan Asset, copies of, or online access to, the underwriting memorandum of the Collateral Manager, including the internal monitoring "dashboard" relating to such Loan Asset.

"Undrawn Amount" for any the Lender as of any date of determination, means the positive difference, if any, between (i) the Commitment of such Lender, and (ii) the Drawn Amount of such Lender.

"<u>Undrawn Percentage</u>" for any Lender as of any date of determination, means the amount, expressed as a percentage, obtained by dividing (i) the Undrawn Amount of such Lender, by (ii) the aggregate Undrawn Amounts of all Lenders.

"<u>Unfunded Exposure Account</u>" means a segregated account (account number 117701-203 established by the Custodian at the Account Bank) established in the name of the Borrower for the benefit of and under the "control" (within the meaning of the UCC) of the Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Secured Parties, and each account thereof that may be established from time to time; provided that, subject to the rights of the Collateral Agent hereunder with respect to such funds, the funds deposited therein (including any interest and earnings thereon) from time to time shall constitute the property and assets of the Borrower.

"<u>Unfunded Exposure Amount</u>" means, on any date of determination, with respect to any Loan Asset, the aggregate amount (without duplication) of the unfunded Revolving Loan Asset commitments and Delayed Draw Loan Asset commitments associated with such Loan Asset.

"Unfunded Exposure Equity Amount" means, on any date of determination, with respect to any Loan Asset, an amount equal to (a) the Unfunded Exposure Amount with respect to such Loan Asset minus (b) the product of (i) the Unfunded Exposure Amount with respect to such Loan Asset multiplied by (ii) the Assigned Value of such Loan Asset and multiplied by (iii) the Advance Rate applicable to such Loan Asset.

"United States" means the United States of America.

"Unmatured Event of Default" means any event that, if it continues uncured, will, with lapse of time, notice or lapse of time and notice, constitute an Event of Default.

"Unrestricted Cash" has the meaning assigned to the term "Unrestricted Cash" or any comparable term defined in the related Loan Agreement, and in any case not so defined, means all cash of the applicable Person available for use for general corporate, partnership, limited partnership or limited liability company purposes and not held in any reserve account or legally or contractually restricted for any particular purposes or subject to any Lien (other than blanket liens permitted under or granted in accordance with such Loan Agreement) as reflected on the most recent financial statements of the relevant Obligor that have been delivered to the Borrower.

"U.S. Dollar" means the United States dollar.

"U.S. Government Securities Business Day" means any day except for (a) a Saturday, (b) a Sunday or (c) a day on which the Securities Industry and Financial Markets Association recommends that the fixed income departments of its members be closed for the entire day for purposes of trading in United States government securities.

"Volcker Rule" means Section 419 of Dodd-Frank, together with the interpretations, regulations, rules and pronouncements of any Governmental Authority with respect thereto.

"Warranty Event" means, as to any Loan Asset, the discovery (i) that as of the related Cut-Off Date for such Loan Asset there existed a breach of any representation or warranty relating to such Loan Asset (other than any representation or warranty that the Loan Asset satisfies the criteria of the defined term "Eligible Loan Asset"), or (ii) following the Cut-Off Date for such Loan Asset, of a Dispute.

"Warranty Loan Asset" means (i) any Loan Asset that fails to satisfy any Eligibility Criteria as of the Cut-Off Date for such Loan Asset or a Loan Asset with respect to which a Warranty Event has occurred, or (ii) any Loan Asset, or if not affecting the full Loan Asset, the portion thereof, subject to a Dispute following the Cut-Off Date.

"Webster" means Webster Bank, N.A., a national banking association, together with its successors and assigns.

42

"Weighted Average Advance Rate" means, as of any date of determination, the amount (expressed as a percentage) equal to (1) the sum of the products for each Eligible Loan Asset of (i) the Advance Rate for such Eligible Loan Asset as of such date *multiplied by* (ii) (a) the Adjusted Borrowing Value of such Eligible Loan Asset as of such date *minus* (b) the Excess Concentration Amount attributable to such Eligible Loan Asset on such date, *divided by* (2) the Aggregate Adjusted Borrowing Value of all Eligible Loan Assets as of such date; provided as of such date; *provided* that if the calculation of "Weighted Average Advance Rate" equals greater than:

- (i) 65% at any time that the Borrowing Base contains twelve (12) or more Eligible Loan Assets the Weighted Average Advance Rate shall be deemed to equal (and in no event shall ever exceed) 65%, and
- (ii) 55% at any other time, the Weighted Average Advance Rate shall be deemed to equal (and in no event exceed) 55%.

For the purpose of determining the number of Eligible Loan Assets for the purpose of the foregoing proviso, all Eligible Loan Assets to a single Obligor Group shall be treated as one Eligible Loan.

SECTION 1.02 Other Terms. All accounting terms used but not specifically defined herein shall be construed in accordance with GAAP; provided, that the determination of whether a lease is to be treated as an operating lease or capital lease shall be made without giving effect to any change in accounting for leases pursuant to GAAP resulting from the implementation of proposed Accounting Standards Update (ASU) Leases (Topic 840) issued August 17, 2010, or any successor proposal. All terms used in Article 9 of the UCC in the State of New York, and used but not specifically defined herein, are used herein as defined in such Article 9.

SECTION 1.03 <u>Computation of Time Periods</u>. Unless otherwise stated in this Agreement, in the computation of a period of time from a specified date to a later specified date, the word "from" means "from and including" and the words "to" and "until" each mean "to but excluding."

SECTION 1.04 Interpretation.

In each Transaction Document, unless a contrary intention appears:

- (a) the singular number includes the plural number and vice versa;
- (b) reference to any Person includes such Person's successors and assigns but only if such successors and assigns are not prohibited by the Transaction Documents;
 - (c) reference to any gender includes each other gender;
 - (d) reference to day or days without further qualification means calendar days;
 - (e) reference to any time means New York, New York time;
 - (f) the term "or" is not exclusive;
- (g) reference to the words "include", "includes" and "including" shall be deemed to be followed by the phrase "without limitation";
- (h) reference to any agreement (including any Transaction Document), document or instrument means such agreement, document or instrument as amended, modified, waived, supplemented, restated or replaced and in effect from time to time in accordance with the terms thereof and, if applicable, the terms of the other Transaction Documents, and reference to any promissory note includes any promissory note that is an extension or renewal thereof or a substitute or replacement therefor; and

43

(i) reference to any Applicable Law means such Applicable Law as amended, modified, codified, replaced or reenacted, in whole or in part, and in effect from time to time, including rules and regulations promulgated thereunder and reference to any section or other provision of any Applicable Law means that provision of such Applicable Law from time to time in effect and constituting the substantive amendment, modification, codification, replacement or reenactment of such section or other provision.

SECTION 1.05 Rates. The Administrative Agent does not warrant or accept any responsibility for, and shall not have any liability with respect to, (a) the continuation of, administration of, submission of, calculation of or any other matter related to ABR, the Term SOFR Reference Rate or Term SOFR, or any component definition thereof or rates referred to in the definition thereof, or any alternative, successor or replacement rate thereto (including any Benchmark Replacement), including whether the composition or characteristics of any such alternative, successor or replacement rate (including any Benchmark Replacement) will be similar to, or produce the same value or economic equivalence of, or have the same volume or liquidity as, ABR, the Term SOFR Reference Rate, Term SOFR or any other Benchmark prior to its discontinuance or unavailability, or (b) the effect, implementation or composition of any Conforming Changes. The Administrative Agent and its affiliates or other related entities may engage in transactions that affect the calculation of ABR, the Term SOFR Reference Rate, Term SOFR, any alternative, successor or replacement rate (including any Benchmark Replacement) or any relevant adjustments thereto, in each case, in a manner adverse to the Borrower. The Administrative Agent may select information sources or services in its reasonable discretion to ascertain ABR, the Term SOFR Reference Rate, Term SOFR or any other Benchmark, or any component definition thereof or rates referred to in the definition thereof, in each case pursuant to

the terms of this Agreement, and shall have no liability to the Borrower, any Lender or any other person or entity for damages of any kind, including direct or indirect, special, punitive, incidental or consequential damages, costs, losses or expenses (whether in tort, contract or otherwise and whether at law or in equity), for any error or calculation of any such rate (or component thereof) provided by any such information source or service.

ARTICLE II. THE FACILITY

SECTION 2.01 Advances.

(a) Advances. On the terms and conditions hereinafter set forth, the Borrower may at its option, by delivery of a Notice of Borrowing to the Administrative Agent from time to time on any Business Day from the Closing Date until the end of the Revolving Period, request that the Lenders make Advances to it in an amount which after giving effect to such Advances, would not cause the aggregate Advances Outstanding to exceed the Maximum Availability on such date. Upon receipt of such Notice of Borrowing, Administrative Agent shall notify each Lender of the requested Advance. Under no circumstances shall any Lender be required to make any Advance if after giving effect to such Advance and the addition to the Collateral of the Eligible Loan Assets being acquired by the Borrower using the proceeds of such Advance, (i) an Event of Default has occurred or would result therefrom or an Unmatured Event of Default exists or would result therefrom or (ii) the aggregate Advances Outstanding would exceed the Maximum Availability. Notwithstanding anything contained in this Section 2.01 or elsewhere in this Agreement to the contrary (i) no Lender shall be obligated to make any Advance in an amount that would, after giving effect to such Advance, exceed such Lender's Commitment less the aggregate outstanding amount of any Advances funded by such Lender, and (ii) no Lender shall be required to make any Advance if after giving effect to such Advance, the aggregate amount of Advances Outstanding would exceed the Maximum Availability. Subject to Section 2.02(f), each Advance to be made hereunder shall be made ratably among the Lenders in accordance with their Commitments.

44

(b) Notes; Notations. Each Lender may request that its Advances hereunder be evidenced by a revolving note, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and the Borrower, and the Borrower agrees to execute deliver such revolving note to any requesting Lender. Each such Lender is hereby authorized to enter on a schedule attached to such note a notation (which may be computer generated) with respect to each Advance under such note made by the applicable Lender of: (i) the date and principal amount thereof, and (ii) each repayment of principal thereof, and any such recordation, absent manifest error, shall constitute prima facie evidence of the accuracy of the information so recorded. The failure of any Lender to make any such notation on the schedule attached to any such note shall not limit or otherwise affect the obligation of the Borrower to repay the Advances in accordance with their respective terms as set forth herein.

SECTION 2.02 Procedure for Advances.

- (a) On any Business Day during the Revolving Period, the Borrower may request that the Lenders make Advances, subject to and in accordance with the terms and conditions of <u>Sections 2.01</u> and <u>2.02</u> and subject to the provisions of <u>Section 3.02</u> hereof.
- (b) Each Advance shall be made upon delivery (which may be by electronic mail) of an irrevocable Notice of Borrowing from the Borrower to the Administrative Agent (who shall deliver a copy to each Lender), no later than 10:00 a.m., New York time, one Business Day immediately prior to (or such shorter time as agreed to by the Administrative Agent in consultation with the Lenders on) the proposed date of such Advance (which shall be a Business Day), in the form of a Notice of Borrowing. Each Notice of Borrowing shall include a duly completed Borrowing Base Certificate (updated to the date such Advance is requested and giving pro forma effect to the Advance requested and the use of the proceeds thereof), and shall specify:
 - (i) the aggregate amount of such Advance, which amount shall not cause the Advances Outstanding to exceed the Maximum Availability; *provided* that the amount of such Advance must be at least equal to \$500,000 or an integral multiple of \$100,000 in excess thereof (or such lesser amount or integral to permit the Advances Outstanding to equal the Maximum Availability);
 - (ii) the proposed date of such Advance;

- (iii) with respect to any Revolving Loan Asset or Delayed Draw Loan Asset being financed with such Advance, the amount to be deposited in the Unfunded Exposure Account in connection with the acquisition of such Loan Asset(s) pursuant to Section 2.04(d);and
 - (iv) a representation that all conditions precedent for an Advance described in Article III hereof have been satisfied.
- (c) Upon receipt of such Notice of Borrowing, the Administrative Agent shall notify each applicable Lender of the requested Advance. Under no circumstances shall any Lender be required to make any Advance if after giving effect to such Advance and the use of the proceeds thereof, (i) an Event of Default has occurred or would result therefrom or an Unmatured Event of Default exists or would result therefrom or (ii) the aggregate Advances Outstanding would exceed the Borrowing Base.
- (d) The obligation of each Lender to remit its Pro Rata Share of any Advance shall be several from that of each other Lender and the failure of any Lender to so make such amount available to the Borrower shall not relieve any other Lender of its obligation hereunder.

- (e) Subject to <u>Section 2.17</u> and the other terms, conditions, provisions and limitations set forth herein, the Borrower may borrow, repay or prepay and reborrow Advances without any penalty, fee or premium on and after the Closing Date and prior to the end of the Revolving Period.
- (f) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, upon the occurrence of the earlier of (i) an Event of Default or (ii) the Commitment Termination Date, if the amount on deposit in the Unfunded Exposure Account is less than the Aggregate Unfunded Exposure Amount, the Administrative Agent (x) may, in the case of the occurrence of an Event of Default or (y) shall in the case of the occurrence of the Commitment Termination Date, on behalf of the Borrower, request an Advance in the amount of such shortfall (the "Exposure Amount Shortfall"). Following receipt of such request, the Lenders shall fund such Exposure Amount Shortfall in accordance with Section 2.02, notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein (including the Borrower's failure to satisfy any of the conditions precedent set forth in Section 3.02), except that no Lender shall make any Advance to the extent that, after giving effect to such Advance, the Advances Outstanding would exceed the Maximum Availability.

SECTION 2.03 Interest; Determination of Interest Rate; Conversions of Advances; Limitations on Advances.

- (a) The Advances shall bear interest during each Interest Period at a rate *per annum* equal to the product of (i) the Interest Rate for such Interest Period *multiplied by* (ii) the weighted average daily Advances Outstanding for such Interest Period (or, in the event of any six-month Interest Period, the weighted average daily Advances Outstanding for each Collection Period that falls within such Interest Period). Interest shall be computed on the basis of the actual number of days (including the first day but excluding the last day) occurring during the Interest Period over a year comprised of 360 days.
- (b) The Administrative Agent shall determine the Interest Rate for the Advance Outstanding (including unpaid interest due and payable on a prior Payment Date) to be paid by the Borrower on each Payment Date for the related Collection Period and shall advise the Collateral Manager thereof.
- (c) All interest hereunder shall be computed on the basis of a year of 360 days (or in the case of interest computed by reference to the ABR at times when the ABR is based on the Prime Rate, such interest shall be computed on the basis of a year of 365 days (or 366 days in a leap year)), and in each case shall be payable for the actual number of days elapsed (including the first day but excluding the last day). The applicable ABR or Term SOFR shall be determined by the Administrative Agent, and such determination shall be conclusive absent manifest error.
- (d) In connection with the use or administration of Term SOFR, the Administrative Agent will have the right to make Conforming Changes from time to time and, notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein or in any other Transaction Document, any amendments implementing such Conforming Changes will become effective without any further action or consent of any other party to this Agreement or any other Transaction Document. The Administrative Agent will promptly notify the Borrower and the Lenders of the effectiveness of any Conforming Changes in connection with the use or administration of Term SOFR.

- (e) No later than two (2) U.S. Government Securities Business Days prior to the first day of each Interest Period, Borrower shall deliver to an irrevocable notice to the Administrative Agent, in the form of a written Interest Election Request, appropriately completed and signed by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower, or may be given by telephone to the Administrative Agent (if promptly confirmed in writing by delivery of such a written Interest Election Request consistent with such telephonic notice). Each Interest Election Request shall specify the tenor of the applicable Interest Period, which may be one-month, three-months or six-months. All outstanding Advances during such Interest Period shall bear interest with reference to the applicable Interest Rate for such Interest Period. The Administrative Agent shall advise each Lender of the details of an Interest Election Request. If the Borrower fails to deliver a timely and complete Interest Election Request, the Borrower shall be deemed to have selected an Interest Period of three-months. Notwithstanding any contrary provision hereof, if an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing and the Administrative Agent, at the request of the Required Lenders, so notifies the Borrower, then, so long as such Event of Default is continuing (i) no Interest Period Elections may be delivered, and (ii) each Advance shall be converted to an ABR Advance as of the last day of the then current Interest Period.
- SECTION 2.04 <u>Remittance Procedures</u>. On each Payment Date, the Collateral Manager, as agent for the Administrative Agent and the Lenders, shall instruct the Custodian and, if the Collateral Manager fails to do so, the Administrative Agent may instruct the Collateral Agent (and the Collateral Agent shall instruct the Custodian), to apply funds on deposit in the Collection Account as described in this <u>Section 2.04</u>; *provided* that, at any time after delivery of a Notice of Exclusive Control, the Administrative Agent shall instruct the Collateral Agent (and the Collateral Agent shall instruct the Custodian) to apply funds on deposit in the Collection Account as described in this Section 2.04.
- (a) <u>Interest Collections Prior to the Commitment Termination Date</u>. On each Payment Date prior to the Commitment Termination Date, the Collateral Manager shall, and, if the Collateral Manager fails to do so, the Collateral Agent shall (in each case as directed pursuant to the first paragraph of this <u>Section 2.04</u>) instruct the Custodian to transfer Interest Collections held by the Custodian in the Collection Account, in accordance with the Collateral Management Report, to the following Persons in the following amounts, calculated as of the most recent Determination Date, in the following order and priority:
 - (i) *first*, in the following order: (1) to the Borrower, the amount of all franchise taxes, registration fees and filing fees of the Borrower, for the payment of such amounts, and (2) first, to the Account Bank, the Custodian and the Document Custodian and second, to the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent, all accrued fees, expenses and indemnities then due and payable to them under this Agreement, the Fee Letters and the other Transaction Documents;
 - (ii) second, to the Collateral Manager, in payment in full of the accrued Collateral Management Fees;
 - (iii) *third*, (1) if no Default Period is in effect, to the Administrative Agent for distribution to each Lender for the account of the applicable Lender, *pro rata*, in accordance with the amounts due under this <u>clause third</u>, all interest accrued and unpaid as of the last day of the related Collection Period, and (2) if a Default Period is in effect, to the Administrative Agent for distribution to each Lender, in accordance with the Adjusted Pro Rata Shares and in accordance with the amounts due under this <u>clause third</u>, all interest accrued and unpaid as of the last day of the related Collection Period to Lenders constituting Non-Defaulting Lenders;
 - (iv) *fourth*, to the Administrative Agent for distribution to each Lender (other than any Defaulting Lender), *pro rata*, in accordance with the amounts due under this <u>clause fourth</u>, the Non-Utilization Fee that is accrued and unpaid as of the last day of the related Collection Period and any accrued and unpaid Prepayment Premium due and payable for any day during such Collection Period;
 - (v) *fifth*, if a Default Period is in effect, to the Administrative Agent for distribution to each Lender *pro rata* with respect to each applicable Defaulting Lender, all interest accrued and unpaid as of the last day of the related Collection Period to such Defaulting Lenders;

- (vi) sixth, (1) if no Default Period is in effect, to the Administrative Agent for distribution to each Lender, pro rata, to pay the Advances Outstanding to the extent required to satisfy any outstanding Borrowing Base Deficiency, and (2) if a Default Period is in effect, to the Administrative Agent (x) first, for distribution to each Lender, in accordance with the Adjusted Pro Rata Shares and to pay the Advances Outstanding to the extent required to satisfy any outstanding Borrowing Base Deficiency, and (y) second, if all Advances Outstanding of all Non-Defaulting Lenders are reduced to zero, to each Defaulting Lender, pro rata, to pay the Advances Outstanding to the extent required to satisfy any outstanding Borrowing Base Deficiency;
- (vii) **seventh**, to the Administrative Agent for distribution to each Lender, all accrued and unpaid fees, expenses (including reasonable and documented attorneys' fees, costs and expenses) and indemnity amounts due and payable by the Borrower to the Administrative Agent or any Lender under the Transaction Documents;
- (viii) *eighth*, first to the Document Custodian, the Custodian and the Account Bank and second to the Collateral Agent, all amounts then due and payable to them under this Agreement, the Fee Letters and the other Transaction Documents, to the extent not paid pursuant to <u>clause (i)(2)</u> of this <u>Section 2.04(a)</u> or otherwise previously paid;
- (ix) *ninth*, to the Administrative Agent for distribution to each Lender or any other Person making claim for a payment pursuant to the terms hereof, to pay any other amounts due and payable to such Persons (other than with respect to the repayment of Advances) under this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents;
- (x) *tenth*, to the Collateral Manager, in respect of all reasonable and documented expenses (except allocated overhead) incurred in connection with its duties hereunder; and
 - (xi) *eleventh*, to the Borrower, any remaining amounts;
- (b) <u>Principal Collections Prior to the Commitment Termination Date</u>. On each Payment Date prior to the Commitment Termination Date, the Collateral Manager shall, and, if the Collateral Manager fails to do so, the Collateral Agent shall (in each case as directed pursuant to the first paragraph of this <u>Section 2.04</u>) instruct the Custodian to transfer Principal Collections held by the Custodian in the Collection Account, in accordance with the Collateral Management Report, to the following Persons in the following amounts, calculated as of the most recent Determination Date, in the following order and priority:
 - (i) *first*, to the Persons identified in <u>Section 2.04(a)(i)</u>, to pay amounts due under <u>Section 2.04(a)(i)</u> to the extent not paid thereunder;
 - (ii) **second**, to the Collateral Manager, in payment in full of the accrued Collateral Management Fees due under Section 2.04(a)(ii), to the extent not paid thereunder;
 - (iii) *third*, to the Administrative Agent for distribution to each Lender to pay amounts due under <u>Section 2.04(a)(iii)</u> through <u>(vi)</u> (including, without limitation, any Borrowing Base Deficiency under <u>clause (vi)</u> to the extent not paid thereunder);
 - (iv) fourth, to the Administrative Agent for distribution to each Lender, pro rata, to pay the Advances Outstanding in an amount equal to (i) if no Default Period is in effect, any outstanding Borrowing Base Deficiency, and (2) if a Default Period is in effect, (x) first, for distribution to each Lender, in accordance with the Adjusted Pro Rata Shares, any outstanding Borrowing Base Deficiency, and (y) second, if all Advances Outstanding of all Non-Defaulting Lenders are reduced to zero, to each Defaulting Lender, pro rata, any outstanding Borrowing Base Deficiency;

- (v) *fifth,* first to the Document Custodian, the Custodian and the Custodian and second to the Collateral Agent, all amounts then due and payable to them under <u>Section 2.04(a)(vii)</u>, to the extent not paid thereunder;
- (vi) *sixth*, to the Administrative Agent and each Lender to pay any other amounts due and payable to such Persons (other than with respect to the repayment of Advances) under this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents;

- (vii) *seventh*, to the Collateral Manager, all reasonable expenses (except allocated overhead) incurred in connection with the performance of its duties hereunder; and
- (viii) *eighth*, to the Borrower, any remaining amounts (but solely to the extent that no Default or Event of Default will exist after giving effect to such release).
- (c) <u>Payment Date Transfers Upon the Occurrence of the Commitment Termination Date</u>. Upon the occurrence of the Commitment Termination Date or, in any case, after the declaration, or automatic occurrence, of the Final Maturity Date, the Collateral Agent shall (as directed pursuant to the first paragraph of this <u>Section 2.04</u>) instruct the Account Bank to transfer on each Payment Date collected funds and Available Collections held by the Custodian in the Collection Account, in accordance with the Collateral Management Report, to the following Persons in the following amounts, calculated as of the most recent Determination Date, in the following order and priority:
 - (i) *first*, in the following order: (1) to the Borrower, the amount of all franchise taxes, registration fees and filing fees of the Borrower, for the payment of such amounts, and (2) first to the Document Custodian, the Custodian and the Account Bank, and second to the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent, all accrued fees, expenses and indemnities then due and payable to them under this Agreement, the Fee Letters and the other Transaction Documents;
 - (ii) second, to the Collateral Manager, in payment in full of the accrued Collateral Management Fees;
 - (iii) *third*, to the Administrative Agent for distribution to each Lender, *pro rata*, in accordance with the amounts due under this clause, all interest and the Non-Utilization Fee accrued and unpaid as of the last day of the related Collection Period and any accrued and unpaid Prepayment Premium due and payable for any day during such Collection Period;
 - (iv) *fourth*, to the Administrative Agent for distribution to each Lender, all accrued and unpaid fees, expenses (including attorneys' fees, costs and expenses) and indemnity amounts due and payable by the Borrower to the Administrative Agent or any Lender under the Transaction Documents;
 - (v) *fifth*, to the Administrative Agent for distribution to each Lender, *pro rata*, to pay an amount equal to the Advances Outstanding, until Advances Outstanding are paid in full;
 - (vi) *sixth*, first to the Document Custodian, the Custodian and the Account Bank and second to the Collateral Agent, all amounts then due and payable to them under this Agreement, the Fee Letters and the other Transaction Documents, to the extent not paid pursuant to <u>clause (i)(2)</u> of this <u>Section 2.04(c)</u> or otherwise previously paid;

- (vii) *seventh*, to the Administrative Agent and each Lender to pay any other amounts due and payable to such Persons (other than with respect to the repayment of Advances) under this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents;
- (viii) *eighth*, to the Collateral Manager, all reasonable expenses (except allocated overhead) incurred in connection with the performance of its duties hereunder; and
 - (ix) *ninth*, to the Borrower, any remaining amounts;
- (d) <u>Unfunded Exposure Account</u>. The Borrower shall cause all amounts in the Unfunded Exposure Account to equal no less than (i) at all times during the Revolving Period, the Aggregate Unfunded Exposure Equity Amount, and (ii) at all times after the Revolving Period, the Aggregate Unfunded Exposure Amount.
- (e) <u>Insufficiency of Funds</u>. The parties hereby agree that if the funds on deposit in the Collection Account are insufficient to pay any amounts due and payable on a Payment Date or otherwise, the Borrower shall nevertheless remain responsible for, and shall pay when due, all amounts payable under this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents, together with interest accrued as set forth in <u>Section 2.08(a)</u>, from the Payment Date when due and unpaid hereunder.

SECTION 2.05 Instructions to the Collateral Agent and the Custodian. All instructions and directions given to the Collateral Agent or the Custodian by the Collateral Manager, the Borrower or the Administrative Agent pursuant to Section 2.04 shall be in writing (including instructions and directions transmitted to the Collateral Agent or the Custodian by e-mail), and such written instructions and directions shall be delivered with a written certification that such instructions and directions are in compliance with the provisions of Section 2.04. The Collateral Manager and the Borrower shall transmit to the Administrative Agent by e-mail a copy of all instructions and directions given to the Collateral Agent or the Custodian by such party pursuant to Section 2.04 concurrently with the delivery thereof. The Administrative Agent shall transmit to the Collateral Manager and the Borrower by e-mail a copy of all instructions and directions given to the Collateral Agent or the Custodian by the Administrative Agent, pursuant to Section 2.04 concurrently with the delivery thereof. If either the Administrative Agent or Collateral Agent disagrees with the computation of any amounts to be paid or deposited by the Borrower or the Collateral Manager under Section 2.04 or otherwise pursuant to this Agreement, or upon their respective instructions, it shall so notify the Borrower, the Collateral Manager, the Collateral Agent and the Custodian in writing and in reasonable detail to identify the specific disagreement. If such disagreement cannot be resolved within two (2) Business Days, the determination of the Administrative Agent as to such amounts shall be conclusive and binding on the parties hereto absent manifest error. In the event the Collateral Agent or the Custodian receives instructions from the Collateral Manager or the Borrower which conflict with any instructions received by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or the Custodian, as applicable, (i) shall rely on and follow the instructions given by the Administrative Agent, and (ii) shall promptly notify the Borrower, the Collateral Manager and the Administrative Agent of such conflicting instructions.

SECTION 2.06 Borrowing Base Deficiency Payments.

(a) In addition to any other obligation of the Borrower to cure any Borrowing Base Deficiency pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, if, on any day prior to the Collection Date, any Borrowing Base Deficiency exists, then the Borrower shall within three (3) Business Days of the occurrence thereof, eliminate such Borrowing Base Deficiency in its entirety by effecting one or more (or any combination thereof) of the following actions in order to eliminate such Borrowing Base Deficiency as of such date of determination: (i) deposit cash in U.S. Dollars into the Principal Collection Account, (ii) repay Advances (together with all accrued and unpaid costs and expenses of the Administrative Agent, the Lenders, in each case in respect of the amount so prepaid), (iii) sell Eligible Loan Assets in accordance with Section 2.07, or (iv) during the Revolving Period, Transfer additional Eligible Loan Assets.

50

- (b) No later than 1:30 p.m. on the Business Day immediately prior to the proposed repayment of Advances or Transfer of additional Eligible Loan Assets pursuant to Section 2.07(a), the Borrower (or the Collateral Manager on its behalf) shall deliver (i) to the Administrative Agent (with a copy to the Collateral Agent), notice of such repayment or Transfer and a duly completed Borrowing Base Certificate, updated to the date such repayment or Transfer is being made and giving *pro forma* effect to such repayment or Transfer, and (ii) to the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent, if applicable, a description of any Eligible Loan Asset and each Obligor of such Eligible Loan Asset to be Transferred and added to the updated Loan Asset Schedule. Any notice pertaining to any repayment or any Transfer pursuant to this Section 2.06 shall be irrevocable.
- (c) Until such time as any Borrowing Base Deficiency has been cured in full and no other Event of Default or Unmatured Event of Default has occurred, other than a Sale under <u>Section 2.07</u> to the extent set forth therein, the Borrower shall not request the right to transfer (by sale, dividend, distribution or otherwise), and the Administrative Agent and Collateral Agent shall not grant the release of Lien or the transfer of any Eligible Loan Asset from the Collateral.

SECTION 2.07 Sale of Loan Assets.

- (a) <u>Substitutions</u>. The Borrower may, with the consent of the Administrative Agent in its sole discretion, subject to <u>Section 2.07(e)</u> and (f) below, prior to the Scheduled Commitment Termination Date, replace any Loan Asset (a "<u>Substitution</u>") so long as (i) no Event of Default has occurred or would result from such Substitution, (ii) no event has occurred or would result from such Substitution, which constitutes an Unmatured Event of Default or a Borrowing Base Deficiency; provided that the Borrower may effect a Substitution as necessary to cure a Borrowing Base Deficiency and any related Unmatured Event of Default arising therefrom; and (iii) simultaneously therewith, the Borrower Transfers (in accordance with all of the terms and provisions contained herein) a Substitute Eligible Loan Asset.
- (b) <u>Sales</u>. The Borrower may, at any time, subject to <u>Section 2.07(e)</u> and <u>(f)</u> below, sell any Loan Asset (a "<u>Sale</u>") on an arm's length basis so long as no Event of Default has occurred or would result from such Sale, and no event has occurred or would result from

such Sale, which constitutes an Unmatured Event of Default or a Borrowing Base Deficiency (after giving effect to the removal of such Loan Asset from the Borrowing Base and the repayment of Advances with the proceeds thereof); provided, that the proceeds of such Sale shall be deposited into the Collection Account in immediately available funds.

- (c) <u>Warranty Loan Assets</u>. If on any day during the Revolving Period a Loan Asset is (or becomes) a Warranty Loan Asset, subject to the proviso and subject to <u>Section 2.07(e)</u> and <u>(f)</u> below, the Borrower (or the Collateral Manager on behalf of the Borrower) may either:
 - (i) cause the relevant Transferor to repurchase such Loan Asset and make a deposit to the Collection Account in immediately available funds in an amount equal to the sum of (1) the lesser of (x) the Borrowing Base Deficiency, if any, arising from the recalculation of the Borrowing Base following the reclassification of such Warranty Loan Asset as an ineligible Loan Asset, and (y) the Assigned Value multiplied by the Outstanding Principal Balance of such Loan Asset as of such date of determination, and (2) any expenses or fees with respect to such Loan Asset and costs and damages incurred by the Administrative Agent or any Lender in connection with any violation by such Loan Asset of any Applicable Law (a notification regarding the amount of such expenses or fees to be provided by the Administrative Agent to the Borrower); *provided* that the Administrative Agent shall have the right to determine whether the amount so deposited is sufficient to satisfy the foregoing requirements; or

51

- (ii) subject to the requirements of <u>Sections 2.07(a)</u>, (e) and (f), substitute for such Warranty Loan Asset a Substitute Eligible Loan Asset.
- (d) Release of Lien. Upon confirmation by the Administrative Agent and Collateral Agent, as the case may be, of:
- (i) with respect to a Substitution under <u>Section 2.07(a)</u>, the delivery by the Borrower of a Substitute Eligible Loan Asset pursuant to a Substitution under <u>Section 2.07(a)</u> and the fulfillment of the other terms and conditions set forth in <u>Section 2.07(a)</u>, as applicable;
- (ii) with respect to a Sale under <u>Section 2.07(b)</u>, the fulfillment of the other terms and conditions set forth in Section 2.07(b), as applicable; and
- (iii) with respect to a Warranty Loan Asset under Section 2.06(c), the deposit of the amounts set forth in Section 2.07(c)(i) in cash into the Collection Account and/or the delivery by the Borrower of a Substitute Eligible Loan Asset for each Charged-Off Asset or Warranty Loan Asset under Section 2.07(c)(ii) and the fulfillment of the other terms and conditions set forth in Section 2.07(c) as applicable;

(such date of fulfillment, a "Release Date"),

then, the Warranty Loan Asset, or the Loan Assets and, in each case, related Portfolio Assets subject of the Substitution or the Sale, as the case may be, shall be removed from the Collateral and, as applicable, the Substitute Eligible Loan Asset and related Portfolio Assets shall be included in the Collateral. Subject to compliance by the Borrower with the immediately prior sentence, on the Release Date of each subject Loan Asset or Warranty Loan Asset, as the case may be, the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, shall automatically and without further action be deemed to release to the Borrower, without recourse, representation or warranty of any kind or nature, all the right, title and interest in and any Lien of the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties in, to and under the Loan Asset subject of the Substitution, the Sale or the Warranty Loan Asset under this Section 2.07 and any related Portfolio Assets and all future monies due or to become due with respect thereto. If requested by the Borrower, at the Borrower's sole cost and expense, the Collateral Agent shall promptly file any UCC amendments and otherwise file and/or deliver any other evidence reasonably necessary to evidence the foregoing release.

(e) <u>Conditions to Substitutions, Sales and Transfers</u>. Any Substitution, Sale, or transfer effected pursuant to <u>Sections 2.07(a)</u> or (b) shall be subject to the satisfaction of the conditions set forth in <u>Section 3.04</u>, as applicable, and the following conditions (as certified in writing to the Administrative Agent and Collateral Agent by the Borrower):

(i)	the Borrower	shall deliver a	Borrowing	Base Certificate	to the	Administrative	Agent in	connection	with	(and
reflecting) suc	h Sale, Substitu	ution or transfe	r;							

- (ii) the Borrower shall deliver a list of all Loan Assets subject to such Substitution, Sale, or Transfer;
- (iii) no selection procedures intended to be adverse to the interests of the Administrative Agent or the Lenders were utilized by the Borrower in the selection of the Loan Assets subject to a Substitution, if applicable;

- (iv) the Borrower shall notify the Administrative Agent of such Substitution, Sale or transfer by no later than 1:30 p.m. on the Business Day immediately prior thereto;
- (v) the Borrower shall notify the Administrative Agent of any amount to be deposited into the Collection Account in connection with any Substitution, Sale, or Transfer;
- (vi) the representations and warranties contained in <u>Sections 4.01</u>, <u>4.02</u> and <u>4.03</u> hereof shall continue to be correct in all material respects (except to the extent that any such representation and warranty is qualified by reference to materiality or Material Adverse Effect, in which case it shall be true and correct in all respects) both immediately prior and after giving effect to such Substitution, Sale, or transfer, other than any representation and warranty that is made as of a specific date, which shall be true and correct in all material respects (except to the extent that such representation and warranty is qualified by reference to materiality or Material Adverse Effect, in which case it shall be true and correct in all respects) as of such date;
- (vii) any repayment of Advances Outstanding in connection with any Substitution, Sale or transfer of Loan Assets hereunder shall comply with the requirements set forth in Section 2.17; and
- (viii) the Borrower shall pay the reasonable out-of-pocket legal fees and expenses of the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent in connection with any such Sale, Substitution, purchase, dividend or transfer (including, but not limited to, expenses incurred in connection with the release of the Lien of the Collateral Agent, on behalf of the Secured Parties, and any other party having an interest in the Loan Asset) in connection with such sale, substitution, purchase, dividend or transfer.
- (f) Affiliate Transactions. Except for a repurchase pursuant to Section 2.07(b), notwithstanding anything to the contrary set forth herein or in any other Transaction Document, no Affiliate of the Borrower shall reacquire from the Borrower and the Borrower shall not transfer to any Affiliate of the Borrower, and no Affiliate of the Borrower shall have a right or ability to purchase, any Loan Asset unless (i) such transfer is on an arm's length basis and for an acquisition price in cash not less than the greater of (x) the Adjusted Borrowing Value, and (y) the fair market value, of such Loan Asset, (ii) such transfer is pursuant to (and in compliance with the terms, conditions and requirements set forth in) Section 2.07 hereof, and (iii) to the extent any Loan Asset is sold for less than the Adjusted Borrowing Value thereof in cash, the prior written consent of the Administrative Agent has been obtained, and (iv) the aggregate Outstanding Principal Balance of all Loan Assets (other than Warranty Loan Assets) which are transferred by the Borrower to the Transferor or an Affiliate thereof in connection with a Substitution, Sale, or transfer effected pursuant to this Sections 2.07 shall not exceed during any twelve month period in the aggregate 15% of the Aggregate Outstanding Principal Balance of all Eligible Loan Assets measured as of the date of such Substitution, Sale or transfer.

53

SECTION 2.08 Payments and Computations, Etc.

(a) All amounts to be paid or deposited by the Borrower or the Collateral Manager hereunder shall be paid or deposited in accordance with the terms hereof so that funds are received by the Lenders no later than 3:30 p.m. on the day when due in lawful money of the United States in immediately available funds to the Collection Account or such other account as is designated in writing in advance by the Administrative Agent. The Borrower or the Collateral Manager, as applicable, shall, to the extent permitted by law, pay to the Secured Parties interest on all amounts not paid or deposited when due to any of the Secured Parties hereunder at 2.0% per annum above

the Prime Rate (other than with respect to any Advances Outstanding, which shall accrue at a rate equal to the Interest Rate plus 2.0%), payable on demand, from the date of such nonpayment until such amount is paid in full (as well after as before judgment); provided that such interest rate shall not at any time exceed the maximum rate permitted by Applicable Law. Any Obligation hereunder shall not be reduced by any distribution of any portion of Available Collections if at any time such distribution is rescinded or required to be returned by any Lender to the Borrower or any other Person for any reason. All computations of interest and all computations of interest and other fees hereunder shall be made on the basis of a year of 360 days (or in the case of interest computed by reference to the ABR at times when the ABR is based on the Prime Rate, such interest shall be computed on the basis of a year of 365 days (or 366 days in a leap year)), for the actual number of days (including the first but excluding the last day) elapsed.

(b) Whenever any payment or any notice or delivery or other obligation hereunder shall be stated to be due on a day other than a Business Day, such payment or delivery or other obligation shall be deemed due (and in the case of payment, made) on the next succeeding Business Day, and such extension of time with respect to any payment shall in such case be included in the computation of payment of interest or any fee payable hereunder, as the case may be.

SECTION 2.09 Non-Utilization Fee.

(a) The Borrower shall pay on each Non-Utilization Payment Date to the Administrative Agent for *pro rata* distribution to each Lender (subject to Section 2.20 with respect to any Defaulting Lender), an undrawn fee (the "Non-Utilization Fee") payable in arrears for each Non-Utilization Period (or portion of a Non-Utilization Period), equal to the product for such Non-Utilization Period (or portion thereof) of (i) the number of days in such Non-Utilization Period (or portion thereof) divided by 360, (ii) the applicable Non-Utilization Fee Rate, and (iii) the daily average of the aggregate Commitments *minus* the Advances Outstanding during such Non-Utilization Period.

SECTION 2.10 Increased Costs; Capital Adequacy; Compensation for Losses.

If, due to either (i) the introduction of or any change that becomes effective following the date hereof (including, without limitation, any change by way of imposition or increase of reserve requirements) in or in the interpretation, administration or application following the date hereof of any Applicable Law (including, without limitation, any law or regulation subjecting any Lender to any Taxes (other than (A) Indemnified Taxes, (B) Taxes described in clauses (b) through (d) of the defined term "Excluded Taxes" and (C) Connection Income Taxes) on its Commitment, or its deposits, reserves, other liabilities or capital attributable thereto), in each case whether foreign or domestic, including under Basel III (including, without limitation, in connection with the calculation of the "liquidity coverage ratio" thereunder) or Dodd-Frank, or (ii) the compliance with any guideline or request following the date hereof from any central bank or other Governmental Authority (whether or not having the force of law), including under Basel III (including, without limitation, in connection with the calculation of the "liquidity coverage ratio" thereunder) or Dodd-Frank, there shall be any increase in the cost, other than Taxes, to the Administrative Agent, any Lender or any Affiliate, participant, successor or assign thereof (each of which shall be an "Affected Party") of agreeing to make or making, funding or maintaining any Advance (or any reduction of the amount of any payment (whether of principal, interest, fee, compensation or otherwise) to any Affected Party hereunder), as the case may be, or there shall be any reduction in the amount of any sum received or receivable by an Affected Party under this Agreement, under any other Transaction Document, the Borrower shall, from time to time, after written demand by the Administrative Agent, which demand shall be accompanied by a statement setting forth in reasonable detail the basis for such demand on behalf of such Affected Party, pay to the Administrative Agent, on behalf of such Affected Party, Additional Amounts sufficient to compensate such Affected Party for such increased costs or reduced payments within 30 days after such demand; provided that the amounts payable under this Section 2.10 shall be payable without duplication of amounts payable under <u>Section 2.11</u> or <u>Section 10.07</u>.

54

(b) If either (i) the introduction of or any change that becomes effective following the date hereof in or in the interpretation, administration or application following the date hereof of any law, guideline, rule or regulation, directive or request or (ii) the compliance by any Affected Party with any law, guideline, rule, regulation, directive or request following the date hereof, from any central bank, any Governmental Authority or agency, including, without limitation, compliance by an Affected Party with any request or directive regarding capital adequacy, including under Basel III (including, without limitation, in connection with the calculation of the "liquidity coverage ratio" thereunder) or Dodd-Frank, has or would have the effect of reducing the rate of return on the capital of any Affected Party, as a consequence of its obligations hereunder or any related document or arising in connection herewith or therewith to a level below that which any such Affected Party could have achieved but for such introduction, change or compliance (taking into consideration the policies of such Affected Party with respect to capital adequacy), by an amount deemed by such Affected Party to be material, then,

from time to time, after demand by such Affected Party (which demand shall be accompanied by a statement setting forth in reasonable detail the basis for such demand and certifying that such demand is being made as a general policy of such Affected Party in the majority of similar transactions in which such claim had or would have an impact on such Affected Party's rate of return, capital requirements or other economic loss), the Borrower shall pay the Administrative Agent on behalf of such Affected Party such Additional Amounts as will compensate such Affected Party for such reduction. For the avoidance of doubt, any increase in cost or reduction in interest with respect to any Affected Party caused by regulatory capital allocation adjustments due to FAS 166, 167 and subsequent statements and interpretations shall constitute a circumstance on which such Affected Party may base a claim for reimbursement under this Section 2.10.

- (c) If as a result of any event or circumstance similar to those described in clause (a) or (b) of this Section 2.10, any Affected Party is required to compensate a bank or other financial institution providing liquidity support, credit enhancement or other similar support to such Affected Party in connection with this Agreement or the funding or maintenance of Advances hereunder, then within 30 days after demand by such Affected Party, the Borrower shall pay to such Affected Party such Additional Amounts as may be necessary to reimburse such Affected Party for any amounts payable or paid by it.
- (d) For avoidance of doubt, in connection with the interpretation of <u>clause (a)</u> and <u>(b)</u> of this <u>Section 2.10</u>, any regulatory changes, rules, guidelines or directives under or issued in connection with Basel III (including, without limitation, in connection with the calculation of the "liquidity coverage ratio" thereunder) or Dodd-Frank will be considered as a "change" hereunder, and will not be treated as having been adopted or having come into effect before the date hereof.
- (e) In determining any amount provided for in this <u>Section 2.10</u>, the Affected Party may use any reasonable averaging and attribution methods. The Administrative Agent, on behalf of any Affected Party making a claim under this <u>Section 2.10</u>, shall submit to the Borrower a certificate setting forth in reasonable detail the basis for and the computations of such additional or increased costs, which certificate shall be conclusive absent manifest error.
- (f) Failure or delay on the part of any Affected Party to demand compensation pursuant to this <u>Section 2.10</u> shall not constitute a waiver of such Affected Party's right to demand or receive such compensation.
- (g) In the event of (a) the payment of any principal of any Advance other than on a Payment Date (including as a result of an Event of Default), or (b) the failure to borrow or prepay any Advance on the date specified in any notice delivered pursuant hereto (regardless of whether such notice may be revoked), then, in any such event, the Borrower shall compensate each Lender for any loss, cost and expense attributable to such event, including any loss, cost or expense arising from the liquidation or redeployment of funds or from any fees payable. A certificate of any Lender setting forth any amount or amounts that such Lender is entitled to receive pursuant to this Section 2.10 shall be delivered to the Borrower and shall be conclusive absent manifest error. The Borrower shall pay such Lender the amount shown as due on any such certificate within 10 days after receipt thereof.

55

SECTION 2.11 Taxes.

- (a) All payments made by or on account of any obligation of the Borrower under this Agreement will be made free and clear of and without deduction or withholding for or on account of any Taxes, except as required by Applicable Law. If any Taxes are required to be deducted or withheld from any such payments, then the Borrower or the Administrative Agent, as applicable, shall be entitled to make such deduction or withholding and shall timely pay the full amount deducted or withheld to the relevant Governmental Authority in accordance with Applicable Law and, if such Tax is an Indemnified Tax, then the amounts payable to the Administrative Agent or each Lender will be increased (the amount of such increase, the "Additional Amount") so that after such deduction or withholding has been made (including such deduction or withholding applicable to such Additional Amount payable under this Section 2.11) the amount received by the Administrative Agent or Lender, as applicable, is equal to the sum it would have received had no such deduction or withholding for Indemnified Tax been made.
- (b) The Borrower will indemnify the Administrative Agent or each Lender for the full amount of any Indemnified Taxes payable by such Person, including Indemnified Taxes imposed or asserted on or otherwise in respect of Additional Amounts and any liability (including penalties, interest and expenses) arising therefrom or with respect thereto. All payments in respect of this indemnification shall be made within 30 days from the date a written invoice therefor is delivered to the Borrower.

- (c) Within 30 days after the date of any payment by the Borrower or by the Collateral Manager on behalf of the Borrower of any Taxes pursuant to this <u>Section 2.11</u>, the Borrower or the Collateral Manager, as applicable, will furnish to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders at the applicable address set forth on this Agreement, appropriate evidence of payment thereof.
- Each Lender (including any assignee or participant thereof) that is not a "United States person" within the meaning of Section 7701(a)(30) of the Code (a "Non-U.S. Lender") shall deliver to the Borrower, the Collateral Manager and Administrative Agent two copies of either U.S. Internal Revenue Service Form W-8BEN or W-8BEN-E (claiming the benefits of an applicable tax treaty), W-8IMY, W-8EXP or W-8ECI, or, in the case of a Non-U.S. Lender claiming exemption from U.S. federal withholding tax under Section 871(h) or 881(c) of the Code with respect to payments of "portfolio interest" a statement substantially in the form of Exhibit J to the effect that such Lender is eligible for an exemption from withholding of U.S. taxes under Section 871(h) or 881(c) of the Code and the applicable Form(s) W-8 necessary to substantiate such exemption, or any subsequent versions thereof or successors thereto, in every case with any required attachments and properly completed and duly executed and claiming complete exemption from, or a reduced rate of, U.S. federal withholding tax on all payments by or on account of the Borrower under this Agreement. In addition, each Lender (including any assignee or participant thereof) that is not a Non-U.S. Lender shall deliver to the Borrower, the Collateral Manager and the Administrative Agent two copies of U.S. Internal Revenue Service Form W-9, properly completed and duly executed and claiming complete exemption, or shall otherwise establish an exemption, from U.S. backup withholding. Such forms shall be delivered by each Lender including any assignee or participant thereof) on or before the date it becomes a party to this Agreement. In addition, each Lender (including any assignee or participant thereof) agrees that if any form or certificate it previously delivered expires or becomes obsolete or inaccurate in any respect, it shall update such form or certificate. Each Lender (including any assignee or participant thereof) shall promptly notify the Borrower, the Collateral Manager or the Administrative Agent in writing at any time it determines that it is no longer in a position to provide any previously delivered certificate to the Borrower, the Collateral Manager or the Administrative Agent (or any other form of certification adopted by the U.S. taxing authorities for such purpose). Notwithstanding any other provision of this paragraph, a Lender shall not be required to deliver any form pursuant to this paragraph that such Lender is not legally able to deliver. For the avoidance of doubt, with respect to any participant, any documentation required under purposes this Section 2.11(d) and <u>Section 2.11(e)</u> shall be delivered to the participating Lender.

- (e) A Lender (including any assignee or participant thereof) that is entitled to an exemption from or reduction of withholding tax under the law of the jurisdiction in which the Borrower is located, or any treaty to which such jurisdiction is a party, with respect to payments under any Transaction Document shall deliver to the Borrower, the Collateral Manager, and the Administrative Agent, at the time or times prescribed by Applicable Law and, other than with respect to U.S. Internal Revenue Service Form W-8BEN or W-8BEN-E, reasonably requested by the Borrower, the Collateral Manager, or the Administrative Agent, such properly completed and executed documentation or information prescribed by Applicable Law as will permit such payments to be made without withholding or at a reduced rate (or otherwise permit the Borrower the Collateral Manager, and the Administrative Agent to determine the applicable rate of withholding), provided that such Lender is legally entitled to complete, execute and deliver such documentation and in such Lender's reasonable judgment such completion, execution or submission would not materially prejudice the legal position of such Lender.
- (f) If the Administrative Agent or any Lender determines, in its reasonable discretion, that it has received a refund of any Taxes for which it was indemnified by the Borrower pursuant to Section 2.10, this Section 2.11 or Section 10.07 or with respect to which the Borrower has paid Additional Amounts pursuant to this Section 2.11, it shall pay to the Borrower an amount equal to such refund (but only to the extent of indemnity payments made, or Additional Amounts paid, by the Borrower under Section 2.10, this Section 2.11 or Section 10.07, as the case may be, with respect to the Taxes or Additional Amounts giving rise to such refund), net of all reasonable out-of-pocket expenses (including additional Taxes, if any) of such Lender, as the case may be, incurred in obtaining such refund, and without interest (other than any interest paid by the relevant Governmental Authority with respect to such refund).
- (g) If a payment made to a Lender under this Agreement would be subject to U.S. federal withholding Tax imposed by FATCA if such Lender were to fail to comply with the applicable reporting requirements of FATCA (including those contained in Section 1471(b) or 1472(b) of the Code, as applicable), such Lender shall deliver to the Borrower, the Collateral Manager, the Administrative Agent and, if requested, the Collateral Agent, at the time or times prescribed by Applicable Law and at such time or times reasonably requested by the Borrower, the Collateral Manager, the Administrative Agent or the Collateral Agent, such documentation prescribed by Applicable Law (including as prescribed by Section 1471(b)(3)(C)(i) of the Code) and such additional documentation reasonably requested by the Borrower, the Collateral Manager, the Administrative Agent or the Collateral Agent as may be necessary for the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent to comply with their respective obligations under FATCA and to determine that such Lender has complied with such Lender's obligations under FATCA or to determine the amount to deduct and withhold

from such payment. Solely for purposes of this <u>clause (g)</u>, "FATCA" shall include any amendments made to FATCA after the date of this Agreement. Each Lender agrees that if any form or certification it previously delivered expires or becomes obsolete or inaccurate in any respect, it shall update such form or certification or promptly notify the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and, if applicable, the Collateral Agent in writing of its legal inability to do so.

If the Administrative Agent is a "United States person" within the meaning of Section 7701(a)(30) of the Code, then it shall, on or prior to the Closing Date (or, in the case of a successor Administrative Agent, on or before the date on which it becomes Administrative Agent hereunder), provide the Borrower with a properly completed and duly executed copy of U.S. Internal Revenue Service Form W-9 confirming that the Administrative Agent is exempt from U.S. federal backup withholding. If the Administrative Agent is not a "United States person" within the meaning of Section 7701(a)(30) of the Code, then it shall, on or prior to the Closing Date (or, in the case of a successor Administrative Agent, on or before the date on which it becomes the Administrative Agent hereunder), provide the Borrower with, (i) with respect to payments made to the Administrative Agent for its own account, a properly completed and duly executed U.S. Internal Revenue Service Form W-8ECI (or other applicable U.S. Internal Revenue Service Form W-8), and (ii) with respect to payments made to the Administrative Agent on behalf of any Lender, two properly completed and executed copies of IRS Form W-8IMY (or any successor form) certifying that the Administrative Agent is either (1) a "qualified intermediary" which has assumed primary withholding responsibility under Chapters 3 and 4 of the Code and primary Form 1099 reporting and backup withholding responsibility, or (2) a U.S. branch providing such form as evidence of its agreement with the Borrower to be treated as a "U.S. person" for U.S. federal withholding Tax purposes (as contemplated by Section 1.1441-1(b)(2)(iv)(A) of the United States Treasury Regulations) and that the payments it receives for the account of such Lenders are not effectively connected with the conduct of its trade or business in the United States. If any form or certification Administrative Agent previously delivered expires or becomes obsolete or inaccurate in any respect, it will update such form or certification or notify the Borrower of its legal inability to do so.

57

- (i) The Borrower and the Collateral Manager shall pay to the relevant Governmental Authority in accordance with Applicable Law, or at the option of the Administrative Agent timely reimburse it for the payment of, any Other Taxes.
- (j) Without prejudice to the survival of any other agreement of the Borrower hereunder, the agreements and obligations of the Borrower contained in this Section 2.11 shall survive the termination of this Agreement.

SECTION 2.12 Grant of a Security Interest.

To secure the prompt and complete payment in full when due, whether at stated maturity, by lapse of time, acceleration or otherwise, of the Obligations and the performance by the Borrower of all of the covenants and obligations to be performed by it pursuant to this Agreement and each other Transaction Document, whether now or hereafter existing, due or to become due, direct or indirect, or absolute or contingent, the Borrower hereby collaterally assigns and pledges to the Collateral Agent, on behalf of the Secured Parties, and grants a security interest to the Collateral Agent, on behalf of the Secured Parties, in all of the Borrower's right, title and interest in, to and under (but none of the obligations under) all of the Collateral, whether now existing or hereafter arising or acquired by the Borrower, and wherever the same may be located, and, in furtherance thereof, the Borrower hereby collaterally assigns to the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, all of the Borrower's right and title to and interest in, to and under (but not any obligations under) the Loan Agreements related to each Loan Asset, all other agreements, documents and instruments evidencing, securing or guarantying any Loan Asset and all other agreements, documents and instruments related to any of the foregoing. For the avoidance of doubt, the Collateral shall not include any Excluded Amounts, and the Borrower does not hereby assign, pledge or grant a security interest in any such assets. Anything herein to the contrary notwithstanding, (a) the Borrower shall remain liable under the Collateral to the extent set forth therein to perform all of its duties and obligations thereunder to the same extent as if this Agreement had not been executed, (b) the exercise by the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, of any of its rights in the Collateral shall not release the Borrower from any of its duties or obligations under the Collateral, and (c) none of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent, any Lender (nor its successors and assigns), or any Secured Party shall have any obligations or liability under the Collateral by reason of this Agreement, nor shall the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent, any Lender (nor its successors and assigns), any Secured Party be obligated to perform any of the obligations or duties of the Borrower thereunder or to take any action to collect or enforce any claim for payment assigned hereunder.

(b) The Borrower confirms that, following the occurrence and during the continuation of an Event of Default, the Administrative Agent, on behalf of the Secured Parties, shall have the right to enforce the Borrower's rights and remedies under the Sale and Contribution Agreement, the Master Participation Agreement and any UCC financing statements filed under or in connection therewith for the benefit of the Secured Parties pursuant to the terms of this Agreement.

SECTION 2.13 Evidence of Debt. The Administrative Agent shall maintain, solely for this purpose as the agent of the Borrower, at its address referred to in Section 10.02 a copy of each assignment and acceptance agreement and participation agreement delivered to and accepted by it and a register for the recordation of the name and address of each Lender and the principal amount (and stated interest) of each Lender's interest (the "Register"). The entries in the Register shall be conclusive and binding for all purposes, absent manifest error, and the Borrower, the Administrative Agent, each Lender shall treat each person whose name is recorded in the Register as a Lender under this Agreement for all purposes of this Agreement. The Register shall be available for inspection by the Borrower or any Lender at any reasonable time and from time to time upon reasonable prior notice. If a Lender sells a participation, such Lender shall, acting solely for this purpose as a non-fiduciary agent of the Borrower, maintain a register on which it enters the name and address of each participant and the principal amounts (and stated interest) of each participant's interest in the Advance or other obligations under the Transaction Documents (the "Participant Register"); provided that no Lender shall have any obligation to disclose all or any portion of the Participant Register (including the identity of any participant or any information relating to a participant's interest in any commitments, loans or its other obligations under any Transaction Document) to any Person except to the extent that such disclosure is necessary to establish that such commitment, loan or other obligation is in registered form under Section 5f.103-1(c) of the United States Treasury Regulations. The entries in the Participant Register shall be conclusive and binding for all purposes, absent manifest error, and the Administrative Agent shall treat each Person whose name is recorded in the Participant Register as the owner of such participation for all purposes of this Agreement notwithstanding any notice to the contrary.

SECTION 2.14 Survival of Representations and Warranties. It is understood and agreed that the representations and warranties set forth in Sections 4.01, 4.02 and 4.03 are made and are true and correct in all material respects (except to the extent that any such representation and warranty is qualified by reference to materiality or Material Adverse Effect, in which case it shall be true and correct in all respects) as of the Closing Date, as of each applicable Cut-Off Date, as of each applicable Advance Date, as of each Reporting Date and as of each other date provided under this Agreement or the other Transaction Documents on which such representations and warranties are required to be (or deemed to be) made (other than any representation and warranty that is made as of a specific date, which shall be true and correct in all material respects (except to the extent that such representation and warranty is qualified by reference to materiality or Material Adverse Effect, in which case it shall be true and correct in all respects) as of such date).

SECTION 2.15 Release of Loan Assets.

(a) The Borrower may obtain the release of Collateral Agent's Liens and all of the Lenders' rights hereunder as to (i) any Loan Asset transferred or substituted in accordance with the applicable provisions of Section 2.07 and any Portfolio Assets pertaining to such Loan Asset and (ii) any Loan Asset or any other asset in the Collateral that expires by its terms or is otherwise terminated and all amounts in respect thereof (other than contingent indemnification and expense reimbursement obligations that survive termination thereof and for which no underlying claim has been asserted) have been paid in full by the related Obligor and deposited in the Collection Account. The Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, shall promptly at the sole expense of the Borrower and at the direction of the Administrative Agent, execute such documents and instruments of release as may be prepared by the Collateral Manager on behalf of the Borrower, and take other such actions as shall reasonably be requested by the Borrower to effect such release of the Lien created pursuant to this Agreement.

59

(b) Promptly after the Collection Date has occurred, the Collateral Agent (and to the extent that the Borrower identifies Liens held by such Persons, any Lender or the Administrative Agent), at the direction of the Administrative Agent shall release to the Borrower, for no consideration but at the sole expense of the Borrower, its remaining interests in the Portfolio Assets and any other Collateral, free and clear of any Lien resulting solely from an act by the Collateral Agent (and to the extent that the Borrower identifies Liens held by such Persons, any Lender or the Administrative Agent), but without any other representation or warranty, express or implied, by or recourse against the Collateral Agent, any Lender or the Administrative Agent.

SECTION 2.16 <u>Treatment of Amounts Deposited by the Borrower</u>. Amounts deposited by the Borrower in the Collection Account pursuant to <u>Section 2.06</u> on account of Loan Assets shall be treated as payments of Principal Collections or Interest Collections, as applicable, on Loan Assets hereunder.

SECTION 2.17 <u>Mandatory and Voluntary Prepayments; Reduction of Aggregate Commitments; Reinvestment of Principal Collections; Termination.</u>

- (a) Except as expressly permitted or required herein, including, without limitation, any repayment necessary to cure a Borrowing Base Deficiency, Advances may only be prepaid in whole or in part at the option of the Borrower at any time by delivering a Notice of Reduction (which notice shall include a Borrowing Base Certificate) to the Administrative Agent (with a copy to the Collateral Agent) at least two (2) Business Days prior to such reduction. Upon any prepayment, the Borrower shall also pay in full any accrued and unpaid costs and expenses of Administrative Agent and the Lenders related to such prepayment (if any); *provided* that no reduction in Advances Outstanding shall be given effect unless (i) sufficient funds have been remitted to pay all such amounts in full, as determined by the Administrative Agent, in its sole discretion and (ii) no event has occurred or would result from such prepayment which would constitute an Event of Default or an Unmatured Event of Default. The Administrative Agent shall apply amounts received from the Borrower pursuant to this Section 2.17(a) or Section 2.17(b) below to the *pro rata* reduction of the Advances Outstanding. Any notice relating to any repayment pursuant to this Section 2.17(a) or Section 2.17(b) below shall be irrevocable.
- (b) The Borrower may, at its option, permanently reduce the Aggregate Commitments hereunder upon not less than five Business Days' prior written notice to the Administrative Agent, subject to the payment of any Borrowing Base Deficiency resulting from such permanent reduction, together with accrued and unpaid interest on the amount so prepaid, all accrued and unpaid costs and expenses of the Administrative Agent and the Lenders (including the Prepayment Premium and any other amounts payable with respect thereto under any Fee Letter). Upon the effectuation of any reduction in the Aggregate Commitments, the Administrative Agent shall distribute to each Lender a revised Annex A indicating the *pro rata* reduction of each Lender's Commitment effectuated under this Section 2.17(b) (unless a non-*pro rata* allocation is otherwise agreed to in writing by any Lender in its sole discretion).
- (c) On the terms and conditions hereinafter set forth as certified in writing to the Collateral Agent, the Administrative Agent and the Lenders, prior to the end of the Revolving Period, the Collateral Manager may, to the extent of any Principal Collections on deposit in the Principal Collection Account, withdraw such funds for the purpose of making payments in respect of the Advances Outstanding at such time in accordance with and subject to the terms of this Section 2.17. Upon the satisfaction of the applicable conditions set forth in this Section 2.17 (as certified by the Borrower to the Collateral Agent and the Administrative Agent), the Collateral Agent will release funds from the Principal Collection Account to the Collateral Manager in an amount not to exceed the lesser of (A) the amount requested by the Collateral Manager and (B) the amount on deposit in the Principal Collection Account on such day.

60

- (d) The Borrower may, at its option, terminate this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents upon ten (10) Business Days' prior written notice to the Administrative Agent and the other parties to this Agreement and upon payment in full of all outstanding Advances; all accrued and unpaid interest; all accrued and unpaid costs and expenses of the Administrative Agent and the Lenders (including the Prepayment Premium and any other amounts payable with respect thereto under any Fee Letter); and payment of all other Obligations (including, without limitation, any fees and expenses of the Collateral Agent due under this Agreement or under the Fee Letters to the extent not previously paid). Any termination of this Agreement shall be subject to Section 10.05.
- (e) The Borrower hereby acknowledges and agrees that the Prepayment Premium constitutes additional consideration for the Lenders to enter into this Agreement.

SECTION 2.18 Collections and Allocations.

(a) The Collateral Manager shall (i) direct any agent or administrative agent for any Loan Asset to remit all Collections with respect to each Loan Asset, and, if applicable, to direct the Obligor with respect to such Loan Asset to remit all cash Collections with respect to such Loan Asset directly to the Collection Account and all other Collections as directed by the Collateral Agent. The Borrower and the Collateral Manager shall take commercially reasonable steps to ensure, and shall cause all Affiliates of the Borrower to take commercially reasonable steps to ensure, that only funds constituting cash Collections relating to Loan Assets shall be deposited into the Collection Account.

- (b) The Collateral Manager shall promptly identify any Collections received as being on account of Interest Collections, Principal Collections or other Available Collections and shall transfer, or cause to be transferred, all Available Collections received directly by it to the Collection Account by the close of business two (2) Business Days after such Collections are received. Upon the transfer of Available Collections to the Collection Account, the Collateral Manager shall segregate Principal Collections and Interest Collections and direct the Custodian to transfer the same to the Principal Collection Account and the Interest Collection Account, respectively. The Collateral Manager shall further include a statement as to the amount of Principal Collections and Interest Collections on deposit in the Principal Collection Account and the Interest Collection Account on each Reporting Date in the Collateral Management Report delivered pursuant to Section 6.08(b).
- (c) On the Cut-Off Date with respect to any Loan Asset, the Collateral Manager will deposit into the Collection Account all Available Collections received in respect of Eligible Loan Assets being transferred to and included as part of the Collateral on such date.
- (d) So long as no Unmatured Event of Default (including any Borrowing Base Deficiency) or Event of Default has occurred prior to any Notice of Exclusive Control, the Collateral Manager may withdraw from the Collection Account any deposits thereto constituting Excluded Amounts.
- (e) Prior to any Notice of Exclusive Control, the Collateral Manager may invest, or cause the investment of, funds on deposit in the Collection Account in Permitted Investments, from the date of this Agreement until the Collection Date. A Permitted Investment acquired with funds deposited in the Collection Account shall mature not later than the Business Day immediately preceding any Payment Date, and shall not be sold or disposed of prior to its maturity unless replaced with a Permitted Investment of equal or greater amount that shall mature not later than the Business Day immediately preceding any Payment Date. All such Permitted Investments shall be registered in the name of the Borrower and otherwise comply with the requirements of the UCC relating to deposit accounts generally. All income and gain realized from any such investment, as well as any interest earned on deposits in the Collection Account shall be credited to the Collection Account. In the event the Borrower or the Collateral Manager direct the funds to be invested in investments which are not Permitted Investments, the Borrower shall deposit in the Collection Account (with respect to investments made hereunder of funds held therein), as the case may be, an amount equal to any actual loss incurred, in respect of any such investment, immediately upon realization of such loss. None of the Collateral Agent, the Administrative Agent or any Lender shall be liable for the amount of any loss incurred, in respect of any investment, or lack of investment, of funds held in the Collection Account. The parties hereto acknowledge that the Collateral Agent or any of its Affiliates may receive compensation with respect to the Permitted Investments.

- (f) <u>Unfunded Exposure Account</u>. The Borrower shall not acquire any Delayed Draw Loan Asset or Revolving Loan Asset unless, in each case, immediately after giving effect to such acquisition or issuance, the Borrower shall deposit an amount equal to the Required Funding Amount with respect to such Delayed Draw Loan Asset or Revolving Loan Asset, as applicable, into the Unfunded Exposure Account. Subject to the satisfaction of the following conditions (which conditions shall be deemed certified upon withdrawal by the Borrower of amounts on deposit in the Unfunded Exposure Account), amounts on deposit in the Unfunded Exposure Account may be withdrawn by the Borrower (x) to fund any draw requests of the relevant Obligors under any Revolving Loan Asset or Delayed Draw Loan Asset or (y) to make a deposit into the Collections Account:
 - (i) after giving effect to any such withdrawal under clause (x) above, no Borrowing Base Deficiency exists; and
 - (ii) after giving effect to any such withdrawal, the aggregate amount on deposit in the Unfunded Exposure Account is equal to or greater than the aggregate Required Funding Amount with respect to all Loan Assets included in the Collateral.
- SECTION 2.19 <u>Reinvestment of Principal Collections</u>. On the terms and conditions hereinafter set forth as certified in writing to the Collateral Agent, the Administrative Agent and the Lenders, prior to the end of the Revolving Period, the Collateral Manager may, to the extent of any Principal Collections on deposit in the Principal Collection Account,
- (a) withdraw such funds for the purpose of reinvesting in additional Eligible Loan Assets to be Transferred hereunder; provided that the following conditions are satisfied:
 - (i) all conditions precedent set forth in Section 3.04 have been satisfied;

- (ii) no Collateral Manager Termination Event or Event of Default has occurred or would result from such withdrawal and reinvestment, and no Unmatured Event of Default or Borrowing Base Deficiency exists or would result from such withdrawal and reinvestment:
- (iii) the representations and warranties contained in Sections 4.01, 4.02 and 4.03 hereof shall continue to be correct in all material respects, except to the extent relating to an earlier date;
- (iv) the Collateral Manager provides same day written notice to the Administrative Agent by email (to be received no later than 1:30 p.m. on such day) of the request to withdraw Principal Collections and the amount of such request;
- (v) the notice required in clause (iv) above shall be accompanied by a request for disbursement and a Borrowing Base Certificate, each executed by the Borrower and a Responsible Officer of the Collateral Manager; and

- (vi) the Collateral Agent provides to the Administrative Agent by email (to be received no later than 1:30 p.m. on that same day) a statement reflecting the total amount on deposit as of the opening of business on such day in the Principal Collection Account; or
- (b) withdraw such funds for the purpose of making payments in respect of the Advances Outstanding at such time in accordance with and subject to the terms of <u>Section 2.17</u>.

Upon the satisfaction of the applicable conditions set forth in this <u>Section 2.19</u> (as certified by the Borrower to the Collateral Agent and the Administrative Agent), the Collateral Agent will release funds from the Principal Collection Account to the Collateral Manager in an amount not to exceed the lesser of (A) the amount requested by the Collateral Manager and (B) the amount on deposit in the Principal Collection Account on such day.

- SECTION 2.20 <u>Defaulting Lenders</u>. If any Lender becomes a Defaulting Lender, then the provisions of this <u>Section 2.20</u> will apply to the applicable Defaulting Lender until the Default Period has ended, to the extent permitted by Applicable Law:
- (a) Each such Defaulting Lender's right to approve or disapprove any amendment, waiver, or consent with respect to this Agreement shall be restricted as set forth in the definition of Majority Lenders and <u>Section 10.01</u>.
- (b) Until such time as the Default Excess of any such Defaulting Lender has been reduced to zero, any prepayment of the aggregate Advances Outstanding will be applied to the Advances of the Non-Defaulting Lenders in accordance with Section 2.04(a) and (b) in accordance with the Adjusted Pro Rata Shares.
- (c) The amount of each such Defaulting Lender's Commitment and Advances will be excluded for purposes of calculating the Non-Utilization Fee, and each such Defaulting Lender will not be entitled to receive any Non-Utilization Fee in connection with such Defaulting Lender's Commitment for any Default Period relating to such Defaulting Lender.
- (d) All or any part of each such Defaulting Lender's participation in Advances will be reallocated among the Non-Defaulting Lenders in accordance with their respective Adjusted Pro Rata Shares, but only to the extent that (i) the conditions set forth in Section 3.02 are satisfied at the time of such reallocation (and, unless the Borrower has otherwise notified the Administrative Agent at such time, the Borrower will be deemed to have represented and warranted that such conditions are satisfied at such time); and (ii) such reallocation does not cause the aggregate Advances of any Non-Defaulting Lender to exceed such Non-Defaulting Lender's Commitment. No such reallocation will constitute a waiver or release of any claim of any party under this Agreement against a Defaulting Lender arising from that Lender's having become a Defaulting Lender, including any claim of a Non-Defaulting Lender as a result of such Non-Defaulting Lender's increased exposure following such reallocation.
- (e) If each of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Manager and the Borrower agree that a Defaulting Lender has adequately remedied all matters that resulted in it becoming a Defaulting Lender, then the Advances of the Lenders will be readjusted to reflect the inclusion of such Defaulting Lender's Commitment and on such date such Defaulting Lender shall purchase at par so much of the Advances of the other Lenders or take such other actions as the Administrative Agent determines to be necessary to cause

(f) No amount of the Commitment of any Lender will be increased or otherwise affected by, and, except as otherwise expressly provided in this Section 2.20, performance by the Borrower of its obligations under this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents will not be excused or otherwise modified as a result of, any Funding Default or the operation of this Section 2.20. The rights and remedies against a Defaulting Lender under this Section 2.20 are in addition to other rights and remedies that the Borrower may have against such Defaulting Lender with respect to any Funding Default and that the Administrative Agent or any Lender may have against such Defaulting Lender with respect to any Funding Default.

SECTION 2.21 <u>Inability to Determine Rates</u>. Subject to <u>Section 2.23</u>, if, on or prior to the first day of any Interest Period for any Advance:

- (a) the Administrative Agent determines (which determination shall be conclusive and binding absent manifest error) that "Term SOFR" cannot be determined pursuant to the definition thereof, or
- (b) the Majority Lenders determine that for any reason in connection with any request for an Advance that Term SOFR for any requested Interest Period does not adequately and fairly reflect the cost to such Lenders of making and maintaining such Advance, and the Majority Lenders have provided notice of such determination to the Administrative Agent, then, in each case, the Administrative Agent will promptly so notify the Borrower and each Lender. Upon notice thereof by the Administrative Agent to the Borrower, any Advances will be deemed to have been converted into ABR Advances at the end of the applicable Interest Period. Upon any such conversion, the Borrower shall also pay accrued interest on the amount so converted, together with any Additional Amounts required pursuant to Section 2.10. Subject to Section 2.23, if the Administrative Agent determines (which determination shall be conclusive and binding absent manifest error) that "Term SOFR" cannot be determined pursuant to the definition thereof on any given day, the interest rate on ABR Advances shall be determined by the Administrative Agent without reference to clause (c) of the definition of "ABR" until the Administrative Agent revokes such determination.

SECTION 2.22 Illegality. If any Lender determines that any Applicable Law has made it unlawful, or that any Governmental Authority has asserted that it is unlawful, for any Lender or its applicable lending office to make, maintain or fund Advances whose interest is determined by reference to SOFR, the Term SOFR Reference Rate or Term SOFR, or to determine or charge interest based upon SOFR, the Term SOFR Reference Rate or Term SOFR, then, upon notice thereof by such Lender to the Borrower (through the Administrative Agent) (an "Illegality Notice"), (a) any obligation of the Lenders to make SOFR Advances, and any right of the Borrower to continue SOFR Advances, shall be suspended, and (b) the interest rate on which ABR Advances shall, if necessary to avoid such illegality, be determined by the Administrative Agent without reference to clause (c) of the definition of "ABR", in each case until each affected Lender notifies the Administrative Agent and the Borrower that the circumstances giving rise to such determination no longer exist. Upon receipt of an Illegality Notice, the Borrower shall, if necessary to avoid such illegality, upon demand from any Lender (with a copy to the Administrative Agent), prepay or, if applicable, convert all SOFR Advances to ABR Advances (the interest rate on which ABR Advances shall, if necessary to avoid such illegality, be determined by the Administrative Agent without reference to clause (c) of the definition of "ABR"), on the last day of the Interest Period therefor, if all affected Lenders may lawfully continue to maintain such SOFR Advances to such day, or immediately, if any Lender may not lawfully continue to maintain such SOFR Advances to such day. Upon any such prepayment or conversion, the Borrower shall also pay accrued interest on the amount so prepaid or converted, together with any Additional Amounts required pursuant to Section 2.10.

64

SECTION 2.23 Benchmark Replacement Setting.

(a) Benchmark Replacement.

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein or in any other Transaction Document, if a Benchmark Transition Event and its related Benchmark Replacement Date have occurred prior any setting of the then-current Benchmark, then (x) if a Benchmark Replacement is determined in accordance with clause (a) of the definition of "Benchmark Replacement" for such Benchmark Replacement Date, such Benchmark Replacement will replace such Benchmark for all purposes hereunder and under any Transaction Document in respect of such Benchmark setting and subsequent Benchmark settings without any amendment to, or further action or consent of any other party to, this Agreement or any other Transaction Document and (y) if a Benchmark Replacement is determined in accordance with clause (b) of the definition of "Benchmark Replacement" for such Benchmark Replacement Date, such Benchmark Replacement will replace such Benchmark for all purposes hereunder and under any Transaction Document in respect of any Benchmark setting at or after 5:00 p.m. on the fifth (5th) Business Day after the date notice of such Benchmark Replacement is provided to the Lenders without any amendment to, or further action or consent of any other party to, this Agreement or any other Transaction Document so long as the Administrative Agent has not received, by such time, written notice of objection to such Benchmark Replacement from Lenders comprising the Majority Lenders.

- (b) <u>Benchmark Replacement Conforming Changes</u>. In connection with the use, administration, adoption or implementation of a Benchmark Replacement, the Administrative Agent will have the right to make Conforming Changes from time to time and, notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein or in any other Transaction Document, any amendments implementing such Conforming Changes will become effective without any further action or consent of any other party to this Agreement or any other Transaction Document.
- (c) Notices; Standards for Decisions and Determinations. The Administrative Agent will promptly notify the Borrower and the Lenders of (i) the implementation of any Benchmark Replacement (subject to rights of the Borrower set forth in the definitions of "Benchmark Replacement" and "Benchmark Replacement Adjustment") and (ii) the effectiveness of any Conforming Changes in connection with the use, administration, adoption or implementation of a Benchmark Replacement. The Administrative Agent will notify the Borrower of (x) the removal or reinstatement of any tenor of a Benchmark pursuant to Section 2.23(d) and (y) the commencement of any Benchmark Unavailability Period. Any determination, decision or election that may be made by the Administrative Agent or, if applicable, any Lender (or group of Lenders) pursuant to this Section 2.23, including any determination with respect to a tenor, rate or adjustment or of the occurrence or non-occurrence of an event, circumstance or date and any decision to take or refrain from taking any action or any selection, will be conclusive and binding absent manifest error and may be made in its or their sole discretion and without consent from any other party to this Agreement or any other Transaction Document, except, in each case, as expressly required pursuant to this Section 2.23.
- (d) Unavailability of Tenor of Benchmark. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein or in any other Transaction Document, at any time (including in connection with the implementation of a Benchmark Replacement), (i) if the then-current Benchmark is a term rate (including Term SOFR Reference Rate) and either (A) any tenor for such Benchmark is not displayed on a screen or other information service that publishes such rate from time to time as selected by the Administrative Agent in its reasonable discretion or (B) the regulatory supervisor for the administrator of such Benchmark has provided a public statement or publication of information announcing that any tenor for such Benchmark is not or will not be representative, then the Administrative Agent may modify the definition of "Interest Period" (or any similar or analogous definition) for any Benchmark settings at or after such time to remove such unavailable or non-representative tenor and (ii) if a tenor that was removed pursuant to clause (i) above either (A) is subsequently displayed on a screen or information service for a Benchmark (including a Benchmark Replacement) or (B) is not, or is no longer, subject to an announcement that it is not or will not be representative for a Benchmark (including a Benchmark Replacement), then the Administrative Agent may modify the definition of "Interest Period" (or any similar or analogous definition) for all Benchmark settings at or after such time to reinstate such previously removed tenor.

65

(e) <u>Benchmark Unavailability Period</u>. Upon the Borrower's receipt of notice of the commencement of a Benchmark Unavailability Period, all affected Advances will be deemed to have been converted to ABR Advances at the end of the applicable Interest Period. During a Benchmark Unavailability Period or at any time that a tenor for the then-current Benchmark is not an Available Tenor, the component of ABR based upon the then-current Benchmark or such tenor for such Benchmark, as applicable, will not be used in any determination of ABR.

SECTION 2.24 Increase of Aggregate Commitments.

- (a) Requests for Increase by the Borrower. The Borrower may, at any time prior to the Commitment Termination Date, propose that the Aggregate Commitments hereunder be increased (each such proposed increase being a "Commitment Increase") by notice to the Administrative Agent specifying each existing Lender (each an "Increasing Lender") and/or each additional lender (each an "Assuming Lender") that shall have agreed to an additional Commitment and the date on which such increase is to be effective (the date on which the conditions set forth in this Section 2.24(a) have been fulfilled, the "Commitment Increase Date"), which date shall be a Business Day at least three Business Days (or such lesser period as the Administrative Agent may reasonably agree) after delivery of such notice and at least 30 days prior to the Scheduled Commitment Termination Date; provided that each Lender may determine in its sole discretion whether or not it chooses to participate in a Commitment Increase; provided, further that, subject to the foregoing, each Commitment Increase shall become effective only upon satisfaction of the following conditions:
 - (i) the minimum amount of the aggregate Commitments of the Assuming Lenders, and the increase of the Commitments of the Increasing Lenders, as part of such Commitment Increase shall be \$5,000,000 or a larger multiple of \$1,000,000 in excess thereof (or, in each case, in such other amounts as may be agreed by the Administrative Agent, in its sole discretion).
 - (ii) immediately after giving effect to such Commitment Increase, the Aggregate Commitments shall not exceed the Maximum Facility Amount;
 - (iii) the Administrative Agent and the Borrower shall have consented to each Assuming Lender (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld);
 - (iv) each Assuming Lender shall have executed and delivered to the Administrative Agent a Joinder Supplement as contemplated by Section 10.04(a);
 - (v) no Unmatured Event of Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing on such Commitment Increase Date or shall result from the proposed Commitment Increase;
 - (vi) the representations and warranties contained in this Agreement and the other Loan Documents shall be true and correct in all material respects (except to the extent that any such representation and warranty is qualified by reference to materiality or Material Adverse Effect, in which case it shall be true and correct in all respects) on and as of the Commitment Increase Date (other than any representation and warranty that is made as of a specific date, which shall be true and correct in all material respects (except to the extent that such representation and warranty is qualified by reference to materiality or Material Adverse Effect, in which case it shall be true and correct in all respects as of such date); and

- (vii) the Administrative Agent shall have received on or prior to 3:00 p.m. on such Commitment Increase Date a certificate of the Borrower stating that each of the applicable conditions to such Commitment Increase set forth in this Section 2.24 has been satisfied.
- (b) Effectiveness of Commitment Increase. On each Commitment Increase Date,
- (i) each Assuming Lender part of such Commitment Increase, if any, shall become a Lender hereunder as of such Commitment Increase Date with a Commitment in the amount set forth in the Joinder Supplement; and
- (ii) the Collateral Manager shall deliver to the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and each Lender a written notice of the occurrence of the Commitment Increase Date together with a revised <u>Annex A</u> (approved by the Administrative Agent) reflecting the Commitment Increase.

ARTICLE III.
CONDITIONS PRECEDENT

SECTION 3.01 <u>Conditions Precedent to Effectiveness.</u>

- (a) This Agreement shall be effective upon, and no Lender shall be obligated to make any Advance hereunder from and after the Closing Date, nor shall any Lender, the Collateral Agent or the Administrative Agent be obligated to take, fulfill or perform any other action hereunder, until, the satisfaction of the following conditions precedent, as determined in the sole discretion of, or waived in writing by, the Administrative Agent:
 - (i) this Agreement and all other Transaction Documents and all other agreements and opinions of counsel listed on <u>Schedule I</u> hereto or counterparts hereof or thereof shall have been duly executed by, and delivered to, the parties hereto and thereto, on or prior to the Closing Date, each in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent;
 - (ii) all reasonable and documented up-front expenses and fees (including reasonable and documented legal fees of outside counsel, and any fees required under the Fee Letters) that are payable hereunder and invoiced at least one (1) Business Day prior to the Closing Date shall have been paid in full;
 - (iii) all other acts and conditions (including, without limitation, the obtaining of any necessary consents and regulatory approvals and the making of any required filings, recordings or registrations) required to be done and performed and to have happened prior to the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and all related Transaction Documents and to constitute the same legal, valid and binding obligations, enforceable in accordance with their respective terms, shall have been done and performed and shall have occurred in due and strict compliance with all Applicable Law;
 - (iv) there has not been any recent change in Applicable Law which materially adversely affects any Lender's or the Administrative Agent's ability to enter into the transactions contemplated by the Transaction Documents or any Material Adverse Effect or material disruption in the financial, banking or commercial loan or capital markets generally;

- (v) the representations and warranties contained in <u>Sections 4.01</u>, <u>4.02</u> and <u>4.03</u> are true and correct in all material respects (except to the extent that any such representation and warranty is qualified by reference to materiality or Material Adverse Effect, in which case it shall be true and correct in all respects) as of the Closing Date (other than any representation and warranty that is made as of a specific date, which shall be true and correct in all material respects (except to the extent that such representation and warranty is qualified by reference to materiality or Material Adverse Effect, in which case it shall be true and correct in all respects) as of such date),
- (vi) the Administrative Agent shall have received all documentation and other information requested by the Administrative Agent or the Collateral Agent, as applicable, in their sole discretion or required by regulatory authorities with respect to the Borrower and the Collateral Manager under applicable "know your customer" and anti-money laundering rules and regulations, including, without limitation, the USA PATRIOT Act, all in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and each Lender or the Collateral Agent, as applicable;
 - (vii) since December 31, 2023, no Material Adverse Effect has occurred;
- (viii) the results of Administrative Agent's legal due diligence relating to the Borrower, the Collateral Manager, the Eligible Loan Assets and the transactions contemplated hereunder are satisfactory to Administrative Agent;
 - (ix) the Collection Account has been established; and
- (x) the Borrower shall have (or shall acquire with the proceeds of the Initial Advance made on the Closing Date) a valid ownership interest in the agreed-upon initial pool of Eligible Loan Assets (as set forth in Schedule IV as of the Closing Date).
- (b) By its execution and delivery of this Agreement, each of the Borrower and the Collateral Manager hereby certifies that each of the conditions precedent to the effectiveness of this Agreement set forth in this <u>Section 3.01</u> have been satisfied.
- SECTION 3.02 <u>Conditions Precedent to All Advances</u>. Each Advance (including the Initial Advance, except as explicitly set forth below) to the Borrower from the Lenders shall be subject to the further conditions precedent that:

- (a) On the related Advance Date of such Advance, the following statements shall be true and correct, and the Borrower by accepting any amount of such Advance shall be deemed to have certified that:
 - (i) the Collateral Manager (on behalf of the Borrower) shall have delivered to the Administrative Agent and each Lender (with a copy to the Collateral Agent) no later than 10:00 a.m. on the first (1st) Business Day (or such shorter time as may be agreed to by the Administrative Agent) immediately prior to the proposed date of such Advance: (A) a Notice of Borrowing, (B) a Borrowing Base Certificate, and (C) if Eligible Loan Assets are being acquired with the proceeds of the Advance on such Advance Date, a Loan Asset Schedule and containing such additional information as may be reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent;
 - (ii) the Borrower shall have delivered to the Collateral Agent (with a copy to the Administrative Agent) a copy of the duly executed Loan Agreement with respect to each Eligible Loan Asset (and, if applicable, a fully executed assignment agreement) promptly following execution thereof; provided that, the Borrower shall cause the Loan Asset File and the Required Loan Documents to be in the possession of the Collateral Agent (or the Document Custodian on behalf of the Collateral Agent) within three (3) Business Days following any related Cut-Off Date as to any Loan Assets;

- (iii) the representations and warranties contained in <u>Sections 4.01</u>, <u>4.02</u> and <u>4.03</u> are true and correct in all material respects (except to the extent that any such representation and warranty is qualified by reference to materiality or Material Adverse Effect, in which case it shall be true and correct in all respects), on and as of such day as though made on and as of such date (other than any representation and warranty that is made as of a specific date), which shall be true and correct in all material respects (except to the extent that such representation and warranty is qualified by reference to materiality or Material Adverse Effect, in which case it shall be true and correct in all respects) on and as of such date);
- (iv) on and as of such Advance Date, after giving effect to such Advance and the addition to the Collateral of the Eligible Loan Assets (if any) being acquired by the Borrower using the proceeds of such Advance, no Borrowing Base Deficiency exists;
- (v) no Event of Default or Unmatured Event of Default has occurred or would result from such Advance or application of proceeds therefrom;
 - (vi) such Advance Date is prior to the Commitment Termination Date;
- (vii) no event has occurred or would result from such Advance, which constitutes a Collateral Manager Termination Event or any event which, if it continues uncured, will, with notice or lapse of time, constitute a Collateral Manager Termination Event;
 - (viii) since the Closing Date, no Material Adverse Effect has occurred;
- (ix) no material adverse change has occurred in the ability of the Collateral Manager or the Borrower to perform their respective obligations under any Transaction Document; and
- (x) the perfection of the Borrower's ownership interests in each new Eligible Loan Asset shall have been effected in full, and all filings (including, without limitation, UCC filings) required to be made by any Person and all actions required to be taken or performed by any Person in any jurisdiction to give the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, a first priority perfected security interest (subject only to Permitted Liens) in such Eligible Loan Assets and the Portfolio Assets related thereto and the proceeds thereof shall have been made, taken or performed.
- (b) On or prior to such applicable Advance Date, the Collateral Manager shall have provided to the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent (which may be provided electronically) the Loan Asset Schedule set forth on Schedule IV with respect to each of the Eligible Loan Assets identified in the applicable Loan Asset Schedule for inclusion in the Collateral on the applicable Advance Date.

	(c)	No Applicable Law s	shall prohibit, and i	no order, judgme	nt or decree	of any federal,	State or local c	ourt or governmen	tal
body, ag	gency o	or instrumentality shall	prohibit or enjoin,	, the making of su	ch Advance	s by any Lende	r or the propose	d Transfer of Eligib	ole
Loan A	ssets ir	accordance with the p	provisions hereof.						

Unless otherwise waived in writing, the failure of the Borrower to satisfy any of the foregoing conditions precedent in respect of any Advance shall not be deemed as a waiver of such conditions precedent by the Administrative Agent or any Lender.

69

SECTION 3.03 <u>Advances Do Not Constitute a Waiver</u>. No Advance made hereunder shall constitute a waiver of any condition to any Lender's obligation to make such an Advance unless such waiver is in writing and executed by such Lender.

SECTION 3.04 <u>Conditions to Transfers of Loan Assets</u>. Each Transfer of an additional Eligible Loan Asset pursuant to <u>Section 2.07</u>, a Substitute Eligible Loan Asset pursuant to <u>Section 2.07(a)</u>, or any other Transfer of a Loan Asset hereunder shall be subject to the further conditions precedent that (as certified to the Collateral Agent by the Borrower):

- (a) the Collateral Manager (on behalf of the Borrower shall have delivered to the Administrative Agent and each Lender (with copies to the Collateral Agent) by no later than 1:30 p.m. two Business Days immediately prior to the related Cut-Off Date: (A) a Borrowing Base Certificate and (B) a Loan Asset Schedule and containing such additional information as may be reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent;
- (b) the Borrower shall have delivered to the Collateral Agent, no later than 5:00 p.m. on the related Cut-Off Date, a faxed or e-mailed copy of the duly executed Loan Agreement with respect to such Eligible Loan Asset (and, if applicable, a fully executed assignment agreement); provided that, notwithstanding the foregoing, the Borrower shall cause the Loan Asset File and the Required Loan Documents to be in the possession of the Collateral Agent (or the Document Custodian on behalf of the Collateral Agent) within five Business Days following any related Cut-Off Date as to any Loan Assets;
- (c) no Liens (other than Permitted Liens set forth in clause (a) of the definition thereof) exist in respect of Taxes which are prior to the lien of the Collateral Agent on the Eligible Loan Assets to be Transferred on such Cut-Off Date;
- (d) all terms and conditions required to be satisfied in connection with qualification of each Loan Asset as an Eligible Loan Asset on such Cut-Off Date (and the Portfolio Assets related thereto), including, without limitation, the perfection of the Borrower's interests therein, shall have been satisfied in full, and all filings (including, without limitation, UCC filings) required to be made by any Person and all actions required to be taken or performed by any Person in any jurisdiction to give the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, a first priority perfected security interest (subject only to Permitted Liens) in such Eligible Loan Assets and the Portfolio Assets related thereto and the proceeds thereof shall have been made, taken or performed;
- (e) no Event of Default or Unmatured Event of Default exists, or would result from such Transfer (other than, with respect to any Transfer of an Eligible Loan Asset necessary to cure a Borrowing Base Deficiency in accordance with Section 2.07 or an Unmatured Event of Default arising solely pursuant to such Borrowing Base Deficiency (i) to the extent that the same is cured as a result of such Transfer, or (ii) if such Borrowing Base Deficiency is solely as a result of the application of the Excess Concentration Amount, to the extent that such Excess Concentration Amount is either reduced to maintained at the same amount); and
- (f) the representations and warranties contained in <u>Sections 4.01</u>, <u>4.02</u> and <u>4.03</u> are true and correct in all material respects (except to the extent that any such representation and warranty is qualified by reference to materiality or Material Adverse Effect, in which case it shall be true and correct in all respects) on and as of such day before and after giving effect to the Transfer to take place on such Cut-Off Date, as though made on and as of such date (other than any representation and warranty that is made as of a specific date, which shall be true and correct in all material respects (except to the extent that such representation and warranty is qualified by reference to materiality or Material Adverse Effect, in which case it shall be true and correct in all respects) on and as of such date).

ARTICLE IV. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

SECTION 4.01 <u>Representations and Warranties of the Borrower</u>. The Borrower hereby represents and warrants, as of the Closing Date, as of each applicable Cut-Off Date, as of each applicable Advance Date, as of each Reporting Date and as of each other date provided under this Agreement or the other Transaction Documents on which such representations and warranties are required to be (or deemed to be) made (unless a specific date is specified below):

- (a) Organization, Good Standing and Due Qualification. It is a limited liability company duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the State of Delaware, with all requisite limited liability company power and authority necessary to own the Loan Assets and the Collateral and to conduct its business as such business is presently conducted and to enter into and perform its obligations pursuant to this Agreement. It is duly qualified to do business as a limited liability company, and has obtained all licenses and approvals necessary to own its assets and to transact the business in which it is engaged, and is duly qualified, and in good standing under (1) the laws of the State of Delaware, and (2) in each other jurisdiction where the transaction of such business or its ownership of the Loan Assets and the Collateral and the conduct of its business requires such qualification, except, in the case of this clause (2), where the failure to be so qualified, licensed and approved would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (b) <u>Power and Authority; Due Authorization; Execution and Delivery.</u> It (i) has the power, authority and legal right to (x) execute and deliver this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party and (y) perform and carry out the terms of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party and the transactions contemplated thereby, and (ii) has taken all necessary action to (x) authorize the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and each of the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party and (y) grant to the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, a first priority perfected security interest in the Collateral on the terms and conditions of this Agreement, subject only to Permitted Liens. This Agreement and each other Transaction Document to which it is a party have been duly executed and delivered by the Borrower.
- (c) <u>Binding Obligation</u>. This Agreement and each of the other Transaction Documents to which the Borrower is a party constitutes its legal, valid and binding obligation, enforceable against it in accordance with their respective terms, except as the enforceability hereof and thereof may be limited by Bankruptcy Laws and by general principles of equity.
- (d) All Consents Required. No consent of any other party and no consent, license, approval or authorization of, or registration or declaration with, any Governmental Authority, bureau or agency is required in connection with the execution, delivery or performance by it of this Agreement or any Transaction Document to which it is a party or the validity or enforceability of this Agreement or any such Transaction Document or the Loan Assets or the transfer of an ownership interest or security interest in such Loan Assets, other than such as have been met or obtained and are in full force and effect, in each case, other than those consents, approvals, registrations, filings or actions the failure of which to obtain or make could not reasonably be expected to materially impact the rights and remedies of the Collateral Agent, the Administrative Agent, any Lender and the Secured Parties with respect to matters arising under this Agreement or any other Transaction Document or the ability of any of the Borrower to perform its obligations under this Agreement or any other Transaction Document to which it is a party, any consents of the Obligors and the administrative agents under the relevant Loan Documents that are required under the relevant Loan Documents in connection with such assignment.

- (e) No Violation. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and all other agreements and instruments executed and delivered or to be executed and delivered pursuant hereto or thereto in connection with the Transfer of the Collateral will not (i) conflict with, result in any breach of any of the terms and provisions of, or constitute (with or without notice or lapse of time or both) a default under, its certificate of formation or the Operating Agreement, (ii) result in the creation or imposition of any Lien on the Collateral other than Permitted Liens, or (iii) violate any Applicable Law in any material respect, or (iv) violate any contract or other agreement to which the Borrower is a party or by which the Borrower or any property or assets of the Borrower may be bound.
- (f) No Proceedings. There is no litigation, proceeding or investigation pending or, to the knowledge of the Borrower, threatened in writing against the Borrower or the Collateral Manager or any properties of the Borrower or the Collateral Manager, before any Governmental Authority (i) asserting the invalidity of this Agreement or any other Transaction Document to which it is a party, (ii) seeking to prevent the consummation of any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or any other Transaction Document to which it is a party or (iii) seeking any determination or ruling that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

- (g) <u>Selection Procedures</u>. In selecting the Loan Assets to be Transferred pursuant to this Agreement, the Sale and Contribution Agreement and the Master Participation Agreement, no selection procedures intended to be adverse in a material matter to the interests of the Administrative Agent or the Lenders have been employed.
- (h) <u>Bulk Sales</u>. The grant of the security interest in the Collateral by the Borrower to the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, pursuant to this Agreement, and the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement, is in the ordinary course of business for the Borrower and the Collateral Manager and is not subject to the bulk transfer or any similar statutory provisions in effect in any applicable jurisdiction.
- (i) No Liens. The Collateral is owned by the Borrower free and clear of any Liens except for Permitted Liens as provided herein. No effective financing statement or other instrument similar in effect covering any Collateral is on file in any recording office except such as may be filed in favor of the Collateral Agent (or in favor of the Borrower and assigned to the Collateral Agent), for the benefit of the Secured Parties, relating to this Agreement or reflecting the transfer of the Collateral to the Borrower.
- (j) <u>Transfer of Collateral</u>. Except as otherwise expressly permitted by the terms of this Agreement, no item of Collateral has been sold, transferred, assigned or pledged by the Borrower to any Person, other than as contemplated by <u>Article II</u> and the Transfer of such Collateral to the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, pursuant to the terms of this Agreement.
- (k) <u>Indebtedness</u>. The Borrower has no Indebtedness or other indebtedness, secured or unsecured, direct or contingent (including a guaranty of any obligation), other than Indebtedness incurred under or otherwise permitted by the terms of the Transaction Documents.
- (l) <u>Business Purpose</u>. It is not engaged in any other business other than as expressly contemplated under its Operating Agreement, the applicable Transaction Documents to which it is a party and the Loan Documents in respect of which the Borrower is a lender.
- (m) <u>Separate Entity</u>. The Borrower is operated as an entity with assets and liabilities distinct from those of any Affiliates thereof, and the Borrower hereby acknowledges that the Administrative Agent and the Lenders are entering into the transactions contemplated by this Agreement in reliance upon the Borrower's identity as a separate legal entity from its Affiliates.

- (n) <u>No Injunctions</u>. No injunction, writ, restraining order or other order of any nature adversely affects the Borrower's performance of its obligations under this Agreement or any Transaction Document to which the Borrower is a party.
- (o) <u>Taxes</u>. The Borrower has filed or caused to be filed (on a consolidated basis or otherwise) on a timely basis all United States federal and other material tax returns (including, without limitation, all material foreign, state, local and other tax returns) required to be filed by it and is not liable for Taxes payable by any other Person. The Borrower has paid or made adequate provisions for the payment of all material Taxes, assessments and other governmental charges made against it or any of its property except for those Taxes being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and in respect of which it has established proper reserves in accordance with GAAP on its books. Other than Permitted Liens, no Tax lien or similar adverse claim has been filed, and no claim is being asserted, with respect to any such Tax, assessment or other governmental charge. Any Taxes, fees and other governmental charges due and payable by the Borrower, as applicable, in connection with the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents and the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby have been paid or shall have been paid if and when due.
- (p) <u>Location</u>. The Borrower's location (within the meaning of Article 9 of the UCC) is Delaware. The chief executive office of the Borrower (and the location of the Borrower's records regarding the Collateral) is located at the address set forth under its name in <u>Section 10.02</u> (or at such other address as shall be designated by such party in a written notice to the other parties hereto within the time frame set forth in <u>Section 5.02(n)</u>).
- (q) Names and Jurisdiction. Except as permitted hereunder, the Borrower's legal name is as set forth in this Agreement. Except as permitted hereunder, the Borrower has not changed its name since its formation; the Borrower does not have tradenames, fictitious names, assumed names or "doing business as" names other than as disclosed on Schedule II hereto (as such schedule may be updated from time to time by notice from the Borrower to the Administrative Agent); the Borrower's only jurisdiction of formation is Delaware, and, except as permitted hereunder, the Borrower has not changed its jurisdiction of formation.

- (r) <u>Solvency</u>. It is not the subject of any Bankruptcy Proceedings or Bankruptcy Event. The Borrower is Solvent, and the transactions under this Agreement and any other Transaction Document to which the Borrower is a party do not and will not render the Borrower not Solvent. The Borrower is paying its debts as they become due; and the Borrower, after giving effect to the transactions contemplated hereby, will have adequate capital to conduct its business.
 - (s) No Subsidiaries. The Borrower has no Subsidiaries.
- (t) <u>Sale and Contribution Agreement and Master Participation Agreement; Value Given.</u> The Sale and Contribution Agreement and the Master Participation Agreement are the only agreements pursuant to which the Borrower purchases Collateral from the Transferors. The Borrower has given fair consideration and reasonably equivalent value in exchange for each of the Loan Assets. No such transfer has been made for or on account of an antecedent debt owed by the Borrower and no such transfer is or may be voidable or subject to avoidance under any section of the Bankruptcy Code. The Borrower accounts for the Transfers of Loan Assets under the Sale and Contribution Agreement and Master Participation Agreement as sales or contributions, or true participations, as applicable, of such Loan Assets in its books, records and financial statements (although the financial statements of the Borrower and the Fund may be consolidated), in each case consistent with GAAP.

- (u) Reports Accurate. All written information relating to the Borrower and prepared or supplied by the Borrower or the Collateral Manager and contained in the Collateral Management Reports, Notices of Borrowing, Borrowing Base Certificates and other written or electronic information, exhibits, financial statements, documents, books, records or reports furnished by the Borrower or the Collateral Manager to the Administrative Agent or the Collateral Agent in connection with this Agreement are, as of their date, accurate, true and correct in all material respects, and no such document or certificate contains any material misstatement of fact or omits to state a material fact or any fact necessary to make the statements contained therein not misleading; provided that, solely with respect to written or electronic information furnished by the Borrower or the Collateral Manager that was provided to the Borrower or the Collateral Manager from an Obligor or agent with respect to a Loan Asset, such information is accurate, true and correct in all material respects to the knowledge of the Borrower and the Collateral Manager; provided, further, that the foregoing proviso shall not apply to any information presented in a Collateral Manager's Certificate, Collateral Management Report, Notice of Borrowing or Borrowing Base Certificate. Each Loan Asset designated on any Collateral Management Report as an Eligible Loan Asset and each Loan Asset included as an Eligible Loan Asset in any calculation of Borrowing Base or Borrowing Base Deficiency in any Collateral Management Report is an Eligible Loan Asset as of the date of such report or calculation.
- (v) Exchange Act Compliance; Regulations T, U and X. None of the transactions contemplated herein or in the other Transaction Documents (including, without limitation, the use of Proceeds from the sale of the Collateral) will violate or result in a violation of Section 7 of the Exchange Act, or any regulations issued pursuant thereto, including, without limitation, Regulations T, U and X of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, 12 C.F.R., Chapter II. The Borrower does not own or intend to carry or purchase, and no proceeds from the Advances will be used to carry or purchase, any Margin Stock or to extend "purpose credit" within the meaning of Regulation U.
- (w) <u>Commodity Pool</u>. The Borrower is not a commodity pool within the meaning of the Commodity Exchange Act or the rules and regulations of the Commodity Futures Trading Commission.
- (x) <u>No Adverse Agreements</u>. There are no agreements in effect adversely affecting the rights of the Borrower to make, or cause to be made, the grant of the security interest in the Collateral contemplated by <u>Section 2.12</u>.
- (y) <u>Event of Default/Unmatured Event of Default</u>. No event has occurred which constitutes an Event of Default, and no event has occurred which constitutes an Unmatured Event of Default (other than any Event of Default or Unmatured Event of Default which has previously been disclosed to the Administrative Agent as such).
- (z) <u>ERISA</u>. The present value of all vested benefits under each Pension Plan does not exceed the value of the assets of such Pension Plan allocable to such vested benefits (based on the value of such assets as of the last annual valuation date for such Pension Plan) determined in accordance with the assumptions used for funding such Pension Plan pursuant to Sections 412 and 430 of the Code for the applicable plan year. No prohibited transactions (within the meaning of ERISA Section 406(a) or Code Section 4975(c)(1)(A)-(D), for which an exemption is not available or has not previously been obtained from the United States Department of Labor) have occurred

with respect to any Pension Plan, failure by the Borrower to meet the minimum funding standard set forth in Section 302(a) of ERISA and Section 412(a) of the Code with respect to a Pension Plan, withdrawal by the Borrower or any ERISA Affiliate of the Borrower from a Pension Plan subject to Section 4063 of ERISA during a plan year in which it was a "substantial employer" (as defined in Section 4001(a)(2) of ERISA), or Reportable Events have occurred with respect to any Pension Plan, which either individually or in the aggregate is reasonably expect to result in a material liability to the Borrower that would result in or reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect. No notice of intent to terminate a Pension Plan has been filed by the plan administrator under Section 4041 of ERISA, nor has any Pension Plan been terminated under Section 4041 of ERISA, in either event, that is reasonably expected to result in a material liability to the Borrower. The Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation has not instituted proceedings to terminate or appointed a trustee to administer a Pension Plan under Section 4042 of ERISA, and no event has occurred or condition exists which constitutes grounds under Section 4042 of ERISA for the termination of, or the appointment of a trustee to administer, any Pension Plan.

- (aa) <u>Broker-Dealer</u>. The Borrower is not a broker-dealer or subject to the Securities Investor Protection Act of 1970, as amended.
- (bb) <u>Instructions to Obligors or Agents</u>. The Collection Account is the only account to which Obligors or agents, as applicable, have been instructed to send Principal Collections and Interest Collections on the Collateral. The Borrower has not granted any Person other than the Collateral Agent, on behalf of the Secured Parties, an interest in the Collection Account.
 - (cc) <u>Investment Company Act</u>. It is not required to register as an "investment company" under the provisions of the 1940 Act.
- (dd) <u>Compliance with Applicable Law</u>. It has complied in all material respects with all Applicable Law to which it may be subject, and no item of the Collateral contravenes in any material respect any Applicable Law (including, without limitation, all applicable predatory and abusive lending laws, laws, rules and regulations relating to licensing, truth in lending, fair credit billing, fair credit reporting, equal credit opportunity, fair debt collection practices and privacy).
- (ee) <u>Collections</u>. The Borrower acknowledges that all Available Collections received by it or its Affiliates or the Custodian with respect to the Collateral Transferred hereunder are held and shall be held in trust for the benefit of the Collateral Agent.
- (ff) Set-Off etc. No Eligible Loan Asset has been compromised, adjusted, extended, satisfied, subordinated, rescinded, set-off or modified by the Borrower, the Collateral Manager or the Obligor thereof, and no Collateral is subject to compromise, adjustment, extension, satisfaction, subordination, rescission, set-off, counterclaim, defense, abatement, suspension, deferment, deduction, reduction, termination or modification, whether arising out of transactions concerning the Collateral or otherwise, by the Borrower, the Collateral Manager or the Obligor with respect thereto, except, in each case, for amendments, extensions and modifications, if any, to such Collateral otherwise permitted pursuant to Section 6.04(a) of this Agreement and in accordance with the Collateral Management Standard.
- (gg) <u>Full Payment</u>. As of the applicable Cut-Off Date thereof, it has no knowledge of any fact which should reasonably lead it to expect that any Eligible Loan Asset will not be paid in full.
- (hh) Environmental. With respect to each item of Underlying Collateral as of the applicable Cut-Off Date for the Eligible Loan Asset related to such Underlying Collateral, to the actual knowledge of a Responsible Officer of the Borrower: (a) the related Obligor's operations are in compliance in all material respects with all representations and covenants set forth in the applicable Loan Agreement with respect to Environmental Laws; and (b) (i) none of the related Obligor's operations is the subject of a Federal or state investigation evaluating whether any remedial action, involving expenditures, is needed to respond to a release of any Hazardous Materials into the environment; and (ii) the related Obligor does not have any material contingent liability in connection with any release of any Hazardous Materials into the environment, in each case, that would either result in a Material Adverse Effect or is likely to result in a legal action being asserted against the Borrower in its capacity as a lender thereunder. As of the applicable Cut-Off Date for the Eligible Loan Asset related to such Underlying Collateral, none of the Borrower or the Collateral Manager has received any written or verbal notice of, or inquiry from any Governmental Authority regarding, any material violation, alleged material violation, material non-compliance, material liability or potential material liability regarding environmental matters or Environmental Laws with regard to any of the Underlying Collateral, nor does any such Person have knowledge or reason to believe that any such notice will be received or is being threatened in writing.

(ii) <u>Sanctions; Anti-Corruption; Anti-Money Laundering; USA PATRIOT Act.</u>

- (i) None of the Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries or to the knowledge of the Borrower, any director, officer, employee, agent, or Affiliate of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries is a Person that is, or is owned or controlled by Persons that are: (a) the subject or the target of any sanctions administered or enforced by the U.S. Department of the Treasury's Office of Foreign Assets Control ("OFAC"), the U.S. Department of State, the United Nations Security Council, or other relevant sanctions authority (collectively, "Sanctions"), or (b) located, organized or resident in a country or territory that is the subject of Sanctions (as of the date of this Agreement, Crimea, Cuba, Syria, Iran, North Korea, the Crimea region of Ukraine, the so-called Donetsk People's Republic, and the so-called Luhansk People's Republic) (a "Sanctioned Person").
- (ii) The Borrower, its Subsidiaries and their respective directors, officers and employees and, to the knowledge of the Borrower, the agents of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, are in compliance with all applicable Sanctions and with the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977, as amended, and the rules and regulations thereunder (the "FCPA") and any other applicable anti-corruption law or Anti-Money Laundering Laws. The Borrower and its Subsidiaries have instituted and maintain policies and procedures designed to achieve continued compliance with applicable Sanctions, the FCPA and any other applicable anti-corruption laws or Anti-Money Laundering Laws.

(jj) <u>Security Interest</u>.

- (i) This Agreement creates a valid and continuing security interest (as defined in the applicable UCC) in the Collateral in favor of the Collateral Agent, on behalf of the Secured Parties, which security interest is prior to all other Liens (except for Permitted Liens), and is enforceable as such against creditors of and purchasers from the Borrower.
- (ii) The Collection Account is not in the name of any Person other than the Borrower, subject to the lien of the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties. The Borrower has not consented to the Account Bank of the Collection Account to comply with entitlement orders of any Person other than the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties.
- (iii) The Collection Account and the Unfunded Exposure Account constitutes a "deposit account" as defined in the applicable UCC.
- (iv) The Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, has a first priority perfected security interest in the Collection Account, subject to the liens and setoff rights of the Account Bank thereunder.
- (v) The Borrower owns and has good and marketable title to (or with respect to assets securing any Loan Assets, a valid security interest in) the Collateral free and clear of any Lien (other than Permitted Liens) of any Person and has taken all steps necessary to perfect its security interest against the applicable Obligors in the assets securing any Loan Assets.

- (vi) Other than as expressly permitted by the terms of this Agreement and the security interest granted to the Collateral Agent, on behalf of the Secured Parties, pursuant to this Agreement, the Borrower has not pledged, assigned, sold, granted a security interest in or otherwise conveyed any of the Collateral. The Borrower has not authorized the filing of and is not aware of any financing statements against the Borrower that include a description of collateral covering the Collateral other than any financing statement (A) related to the security interest granted to the Collateral Agent, on behalf of the Secured Parties, pursuant to this Agreement, or (B) that has been terminated or fully and validly assigned to the Collateral Agent on or prior to the date hereof, or (C) reflecting the transfer of assets on a Release Date pursuant to (and simultaneously with or subsequent to) the consummation of any transaction contemplated under (and in compliance with the conditions set forth in) Section 2.07. Other than Permitted Liens, the Borrower is not aware of any judgment or Tax lien filings against the Borrower.
- (vii) All original executed copies of each underlying promissory note or copies of each Loan Asset Register, as applicable, that constitute or evidence each Loan Asset in the Collateral has been, or subject to the delivery requirements

contained herein, will be delivered to the Document Custodian (with a copy to the Collateral Agent) pursuant to the terms herein.

- (viii) None of the underlying promissory notes, Loan Asset Registers or security certificates that constitute or evidence any portion of the Collateral has any marks or notations indicating that they have been pledged, assigned or otherwise conveyed to any Person other than the Collateral Agent, on behalf of the Secured Parties.
- (ix) To the extent any Collateral constitutes a "certificated security," all original executed copies of each security certificate that constitute or evidence the certificated securities have been delivered to the Collateral Agent, on behalf of the Secured Parties and, each such security certificate either (A) is in bearer form, (B) has been Indorsed, by an effective Indorsement, in blank or (C) has been registered in the name of the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, upon original issue or registration of transfer by the Borrower of such certificated security.
- (x) Neither the Borrower nor the Collateral Manager has delivered the original of any underlying promissory note or Loan Asset Register, as applicable, that constitutes or evidences a Loan Asset to any Person other than the Collateral Agent.
- SECTION 4.02 <u>Representations and Warranties Relating to the Agreement and the Collateral</u>. The Borrower and the Collateral Manager, each hereby represents and warrants, as of the Closing Date, as of each applicable Cut-Off Date, as of each applicable Advance Date, as of each Reporting Date and any date which Loan Assets are Transferred hereunder and as of each other date provided under this Agreement or the other Transaction Documents on which such representations and warranties are required to be (or deemed to be) made:
- (a) Ownership, Valid Transfer and Security Interest. The Borrower has good and marketable title to, and is the sole owner of, each Loan Asset. Upon the filing of the financing statements, the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, shall have a valid and first priority perfected security interest in the Loan Assets forming a part of the Collateral and in that portion of the Loan Assets in which a security interest may be perfected by filing a UCC financing statement subject only to Permitted Liens. Neither the Borrower nor any Person claiming through or under Borrower shall have any claim to or interest in the Collection Account, except for the interest of the Borrower in such property as a debtor for purposes of the UCC and as expressly provided in the Transaction Documents. The Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Secured Parties has a first priority perfected security interest in the Collection Account.

- (b) Eligibility of Collateral. (i) The Loan Asset Schedule and the information contained in each Notice of Borrowing, is an accurate and complete listing of all the Eligible Loan Assets contained in the Collateral as of the related Cut-Off Date and the information contained therein with respect to the identity of such item of Collateral and the amounts owing thereunder is true and correct as of the related Cut-Off Date, (ii) each Loan Asset designated on any Borrowing Base Certificate as an Eligible Loan Asset and each Loan Asset included as an Eligible Loan Asset in any calculation of Borrowing Base or Borrowing Base Deficiency is an Eligible Loan Asset as of the date of such certificate or calculation, and (iii) with respect to each item of Collateral, all consents, licenses, approvals or authorizations of or registrations or declarations of any Governmental Authority or any Person required to be obtained, effected or given by the Borrower in connection with the grant of a security interest in each item of Collateral to the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, have been duly obtained, effected or given and are in full force and effect. For the avoidance of doubt, any inaccurate representation that a Loan Asset is an Eligible Loan Asset hereunder shall not constitute an Event of Default if the Borrower complies with Section 2.07(b) hereunder.
- (c) No Fraud. Each Loan Asset was originated without any fraud or misrepresentation by the applicable originator, as the case may be, or, to the best of the Borrower's and Collateral Manager's knowledge, on the part of any related Obligor.
- (d) <u>Affiliated Transactions</u>. All Loan Asset have been acquired by the Borrower in compliance with the Collateral Manager and Borrower's internal policies and for reasonable fair market value.
- SECTION 4.03 <u>Representations and Warranties of the Collateral Manager</u>. The Collateral Manager hereby represents and warrants, as of the Closing Date, as of each applicable Cut-Off Date, as of each applicable Advance Date, as of each Reporting Date and as of each other date provided under this Agreement or the other Transaction Documents on which such representations and warranties are required to be (or deemed to be) made (unless a specific date is specified below):

- (a) Organization and Good Standing. The Collateral Manager is a limited liability company duly formed, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the State of Delaware (except as such jurisdiction is changed as permitted hereunder), with all requisite limited liability company power and authority necessary to own or lease its properties and to conduct its business as such business is presently conducted and to enter into and perform its material obligations pursuant to this Agreement.
- (b) <u>Due Qualification</u>. The Collateral Manager is duly qualified to do business as a limited liability company, and has obtained all necessary licenses and approvals in all jurisdictions in which the ownership or lease of its property and the conduct of its business requires such qualification, licenses or approvals, except where the failure to obtain such qualification, licenses or approvals could reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect.
- (c) <u>Power and Authority; Due Authorization; Execution and Delivery</u>. The Collateral Manager (i) has all necessary power, authority and legal right to (x) execute and deliver this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party and (y) carry out the terms of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party, and (ii) has duly authorized by all necessary limited liability company action the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and each of the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party. This Agreement and each other Transaction Document to which the Collateral Manager is a party have been duly executed and delivered by the Collateral Manager.
- (d) <u>Binding Obligation</u>. This Agreement and each of the other Transaction Documents to which the Collateral Manager is a party constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation of the Collateral Manager, enforceable against the Collateral Manager in accordance with their respective terms, except as the enforceability hereof and thereof may be limited by Bankruptcy Laws and by general principles of equity.

- (e) No Violation. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party and the fulfillment of the terms hereof and thereof will not (i) conflict with, result in any breach of any of the terms and provisions of, or constitute (with or without notice or lapse of time or both) a default under, the Collateral Manager's organizational documents, (ii) result in the creation or imposition of any Lien upon any of the Collateral Manager's properties pursuant to the terms of any such contractual obligation, other than this Agreement, (iii) violate in any material respect any material contract or other material agreement to which the Collateral Manager is a party or by which the Collateral Manager or any property or assets of the Collateral Manager may be bound.
- (f) No Proceedings. There is no litigation, proceeding or investigation pending or, to the knowledge of the Collateral Manager, threatened against the Collateral Manager or any properties of the Collateral Manager, before any Governmental Authority (i) asserting the invalidity of this Agreement or any other Transaction Document to which the Collateral Manager is a party, (ii) seeking to prevent the consummation of any of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or any other Transaction Document to which the Collateral Manager is a party or (iii) seeking any determination or ruling that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (g) <u>All Consents Required</u>. No consent of any other party and no material consent, license, approval or authorization of, or registration or declaration with, any Governmental Authority, bureau or agency is required in connection with the execution, delivery or performance by the Collateral Manager of this Agreement or any other Transaction Document to which it is a party or the validity or enforceability of this Agreement or any such Transaction Document or the Loan Assets or the transfer of an ownership interest or security interest in such Loan Assets, other than such as have been met or obtained and are in full force and effect.
- (h) Reports Accurate. All Collateral Manager's Certificates, Collateral Management Reports, Notices of Borrowing, Borrowing Base Certificates and other written or electronic information, exhibits, financial statements, documents, books, records or reports furnished by the Collateral Manager to the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent, the Custodian, the Account Bank or the Document Custodian in connection with this Agreement are, as of their date, accurate, true and correct in all material respects, and no such document or certificate contains any material misstatement of fact or omits to state a material fact or any fact necessary to make the statements contained therein not misleading; *provided*, that solely with respect to written or electronic information furnished by the Collateral Manager that was provided to the Collateral Manager from an Obligor or agent with respect to a Loan Asset, such information is accurate, true and correct in all material respects to the best knowledge of the Collateral Manager. Each Loan Asset designated on any Collateral Management Report as an Eligible Loan Asset and each Loan Asset included as an Eligible Loan Asset in any calculation of

Borrowing Base or Borrowing Base Deficiency in any Collateral Management Report is an Eligible Loan Asset as of the date of such report or calculation.

- (i) <u>Collateral Management Standard</u>. The Collateral Manager has complied in all material respects with the Collateral Management Standard with regard to the servicing of the Loan Assets.
- (j) <u>Collections</u>. The Collateral Manager acknowledges that all Available Collections received by it or its Affiliates with respect to the Collateral Transferred hereunder are held and shall be held in trust for the benefit of the Collateral Agent, on behalf of the Secured Parties, until deposited into the Collection Account as promptly as possible and in any event within five days from receipt as required herein.

- (k) <u>Bulk Sales</u>. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement is in the ordinary course of business for the Collateral Manager and is not subject to the bulk transfer or any similar statutory provisions in effect in any applicable jurisdiction.
- (l) <u>Solvency</u>. The Collateral Manager is Solvent and not the subject of any Bankruptcy Proceedings or Bankruptcy Event. The transactions under this Agreement and any other Transaction Document to which the Collateral Manager is a party do not and will not render the Collateral Manager not Solvent.
- (m) Taxes. The Collateral Manager has filed or caused to be filed (on a consolidated basis or otherwise) on a timely basis all material tax returns (including, without limitation, all material foreign, federal, state, local and other tax returns) required to be filed by it (subject to any extensions to file properly obtained by the same). The Collateral Manager has paid or made adequate provisions for the payment of all material Taxes, assessments and other governmental charges due made against it or any of its property except for those Taxes being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and in respect of which it has established proper reserves in accordance with GAAP on the books of the Collateral Manager. Other than Permitted Liens, no Tax lien or similar adverse claim has been filed and, to the Collateral Manager's knowledge, no claim is being asserted, with respect to any material Tax, assessment or other governmental charge.
- (n) <u>Exchange Act Compliance; Regulations T, U and X</u>. None of the transactions contemplated herein or the other Transaction Documents (including, without limitation, the use of the Proceeds from the sale of the Collateral) will violate or result in a violation of Section 7 of the Exchange Act, or any regulations issued pursuant thereto, including, without limitation, Regulations T, U and X of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, 12 C.F.R., Chapter II.
- (o) Security Interest. The Collateral Manager has taken and will take all steps necessary to ensure that the Borrower has granted and will maintain a security interest (as defined in the UCC) to the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, in the Collateral, which is enforceable in accordance with Applicable Law upon execution and delivery of this Agreement prior to all other Liens other than Permitted Liens. Upon the filing of UCC-1 financing statements naming the Collateral Agent as secured party and the Borrower as debtor, the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, shall have a valid and first priority perfected security interest in the Loan Assets and that portion of the Collateral in which a security interest may be perfected by filing a UCC financing statement (except for any Permitted Liens). All filings (including, without limitation, such UCC filings) as are necessary for the perfection of the Secured Parties' security interest in the Loan Assets and that portion of the Collateral in which a security interest may be perfected by filing have been (or prior to the applicable Advance will be) made.
- (p) <u>USA PATRIOT Act</u>. Neither the Collateral Manager nor any Affiliate of the Collateral Manager is (i) a country, territory, organization, person or entity named on an Office of Foreign Asset Control (OFAC) list; (ii) a Person that resides or has a place of business in a country or territory named on such lists or which is designated as a "Non-Cooperative Jurisdiction" by the Financial Action Task Force on Money Laundering, or whose subscription funds are transferred from or through such a jurisdiction; (iii) a "Foreign Shell Bank" within the meaning of the USA PATRIOT Act, *i.e.*, a foreign bank that does not have a physical presence in any country and that is not affiliated with a bank that has a physical presence and an acceptable level of regulation and supervision; or (iv) a person or entity that resides in or is organized under the laws of a jurisdiction designated by the United States Secretary of the Treasury under Sections 311 or 312 of the USA PATRIOT Act as warranting special measures due to money laundering concerns.

- Asset related to such Underlying Collateral, to the actual knowledge of a Responsible Officer of the Collateral Manager: (a) the related Obligor's operations are in compliance in all material respects with all representations and covenants set forth in the applicable Loan Agreement with respect to Environmental Laws; (b) none of the related Obligor's operations is the subject of a Federal or state investigation evaluating whether any remedial action, involving expenditures, is needed to respond to a release of any Hazardous Materials into the environment; and (c) the related Obligor does not have any material contingent liability in connection with any release of any Hazardous Materials into the environment. As of the applicable Cut-Off Date for the Loan Asset related to such Underlying Collateral, neither the Borrower nor the Collateral Manager has received any written or verbal notice of, or inquiry from any Governmental Authority regarding, any violation, alleged violation, non-compliance, liability or potential liability regarding environmental matters or compliance with Environmental Laws with regard to any of the Underlying Collateral, nor does any such Person have knowledge or reason to believe that any such notice will be received or is being threatened.
- (r) <u>No Injunctions</u>. No injunction, writ, restraining order or other order of any nature adversely affects the Collateral Manager's performance of its material obligations under this Agreement or any Transaction Document to which the Collateral Manager is a party.
- (s) <u>Instructions to Obligors</u>. The Collection Account is the only account to which Obligors and agents have been instructed by the Collateral Manager on the Borrower's behalf to send Principal Collections and Interest Collections on the Collateral. The Collateral Manager has not granted any Person other than the Collateral Agent, on behalf of the Secured Parties, an interest in the Collection Account.
- (t) <u>Allocation of Charges</u>. There is no agreement or understanding between the Collateral Manager and the Borrower (other than as expressly set forth herein or as consented to by the Administrative Agent), providing for the allocation or sharing of obligations to make payments or otherwise in respect of any taxes, fees, assessments or other governmental charges; *provided* that it is understood and acknowledged that the Borrower will be consolidated with the Collateral Manager for tax purposes.
- (u) <u>Collateral Manager Termination Event</u>. No event has occurred which constitutes a Collateral Manager Termination Event (other than any Collateral Manager Termination Event which has previously been disclosed to the Administrative Agent as such).
- (v) <u>Broker-Dealer</u>. The Collateral Manager is not a broker-dealer or subject to the Securities Investor Protection Act of 1970, as amended.
- (w) <u>Compliance with Applicable Law</u>. The Collateral Manager has complied in all material respects with all Applicable Law to which it may be subject, unless such non-compliance (solely with respect to matters not relating to this Agreement and the Transaction Documents) would not be reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect, and no item in the Collateral contravenes in any material respect any Applicable Law (including, without limitation, all applicable predatory and abusive lending laws, laws, rules and regulations relating to licensing, truth in lending, fair credit billing, fair credit reporting, equal credit opportunity, fair debt collection practices and privacy).
- SECTION 4.04 Representations and Warranties of each Lender. Each Lender hereby individually represents and warrants, as to itself, that it, acting for its own account, in the aggregate owns and invests on a discretionary basis, not less than \$25,000,000 in investments. Notwithstanding any provision herein to the contrary, the parties hereto intend that the Advances made hereunder shall constitute a "loan" and not a "security" for purposes of Section 8-102(15) of the UCC.

ARTICLE V. GENERAL COVENANTS

SECTION 5.01 Affirmative Covenants of the Borrower.

From the Closing Date until the Collection Date:

- (a) Organizational Procedures and Scope of Business. The Borrower will observe all organizational procedures required by its certificate of formation, Operating Agreement and the laws of its jurisdiction of formation. Without limiting the foregoing, the Borrower will limit the scope of its business to: (i) the acquisition of Loan Assets and Permitted Investments, and the ownership and management of the Portfolio Assets and the related assets in the Collateral; (ii) the sale, transfer or other disposition of Loan Assets and Permitted Investments as and when permitted under the Transaction Documents; (iii) entering into and performing under the Transaction Documents; (iv) exercising its rights and performing its obligations under the Loan Documents, including consenting or withholding consent as to proposed amendments, waivers and other modifications of the Loan Agreements, in each case, to the extent not in conflict with the terms of this Agreement or any other Transaction Document; (v) exercising any rights (including but not limited to voting rights and rights arising in connection with a Bankruptcy Event with respect to an Obligor or the consensual or non-judicial restructuring of the debt or equity of an Obligor) or remedies in connection with the Loan Assets and participating in the committees (official or otherwise) or other groups formed by creditors of an Obligor to the extent not in conflict with the terms of this Agreement or any other Transaction Document; and (vi) to engage in any activity and to exercise any powers permitted to limited liability companies under the laws of the State of Delaware that are related to the foregoing and necessary, convenient or advisable to accomplish the foregoing.
 - (b) <u>Limited Business Purpose Requirements</u>. The Borrower shall not, at any time:
 - (i) engage in any business or activity other than the purchase, receipt, management and sale of the Collateral, the transfer and pledge of the Collateral pursuant to the terms of the Transaction Documents, the entry into and the performance under the Transaction Documents and such other activities as are incidental thereto and the other activities expressly set forth in Section 5.01(a) above;
 - (ii) acquire or own any assets other than (a) Loan Assets owned by the Borrower as of the Closing Date or acquired after the Closing Date, in each case, to the extent included the Collateral, or (b) and other incidental property as may be necessary for the operation of the Borrower and the performance of its obligations under the Transaction Documents including, without limitation, capital contributions which it may receive from the Fund;
 - (iii) merge into or consolidate with any Person or dissolve, terminate or liquidate in whole or in part, transfer or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of its assets (other than in accordance with the provisions hereof), without in each case first obtaining the prior written consent of the Administrative Agent, or except as permitted by this Agreement, change its legal structure, or jurisdiction of formation, unless, in connection with any of the foregoing, such action shall result in the substantially contemporaneous occurrence of the Collection Date;
 - (iv) except as otherwise permitted under <u>clause (iii)</u>, fail to preserve its existence as an entity duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its organization or formation, or without the prior written consent of the Administrative Agent, amend, modify, terminate or fail to comply with the provisions of its Operating Agreement, or fail to observe limited liability company formalities;

- (v) form, acquire or own any Subsidiary, own any equity interest in any other entity (other than equity interests in Obligors in connection with the exercise of any remedies with respect to a Loan Asset or any exchange offer, work-out or restructuring of a Loan Asset), or make any investment in any Person (other than Permitted Investments or equity interests in Obligors in connection with the exercise of any remedies with respect to a Loan Asset or any exchange offer, work-out or restructuring of a Loan Asset) without the prior written consent of the Administrative Agent;
 - (vi) commingle its assets with the assets of the Collateral Manager, or any of its Affiliates, or of any other Person;
- (vii) incur any Indebtedness, secured or unsecured, direct or contingent (including a guaranty of any obligation), other than any Indebtedness to the Secured Parties hereunder or in conjunction with a repayment of all Advances Outstanding and all other obligations owed to the Lenders on or following the Final Maturity Date;
 - (viii) become insolvent or fail to pay its debts and liabilities from its assets as the same shall become due;

- (ix) fail to maintain its records, books of account and bank accounts separate and apart from those of any other Person;
- (x) enter into any contract or agreement with any Person, except (a) the Transaction Documents, (b) in connection with the acquisition of Loan Assets under the Sale and Contribution Agreement and the Master Participation Agreement, (c) contributions of cash or other property as a capital contribution to the Borrower, (d) the Loan Documents, and (e) in connection with the effectuation of its duties and obligations set forth in this Agreement and upon terms and conditions that are commercially reasonable and substantially similar to those that would be available on an arm's-length basis with third parties other than such Person;
 - (xi) seek its dissolution or winding up in whole or in part;
- (xii) fail to correct any known misunderstandings regarding the separate identities of the Borrower and the Collateral Manager or any other Person;
 - (xiii) guarantee, become obligated for, or hold itself out to be responsible for the debt of another Person;
- (xiv) fail either to hold itself out to the public as a legal entity separate and distinct from any other Person or to conduct its business, including all oral and written communications, solely in its own name in order not (a) to mislead others as to the identity of the Person with which such other party is transacting business, or (b) to suggest that it is responsible for the debts of any third party (including any of its principals or Affiliates);
- (xv) fail to maintain adequate capital for the normal obligations reasonably foreseeable in a business of its size and character and in light of its contemplated business operations (such obligation of the Borrower shall not be construed as creating an obligation hereunder on equity holders in favor of the Lenders to provide additional capital contributions);

- (xvi) except as may be required or permitted by the Code and regulations or other applicable state or local tax law, hold itself out as or be considered as a department or division of (a) any of its principals or Affiliates, (b) any Affiliate of a principal or (c) any other Person;
- (xvii) fail to maintain separate financial statements, showing its assets and liabilities separate and apart from those of any other Person and not have its assets listed on any financial statement of any other Person; provided, that the Borrower's assets may be included in consolidated financial statements of the Fund so long as (x) an appropriate notation shall be made on such consolidated financial statements to indicate the separateness of the Borrower from the Fund and its consolidated subsidiaries and Affiliates, and to indicate that the Borrower's assets and credit are not available to satisfy the debts and other obligations of the Fund and its consolidated subsidiaries and Affiliates, and (b) such assets shall also be listed on the Borrower's own separate balance sheet;
 - (xviii) fail to pay its own liabilities and expenses only out of its own funds;
 - (xix) acquire the obligations or securities issued by its Affiliates, partners or members;
 - (xx) fail to use separate invoices and checks bearing its own name;
 - (xxi) pledge its assets to secure the obligations of any Affiliate or any other Person; or
- (xxii) (A) fail at any time to have at least one (1) independent manager (the "Independent Manager"), which must be a Person who has prior experience as an independent director, independent manager or independent member with at least three (3) years of employment experience and who is provided by CT Corporation, Corporation Service Company, Global Securitization Services, National Registered Agents, Inc., Wilmington Trust Company, or, if none of those companies is then providing professional Independent Managers, another nationally recognized company, in each case that is not an Affiliate of the Borrower and that provides professional independent managers and other corporate services in the ordinary course of its business, and which individual is duly appointed as an Independent Manager and is not, and has never been, and will not while

serving as Independent Manager be, any of the following: (w) a member, partner, equityholder, manager, director, officer or employee of the Borrower or any of its equityholders or Affiliates (other than as an independent manager of any Affiliates that is required by a creditor to be a single purpose bankruptcy remote entity); (x) a creditor, supplier or service provider (including provider of professional services) to the Borrower or any of its equityholders or Affiliates (other than a nationally recognized company that routinely provides professional independent managers and other corporate services to any Affiliates in the ordinary course of business); (y) a family member of any such member, partner, equityholder, manager, director, officer, employee, creditor, supplier or service provider; or (z) a Person that controls (whether directly, indirectly or otherwise) any of (w), (x) or (y) above; (B) fail to ensure that all company action relating to the selection, maintenance or replacement of the Independent Manager shall require the written consent of the Administrative Agent; (C) fail to provide that the unanimous consent of all managers or directors (including the consent of the Independent Manager) is required for the Borrower to (a) institute proceedings to be adjudicated bankrupt or insolvent, (b) institute or consent to the institution of bankruptcy or insolvency proceedings against it, (c) file a petition seeking or consent to reorganization or relief under any applicable federal or state law relating to bankruptcy or insolvency, (d) seek or consent to the appointment of a receiver, liquidator, assignee, trustee, sequestrator, custodian or any similar official for the Borrower, (e) make any assignment for the benefit of the Borrower's creditors, (f) admit in writing its inability to pay its debts generally as they become due, or (g) take any action in furtherance of any of the foregoing.

- (c) <u>Preservation of Existence</u>. The Borrower will do or cause to be done all things reasonably necessary to preserve and maintain its legal existence, rights, franchises and privileges in the State of Delaware, and qualify and remain in good standing as a limited liability company under the laws of the State of Delaware, and will promptly obtain and thereafter maintain qualifications to do business as a foreign company in any state in which it does business and where the transaction of such business or its ownership of the Loan Assets and the Collateral and the conduct of its business requires such qualification, except where the failure to be so qualified, licensed and approved would not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (d) <u>Deposit of Collections</u>. The Borrower shall (or shall cause the Collateral Manager to) promptly (but in no event later than two (2) Business Days after receipt) deposit or cause to be deposited into the Collection Account any and all Available Collections received by the Borrower or any of their Affiliates.
- (e) <u>Compliance with Agreements</u>. The Borrower will comply with the terms and conditions of the Loan Agreements and Required Loan Documents, including the prompt enforcement of its rights thereunder, and will duly fulfill and comply with all obligations in connection with the administration of each item of Collateral and will do nothing to impair the rights of the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, or of the Secured Parties in, to and under the Collateral.
- (f) <u>Taxes</u>. The Borrower will file or cause to be filed its federal and other material tax returns and pay any and all federal and other material Taxes imposed on it or its property as required by the Transaction Documents (except as contemplated in <u>Section 4.01(o)</u>).
- (g) <u>Notice of Events of Default</u>. The Borrower shall notify the Administrative Agent (with a copy to the Collateral Agent) with prompt (and in any event within three Business Days) written notice of the occurrence of each Event of Default of which it has knowledge or has received notice, together with a written statement of a Responsible Officer of the Borrower or the Collateral Manager setting forth the details of such event and the action that the Borrower and the Collateral Manager proposes to take with respect thereto.
- (h) <u>Notice of Material Events</u>. The Borrower shall promptly notify the Administrative Agent (with a copy to the Collateral Agent) of any event or other circumstance that is reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (i) Notice of Breaches of Representations and Warranties under this Agreement. The Borrower shall, upon receipt of notice or discovery thereof, promptly notify the Administrative Agent if any representation or warranty set forth in Section 4.01, Section 4.02 or Section 4.03 was incorrect in any material respects (or, if already qualified by materiality or Material Adverse Effect, in all respects) at the time it was given or deemed to have been given and at the same time deliver to the Administrative Agent a written notice setting forth in reasonable detail the nature of such facts and circumstances. In particular, but without limiting the foregoing, the Borrower shall notify the Administrative Agent in the manner set forth in the preceding sentence before any Cut-Off Date of any facts or circumstances within the knowledge of the Borrower which would render any of the said representations and warranties untrue in any material respects (or, if already qualified by materiality or Material Adverse Effect, in all respects) at the date when such representations and warranties were made or deemed to have been made.

	(j)	Notice of	Breaches	of Represe	entations	and	Warranties	under	the	Sale a	and	Contribution	Agreement	and	Master
Participa ¹	tion A	Agreement.	The Borrow	ver confirms	s and agree	es tha	at the Borro	wer wil	l, upo	on rece	ipt o	of notice or dis	scovery there	of, pr	omptly
send to the	he Ac	dministrative	e Agent a r	notice of (i)	any bread	ch of	any represe	entation	, wai	rranty,	agre	ement or cov	enant under	the S	ale and
Contribu	tion A	Agreement a	nd the Mas	ter Particip	ation Agre	eme	nt or (ii) any	event	or oc	curren	ce th	at, upon notic	e, or upon th	ie pas	sage of
time or b	oth, v	vould consti	tute such a	breach.	Č									•	Č

- (k) Notice of Proceedings. The Borrower shall notify the Administrative Agent, as soon as possible and in any event within five (5) Business Days, after it receives notice or obtains knowledge of any settlement of, material judgment (including a material judgment with respect to the liability phase of a bifurcated trial) in or commencement of any material labor controversy, material litigation, material action, material suit or material proceeding before any court or governmental department, commission, board, bureau, agency or instrumentality, domestic or foreign, affecting the Collateral, the Transaction Documents, the Collateral Agent's, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, interest in the Collateral, or that would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. For purposes of this Section 5.01(k), (i) any settlement, judgment, labor controversy, litigation, action, suit or proceeding affecting the Collateral, the Transaction Documents, the Collateral Agent's, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, interest in the Collateral, or the Borrower in excess of \$250,000 or the Collateral Manager in excess of \$1,000,000 shall be deemed to be expected to have such a Material Adverse Effect.
- Protection of Security Interest. With respect to the Collateral acquired by the Borrower, the Borrower and the Collateral Manager will, at the expense of the Borrower and the Collateral Manager, (i) take all action necessary to perfect, protect and more fully evidence the Borrower's ownership of such Collateral free and clear of any Lien other than Permitted Liens, including, without limitation, (a) with respect to the Eligible Loan Assets and that portion of the Collateral in which a security interest may be perfected by filing, filing and maintaining effective financing statements in all necessary or appropriate filing offices, (including any amendments thereto or assignments thereof) and filing continuation statements, amendments or assignments with respect thereto in such filing offices, (including any amendments thereto or assignments thereof) and (b) executing or causing to be executed such other instruments or notices as may be necessary or appropriate, (ii) take all action necessary to cause a valid, subsisting and enforceable first priority perfected security interest, subject only to Permitted Liens, to exist in favor of the Collateral Agent (for the benefit of the Secured Parties) in the Borrower's interests in all of the Collateral, including the filing of a UCC financing statement in the applicable jurisdiction adequately describing the Collateral (which may include an "all asset" filing), and naming the Borrower as debtor and the Collateral Agent as the secured party, and filing continuation statements, amendments or assignments with respect thereto in such filing offices (including any amendments thereto or assignments thereof), (iii) in accordance with Section 5.01(t), permit the Administrative Agent or its agents or representatives to visit the offices of the Borrower during normal office hours and examine and make copies of all documents, books, records and other information concerning the Collateral and discuss matters related thereto with any of the officers or employees of the Borrower having knowledge of such matters; provided that unless an Unmatured Event of Default or Event of Default shall have occurred, such visits shall be limited to no more than two (2) visits during any 12-month period and upon reasonable advance notice and the Administrative Agent and the Lenders shall use reasonable efforts to coordinate their visits as a single group (and for the avoidance of doubt, no Lender may conduct any visit without the Administrative Agent), and (iv) take all additional action that the Administrative Agent or the Collateral Agent may reasonably request to perfect, protect and more fully evidence the respective first priority perfected security interests of the parties to this Agreement in the Collateral, or to enable the Administrative Agent or the Collateral Agent to exercise or enforce any of their respective rights hereunder. The Borrower will acquire all Loan Assets pursuant to and in accordance with the terms of the Sale and Contribution Agreement and the Master Participation Agreement, as applicable.
- (m) <u>Liens</u>. The Borrower will promptly notify the Administrative Agent of the existence of any Lien on any material portion of the Collateral (other than Permitted Liens) and the Borrower shall defend the right, title and interest of the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, in, to and under the Collateral against all claims of third parties.

86

(n) Other Documents. At any time from time to time upon prior written request of the Administrative Agent, at the sole expense of the Borrower and the Collateral Manager, the Borrower will promptly and duly execute and deliver such further instruments and documents and take such further actions as the Administrative Agent may reasonably request for the purposes of obtaining or

preserving the full benefits of this Agreement or protecting the interests of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or Secured Parties under or as contemplated by this Agreement, including the first priority security interest (subject only to Permitted Liens) granted hereunder and of the rights and powers herein granted (including, among other things, authorizing the filing of such UCC financing statements as the Administrative Agent may request).

- (o) <u>Compliance with Applicable Law</u>. (i) the Borrower shall at all times comply in all material respects with all Applicable Law applicable to the Borrower or any of its assets, including those with respect to servicing the Collateral or any part thereof (including, without limitation, Environmental Laws, and all federal securities laws), and (ii) the Borrower shall do or cause to be done all things necessary to preserve and maintain in full force and effect its legal existence, and all licenses material to its business.
- (p) <u>Proper Records</u>. The Borrower shall at all times keep proper books of records and accounts in which full, true and correct entries shall be made of its transactions in substantial conformance with GAAP and set aside on its books from its earning for each fiscal year all such proper reserves in accordance with GAAP.
- (q) <u>Satisfaction of Obligations</u>. The Borrower shall pay, discharge or otherwise satisfy at or before maturity or before they become delinquent, as the case may be, all its obligations of whatever nature, except where the amount or validity thereof is currently being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and reserves with respect thereto have been provided on the books of the Borrower. The Borrower shall pay and discharge all material Taxes, levies, liens and other charges on it or its assets and on the Collateral that, in each case, in any manner would create any lien or charge upon the Collateral, except for any such Taxes as are being appropriately contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings diligently conducted and with respect to which adequate reserves have been provided in accordance with GAAP.
- (r) <u>Tax Treatment</u>. The Borrower, the Collateral Manager, the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the Lenders shall treat the Advances advanced hereunder as indebtedness of the Borrower (or, so long as the Borrower is treated as a disregarded entity for U.S. federal income tax purposes, as indebtedness of the owner of the Borrower for U.S. federal income tax purposes) for U.S. federal income tax purposes and to file any and all tax returns in a manner consistent therewith.
- (s) Audits. Annually (or more frequently as the Administrative Agent, for itself and as agent for the Lenders may require after the occurrence of and during the continuance of an Event of Default) and at the sole cost and expense of the Borrower and the Collateral Manager, (i) cause an independent nationally recognized accounting firm or an independent audit and consulting firm specializing in securitization transactions reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, to enter the premises of the Borrower and the Collateral Manager and any Person to whom the Borrower or the Collateral Manager delegates all or any portion of its duties under any Transaction Document to which it is a party during normal office hours and examine and audit the books, records and accounts of the Borrower, the Collateral Manager and such other Person relating to its business, financial condition, operations and the Borrower's, the Collateral Manager's and such other Person's performance under the Transaction Documents to which it is a party, (ii) permit such firm to discuss the Borrower's, the Collateral Manager's and such other Person's affairs and finances with the officers, partners, employees and accountants of any of them, (iii) cause such firm to provide to the Administrative Agent and each Lender, with a report in respect of the foregoing, which shall be in form and scope reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, and (iv) authorize such firm to discuss such affairs, finances and performance with representatives of the Administrative Agent and Lender and their designees; provided, however, that, so long as no Collateral Manager Termination Event, Unmatured Event of Default or Event of Default has occurred, the Administrative Agent and the Lenders shall use reasonable efforts to coordinate their inspections as a single group.

87

designated by the Administrative Agent or the Lenders to, during normal hours, visit and inspect at reasonable intervals its and any Person to which it delegates any of its duties under the Transaction Documents to which it is a party books, records and accounts relating to its business, financial condition, operations, assets and its performance under the Transaction Documents to which it is a party and to discuss the foregoing with its and such Person's officers, partners, employees and accountants, all as often as the Administrative Agent may reasonably request, including to (i) review the Borrower's books and records relating to, and collection and administration of, the Collateral in order to assess compliance by the Borrower with the Collateral Management Standard, as well as with the Transaction Documents and to conduct an audit of the Collateral and Required Loan Documents in conjunction with such a review, and (ii) to examine and make copies of and abstracts from all books, records and documents (including, without limitation, computer tapes and disks) in the possession or under the control of the Borrower and relating to the Collateral; *provided*, that until such time as a Collateral Manager Termination Event, Unmatured Event of Default or Event of Default shall have occurred, such visits shall be limited to no more than two

- (2) visits during any 12-month period and upon reasonable advance notice and the Administrative Agent (and for the avoidance of doubt, no Lender may conduct any visit without the Administrative Agent).
- (u) <u>Opinions</u>. The Borrower shall at all times act in a manner such that each of the assumptions made by Proskauer Rose LLP in their opinion(s) delivered as of the Closing Date is true and accurate in all material respects. The Borrower shall at all times observe and be in compliance in all material respects with all covenants and requirements in the certificate of formation and Operating Agreement of the Borrower.
- (v) <u>KYC Requirements</u>. The Borrower shall provide all documentation and other information reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent, the Document Custodian, the Custodian and the Account Bank an in their sole discretion or required by regulatory authorities with respect to the Borrower under applicable "know your customer" and anti-money laundering rules and regulations, including, without limitation, the USA PATRIOT Act, all in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and each Lender.

SECTION 5.02 Negative Covenants of the Borrower.

From the Closing Date until the Collection Date:

- (a) <u>Protection of Title</u>. The Borrower shall not take any action which would directly or indirectly impair or adversely affect the Borrower's title to the Collateral.
- (b) <u>Transfer Limitations</u>. The Borrower shall not transfer, assign, convey, grant, bargain, sell, set over, deliver or otherwise dispose of, or pledge or hypothecate, directly or indirectly, any interest in the Collateral to any person other than the Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Secured Parties, or engage in financing transactions or similar transactions with respect to the Collateral with any person other than the Administrative Agent and the Lenders, in each case, except as otherwise expressly permitted by the terms of this Agreement.

- (c) <u>Debt</u>. The Borrower shall not create, incur or permit to exist any Indebtedness of the Borrower or other indebtedness, secured or unsecured, direct or contingent (including a guaranty of any obligation), other than Indebtedness incurred under the terms of the Transaction Documents.
- (d) <u>Liens</u>. The Borrower shall not create, incur or permit to exist any Lien in or on any of the Collateral subject to the Lien granted by the Borrower pursuant to this Agreement, or any of its other assets or properties, other than Permitted Liens.
- (e) <u>Organizational Documents</u>. The Borrower and the Collateral Manager shall not modify in a material manner or terminate any of its organizational or operational documents without the prior written consent of the Administrative Agent.
- (f) <u>Merger, Acquisitions, Sales, etc.</u> The Borrower and the Collateral Manager shall not (i) change its organizational structure, or (ii) enter into any transaction of merger or consolidation or amalgamation, or asset sale (other than pursuant to <u>Section 2.07</u>), or liquidate, wind up or dissolve itself (or suffer any liquidation, winding up or dissolution), in each case without the prior written consent of the Administrative Agent.
- (g) <u>Use of Proceeds</u>. The Borrower shall use the proceeds of each Advance (x) to finance or refinance the origination or acquisition by the Borrower of Collateral, and (y) to fulfill payment obligations under the Transaction Documents. The Borrower will not, directly or indirectly, use the proceeds of each Advance, or lend, contribute or otherwise make available such proceeds to any subsidiary, joint venture partner or other Person, (i) in furtherance of an offer, payment, promise to pay, or authorization of the payment or giving of money, or anything else of value, to any Person in violation of the FCPA or any other applicable anti-corruption law or Anti-Money Laundering Law, or (ii) (A) to fund any activities or business of or with any Person, or in any country or territory, that, at the time of such funding, is the subject of Sanctions, or (B) in any other manner that would result in a violation of Sanctions by any Person (including any Person participating in the Advances, whether as Administrative Agent, Lender, or otherwise).
- (h) <u>Limited Assets</u>. The Borrower shall not hold or own any assets that are not part of the Collateral or powers and rights incidental to the Transaction Documents, except as permitted pursuant to its Operating Agreement.

- (i) <u>Tax Treatment</u>. The Borrower shall not elect to be, or take any other action that is reasonably likely to result in the Borrower being, treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes and shall take all steps necessary to avoid being treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes.
- (j) <u>Extension or Amendment of Collateral</u>. The Borrower and the Collateral Manager will not, except as otherwise permitted in <u>Section 6.04(a)</u> of this Agreement and in accordance with the Collateral Management Standard, extend, amend or otherwise modify the terms of any Eligible Loan Asset (including the Underlying Collateral).
- (k) <u>Restricted Junior Payments</u>. The Borrower shall not make or permit to be made any Restricted Junior Payment, other than distributions of (i) amounts paid to it in accordance with <u>Section 2.04</u> or (ii) the proceeds of Advances; *provided* that distributions may be made under the foregoing clause (ii) only if immediately before and after giving effect to such distribution, no Borrowing Base Deficiency, Event of Default or Unmatured Event of Default has occurred or would result therefrom; and *provided*, *further*, that, for the avoidance of doubt, the Borrower may make BDC Tax Distributions at any time.

- (I) <u>ERISA Matters</u>. Except as would not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect, the Borrower and the Collateral Manager will not (a) engage, in any prohibited transaction (within the meaning of ERISA Section 406(a) or Code Section 4975(c)(1)(A)-(D)) for which an exemption is not available or has not previously been obtained from the United States Department of Labor, (b) fail to meet the minimum funding standard set forth in Section 302(a) of ERISA and Section 412(a) of the Code with respect to any Pension Plan, (c) fail to make any payments to a Multiemployer Plan that it may be required to make under the collective bargaining agreement relating to such Multiemployer Plan or any law pertaining thereto, (d) terminate any Pension Plan so as to result, directly or indirectly in any liability to it, or (e) permit to exist any occurrence of any Reportable Event with respect to any Pension Plan.
- (m) <u>Instructions to Obligors</u>. The Borrower and the Collateral Manager will not make any change, or permit the Collateral Manager to make any change, in its instructions to Obligors regarding payments to be made with respect to the Collateral to the Collection Account (other than to require and direct all such payments to be made to the Collection Account), unless the Administrative Agent has directed, or otherwise has consented in writing to, such change.
- (n) Change of Jurisdiction, Location, Names or Location of Loan Asset Files. The Borrower shall not change the jurisdiction of its formation, make any change to its name or use any tradenames, fictitious names, assumed names, "doing business as" names or other names (other than those listed on Schedule II hereto, as such schedule may be revised from time to time to reflect name changes and name usage permitted under the terms of this Section 5.02(n) after compliance with all terms and conditions of this Section 5.02(n) related thereto) unless, prior to the effective date of any such change in the jurisdiction of its formation, name change or use, the Borrower receives prior written consent from the Administrative Agent of such change (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed) and delivers to the Administrative Agent such financing statements as the Administrative Agent may request to reflect such name change or use, together with such other documents and instruments as the Administrative Agent may request in connection therewith. The Borrower shall not change the location of its principal place of business and chief executive office unless prior to the effective date of any such change of location, the Borrower notifies the Administrative Agent of such change of location in writing.

SECTION 5.03 Financial Covenants.

From the Closing Date until the Collection Date:

(a) <u>Interest Coverage Ratio</u>. At all times, the Interest Coverage Ratio (as set forth in the latest Collateral Management Report) shall not be less than 175%.

SECTION 5.04 <u>Affirmative Covenants of the Collateral Manager</u>.

From the Closing Date until the Collection Date:

(a) <u>Compliance with Applicable Law</u>. The Collateral Manager will comply in all material respects with all Applicable Law, including those with respect to servicing the Collateral or any part thereof.

	(b)	Preservation of Limited Liability Company Existence. The Collateral Manager will preserve and maintain its limited
liability	compa	my existence, rights, franchises and privileges in the jurisdiction of its formation, and qualify and remain qualified in good
standing	as a li	imited liability company in each jurisdiction where the failure to preserve and maintain such existence, rights, franchises,
privilege	es and	qualification could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

(c) <u>Obligations and Compliance with Collateral</u>. The Collateral Manager will duly fulfill and comply with all obligations in connection with the administration of each item of Collateral and will do nothing to impair the rights of the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, or of the Secured Parties in, to and under the Collateral.

(d) <u>Keeping of Records and Books of Account.</u>

- (i) The Collateral Manager will maintain and implement administrative and operating procedures (including, without limitation, an ability to recreate records evidencing Collateral in the event of the destruction of the originals thereof), and keep and maintain all documents, books, records and other information reasonably necessary or advisable for the collection of all Collateral and the identification of the Collateral.
- (ii) Subject to the provisions of Section 5.04(s), the Collateral Manager shall permit the Administrative Agent or its agents or representatives to visit the offices of the Collateral Manager during normal office hours and, unless a Collateral Manager Termination Event, Default or Event of Default has occurred, upon reasonable advance notice and examine and make copies of all documents, books, records and other information concerning the Collateral and the Collateral Manager's servicing thereof and discuss matters related thereto with any of the officers or employees of the Collateral Manager having knowledge of such matters.
- (e) <u>Preservation of Security Interest</u>. The Collateral Manager (at its own expense, on behalf of the Borrower) shall file such financing and continuation statements and any other documents that may be required by any law or regulation of any Governmental Authority to preserve and protect fully the first priority perfected security interest of the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, in, to and under the Loan Assets and that portion of the Collateral in which a security interest may be perfected by filing.
- (f) <u>Collateral Management Standard</u>. The Collateral Manager will comply in all material respects with the Collateral Management Standard in regard to the Collateral. The Collateral Manager will not agree to or otherwise suffer or permit to occur of any change in the Collateral Management Standard, that is adverse to the interests or rights and remedies of the Collateral Agent, the Document Custodian, the Custodian, the Account Bank, the Administrative Agent, any Lender and the Secured Parties.
- (g) <u>Compliance With Loan Agreements</u>. The Collateral Manager will act in conformity with all material terms and conditions of the Loan Agreements and Required Loan Documents, including the prompt enforcement of its rights thereunder.
 - (i) <u>Required Loan Documents</u>. The Borrower shall (or shall cause the Collateral Manager to) deliver to the Collateral Agent an electronic copy of the Required Loan Documents and the Loan Asset Checklist pertaining to each Eligible Loan Asset within five (5) Business Days of the Cut-Off Date pertaining to such Eligible Loan Asset.

(h) <u>Notices</u>:

(i) Obligor Defaults and Bankruptcy Events. The Collateral Manager shall give notice to the Administrative Agent within five Business Days of its actual knowledge of the occurrence of any payment or financial covenant default or Bankruptcy Event with respect to any Obligor under any Loan Asset or any other default thereunder that results in a Material Modification or an Assigned Value Adjustment Event.

- (ii) Notice of Events of Default. The Collateral Manager shall notify the Administrative Agent (with a copy to the Collateral Agent) with prompt (and in any event within three Business Days) written notice of the occurrence of each Event of Default of which it has knowledge or has received notice, together with a written statement of a Responsible Officer of the Borrower or the Collateral Manager setting forth the details of such event and the action that the Borrower and the Collateral Manager proposes to take with respect thereto.
- (iii) <u>Notice of Material Events</u>. The Collateral Manager shall promptly notify the Administrative Agent (with a copy to the Collateral Agent) of any event or other circumstance that is reasonably likely to have a Material Adverse Effect.
- (iv) Notice of Income Tax Liability. The Collateral Manager shall furnish to the Administrative Agent telephonic notice within ten (10) Business Days (confirmed in writing within five (5) Business Days thereafter) of the receipt of material revenue agent reports or other material written proposals, determinations or assessments of the Internal Revenue Service or any other taxing authority which propose, determine or otherwise set forth material positive adjustments to the Tax liability of the Collateral Manager or the Borrower.
- (v) <u>Notice of Auditors' Management Letters</u>. The Collateral Manager shall promptly notify the Administrative Agent (with a copy to the Collateral Agent and each Lender) after the receipt of any letter, written report or recommendation from its auditors to its board of directors (or similar governing body) or any audit committee addressing any significant control deficiency or other financial concern or submitted in connection with the accounts or books or any audit of the Borrower.
- (vi) Notice of Breaches of Representations and Warranties under this Agreement. The Collateral Manager shall, upon receipt of notice or discovery thereof, promptly notify the Administrative Agent if any representation or warranty set forth in Section 4.01, Section 4.02 or Section 4.03 was incorrect in any material respects (or, if already qualified by materiality or Material Adverse Effect, in all respects) at the time it was given or deemed to have been given and at the same time deliver to the Administrative Agent a written notice setting forth in reasonable detail the nature of such facts and circumstances. In particular, but without limiting the foregoing, the Collateral Manager shall notify the Administrative Agent in the manner set forth in the preceding sentence before any Cut-Off Date of any facts or circumstances within the knowledge of the Collateral Manager which would render any of the said representations and warranties untrue in any material respects (or, if already qualified by materiality or Material Adverse Effect, in all respects) at the date when such representations and warranties were made or deemed to have been made.
- (vii) Notice of Breaches of Representations and Warranties under the Sale and Contribution Agreement and Master Participation Agreement. The Collateral Manager will, upon receipt of notice or discovery thereof, promptly send to the Administrative Agent a notice of (i) any breach of any representation, warranty, agreement or covenant under the Sale and Contribution Agreement and the Master Participation Agreement, or (ii) any event or occurrence that, upon notice, or upon the passage of time or both, would constitute such a breach.
- (viii) Notice of Proceedings. The Collateral Manager shall notify the Administrative Agent, as soon as possible and in any event within five (5) Business Days, after it receives notice or obtains knowledge of any settlement of, material judgment (including a material judgment with respect to the liability phase of a bifurcated trial) in or commencement of any material labor controversy, material litigation, material action, material suit or material proceeding before any court or governmental department, commission, board, bureau, agency or instrumentality, domestic or foreign, affecting the Collateral, the Transaction Documents, the Collateral Agent's, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, interest in the Collateral, or that would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. For purposes of this clause (viii), (i) any settlement, judgment, labor controversy, litigation, action, suit or proceeding affecting the Collateral, the Transaction Documents, the Collateral Agent's, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, interest in the Collateral in excess of \$250,000, or the Collateral Manager in excess of \$2,000,000, shall be deemed to be expected to have such a Material Adverse Effect.

(ix) <u>Notice of ERISA Reportable Events</u>. The Collateral Manager shall promptly notify the Administrative Agent after receiving notice of the occurrence of any Reportable Event with respect to any Pension Plan except as would not reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect.

- (x) <u>Notice of Accounting Changes</u>. As soon as possible and in any event within three Business Days after the effective date thereof, the Collateral Manager will provide to the Administrative Agent notice of any material change in its accounting policies.
- (i) <u>Taxes</u>. The Collateral Manager will file its federal and other material tax returns and pay any and all federal and other material Taxes imposed on it or its property as required under the Transaction Documents (except as contemplated by <u>Section 4.03(m)</u>).
- (j) Other. The Collateral Manager will promptly furnish to the Collateral Agent and the Administrative Agent (with a copy to each Lender) such other information, documents, records or reports respecting the Collateral or the condition or operations, financial or otherwise, of the Borrower or the Collateral Manager as the Collateral Agent or the Administrative Agent may from time to time reasonably request in order to protect the interests of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or Secured Parties under or as contemplated by this Agreement.
- (k) Proceedings Related to the Borrower and the Collateral Manager and the Transaction Documents. The Collateral Manager shall notify the Administrative Agent (with a copy to the Collateral Agent) as soon as possible and in any event within five (5) Business Days after any Responsible Officer of the Collateral Manager receives notice or obtains knowledge thereof of any settlement of, judgment (including a judgment with respect to the liability phase of a bifurcated trial) in or commencement of any labor controversy, litigation, action, suit or proceeding before any court or governmental department, commission, board, bureau, agency or instrumentality, domestic or foreign, relating to the Borrower, or that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the Borrower or the Collateral Manager (or any of their Affiliates) or the Transaction Documents. For purposes of this Section 5.04(k), (i) any settlement, judgment, labor controversy, litigation, action, suit or proceeding affecting the Transaction Documents or the Borrower in excess of \$50,000 shall be deemed to be expected to have such a Material Adverse Effect and (ii) any settlement, judgment, labor controversy, litigation, action, suit or proceeding affecting the Collateral Manager or its Affiliates (other than the Borrower) in excess of \$5,000,000 shall be deemed to be expected to have such a Material Adverse Effect.
- (l) <u>Deposit of Misdirected Collections</u>. The Collateral Manager shall promptly (but in no event later than two (2) Business Days after receipt) deposit or cause to be deposited into the Collection Account any and all Available Collections received by the Borrower, the Collateral Manager or any of their Affiliates.

(m) Loan Asset Register.

- (i) The Collateral Manager shall maintain, or cause to be maintained, with respect to each Noteless Loan Asset a register (which may be in physical or electronic form and readily identifiable as the loan asset register) (each, a "Loan Asset Register") in which it will record, or cause to be recorded, (v) the amount of such Noteless Loan Asset, (w) the amount of any principal or interest due and payable or to become due and payable from the Obligor thereunder, (x) the amount of any sum in respect of such Noteless Loan Asset received from the Obligor, (y) the date of origination and Transfer of such Noteless Loan Asset and (z) the maturity date of such Noteless Loan Asset.
- (ii) At any time a Noteless Loan Asset is included as part of the Collateral pursuant to this Agreement, the Collateral Manager shall deliver to the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the Document Custodian a copy of the related Loan Asset Register, together with a certificate of a Responsible Officer of the Collateral Manager (in the form of Exhibit K) certifying to the accuracy of such Loan Asset Register as of the applicable Cut-Off Date.
- (n) <u>Special Covenant Requirements</u>. The Collateral Manager shall take such actions as are necessary to cause the Borrower to be in compliance with the special covenant requirements set forth in Section 5.01(a) and (b).
- (o) <u>Notice of Accounting Changes</u>. As soon as possible and in any event within three Business Days after the effective date thereof, the Collateral Manager will provide to the Administrative Agent notice of any material change in the accounting policies of the Collateral Manager.
- (p) <u>Proceedings Related to the Collateral</u>. The Collateral Manager shall notify the Administrative Agent as soon as possible and in any event within five Business Days after the Collateral Manager receives notice or has actual knowledge of any settlement of, judgment (including a judgment with respect to the liability phase of a bifurcated trial) in or commencement of any labor controversy,

litigation, action, suit or proceeding before any court or governmental department, commission, board, bureau, agency or instrumentality, domestic or foreign, that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect on the interests of the Collateral Agent or the Secured Parties in, to and under the Collateral. For purposes of this Section 5.04(p), any adverse settlement, judgment, labor controversy, litigation, action, suit or proceeding affecting the Collateral or the Collateral Agent's or the Secured Parties' interest in the Collateral in excess of \$1,000,000 or more shall be deemed to be expected to have such a Material Adverse Effect.

- (q) Instructions to Agents and Obligors. The Collateral Manager shall direct, or shall cause its Affiliates to direct, any agent or administrative agent for any Loan Asset (i) to remit all Collections with respect to each Loan Asset, and, if applicable, to direct the Obligor with respect to such Loan Asset to remit all cash Collections with respect to such Loan Asset directly to the Collection Account and all other Collections as directed by the Collateral Agent, and (ii) to remit all other Collections as directed by the Collateral Agent. The Borrower and the Collateral Manager shall take commercially reasonable steps to ensure, and shall cause each Affiliate to take commercially reasonable steps to ensure, that only funds constituting cash Collections relating to Loan Assets shall be deposited into the Collection Account.
- (r) <u>Capacity as Collateral Manager</u>. The Collateral Manager will ensure that, at all times when it is dealing with or in connection with the Loan Assets in its capacity as Collateral Manager, it holds itself out as Collateral Manager, and not in any other capacity.

- Audits. The Collateral Manager, at its sole cost and expense (or, following the appointment of a Replacement Collateral Manager, at the sole expense of the Borrower), shall allow the Administrative Agent and the Lenders, or their respective agents or representatives (during normal office hours and upon reasonable advance notice) to periodically (i) review the Collateral Manager's books and records relating to, and collection and administration of, the Collateral in order to assess compliance by the Collateral Manager with the Collateral Management Standard, as well as with the Transaction Documents and to conduct an audit of the Collateral and Required Loan Documents in conjunction with such a review, (ii) to examine and make copies of and abstracts from all books, records and documents (including, without limitation, computer tapes and disks) in the possession or under the control of the Borrower or the Collateral Manager, as the case may be, and relating to the Collateral, and (iii) to visit the offices and properties of the Borrower or the Collateral Manager, as the case may be, and to discuss matters relating to the Collateral and Required Loan Documents or the Borrower's or the Collateral Manager's performance under the Transaction Documents with any of the officers or employees of the Borrower or the Collateral Manager, as the case may be, having knowledge of such matters; provided that unless a Collateral Manager Termination Event, Unmatured Event of Default or Event of Default shall have occurred, such visits shall be limited to no more than one (1) audit (with reimbursable expenses as set forth in the Administrative Agent Fee Letter) during any 12-month period and upon reasonable advance notice and the Administrative Agent and the Lenders shall use reasonable efforts to coordinate their visits as a single group; provided that so long as Brightwood SPV Advisors, LLC is the Collateral Manager hereunder, the Administrative Agent shall combine the audit under this Section 5.04(s) and the audit under Section 5.01(t) as a single audit.
- (t) Notice of Breaches of Representations and Warranties under this Agreement. The Collateral Manager shall, upon receipt of notice or discovery thereof, promptly notify the Administrative Agent (with a copy to the Collateral Agent and each Lender) if any representation or warranty set forth in Section 4.03 was incorrect at the time it was given or deemed to have been given (other than in any immaterial respect) and at the same time deliver to the Collateral Agent and the Administrative Agent (with a copy to each Lender) a written notice setting forth in reasonable detail the nature of such facts and circumstances. In particular, but without limiting the foregoing, the Collateral Manager shall notify the Administrative Agent (with a copy to the Collateral Agent and each Lender) in the manner set forth in the preceding sentence before any Cut-Off Date of any facts or circumstances within the knowledge of the Collateral Manager which would render any of the said representations and warranties untrue at the date when such representations and warranties were made or deemed to have been made (other than in any immaterial respect).
- (u) <u>Insurance Policies</u>. The Collateral Manager has caused, and will cause, to be performed any and all acts reasonably required to be performed to preserve the rights and remedies of the Collateral Agent and the Secured Parties in any Insurance Policies applicable to Loan Assets (to the extent the Collateral Manager or an Affiliate of the Collateral Manager is the agent or servicer under the applicable Loan Agreement) including, without limitation, in each case, any necessary notifications of insurers, assignments of policies or interests therein, and establishments of co-insured, joint loss payee and mortgagee rights in favor of the Collateral Agent and the Secured Parties; *provided* that, unless the Borrower is the sole lender under such Loan Agreement, the Collateral Manager shall only take such actions that are customarily taken by or on behalf of a lender in a syndicated loan facility to preserve the rights of such lender.

(v) Opinions. The Collateral Manager shall at all times act in a manner such that each of the assumptions made by Proskauer
Rose LLP in their opinion(s) delivered as of the Closing Date is true and accurate in all material respects. The Borrower shall at all times
observe and be in compliance in all material respects with all covenants and requirements in the certificate of formation and Operating
Agreement of the Borrower.

- (w) <u>Sanctions; Anti-Corruption Laws; Anti-Money Laundering Laws</u>. The Collateral Manager will maintain in effect policies and procedures designed to promote compliance by the Borrower, the Collateral Manager, its respective Subsidiaries, and their respective directors, officers, employees, and agents with applicable Sanctions and with the FCPA and any other applicable anti-corruption laws and Anti-Money Laundering Laws.
- (x) <u>KYC Requirements</u>. The Collateral Manager shall provide all documentation and other information reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent, the Document Custodian, the Custodian and the Account Bank an in their sole discretion or required by regulatory authorities with respect to the Borrower, each Transferor and the Collateral Manager under applicable "know your customer" and anti-money laundering rules and regulations, including, without limitation, the USA PATRIOT Act, all in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and each Lender.

SECTION 5.05 Negative Covenants of the Collateral Manager.

From the Closing Date until the Collection Date:

- (a) <u>Mergers, Acquisition, Sales, etc.</u> The Collateral Manager will not consolidate with or merge into any other Person or convey or transfer its properties and assets substantially as an entirety to any Person, or enter into a binding agreement to effectuation such type of transaction, unless the Collateral Manager is the surviving entity and unless:
 - (i) the Collateral Manager has delivered to the Administrative Agent an Officer's Certificate and an opinion of counsel each stating that any such consolidation, merger, conveyance or transfer and any supplemental agreement executed in connection therewith comply with this Section 5.05 and that all conditions precedent herein provided for relating to such transaction have been complied with and, in the case of the Opinion of Counsel, that such supplemental agreement is legal, valid and binding with respect to the Collateral Manager and such other matters as the Administrative Agent may reasonably request;
 - (ii) the Collateral Manager shall have delivered notice of such consolidation, merger, conveyance or transfer to the Administrative Agent;
 - (iii) after giving effect thereto, no Event of Default or Collateral Manager Termination Event or event that with notice or lapse of time would constitute either an Event of Default or a Collateral Manager Termination Event shall have occurred; and
 - (iv) the Administrative Agent shall have consented in writing to such consolidation, merger, conveyance or transfer.
- (b) <u>Change of Jurisdiction, Location, Names or Location of Loan Asset Files</u>. The Collateral Manager shall not change the offices where it keeps records concerning the Collateral from the address set forth under its name in <u>Section 10.02</u>, or move, or consent to the Document Custodian moving, the Required Loan Documents and Loan Asset Files from the location thereof on the Closing Date, unless (i) the Collateral Manager shall have provided not less than thirty (30) days' prior written notice to the Administrative Agent of such change of location, and (ii) the Collateral Manager shall have taken all actions required under the UCC of each relevant jurisdiction in order to continue the first priority perfected security interest of the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, in the Collateral.

- (c) <u>Change in Payment Instructions to Obligors</u>. The Collateral Manager will not make any change in its instructions to Obligors regarding payments to be made with respect to the Collateral exclusively to the Collection Account (other than to require and direct all such payments to be made to the Collection Account), unless the Administrative Agent has consented to such change.
- (d) <u>Extension or Amendment of Loan Assets</u>. The Collateral Manager will not, except as otherwise permitted in <u>Section 6.04(a)</u>, extend, amend or otherwise modify the terms of any Loan Asset (including the Underlying Collateral).
- (e) <u>Allocation of Charges</u>. There will not be any agreement or understanding between the Collateral Manager and the Borrower (other than as expressly set forth herein or as consented to by the Administrative Agent), providing for the allocation or sharing of obligations to make payments or otherwise in respect of any Taxes, fees, assessments or other governmental charges.

SECTION 5.06 <u>Post-Closing Covenant</u>. The Borrower shall provide (i) the results of customary lien searches and (ii) requested documents to evidence the release of Liens (if any) with respect to the Borrower and Fund within five (5) Business Days of the Closing Date or, in each case, such later date as the Administrative Agent may agree in its sole discretion.

ARTICLE VI. ADMINISTRATION AND SERVICING OF CONTRACTS

SECTION 6.01 Appointment and Designation.

- (a) <u>Initial Collateral Manager</u>. The Borrower hereby appoints Brightwood SPV Advisors, LLC pursuant to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, as Collateral Manager with the authority to service, administer and exercise rights and remedies, on behalf of the Borrower, in respect of the Collateral. Brightwood SPV Advisors, LLC hereby accepts such appointment and agrees to perform the duties and responsibilities of the Collateral Manager pursuant to the terms hereof until such time as it receives a Collateral Manager Termination Notice from the Administrative Agent. The Collateral Manager and the Borrower hereby acknowledge that the Administrative Agent and the Secured Parties are third party beneficiaries of the obligations undertaken by the Collateral Manager hereunder.
- Collateral Manager Termination Notice. The Borrower and the Collateral Manager hereby agree that, upon the occurrence, and during the continuation, of a Collateral Manager Termination Event (unless waived in accordance with Section 10.01 hereof), the Administrative Agent, by written notice to the Collateral Manager (with a copy to the Collateral Agent) (a "Collateral Manager Termination Notice"), may (and shall, upon the direction of the Majority Lenders) terminate all of the rights, obligations, power and authority of the Collateral Manager under this Agreement. On and after the receipt by the Collateral Manager of a Collateral Manager Termination Notice pursuant to this Section 6.01(b), the Collateral Manager shall continue to perform all servicing functions under this Agreement until the date specified in the Collateral Manager Termination Notice or otherwise specified by the Administrative Agent in writing or, if no such date is specified in such Collateral Manager Termination Notice or otherwise specified by the Administrative Agent, until a date mutually agreed upon by the Collateral Manager and the Administrative Agent and shall be entitled to receive, to the extent of funds available therefor pursuant to Section 2.04, the Collateral Management Fees therefor accrued until such date. After such date, the Collateral Manager agrees that it will terminate its activities as Collateral Manager hereunder in a manner that the Administrative Agent believes will facilitate the transition of the performance of such activities to a Replacement Collateral Manager, and the Replacement Collateral Manager shall assume each and all of the Collateral Manager's obligations to service and administer the Collateral, on the terms and subject to the conditions herein set forth, and the Collateral Manager shall use its best efforts to assist the Replacement Collateral Manager in assuming such obligations. A Replacement Collateral Manager shall have no liability or obligation with respect to any Collateral Manager indemnification obligations of any prior Collateral Manager, including the original Collateral Manager. The Collateral Manager shall have no liability with respect to any action performed by any Replacement Collateral Manager after the date that any Replacement Collateral Manager becomes the successor to the Collateral Manager or any claim of a third party based on any alleged action or inaction of the Replacement Collateral Manager.

97

(c) <u>Appointment of Replacement Collateral Manager</u>. At any time following the delivery of a Collateral Manager Termination Notice, the Administrative Agent may, at its discretion (and shall, upon the direction of the Majority Lenders) appoint a new Collateral Manager (the "Replacement Collateral Manager"), subject to the terms and conditions agreed to by the Administrative Agent and such Replacement Collateral Manager, which appointment shall take effect upon the Replacement Collateral Manager accepting such appointment by a written assumption in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent in its sole discretion. Any

Replacement Collateral Manager shall be an established financial institution, having a net worth of not less than \$50,000,000 and whose regular business includes the servicing of assets similar to the Collateral, or any other entity consented to by the Administrative Agent in its sole discretion.

(d) <u>Liabilities and Obligations of Replacement Collateral Manager</u>.

- (i) Upon its appointment as Collateral Manager pursuant to and in accordance with <u>Section 6.01(c)</u> (the date of such appointment, the "<u>Assumption Date</u>"), the Replacement Collateral Manager shall be the successor in all respects to the Collateral Manager under this Agreement, and, from and after the Assumption Date, all references in this Agreement to the Collateral Manager (except as otherwise expressly specified herein) shall be deemed to refer to such Replacement Collateral Manager.
- (ii) The Replacement Collateral Manager shall take all commercially reasonable actions as may be necessary and sufficient to commence performance of all of the duties of the Collateral Manager under this Agreement as soon as possible following the Assumption Date, and, in any event, shall be subject to all of the responsibilities, duties and liabilities of the Collateral Manager from and after the Assumption Date; *provided* that the Replacement Collateral Manager, shall have (i) no liability with respect to any action performed by the terminated Collateral Manager prior to the Assumption Date or any claim of a third party based on any alleged action or inaction of the terminated Collateral Manager, (ii) no liability or obligation with respect to any Collateral Manager indemnification obligations of any prior Collateral Manager, including the original Collateral Manager, and (iii) no liability for any failure of the predecessor Collateral Manager to perform its duties as Collateral Manager or any loss or damages arising from such failure that results from the actions or inactions of such predecessor Collateral Manager on or before the Assumption Date.
- (e) <u>Authority and Power</u>. All authority and power granted to the Collateral Manager under this Agreement shall automatically cease and terminate upon termination of this Agreement and shall pass to and be vested in the Borrower and, without limitation, the Borrower is hereby authorized and empowered to execute and deliver, on behalf of the Collateral Manager, as attorney-in-fact or otherwise, all documents and other instruments, and to do and accomplish all other acts or things necessary or appropriate to effect the purposes of such transfer of servicing rights. The Collateral Manager agrees to cooperate with the Borrower in effecting the termination of the responsibilities and rights of the Collateral Manager to conduct servicing of the Collateral.
- (f) <u>Subcontracts</u>. The Collateral Manager may subcontract with or delegate to any other Person for servicing, administering or collecting the Collateral; provided that (i) the Collateral Manager shall select any such Person with reasonable care and shall be solely responsible for the fees and expenses payable to any such Person, (ii) the Collateral Manager shall not be relieved of, and shall remain liable for, the performance of the duties and obligations of the Collateral Manager pursuant to the terms hereof without regard to any subcontracting or delegation arrangement and (iii) any such subcontract shall be terminable upon the occurrence and continuance of an Event of Default or Collateral Manager Termination Event.

98

(g) Collateral Manager Cooperation. Without limiting the generality of the Collateral Manager's obligations under Section 6.01(b), the Collateral Manager agrees to cooperate and use its commercially reasonable efforts in effecting the transition of the responsibilities and rights of servicing of the Collateral, including, without limitation, the transfer to the Replacement Collateral Manager for the administration by it of all cash amounts that shall at the time be held by the Collateral Manager for deposit, or have been deposited by the Collateral Manager, or thereafter received with respect to the Collateral and the delivery to the Collateral Manager in an orderly and timely fashion of all files and records with respect to the Collateral and a computer data file in readable form containing all information necessary to enable the Replacement Collateral Manager to service the Collateral. In addition, the Collateral Manager agrees to cooperate and (i) use its commercially reasonable efforts to provide to the Replacement Collateral Manager, at the expense of the Collateral Manager, reasonable access to (A) employees of the Collateral Manager having relevant information (as determined by the Collateral Manager), such access to be provided (1) upon prior written request, (2) during normal business hours at the premises of the Collateral Manager, (3) in the presence of such Responsible Officers of the Collateral Manager as the Collateral Manager shall determine, and (4) solely for informational purposes (it being understood for avoidance of doubt that employees of the Collateral Manager shall act solely at the direction of the Collateral Manager) and (B) any and all of the books, records (in electronic or other form) or other information reasonably requested by it to enable the Replacement Collateral Manager to assume the servicing functions hereunder and under this Agreement and (ii) maintain a list of key servicing personnel and contact information.

- (a) <u>Duties</u>. The Collateral Manager shall take or cause to be taken all such actions as may be necessary or advisable to service, administer and collect on the Collateral from time to time, all in accordance with Applicable Law and the Collateral Management Standard. Prior to the occurrence of a Collateral Manager Termination Event, but subject to the terms of this Agreement (including, without limitation, <u>Section 6.04</u>), the Collateral Manager has the sole and exclusive authority to make any and all decisions with respect to the Collateral and take or refrain from taking any and all actions with respect to the Collateral. Without limiting the foregoing, the duties of the Collateral Manager shall include the following:
 - (i) supervising the Collateral, including (A) communicating with Obligors, (B) negotiating and executing amendments, restatements, supplements and other modifications (including, without limitation, in respect of restructuring agreements, prepackaged plans and other documents related to restructuring arrangements), (C) negotiating and providing consents and waivers, (D) enforcing and collecting on the Collateral and (E) otherwise managing the Collateral on behalf of the Borrower:
 - (ii) maintaining all necessary servicing records with respect to the Collateral and providing such reports to the Administrative Agent and each Lender (with a copy to the Collateral Agent) in respect of the servicing of the Collateral (including information relating to its performance under this Agreement) as may be required hereunder or as the Administrative Agent or any Lender may reasonably request; *provided* that the Borrower acknowledges that certain information contained in such reports relies upon the accuracy and delivery of reports and information from Obligors pursuant to their reporting obligations under Loan Agreements;

- (iii) maintaining and implementing administrative and operating procedures (including, without limitation, an ability to recreate servicing records evidencing the Collateral in the event of the destruction of the originals thereof) and keeping and maintaining all documents, books, records and other information reasonably necessary or advisable for the collection of the Collateral;
- (iv) promptly delivering to the Administrative Agent, each Lender and the Collateral Agent, from time to time, such information and servicing records (including information relating to its performance under this Agreement) as the Administrative Agent, each Lender, or the Collateral Agent may from time to time reasonably request (to the extent, if relating to information to be obtained from an Obligor, such information is reasonably available and would not violate confidentiality restrictions);
- (v) maintaining and updating the Underwriting File with respect to Loan Assets and promptly delivering (or providing online access) to the Administrative Agent, each Lender and the Collateral Agent, from time to time, updates of all information and reports contained therein, together with such related information and records as the Administrative Agent, each Lender or the Collateral Agent may from time to time reasonably request;
- (vi) identifying each Loan Asset clearly and unambiguously in its servicing records to reflect that such Loan Asset has been Transferred to and is owned by the Borrower and that the Borrower is Transferring a security interest therein to the Secured Parties pursuant to this Agreement;
- (vii) notifying the Administrative Agent and each Lender following notice or discovery thereof, of any material action, suit, proceeding, dispute, offset, deduction, defense or counterclaim (1) that is or is threatened to be asserted by an Obligor with respect to any Loan Asset (or portion thereof) of which it has knowledge or has received notice; or (2) that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect;
- (viii) notifying the Administrative Agent and each Lender of any material change to the Collateral Management Standard;
- (ix) notifying the Administrative Agent and each Lender of any material change to the Collateral Management Standard:

- (x) maintaining the perfected first priority security interest of the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, in the Collateral;
- (xi) directing the Collateral Agent to make payments pursuant to the terms of the Collateral Management Report in accordance with Section 2.04;
- (xii) maintaining the Loan Asset File with respect to Loan Assets included as part of the Collateral; *provided* that, so long as the Collateral Manager is in possession of any Required Loan Documents, the Collateral Manager will hold such Required Loan Documents in a fireproof safe or fireproof file cabinet;
- (xiii) directing the Collateral Agent to make payments pursuant to the terms of the Collateral Management Report in accordance with Section 2.04;

- (xiv) (A) directing the sale of Warranty Loan Assets pursuant to <u>Section 2.07(b)</u> and (B) at all times while Brightwood SPV Advisors, LLC or an Affiliate thereof remains the Collateral Manager, otherwise directing the sale of Collateral in accordance with Section 2.07;
 - (xv) providing assistance to the Borrower with respect to the purchase and sale of and payment for the Loan Assets;
- (xvi) instructing the Obligors or the relevant agents, as the case may be, on the Loan Assets to make payments directly into the Collection Account established and maintained with the Collateral Agent;
 - (xvii) delivering the Loan Asset Files and the Loan Asset Schedule to the Collateral Agent;
 - (xviii) taking all actions necessary in establishing the Assigned Value; and
- (xix) complying with such other duties and responsibilities as may be required of the Collateral Manager by this Agreement.
- (b) <u>Loan Recommendations</u>. The Collateral Manager shall be responsible to review each Loan Asset proposed to be included in the Collateral to assess whether such Loan Asset satisfies the Eligibility Criteria. If the Borrower seeks to include any Loan Asset in the calculation of the Borrowing Base hereunder (including all Loan Assets to be included in the Collateral on the Closing Date), the Collateral Manager shall provide to the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent and the Custodian a notice that (i) identifies each Loan Asset proposed to be acquired by the Borrower, and (ii) certifies that each such Loan Asset satisfies in full the Eligibility Criteria as of its related Cut-Off Date.
- (c) <u>Duties Survive</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, the exercise by the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent, each Lender and the Secured Parties of their rights hereunder shall not release the Collateral Manager or the Borrower from any of their duties or responsibilities with respect to the Collateral. The Secured Parties, the Administrative Agent, each Lender and the Collateral Agent shall not have any obligation or liability with respect to any Collateral, nor shall any of them be obligated to perform any of the obligations of the Collateral Manager hereunder.
- (d) <u>Priority of Collections</u>. Any payment by an Obligor in respect of any Indebtedness owed by it to the Borrower shall be applied as a collection of a payment by such Obligor to the extent of any amounts then due and payable thereunder before being applied to any other obligation of such Obligor, unless otherwise provided in the related Loan Agreement or under the Collateral Management Standard.

SECTION 6.03 <u>Authorization of the Collateral Manager</u>.

(a) Each of the Borrower, the Administrative Agent, each Lender and each Lender hereby authorizes the Collateral Manager (including any successor thereto) to take any and all reasonable steps in its name and on its behalf necessary or desirable in the determination of the Collateral Manager to collect all amounts due under any and all Collateral, including, without limitation, endorsing any of their names on checks and other instruments representing Interest Collections and Principal Collections, executing and delivering

any and all instruments of satisfaction or cancellation, or of partial or full release or discharge, and all other comparable instruments, with respect to the Collateral and, after the delinquency of any Collateral and to the extent permitted under and in compliance with Applicable Law, to commence proceedings with respect to enforcing payment thereof. The Borrower and the Collateral Agent on behalf of the Secured Parties shall furnish the Collateral Manager (including any successors thereto) with any powers of attorney and other documents necessary or appropriate to enable the Collateral Manager to carry out its servicing and administrative duties hereunder, and shall cooperate with the Collateral Manager (including any successors thereto) to the fullest extent in order to ensure the collectability of the Collateral. In no event shall the Collateral Manager be entitled to make the Secured Parties, the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent or any Lender a party to any litigation without such party's express prior written consent, or to make the Borrower a party to any litigation (other than any routine foreclosure or similar collection procedure) without the Administrative Agent's and each Lender's consent.

101

(b) After the declaration or automatic occurrence of the Final Maturity Date, at the direction of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Manager shall take such action as the Administrative Agent may deem necessary or advisable to enforce collection of the Collateral; *provided* that the Administrative Agent may, at any time during the continuance of an Event of Default notify any Obligor with respect to any Collateral of the assignment of such Collateral to the Collateral Agent on behalf of the Secured Parties and direct that payments of all amounts due or to become due be made directly to the Administrative Agent or any servicer, collection agent or account designated by the Administrative Agent and, upon such notification and at the expense of the Borrower, the Administrative Agent may enforce collection of any such Collateral, and adjust, settle or compromise the amount or payment thereof.

SECTION 6.04 Collection of Payments; Accounts.

- (a) <u>Collection Efforts, Modification of Collateral</u>. The Collateral Manager will collect or cause to be collected, all payments called for under the terms and provisions of the Loan Assets included in the Collateral as and when the same become due, all in accordance with the Collateral Management Standard. The Collateral Manager may not waive, modify or otherwise vary any provision of an item of Collateral in a manner that would impair the collectability of the Collateral or in any manner contrary to the Collateral Management Standard.
- (b) <u>Acceleration</u>. The Collateral Manager shall take all actions to maximize Collections under each Loan Agreement including, when in the Collateral Manager's judgment it is advisable and consistent with the Collateral Management Standard, accelerate or vote to accelerate, as applicable, the maturity of all or any Scheduled Payments and other amounts due under any Loan Asset promptly after such Loan Asset becomes defaulted.
- (c) <u>Taxes and other Amounts</u>. The Collateral Manager will use commercially reasonable efforts to collect all payments with respect to amounts due for Taxes, assessments and insurance premiums relating to each Loan Asset to the extent required to be paid to the Borrower for such application under the applicable Loan Agreement and remit such amounts to the appropriate Governmental Authority or insurer as required by the Loan Agreements.
- (d) <u>Payments to Collection Account</u>. On or before the applicable Cut-Off Date, the Collateral Manager shall have instructed all Obligors or the relevant agents, as the case may be, to make all payments in respect of the Collateral directly to the Collection Account; *provided* that the Collateral Manager is not required to so instruct any Obligor which is solely a guarantor or other surety (or an Obligor that is not designated as the "lead borrower" or another such similar term) unless and until the Collateral Manager calls on the related guaranty or secondary obligation.
- (e) <u>Collection Account</u>. Each of the parties hereto hereby agrees that (i) the Collection Account is intended to be a "deposit account" within the meaning of the UCC and (ii) except as otherwise expressly provided herein and in the Collection Account Agreement, prior to the delivery of a Notice of Exclusive Control, the Borrower shall have the right to direct the disposition of funds in the Collection Account; *provided* that after the delivery of a Notice of Exclusive Control, such rights shall be exclusively held by the Collateral Agent (acting at the direction of the Administrative Agent). Each of the parties hereto hereby agrees to cause the Account Bank that holds any money or other property for the Borrower in the Collection Account to agree with the parties hereto that (A) the Collection Account is a "deposit account" (within the meaning of Section 9-102(a)(29) of the UCC), (B) regardless of any provision in any other agreement, New York shall be deemed to be the "bank's jurisdiction" (within the meaning of Section 9-304(b) of the UCC, (C) the Account Bank shall be the "bank" and the Collateral Agent shall be the bank's "customer" (within the meaning of Section 9-104 of the UCC), and (D) it shall comply with all directions to dispose of funds in the Collection Account without further consent of the Borrower.

- (f) <u>Loan Agreements</u>. Notwithstanding any term hereof (or any term of the UCC that might otherwise be construed to be applicable to a "securities intermediary" as defined in the UCC) to the contrary, none of the Collateral Agent, the Custodian, the Account Bank, the Document Custodian nor any securities intermediary shall be under any duty or obligation in connection with the acquisition by the Borrower, or the grant by the Borrower to the Collateral Agent, of any Loan Asset to examine or evaluate the sufficiency of the documents or instruments delivered to it by or on behalf of the Borrower under the related Loan Agreements, or otherwise to examine the Loan Agreements, in order to determine or compel compliance with any applicable requirements of or restrictions on transfer (including without limitation any necessary consents). The Document Custodian shall hold any Instrument delivered to it evidencing any Loan Asset granted to the Collateral Agent hereunder as custodial agent for the Collateral Agent in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.
- (g) Adjustments. If (i) the Collateral Manager makes a deposit into the Collection Account in respect of an Interest Collection or Principal Collection of a Loan Asset and such Interest Collection or Principal Collection was received by the Collateral Manager in the form of a check that is not honored for any reason or (ii) the Collateral Manager makes a mistake with respect to the amount of any Interest Collection or Principal Collection and deposits an amount that is less than or more than the actual amount of such Interest Collection or Principal Collection, the Collateral Manager shall appropriately adjust the amount subsequently deposited into the Collection Account to reflect such dishonored check or mistake. Any Scheduled Payment in respect of which a dishonored check is received shall be deemed not to have been paid.

SECTION 6.05 Realization Upon Loan Assets. The Collateral Manager will use reasonable efforts consistent with the Collateral Management Standard to exercise, or support the exercise of available remedies with respect to a defaulted Loan Asset as to which no satisfactory arrangements can be made for collection of delinquent payments, including, as applicable, foreclosing upon, repossessing or otherwise comparably converting the ownership of any Underlying Collateral relating thereto, and may, consistent with the Collateral Management Standard and exercising its reasonably good faith judgment to maximize value, hold for value, sell or transfer any equity or other securities it shall have received in connection with a default, workout, restructuring or plan of reorganization with respect to a Loan Asset. The Collateral Manager will comply with the Collateral Management Standard and Applicable Law in realizing upon such Underlying Collateral, and employ practices and procedures including reasonable efforts consistent with the Collateral Management Standard to enforce all material obligations of Obligors by foreclosing upon, repossessing and causing the sale of such Underlying Collateral at public or private sale in circumstances other than those described in the preceding sentence. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, unless the Administrative Agent has specifically given instruction to the contrary, the Collateral Manager may cause the sale of any such Underlying Collateral to the Collateral Manager or its Affiliates for a purchase price equal to the then fair value thereof, any such sale to be evidenced by a certificate of a Responsible Officer of the Collateral Manager delivered to the Administrative Agent setting forth the Loan Asset, the Underlying Collateral, the sale price of the Underlying Collateral and certifying that such sale price is the fair value of such Underlying Collateral. In any case in which any such Underlying Collateral has suffered damage, the Collateral Manager will have no obligation to expend funds in connection with any repair or toward the foreclosure or repossession of such Underlying Collateral unless it reasonably determines that such repair or foreclosure or repossession will increase the Recoveries by an amount greater than the amount of such expenses. The Collateral Manager will remit to the Collection Account the Recoveries received in connection with the sale or disposition of Underlying Collateral relating to a defaulted Loan Asset.

103

SECTION 6.06 <u>Collateral Management Compensation</u>. As compensation for its activities hereunder and reimbursement for its expenses, the Collateral Manager shall be entitled to be paid the Collateral Management Fees and reimbursed its reasonable out-of-pocket expenses as provided in <u>Section 2.04</u>.

SECTION 6.07 Payment of Certain Expenses by the Collateral Manager. The Collateral Manager will be required to pay all expenses incurred by it in connection with its activities under this Agreement, including fees and disbursements of its independent accountants, Taxes imposed on the Collateral Manager, expenses incurred by the Collateral Manager in connection with payments and reports pursuant to this Agreement, and all other fees and expenses not expressly stated under this Agreement for the account of the Borrower. The Collateral Manager, on behalf of the Borrower, will be required to pay all reasonable and documented fees and expenses owing to any bank or trust company in connection with the maintenance of the Collection Account. The Collateral Manager may

be reimbursed for any reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred hereunder (including out-of-pocket expenses paid by the Collateral Manager on behalf of the Borrower), subject to the priorities of distribution and availability of funds pursuant to <u>Section 2.04</u>; *provided* that, to the extent funds are not available for such reimbursement, the Collateral Manager shall be required to pay such expenses for its own account and shall not be entitled to any payment therefor other than the Collateral Management Fees.

SECTION 6.08 Reports to the Administrative Agent Account Statements; Collateral Management Information.

- (a) <u>Notice of Borrowing</u>. On each Advance Date and on each reduction of Advances Outstanding pursuant to <u>Section 2.17</u>, the Borrower (or the Collateral Manager on its behalf) will provide a Notice of Borrowing or a Notice of Reduction, as applicable, and a Borrowing Base Certificate, each updated as of such date, to the Administrative Agent. On each date the Assigned Value for any Loan Asset is modified, the Borrower (or the Collateral Manager on its behalf) will deliver an updated Borrowing Base Certificate to the Administrative Agent and each Lender (with a copy to the Collateral Agent).
- (b) <u>Collateral Management Report</u>. On each Reporting Date, the Collateral Manager will provide to the Borrower, each Lender, the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent, the Document Custodian and the Custodian, a report (the "<u>Collateral Management Report</u>") substantially in the form of <u>Exhibit G</u>, which Collateral Management Report shall include or attach (i) a Borrowing Base Certificate calculated as of the most recent Determination Date, (ii) a summary prepared with respect to each Obligor and with respect to each Loan Asset for such Obligor prepared as of the most recent Determination Date and Collections on such Loan Asset, (iii) calculation of the financial covenants set forth in <u>Section 5.03</u> as of the most recent Determination Date, (iv) calculations of the unfunded Revolving Loan Asset commitments, unfunded Delayed Draw Loan Asset commitments, and the Aggregate Unfunded Exposure Amount as of the most recent Determination Date, (v) a copy of each amendment, restatement, supplement, waiver or other modification entered into with respect to a Loan Asset, and whether such amendment, restatement, supplement, waiver or other modification is a Material Modification which shall be signed by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower, (vi) the amounts to be remitted pursuant to <u>Section 2.04</u> to the applicable parties (which shall include any applicable wiring instructions of the parties receiving payment) with respect to the Payment Date to occur two Business Days following such Reporting Date, and (vii) a summary prepared with respect to each Obligor and with respect to each Loan Asset for such Obligor prepared as of the most recent Determination Date setting forth calculation of the applicable financial covenants as of the Reporting Date immediately preceding such Payment Date.

- (c) <u>Collateral Manager's Certificate</u>. Together with each Collateral Management Report, the Collateral Manager shall submit to the Administrative Agent, each Lender, the Collateral Agent, the Custodian and the Document Custodian a certificate substantially in the form of <u>Exhibit H</u> (a "<u>Collateral Manager's Certificate</u>"), signed by a Responsible Officer of the Collateral Manager, which shall include a certification by such Responsible Officer that no Event of Default or Unmatured Event of Default has occurred and is continuing (or describing in detail any such Event of Default or Unmatured Event of Default).
- (d) <u>Financial Statements of the Fund</u>. The Collateral Manager and the Borrower will submit to the Administrative Agent, each Lender and the Collateral Agent, (i) within seventy-five (75) days after the end of each of its first three fiscal quarters, commencing September 30, 2024, unaudited financial statements of the Fund for the most recent fiscal quarter (for the avoidance of doubt, the Borrower will not be included in the unaudited financial statements of the Fund delivered for September 30, 2024), (ii) within 120 days after the end of each fiscal year, commencing with the fiscal year ending December 31, 2024, audited financial statements of the Fund, prepared by a firm of nationally recognized independent public accountants, as of the end of such fiscal year, and (iii) concurrently with the delivery of the financial statements referred to in this clause (d)(i) and (ii), a fully and properly completed certificate in the form of Exhibit F, certified on behalf of the Borrower by a Responsible Officer of the Borrower.
- (e) <u>Investor Letter</u>. The Collateral Manager and the Borrower will submit to the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent, contemporaneously with the delivery thereof to its investors, but in no event more than 90 days after the end of each of its fiscal quarters, copies of the investor update letters (including all schedules and exhibits thereto) delivered by the Fund to each of its investors for such fiscal quarter.
- (f) Obligor Financial Statements; Valuation Reports; Other Reports. The Borrower or the Collateral Manager will deliver to the Administrative Agent, the Lenders and the Collateral Agent, with respect to each Obligor, (i) prior to making an Advance with respect thereto, three (3) years' historical audited or unaudited financial statements (or such lesser period since the date of organization of such Obligor) and related information, (ii) to the extent received by the Borrower or the Collateral Manager pursuant to the Loan Agreement, the complete financial reporting package and Underwriting File with respect to such Obligor and with respect to each Loan Asset for

such Obligor provided to the Borrower or the Collateral Manager, if available prior to making an Advance with respect thereto, (iii) upon receipt from the underlying Obligor under the Loan Agreement (but in no event later than forty-five (45) days after the end of each month or ninety (90) days after the end of each fiscal quarter, as applicable), the complete financial reporting package with respect to each Obligor and each Loan Asset for such Obligor, which reporting package shall include any covenant compliance certificates under the related Loan Agreement, (iii) asset and portfolio level monitoring reports prepared by the Collateral Manager with respect to the Loan Assets, and screening memoranda relating to individual Loan Assets as well as the asset mix of all Loan Assets, which delivery shall be made within forty-five (45) days of the end of each month (or such longer period provided therein with respect to the end of an Obligor's fiscal quarter or fiscal year), and (iv) the due dates and dates of collection of each Loan Asset within ten (10) days of the end of each month. The Collateral Manager will promptly deliver to the Administrative Agent and any Lender, upon reasonable request and to the extent received by the Borrower, all other documents and information required to be delivered by the Obligors to the Borrower with respect to any Loan Asset included in the Collateral.

105

(g) Amendments to Loan Assets. The Collateral Manager will deliver to the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent a copy of any amendment, restatement, supplement, waiver or other modification to the Loan Agreement of any Loan Asset (along with any memoranda or internal documents prepared by the Collateral Manager and provided to its credit committee in connection with such amendment, restatement, supplement, waiver or other modification) (i) with respect to any Material Modification, promptly and in any event within ten Business Days of the effective date of any Material Modification, and (ii) with respect to any amendment, restatement, supplement, waiver or other modification which is not a Material Modification, within 45 days after the end of each month.

SECTION 6.09 <u>Compliance Statement</u>. The Collateral Manager will provide to the Administrative Agent, each Lender and the Collateral Agent (i) one hundred and twenty (120) days following the Closing Date, and (ii) within one hundred and twenty (120) days following the end of each fiscal year of the Collateral Manager, commencing with the fiscal year ending on December 31, 2024, a fiscal report signed by a Responsible Officer of the Collateral Manager certifying that (a) a review of the activities of the Collateral Manager, and the Collateral Manager's performance pursuant to this Agreement, for such fiscal period or the fiscal year ending on the last day of such fiscal year has been made under such Person's supervision and (b) the Collateral Manager has performed or has caused to be performed in all material respects all of its obligations under this Agreement throughout such period and no Collateral Manager Termination Event has occurred.

SECTION 6.10 Annual Independent Public Accountant's Collateral Management Reports. The Collateral Manager will cause a firm of nationally recognized independent public accountants (who may also render other services to the Collateral Manager) to furnish to the Administrative Agent, each Lender and the Collateral Agent within (i) one (1) year following the Closing Date, and (ii) one hundred and twenty days (120) days following the end of each fiscal year of the Collateral Manager, commencing with the fiscal year ending on December 31, 2024, a report covering such fiscal year to the effect that such accountants have applied certain procedures to be structured by and agreed-upon between the Collateral Manager and the Administrative Agent to certain documents and records relating to the Collateral under any Transaction Document, compared the information contained in the Collateral Management Reports and the Collateral Manager's Certificates delivered during the period covered by such report with such documents and records and that no matters came to the attention of such accountants that caused them to believe that such servicing was not conducted in compliance with this Article VI, except for such exceptions as such accountants shall believe to be immaterial and such other exceptions as shall be set forth in such statement.

SECTION 6.11 The Collateral Manager Not to Resign. The Collateral Manager shall not resign from the obligations and duties hereby imposed on it except upon the Collateral Manager's determination that (i) the performance of its duties hereunder is or becomes impermissible under Applicable Law and (ii) there is no reasonable action that the Collateral Manager could take to make the performance of its duties hereunder permissible under Applicable Law. Any such determination permitting the resignation of the Collateral Manager shall be evidenced as to clause (i) above by an Opinion of Counsel to such effect delivered to the Administrative Agent and each Lender. No such resignation shall become effective until a Replacement Collateral Manager shall have assumed the responsibilities and obligations of the Collateral Manager in accordance with Section 6.02.

SECTION 6.12 <u>Additional Activities of the Collateral Manager</u>. Nothing in this Agreement shall prevent the Collateral Manager or any of its Affiliates from engaging in other businesses, or from rendering services of any kind to the Borrower and its Affiliates, the Collateral Agent, the Administrative Agent, the Lenders, any Obligor or any other Person or entity, solely to the extent such businesses or services are permitted by Applicable Law and not prohibited by or otherwise inconsistent with the respective duties,

ARTICLE VII. EVENTS OF DEFAULT

SECTION 7.01 Events of Default. If any of the following events (each, an "Event of Default") shall occur:

- (a) the Borrower fails to:
 - (i) to make any payment of principal when due hereunder; or
 - (ii) eliminate any Borrowing Base Deficiency within three (3) Business Days of the occurrence thereof; or
- (iii) make payment of outstanding principal of all outstanding Advances, if any, and all interest and all Fees accrued and unpaid thereon together with all other Obligations on the Final Maturity Date, including, but not limited to the Prepayment Premium and any amounts payable under the Administrative Agent Fee Letter); or
- (iv) make payment of any other Obligation when due hereunder, whether of interest on each Payment Date, fees or payment of any other Obligations under any other Transaction Document when due, and such failure continues unremedied for five (5) Business Days; or
- (b) the Borrower defaults in making any payment required to be made under one or more agreements for borrowed money to which it is a party (other than this Agreement), and such failure continued unremedied for five (5) Business Days; or
- (c) any failure on the part of the Borrower to duly observe or perform (other than covenants or agreements with respect to which another <u>clause</u> of this <u>Section 7.01</u> expressly relates):
 - (i) any covenants or agreements set forth in <u>Sections 5.01(b)</u>, (c), (d), (e), (g), (i), (q), and (u), <u>Section 5.02</u>, or <u>Section 5.03</u>, of this Agreement, or
 - (ii) any other covenants or agreements of the Borrower set forth in this Agreement or the other Transaction Documents and the same continues unremedied for a period of fifteen (15) Business Days (if such failure can be remedied) after the earlier to occur of (i) the date on which written notice of such failure requiring the same to be remedied shall have been given to the Borrower by the Administrative Agent or Collateral Agent, and (ii) the date on which the Borrower acquires knowledge thereof; or
 - (d) the occurrence of a Bankruptcy Event relating to the Borrower; or
 - (e) a Change of Control shall have occurred; or
- (f) the occurrence of a Collateral Manager Termination Event past any applicable notice or cure period provided in the definition thereof; or
- (g) any failure by the Borrower to make any payment, transfer or deposit into the Collection Account as required by this Agreement or any Transaction Document which continues unremedied (i) if such failure is due to an event beyond the Borrower's control, for a period of three (3) Business Days, and (ii) in any other event, for a period of two (2) Business Days; or

- (h) the rendering of one or more final judgments, decrees or orders by a court or arbitrator of competent jurisdiction for the payment of money in excess individually or in the aggregate of \$250,000 against the Borrower; or
- (i) (1) any Transaction Document, or any Lien or security interest granted thereunder, shall (except in accordance with its terms), in whole or in part, terminate, cease to be effective or cease to be the legally valid, binding and enforceable obligation of the Borrower or Collateral Manager (other than as a result of the Collateral Agent (A) failing to make the appropriate initial filings of UCC financing statements, (B) terminating any such filings, or (C) sending a written notice terminating its exclusive right to deliver any Notice of Exclusive Control),
 - (2) the Borrower, Collateral Manager or any other party shall, directly or indirectly, contest in any manner the effectiveness, validity, binding nature or enforceability of any Transaction Document or any lien or security interest thereunder, or
 - (3) any security interest in the Collateral securing any obligation under any Transaction Document shall, in whole or in part, cease to be a first priority perfected security interest except as to Permitted Liens or otherwise expressly permitted to be released in accordance with the applicable Transaction Document (other than as a result of the Collateral Agent (A) failing to make the appropriate initial filings of UCC financing statements, (B) terminating any such filings, or (C) sending a written notice terminating its exclusive right to deliver any Notice of Exclusive Control);
 - (j) [reserved]; or
- (k) either (A) a Governmental Authority with the authority to determine the permissibility of the Lenders' making Advances hereunder or the appropriateness of the accounting or regulatory capital treatment thereof asserts that (i) the Borrower is (or may be deemed to be) a "covered fund" under the Volcker Rule, and (ii) the terms of this Agreement create (or may be deemed to create) an "ownership interest" (as defined in the Volcker Rule) in the Borrower or (B) the Administrative Agent has reasonably determined that an event of the type described in the foregoing <u>subclause (A)</u> of this <u>clause (k)</u> is likely, with notice or lapse of time, occur; or
- (l) the Borrower or the Collateral Manager shall become required to register as an "investment company" within the meaning of Section 8 of the 1940 Act or the arrangements contemplated by the Transaction Documents shall require registration as an "investment company" within the meaning of the 1940 Act, or the business and other activities of the Borrower, including but not limited to, the acceptance of the Advances by the Borrower made by the Lenders, the application and use of the proceeds thereof by the Borrower and the consummation and conduct of the transactions contemplated by the Transaction Documents to which the Borrower or the Collateral Manager is a party result in a violation by the Borrower, the Collateral Manager or any other party to the Transaction Documents of the 1940 Act or the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder; or
- (m) the Internal Revenue Service shall file notice of a lien, other than a Permitted Lien, pursuant to Section 6323 of the Code with regard to any assets of the Borrower or the Collateral Manager and such lien shall not have been released within ten (10) Business Days, or the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation shall file notice of a lien pursuant to Section 4068 of ERISA with regard to any of the assets of the Borrower or the Collateral Manager and such lien shall not have been released within 10 Business Days; or

- (n) any representation, warranty or certification made by the Borrower in any Transaction Document or in any certificate delivered pursuant to any Transaction Document shall prove to have been incorrect when made, and continues to be unremedied for a period of thirty (30) days after the earlier to occur of (i) the date on which written notice of such incorrectness requiring the same to be remedied shall have been given to the Borrower or the Collateral Manager by the Administrative Agent or the Collateral Agent (which shall be given at the direction of the Administrative Agent) and (ii) the date on which a Responsible Officer of the Borrower or the Collateral Manager acquires knowledge thereof; or
- (o) the Borrower ceases to have a valid, perfected first priority ownership interest in all of the Collateral (subject to Permitted Liens) (other than as a result of the Collateral Agent (A) failing to make the appropriate initial filings of UCC financing statements, (B) terminating any such filings, or (C) sending a written notice terminating its exclusive right to deliver any Notice of Exclusive Control); or

- (p) the Borrower makes any assignment or attempted assignment of its respective rights or obligations under this Agreement or any other Transaction Document without first obtaining the specific written consent of each of the Lenders and the Administrative Agent, which consent may be withheld by any Lender or the Administrative Agent in the exercise of its sole and absolute discretion; or
- (q) the Borrower or the Collateral Manager fails to observe or perform any covenant, agreement or obligation with respect to the management and distribution of funds received with respect to the Collateral, and such failure is not cured within five days;

then, the Administrative Agent or the Majority Lenders, may, by notice to the Borrower, declare the Final Maturity Date to have occurred; provided that, in the case of any events described in Section 7.01(d) above, the Final Maturity Date shall be deemed to have occurred automatically upon the occurrence of such event. Upon any such declaration or automatic occurrence, (i) the Administrative Agent or the Majority Lenders may remove the Collateral Manager from the performance of the Loan Asset Collateral Management and replace the Collateral Manager with a Replacement Collateral Manager hereunder, (ii) the Administrative Agent or the Majority Lenders may declare the Advances to be immediately due and payable in full (without presentment, demand, protest or notice of any kind all of which are hereby waived by the Borrower) and any other Obligations to be immediately due and payable, and (iii) all proceeds and distributions in respect of the Portfolio Assets shall be distributed by the Collateral Agent (acting at the direction of the Administrative Agent in its discretion) to the Obligations (provided that the Borrower shall in any event remain liable to pay such Advances and all such amounts and Obligations immediately). In addition, upon any such declaration or upon any such automatic occurrence, the Collateral Agent, on behalf of the Secured Parties and at the direction of the Administrative Agent, shall have, in addition to all other rights and remedies under this Agreement or otherwise, all rights and remedies provided under the UCC of the applicable jurisdiction and other Applicable Law, which rights shall be cumulative. Without limiting any obligation of the Borrower hereunder (which shall continue following the occurrence of any Event of Default until such time as the Administrative Agent elects to remove Collateral Manager from the performance of the Loan Asset Collateral Management and replace the Collateral Manager with a Replacement Collateral Manager hereunder), the Borrower confirms and agrees that the Collateral Agent, on behalf of the Secured Parties and at the direction of the Administrative Agent, following an Event of Default, shall, at its option, have the sole right to enforce the Borrower's rights and remedies under each Loan Document and other assigned documents, but without any obligation on the part of the Administrative Agent, the Lenders or any of their respective Affiliates to perform any of the obligations of the Borrower under any such Loan Document and other assigned document. Following the occurrence of and during the continuance of any Event of Default, the Interest Rate shall be increased pursuant to the increase set forth in the defined term "Applicable Spread", effective as of the date of the occurrence of such Event of Default, and shall apply following the occurrence of and during the continuance of such Event of Default.

109

SECTION 7.02 Additional Remedies of the Administrative Agent.

- (a) If, (i) upon the Administrative Agent's or the Majority Lenders' declaration that the Advances made to the Borrower hereunder are immediately due and payable pursuant to Section 7.01 upon the occurrence of an Event of Default, or (ii) on the Final Maturity Date, the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the Advances, all accrued and unpaid Fees and interest and any other Obligations are not immediately paid in full, then the Collateral Agent (acting as directed by the Administrative Agent) or the Administrative Agent (acting as directed by the Majority Lenders), in addition to all other rights specified hereunder, shall have the right, in its own name and as agent for the Lenders and Administrative Agent, to immediately sell (at the Collateral Manager's and the Borrower's expense) in a commercially reasonable manner, in a recognized market (if one exists) at such price or prices as the Administrative Agent may reasonably deem satisfactory, any or all of the Collateral and apply the proceeds thereof to the Obligations in accordance with the terms hereof.
- (b) The parties recognize that it may not be possible to sell all of the Collateral on a particular Business Day, or in a transaction with the same purchaser, or in the same manner because the market for the assets constituting the Collateral may not be liquid. Accordingly, the Administrative Agent may elect, in its sole discretion, the time and manner of liquidating any of the Collateral, and nothing contained herein shall obligate the Administrative Agent to liquidate any of the Collateral on the date the Administrative Agent or the Majority Lenders declare the Advances made to the Borrower hereunder to be immediately due and payable pursuant to Section 7.01 or to liquidate all of the Collateral in the same manner or on the same Business Day.
- (c) If the Collateral Agent (acting as directed by the Administrative Agent) or the Administrative Agent proposes to sell the Collateral or any part thereof in one or more parcels at a public or private sale, at the request of the Collateral Agent or the Administrative Agent, as applicable, the Borrower and the Collateral Manager shall make available to (i) the Administrative Agent, on a timely basis, all information (including any information that the Borrower is required by law or contract to be kept confidential) relating

to the Collateral subject to sale, including, without limitation, copies of any disclosure documents, contracts, financial statements of the applicable Obligors, covenant certificates and any other materials requested by the Administrative Agent, and (ii) each prospective bidder, on a timely basis, all reasonable information relating to the Collateral subject to sale, including, without limitation, copies of any disclosure documents, contracts, financial statements of the applicable Obligors, covenant certificates and any other materials reasonably requested by each such bidder.

(d) Each of the Borrower and the Collateral Manager agrees, to the full extent that it may lawfully so agree, that neither it nor anyone claiming through or under it will set up, claim or seek to take advantage of any appraisement, valuation, stay, extension or redemption law now or hereafter in force in any locality where any Collateral may be situated in order to prevent, hinder or delay the enforcement or foreclosure of this Agreement, or the absolute sale of any of the Collateral or any part thereof, or the final and absolute putting into possession thereof, immediately after such sale, of the purchasers thereof, and each of the Borrower and the Collateral Manager, for itself and all who may at any time claim through or under it, hereby waives, to the full extent that it may be lawful so to do, the benefit of all such laws, and any and all right to have any of the properties or assets constituting the Collateral marshaled upon any such sale, and agrees that the Collateral Agent, or the Administrative Agent on its behalf, or any court having jurisdiction to foreclose the security interests granted in this Agreement may sell the Collateral as an entirety or in such parcels as the Collateral Agent (acting at the direction of the Administrative Agent) or such court may determine.

- (e) Any amounts received from any sale or liquidation of the Collateral pursuant to this <u>Section 7.02</u> in excess of the Obligations will be applied by the Collateral Agent in accordance with <u>Section 2.04</u> or as a court of competent jurisdiction may otherwise direct.
- (f) The Administrative Agent and the Lenders shall have, in addition to all the rights and remedies provided herein and provided by applicable federal, state, foreign, and local laws (including, without limitation, the rights and remedies of a secured party under the UCC of any applicable state, to the extent that the UCC is applicable, and the right to offset any mutual debt and claim), all rights and remedies available to the Lenders at law, in equity or under any other agreement between any Lender and the Borrower.
- (g) Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement or in a written waiver signed by the Persons required under Section 10.01, no remedy provided for by this Agreement shall be exclusive of any other remedy, each and every remedy shall be cumulative and in addition to any other remedy, and no delay or omission to exercise any right or remedy shall impair any such right or remedy or shall be deemed to be a waiver of any Event of Default.
- (h) Each of the Borrower and the Collateral Manager hereby irrevocably appoints each of the Collateral Agent and the Administrative Agent its true and lawful attorney (with full power of substitution) in its name, place and stead and at its expense, in connection with the enforcement of the rights and remedies after the occurrence and during the continuance of an Event of Default provided for in this Agreement, including without limitation the following powers: (a) to give any necessary receipts or acquittance for amounts collected or received hereunder, (b) to make all necessary transfers of the Collateral in connection with any such sale or other disposition made pursuant hereto, (c) to execute and deliver for value all necessary or appropriate bills of sale, assignments and other instruments in connection with any such sale or other disposition, the Borrower and the Collateral Manager hereby ratifying and confirming all that such attorney (or any substitute) shall lawfully do hereunder and pursuant hereto, and (d) to sign any agreements, orders or other documents in connection with or pursuant to any Transaction Document. Nevertheless, if so requested by the Collateral Agent or the Administrative Agent, the Borrower shall ratify and confirm any such sale or other disposition by executing and delivering to the Collateral Agent or the Administrative Agent all proper bills of sale, assignments, releases and other instruments as may be designated in any such request. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in any power of attorney furnished hereunder, the Administrative Agent shall not exercise any power of attorney unless an Event of Default has occurred.
- (i) (1) If the Collateral Agent (acting as directed by the Administrative Agent) or the Administrative Agent elects to sell the Collateral in whole, but not in part, at a public or private sale, the Borrower may exercise its right of first refusal to purchase, or cause any of its Affiliates to purchase, the Collateral, in whole but not in part, prior to such sale at a purchase price that is not less than the amount of the Obligations as of the date of such proposed sale. The Borrower's right of first refusal shall terminate at 4:00 p.m. on the fifth (5th) Business Day following the Business Day on which the Borrower receives notice of the Collateral Agent's or the Administrative Agent's election to sell such Collateral, such notice to attach copies of all Eligible Bids received by the Collateral Agent or the Administrative Agent in respect of such Collateral.

(2) If the Collateral Agent (acting as directed by the Administrative Agent) or the Administrative Agent elects to sell less than all of the Collateral in one or more parcels at a public or private sale, the Borrower may exercise its right of first refusal to purchase, or cause any of its Affiliates to purchase, such portion of the Collateral prior to such sale at a purchase price of not less than the highest Eligible Bid received in respect of such portion of the Collateral as of the date of such proposed sale, as notified by the Collateral Agent or the Administrative Agent to the Borrower. The Borrower's right of first refusal shall terminate at 4:00 p.m. on the fifth (5th) Business Day following the Business Day on which the Borrower receives notice of the Collateral Agent's or the Administrative Agent's election to sell such portion of the Collateral, if such notice is delivered by 12:00 p.m. on such Business Day.

111

- (3) If the Borrower elects not to exercise its right of first refusal as provided in <u>clauses (1)</u> or <u>(2)</u> above, the Collateral Agent (acting as directed by the Administrative Agent) or the Administrative Agent shall sell such Collateral or portion thereof for a purchase price equal to the highest of the Eligible Bids then received. For the avoidance of doubt, any determination of the highest Eligible Bid shall only consider bids for the same parcels of the Collateral.
- (4) It is understood that the Borrower (or any of its Affiliates) may submit its bid for the Collateral or any portion thereof as a combined bid with the bids of other members of a group of bidders, and shall have the right to find bidders to bid on the Collateral or any portion thereof.
- (5) It is understood that the Borrower's right of first refusal shall apply to each proposed sale of the same parcel of the Collateral.

ARTICLE VIII. INDEMNIFICATION

SECTION 8.01 <u>Indemnities by the Borrower</u>.

- (a) Without limiting any other rights which the Affected Parties, the Secured Parties, the Administrative Agent, the Lenders, the Collateral Agent, the Account Bank, the Custodian and the Document Custodian or any of their respective Affiliates may have hereunder or under Applicable Law, the Borrower hereby agrees to indemnify the Affected Parties, the Secured Parties, Administrative Agent, the Lenders, the Collateral Agent, the Account Bank and the Document Custodian and each of their respective Affiliates, assigns, officers, directors, employees and agents (each, an "Indemnified Party" for purposes of this Article VIII) from and against any and all damages, losses, claims, liabilities and related costs and expenses, including reasonable attorneys' fees and disbursements of legal counsel (provided that the Administrative Agent, the Lenders and the Collateral Agent shall be provided with one single counsel) and including local counsel in each relevant jurisdiction, awarded against or actually incurred by such Indemnified Party arising out of or as a result of this Agreement or in respect of any of the Collateral (all of the foregoing being collectively referred to as "Indemnified Amounts"), excluding, however, Indemnified Amounts to the extent resulting solely from (a) gross negligence, bad faith or willful misconduct on the part of such Indemnified Party as determined in a final decision by a court of competent jurisdiction or (b) with respect to the Administrative Agent, the Lenders and the Collateral Agent only. Loan Assets which are uncollectible due to the Obligor's financial inability to pay. Without limiting the foregoing, the Borrower shall indemnify each Indemnified Party for Indemnified Amounts relating to or resulting from any of the following (to the extent not resulting from the conditions set forth in (a) or (b) above):
 - (i) any Loan Asset treated as or represented by the Borrower to be an Eligible Loan Asset which is not at the applicable time an Eligible Loan Asset, the inclusion, in any computations made by it in connection with any Borrowing Base Certificate or other report prepared by it hereunder, of any Loan Assets which were not Eligible Loan Assets as of the date of any such computation, any Loan Asset being determined as a Warranty Loan Asset or the purchase by any party or origination of any Loan Asset which violates Applicable Law;

- (ii) reliance on any representation or warranty made or deemed made by the Borrower or any of its officers under or in connection with this Agreement or any Transaction Document, including any Collateral Management Report, Collateral Management Certificate or any other information or report delivered by or on behalf of the Borrower pursuant hereto which shall have been false or incorrect in any material respect when made or deemed made or delivered;
- (iii) the failure by the Borrower to comply with any term, provision or covenant contained in this Agreement or any agreement executed in connection with this Agreement, or with any Applicable Law with respect to any item of Collateral, or the nonconformity of any item of Collateral with any such Applicable Law;
- (iv) the failure to vest and maintain vested in the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, a first priority perfected security interest in the Collateral, free and clear of any Lien other than Permitted Liens, whether existing at the time of the related Advance or at any time thereafter;
- (v) the failure to file, or any delay in filing, financing statements, continuation statements or other similar instruments or documents under the UCC of any applicable jurisdiction or other Applicable Law with respect to any Loan Assets included in the Collateral or the other Portfolio Assets related thereto, whether at the time of any Advance or at any subsequent time;
- (vi) any dispute, claim, offset or defense (other than the discharge in bankruptcy of an Obligor) to the payment of any Loan Asset included in the Collateral (including, without limitation, a defense based on such Loan Asset (or the Loan Agreement evidencing such Loan Asset) not being a legal, valid and binding obligation of such Obligor enforceable against it in accordance with its terms), or any other claim resulting from the sale of the merchandise or services related to such Collateral or the furnishing or failure to furnish such merchandise or services;
- (vii) any failure of the Borrower to perform its duties or obligations in accordance with the provisions of the Transaction Documents to which it is a party or any failure by the Borrower or any Affiliate thereof to perform its respective duties under any Collateral;
- (viii) any inability to obtain any judgment in, or utilize the court or other adjudication system of, any state in which an Obligor may be located as a result of the failure of the Borrower to qualify to do business or file any notice or business activity report or any similar report;
- (ix) any action taken by the Borrower in the enforcement or collection of the Collateral which results in any claim, suit or action of any kind pertaining to the Collateral or which reduces or impairs the rights of the Administrative Agent or Lender with respect to any Loan Asset or the value of any such Loan Asset or any action or inaction by the Borrower that causes the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, not to have a first priority perfected security interest in the Collateral, free and clear of any Lien other than Permitted Liens, whether existing at the time of the related Advance or any time thereafter;
- (x) any products liability claim or personal injury or property damage suit or other similar or related claim or action of whatever sort arising out of or in connection with the Underlying Collateral or services that are the subject of any Collateral;
- (xi) any claim, suit or action of any kind arising out of or in connection with Environmental Laws relating to the Borrower or the Collateral, including any vicarious liability;

- (xii) the failure by the Borrower to pay when due any Taxes for which the Borrower is liable, including, without limitation, sales, excise or personal property Taxes payable in connection with the Collateral;
- (xiii) any repayment by the Administrative Agent, the Lenders or a Secured Party of any amount previously distributed in payment of Advances or payment of interest or Fees or any other amount due hereunder, in each case which amount the Administrative Agent, the Lenders or a Secured Party believes in good faith is required to be repaid;
- (xiv) the commingling by the Borrower of Collections required to be remitted to the Collection Account with other funds;

- (xv) any investigation, litigation or proceeding related to this Agreement (or the Transaction Documents), or the use of proceeds of Advances or the Collateral, or the administration of the Loan Assets by the Borrower or any litigation, proceedings or investigation against the Borrower;
- (xvi) any failure by the Borrower to give reasonably equivalent value in consideration of any item of Collateral or any attempt by any Person to void or otherwise avoid any such transfer under any statutory provision or common law or equitable action, including, without limitation, any provision of the Bankruptcy Code;
- (xvii) the use of the proceeds of any Advance in a manner other than as provided in this Agreement and the Transaction Documents;
- (xviii) any failure of the Borrower or any of its agents or representatives to remit to the Collection Account within two Business Days of receipt, Collections with respect to the Collateral remitted to the Borrower or any such agent or representative; or
- (xix) failure or delay in assisting a Replacement Collateral Manager in assuming the Loan Asset Collateral Management to service and administer the Collateral, or failure or delay in complying with instructions from the Administrative Agent with respect thereto.
- (b) Any amounts subject to the indemnification provisions of this Section 8.01 shall be paid by the Borrower to the Custodian or the Administrative Agent on behalf of the applicable Indemnified Party within thirty (30) days following receipt by the Borrower of the Custodian's or the Administrative Agent's written demand therefor on behalf of the applicable Indemnified Party (and the Administrative Agent shall pay such amounts to the applicable Indemnified Party promptly after the receipt by the Administrative Agent of such amounts). The Administrative Agent, on behalf of any Indemnified Party making a request for indemnification under this Section 8.01, shall submit to the Borrower a certificate setting forth in reasonable detail the basis for and the computations of the Indemnified Amounts with respect to which such indemnification is requested, which certificate shall be conclusive absent demonstrable error.
- (c) If the Borrower has made any payments in respect of Indemnified Amounts to the Administrative Agent on behalf of an Indemnified Party pursuant to this <u>Section 8.01</u> and such Indemnified Party thereafter collects any of such amounts from others, such Indemnified Party will promptly repay such amounts collected to the Borrower in an amount equal to the amount it has collected from others in respect of such Indemnified Amounts, without interest.

- (d) The obligations of the Borrower under this <u>Section 8.01</u> shall survive the resignation or removal of the Administrative Agent, the Lenders, the Custodian, the Account Bank, the Document Custodian or the Collateral Agent, and the termination of this Agreement.
- (e) As to the Collateral Agent, the Lenders and the Administrative Agent, an indemnification obligation under this <u>Section 8.01</u> shall not arise solely as a result of a Loan Asset being uncollectible due to the Obligor's financial inability to pay.

Each applicable Indemnified Party shall deliver to the Indemnifying Party under Section 8.01, within a reasonable time after such Indemnified Party's receipt thereof, copies of all notices and documents (including court papers) received by such Indemnified Party relating to the claim giving rise to the Indemnified Amounts; *provided* that failure to deliver such copies shall not relieve the Indemnifying Party of its obligations hereunder unless the indemnifying Party is materially and adversely prejudiced thereby (and in such case, only to the extent so materially and adversely prejudiced by such failure).

SECTION 8.02 <u>Indemnities by the Collateral Manager.</u>

(a) Without limiting any other rights which any Indemnified Party may have hereunder or under Applicable Law, the Collateral Manager hereby agrees to indemnify each Indemnified Party from and against any and all Indemnified Amounts, awarded against or incurred by any Indemnified Party as a consequence of any of the following, excluding, however, Indemnified Amounts to the extent resulting from gross negligence, bad faith or willful misconduct on the part of any Indemnified Party claiming indemnification hereunder as determined in a final decision by a court of competent jurisdiction:

- (i) the inclusion, in any computations made by it in connection with any Borrowing Base Certificate or other report prepared by it hereunder, of any Loan Assets which were not Eligible Loan Assets as of the date of any such computation;
 - (ii) any Loan Asset included in the Borrowing Base being determined as a Warranty Loan Asset;
- (iii) reliance on any representation or warranty made or deemed made by the Collateral Manager or any of its officers under or in connection with this Agreement or any other Transaction Document, any Collateral Management Report, Collateral Manager's Certificate or any other information or report delivered by or on behalf of the Collateral Manager pursuant hereto, which shall have been false, incorrect or misleading in any respect when made or deemed made or delivered;
- (iv) the failure by the Collateral Manager to perform any of its duties or obligations or comply with (A) any term, provision or covenant contained in this Agreement or any other Transaction Document, or any other agreement executed in connection with this Agreement, or (B) any Applicable Law applicable to it with respect to any Portfolio Assets;
 - (v) any litigation, proceedings or investigation against the Collateral Manager;
- (vi) any action or inaction by the Collateral Manager that causes the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, not to have a first priority perfected security interest in the Collateral, free and clear of any Lien other than Permitted Liens, whether existing at the time of the related Advance or any time thereafter;

- (vii) the commingling by the Collateral Manager of Collections required to be remitted to the Collection Account with other funds;
- (viii) any failure of the Collateral Manager or any of its agents or representatives (including, without limitation, agents, representatives and employees of such Collateral Manager acting pursuant to authority granted under Section 6.01 hereof) to remit to Collection Account, any Collections remitted to the Collateral Manager or any such agent or representative within two Business Days of receipt;
- (ix) the Collateral Manager or any of its agents or representatives (including, without limitation, agents, representatives and employees of such Collateral Manager acting pursuant to authority granted under <u>Section 6.01</u> hereof) permits or causes or authorizes the withdrawal of any amounts from the Collection Account to a Person or for a purpose not expressly authorized for withdrawal hereunder;
- (x) failure or delay in assisting a Replacement Collateral Manager in assuming each and all of the Collateral Manager's obligations to service and administer the Collateral, or failure or delay in complying with instructions from the Administrative Agent with respect thereto; or
- (xi) any of the events or facts giving rise to a breach of any of the Collateral Manager's representations, warranties, agreements or covenants set forth in <u>Article IV</u>, <u>Article V</u> or <u>Article VI</u> of this Agreement.
- (b) Any amounts subject to the indemnification provisions of this Section 8.02 shall be paid by the Collateral Manager to the Custodian or the Administrative Agent on behalf of the applicable Indemnified Party (i) with respect to Section 8.02(a)(ii) above, by making the payment with respect to a Warranty Loan Asset required under Section 2.07 above, and (ii) with respect to all other indemnifications provisions, within thirty (30) days following receipt by the Collateral Manager of the Custodian's or the Administrative Agent's written demand therefor on behalf of the applicable Indemnified Party (and the Administrative Agent shall pay such amounts to the applicable Indemnified Party promptly after the receipt by the Administrative Agent of such amounts). The Administrative Agent, on behalf of any Indemnified Party making a request for indemnification under this Section 8.02, shall submit to the Collateral Manager a certificate setting forth in reasonable detail the basis for and the computations of the Indemnified Amounts with respect to which such indemnification is requested, which certificate shall be conclusive absent demonstrable error. If any such amounts are not paid within such thirty (30)-day period, the Indemnified Party shall also be entitled to payment therefor pursuant to Section 2.04.

- (c) If for any reason the indemnification provided above in this <u>Section 8.02</u> is unavailable to the Administrative Agent or the Lenders or is insufficient to hold the Administrative Agent or the Lenders harmless in respect of any losses, claims, damages or liabilities, then the Collateral Manager shall contribute to the amount paid or payable by such Administrative Agent or the Lenders as a result of such losses, claims, damages or liabilities in such proportion as is appropriate to reflect not only the relative benefits received by such Administrative Agent or the Lenders on the one hand and the Collateral Manager on the other hand but also the relative fault of such Administrative Agent or the Lenders as well as any other relevant equitable considerations; *provided* that the Collateral Manager shall not be required to contribute in respect of any Administrative Agent or the Lenders excluded in <u>Section 8.02(a)</u>.
- (d) If the Collateral Manager has made any payments in respect of Indemnified Amounts to the Administrative Agent on behalf of an Indemnified Party pursuant to this <u>Section 8.02</u> and such Indemnified Party thereafter collects any of such amounts from others, such Indemnified Party will promptly repay such amounts collected to the Collateral Manager in an amount equal to the amount it has collected from others in respect of such Indemnified Amounts, without interest.

- (e) The Collateral Manager shall have no liability for making indemnification hereunder to the extent any such indemnification constitutes recourse for uncollectible or uncollected Loan Assets.
- (f) The obligations of the Collateral Manager under this <u>Section 8.02</u> shall survive the resignation or removal of the Administrative Agent, the Lenders, the Collateral Agent, the Custodian, the Account Bank or the Document Custodian and the termination of this Agreement.
 - (g) Any indemnification pursuant to this <u>Section 8.02</u> shall not be payable from the Collateral.
- (h) An indemnification obligation under this <u>Section 8.02</u> shall not arise solely as a result of a Loan Asset being uncollectible due to the Obligor's financial inability to pay.

Each applicable Indemnified Party shall deliver to the Indemnifying Party under Section 8.02, within a reasonable time after such Indemnified Party's receipt thereof, copies of all notices and documents (including court papers) received by such Indemnified Party relating to the claim giving rise to the Indemnified Amounts; *provided* that failure to deliver such copies shall not relieve the Indemnifying Party of its obligations hereunder unless the indemnifying Party is materially and adversely prejudiced thereby (and in such case, only to the extent so materially and adversely prejudiced by such failure).

SECTION 8.03 Legal Proceedings. In the event an Indemnified Party becomes involved in any action, claim, or legal, governmental or administrative proceeding (an "Action") for which it seeks indemnification hereunder, the Indemnified Party shall promptly notify the other party or parties against whom it seeks indemnification (the "Indemnifying Party") in writing of the nature and particulars of the Action; provided that its failure to do so shall not relieve the Indemnifying Party of its obligations hereunder except to the extent such failure has a material adverse effect on the Indemnifying Party. Upon written notice to the Indemnified Party acknowledging in writing that the indemnification provided hereunder applies to the Indemnified Party in connection with the Action (subject to the exclusion in the first sentence of Section 8.01, the first sentence of Section 8.02 or Section 8.02(d), as applicable), the Indemnifying Party may assume the defense of the Action at its expense with counsel reasonably acceptable to the Indemnified Party. The Indemnified Party shall have the right to retain separate counsel in connection with the Action, and the Indemnifying Party shall not be liable for the legal fees and expenses of the Indemnified Party (excluding the Custodian, the Document Custodian and the Account Bank) after such Indemnifying Party has done so; provided that if the Indemnified Party determines in good faith that there may be a conflict between the positions of the Indemnified Party and the Indemnifying Party in connection with the Action, or that the Indemnifying Party is not conducting the defense of the Action in a manner reasonably protective of the interests of the Indemnified Party, the reasonable legal fees and expenses of the Indemnified Party shall be paid by the Indemnifying Party; provided, further, that the Indemnifying Party shall not, in connection with any one Action or separate but substantially similar or related Actions in the same jurisdiction arising out of the same general allegations or circumstances, be liable for the fees or expenses of more than one separate firm of attorneys (and any required local counsel) for such Indemnified Party (excluding the Account Bank, the Custodian and the Document Custodian), which firm (and local counsel, if any) shall be designated in writing to the Indemnifying Party by the Indemnified Party. If the Indemnifying Party elects to assume the defense of the Action, it shall have full control over the conduct of such defense; provided that the Indemnifying Party and its counsel shall, as reasonably requested by the Indemnified Party or its counsel, consult with and keep them informed with respect to the conduct of such defense. The Indemnifying Party shall not settle an Action without the prior written approval of the Indemnified Party

SECTION 8.04 <u>After-Tax Basis</u>. Indemnification under <u>Section 8.01</u> and <u>8.02</u> shall not apply with respect to Taxes other than any Taxes that represent losses, claims and damages arising from any non-Tax claim.

ARTICLE IX. THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT AND THE COLLATERAL AGENT

SECTION 9.01 The Administrative Agent.

- (a) Appointment. Each Lender and each Secured Party hereby appoints and authorizes the Administrative Agent as its agent hereunder and hereby further authorizes the Administrative Agent to appoint additional agents to act on its behalf and for the benefit of each Lender and each Secured Party. Each Lender and each Secured Party further authorizes the Administrative Agent to take such action as agent on its behalf and to exercise such powers under this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents as are delegated to the Administrative Agent by the terms hereof and thereof, together with such powers as are reasonably incidental thereto. Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary contained elsewhere in this Agreement or in any other Transaction Document, the Administrative Agent shall not have any duties or responsibilities, except those expressly set forth in this Agreement, nor shall the Administrative Agent have or be deemed to have any fiduciary relationship with any Lender, and no implied covenants, functions, responsibilities, duties, obligations or liabilities shall be read into this Agreement or any other Transaction Document or otherwise exist against the Administrative Agent. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing sentence, the use of the term "agent" in this Agreement with reference to the Administrative Agent is not intended to connote any fiduciary or other implied (or express) obligations arising under agency doctrine of any Applicable Law. Instead, such term is used merely as a matter of market custom, and is intended to create or reflect only an administrative relationship between independent contracting parties.
- (b) <u>Delegation of Duties</u>. The Administrative Agent may execute any of its duties under this Agreement or any other Transaction Document by or through agents, employees or attorneys in fact and shall be entitled to advice of counsel concerning all matters pertaining to such duties. The Administrative Agent shall not be responsible for the negligence or misconduct of any agent or attorney in fact that it selects with reasonable care.
- Administrative Agent's Reliance, Etc. Neither the Administrative Agent nor any of its directors, officers, agents or employees shall be liable for any action taken or omitted to be taken by it or them as Administrative Agent under or in connection with this Agreement or any of the other Transaction Documents, except for its or their own fraud, gross negligence or willful misconduct as determined in a final decision by a court of competent jurisdiction. Each Lender and each Secured Party hereby waives any and all claims against the Administrative Agent or any of its Affiliates for any action taken or omitted to be taken by the Administrative Agent or any of its Affiliates under or in connection with this Agreement or any of the other Transaction Documents, except for its or their own fraud, gross negligence or willful misconduct as determined in a final decision by a court of competent jurisdiction. Without limiting the foregoing, the Administrative Agent: (i) may consult with legal counsel (including counsel for the Borrower), independent public accountants and other experts selected by it and shall not be liable for any action taken or omitted to be taken in good faith by it in accordance with the advice of such counsel, accountants or experts; (ii) makes no warranty or representation and shall not be responsible for any statements, warranties or representations made in or in connection with this Agreement; (iii) shall not have any duty to ascertain or to inquire as to the performance or observance of any of the terms, covenants or conditions of this Agreement or any of the other Transaction Documents on the part of the Borrower or the Collateral Manager or to inspect the property (including the books and records) of the Borrower or the Collateral Manager; (iv) shall not be responsible for the due execution, legality, validity, enforceability, genuineness, sufficiency or value of this Agreement, any of the other Transaction Documents or any other instrument or document furnished pursuant hereto or thereto; and (v) shall incur no liability under or in respect of this Agreement or any of the other Transaction Documents by acting upon any notice (including notice by telephone), consent, certificate or other instrument or writing (which may be by email) believed by it to be genuine and signed or sent by the proper party or parties.

- (d) Actions by Administrative Agent. The Administrative Agent shall be fully justified in failing or refusing to take any action under this Agreement or any other Transaction Document unless it shall first receive such advice or concurrence of any Lender as it deems appropriate and, if it so requests, it shall first be indemnified to its satisfaction by the Lenders against any and all liability and expense which may be incurred by it by reason of taking or continuing to take any such action. The Administrative Agent shall in all cases be fully protected in acting, or in refraining from acting, under this Agreement or any other Transaction Document in accordance with a request or consent of the Lenders; provided that, notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, the Administrative Agent shall not be required to take any action hereunder if the taking of such action, in the reasonable determination of the Administrative Agent, shall be in violation of any Applicable Law or contrary to any provision of this Agreement or shall expose the Administrative Agent to liability hereunder or otherwise. In the event the Administrative Agent requests the consent of a Lender pursuant to the foregoing provisions and the Administrative Agent does not receive a consent (either positive or negative) from such Person within ten Business Days of such Person's receipt of such request, then such Lender shall be deemed to have declined to consent to the relevant action.
- (e) Notice of Event of Default, Unmatured Event of Default or Collateral Manager Termination Event. The Administrative Agent shall not be deemed to have knowledge or notice of the occurrence of an Event of Default, Unmatured Event of Default or Collateral Manager Termination Event, unless the Administrative Agent has received written notice from a Lender, the Borrower or the Collateral Manager referring to this Agreement, describing such Event of Default, Unmatured Event of Default or Collateral Manager Termination Event and stating that such notice is a "Notice of Event of Default," "Notice of Unmatured Event of Default" or "Collateral Manager Termination Event" as applicable. The Administrative Agent shall (subject to Section 9.01(c)) take such action with respect to such Event of Default, Unmatured Event of Default or Collateral Manager Termination Event as may be requested by any Lender acting jointly or as the Administrative Agent shall deem advisable or in the best interest of the Administrative Agent.
- (f) Credit Decision with Respect to the Administrative Agent. Each Lender and each Secured Party acknowledges that none of the Administrative Agent or any of its Affiliates has made any representation or warranty to it, and that no act by the Administrative Agent hereinafter taken, including any consent to and acceptance of any assignment or review of the affairs of the Borrower, the Collateral Manager or any of their respective Affiliates or review or approval of any of the Collateral, shall be deemed to constitute any representation or warranty by any of the Administrative Agent or its Affiliates to any Lender as to any matter, including whether the Administrative Agent has disclosed material information in its possession. Each Lender and each Secured Party acknowledges that it has, independently and without reliance upon the Administrative Agent, or any of the Administrative Agent's Affiliates, and based upon such documents and information as it has deemed appropriate, made its own evaluation and decision to enter into this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party. Each Lender and each Secured Party also acknowledges that it will, independently and without reliance upon the Administrative Agent, or any of the Administrative Agent's Affiliates, and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own decisions in taking or not taking action under this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party. Each Lender and each Secured Party hereby agrees that the Administrative Agent shall not have any duty or responsibility to provide any Lender with any credit or other information concerning the business, prospects, operations, property, financial and other condition or creditworthiness of the Borrower, the Collateral Manager or their respective Affiliates which may come into the possession of the Administrative Agent or any of its Affiliates.

Indemnification of the Administrative Agent. Each Lender agrees to indemnify the Administrative Agent (to the extent not reimbursed by the Borrower or the Collateral Manager), ratably in accordance with its Pro Rata Share, from and against any and all liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements of any kind or nature whatsoever which may be imposed on, incurred by, or asserted against the Administrative Agent in any way relating to or arising out of this Agreement or any of the other Transaction Documents, or any action taken or omitted by the Administrative Agent hereunder or thereunder; provided that no Lender shall be liable for any portion of such liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements resulting from the Administrative Agent's fraud, gross negligence or willful misconduct as determined in a final decision by a court of competent jurisdiction; provided, further, that no action taken in accordance with the directions of any Lender shall be deemed to constitute fraud, gross negligence or willful misconduct for purposes of this Article IX. Without limitation of the foregoing, each Lender agrees to reimburse the Administrative Agent, ratably in accordance with its Pro Rata Share, promptly upon demand for any out-of-pocket expenses (including counsel fees) incurred by the Administrative Agent in connection with the administration, modification, amendment or enforcement (whether through negotiations, legal proceedings or otherwise) of, or legal advice in respect of rights or responsibilities under, this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents, to the extent that such expenses are incurred in the interests of or otherwise in respect of the Administrative Agent or the Lenders hereunder or thereunder and to the extent that the Administrative Agent is not reimbursed for such expenses by the Borrower or the Collateral Manager.

- Successor Administrative Agent. The Administrative Agent may resign at any time, effective upon the appointment and acceptance of a successor Administrative Agent as provided below, by giving at least thirty (30) days' written notice thereof to each Lender, the Collateral Manager and the Borrower and may be removed at any time with cause by the Lenders and the Borrower acting jointly. Upon any such resignation or removal, the Lenders acting jointly shall appoint a successor Administrative Agent, which appointment, prior to the occurrence and continuance of an Event of Default, shall be subject to the consent of the Borrower. Each Lender (and the Borrower, when applicable) agrees that it shall not unreasonably withhold or delay its approval of the appointment of a successor Administrative Agent. If no such successor Administrative Agent shall have been so appointed, and shall have accepted such appointment, within 30 days after the retiring Administrative Agent's giving of notice of resignation or the removal of the retiring Administrative Agent, then the retiring Administrative Agent may, on behalf of the Secured Parties, appoint a successor Administrative Agent which successor Administrative Agent shall be either (i) a commercial bank organized under the laws of the United States or of any state thereof and have a combined capital and surplus of at least \$200,000,000 or (ii) an Affiliate of such a bank. Upon the acceptance of any appointment as Administrative Agent hereunder by a successor Administrative Agent, such successor Administrative Agent shall thereupon succeed to and become vested with all the rights, powers, privileges and duties of the retiring Administrative Agent, and the retiring Administrative Agent shall be discharged from its duties and obligations under this Agreement. After any retiring Administrative Agent's resignation or removal hereunder as Administrative Agent, the provisions of this Article IX shall continue to inure to its benefit as to any actions taken or omitted to be taken by it while it was Administrative Agent under this Agreement.
- (i) Payments by the Administrative Agent. Unless specifically allocated to a specific Lender pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, all amounts received by the Administrative Agent on behalf of the Lenders shall be allocated in accordance with their related Lender's respective Pro Rata Share on the Business Day received by the Administrative Agent, unless such amounts are received after 12:00 p.m. on such Business Day, in which case the Administrative Agent shall use its reasonable efforts to pay such amounts to each Lender on such Business Day, but, in any event, shall pay such amounts to such Lender not later than the following Business Day.

SECTION 9.02 The Collateral Agent.

(a) <u>Designation of the Collateral Agent</u>. Each of the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the Lenders hereby designate and appoint Webster Bank, N.A. to act as Collateral Agent hereunder for the purposes of perfection of a security interest in the Collateral and hereby authorizes the Collateral Agent to take such actions on its behalf and on behalf of each of the Secured Parties and to exercise such powers and perform such duties as are expressly granted to the Collateral Agent by this Agreement. Webster Bank, N.A. hereby accepts such agency appointment to act as Collateral Agent pursuant to the terms of this Agreement and agrees to perform the duties set forth in Section 9.02(b).

(b) Exercise of Powers.

- (i) The Administrative Agent, each Lender and each Secured Party further authorizes the Collateral Agent to take such action as agent on its behalf and to exercise such powers under this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents as are expressly delegated to the Collateral Agent by the terms hereof and thereof, together with such powers as are reasonably incidental thereto. In furtherance, and without limiting the generality of the foregoing, each Secured Party hereby appoints the Collateral Agent (acting at the direction of the Administrative Agent) as its agent to execute and deliver all further instruments and documents, and take all further action that the Administrative Agent deems necessary or desirable in order to perfect, protect or more fully evidence the security interests granted by the Borrower hereunder, or to enable any of them to exercise or enforce any of their respective rights hereunder, including, without limitation, the execution by the Collateral Agent as secured party/assignee of such financing or continuation statements, or amendments thereto or assignments thereof, relative to all or any of the Loan Assets now existing or hereafter arising, and such other instruments or notices, as may be necessary or appropriate for the purposes stated hereinabove. Nothing in this Section 9.02(b) shall be deemed to relieve the Borrower of its obligations to protect the interest of the Collateral Agent (for the benefit of the Secured Parties) in the Collateral, including to file financing and continuation statements in respect of the Collateral in accordance with Section 5.01(l). In addition, the Collateral Agent may take any actions directed by the Administrative Agent from time to time.
- (ii) Except as expressly provided herein, the Collateral Agent shall not be under any duty or obligation to take any affirmative action to exercise or enforce any power, right or remedy available to it under this Agreement unless and until (and to the extent) expressly so directed by the Administrative Agent. The Collateral Agent shall not be liable for any action taken,

suffered or omitted by it in accordance with the request or direction of any Secured Party, to the extent that this Agreement provides such Secured Party the right to so direct the Collateral Agent, or the Administrative Agent. The Collateral Agent shall not be deemed to have notice or knowledge of any matter hereunder, including an Event of Default, unless a Responsible Officer of the Collateral Agent has received written notice thereof hereunder.

(iii) The Collateral Agent is authorized to enter into the Collection Account Agreement.

121

(c) <u>Limitation on Liability</u>.

- (i) The Collateral Agent may conclusively rely on and shall be fully protected in acting upon any certificate, instrument, opinion, notice, letter, telegram or other document delivered to it and that in good faith it reasonably believes to be genuine and that has been signed by the proper party or parties. The Collateral Agent may rely conclusively on and shall be fully protected in acting upon (i) the written instructions of any designated officer of (A) the Collateral Manager (but solely with respect to a matter on which the Collateral Manager is expressly entitled under this Agreement to instruct the Collateral Agent), (B) the Collateral Agent or (C) the Administrative Agent or (ii) the verbal instructions of the Administrative Agent.
- (ii) The Collateral Agent may consult counsel satisfactory to it and the advice or opinion of such counsel shall be full and complete authorization and protection in respect of any action taken, suffered or omitted by it hereunder in good faith and in accordance with the advice or opinion of such counsel.
- (iii) The Collateral Agent shall not be liable for any error of judgment, or for any act done or step taken or omitted by it, in good faith, or for any mistakes of fact or law, or for anything that it may do or refrain from doing in connection herewith except in the case of its willful misconduct or grossly negligent performance or omission of its duties.

(d) No Warranty or Representation; No Implied Duties; No Guaranty.

- (i) The Collateral Agent makes no warranty or representation and shall have no responsibility (except as expressly set forth in this Agreement) as to the content, enforceability, completeness, validity, sufficiency, value, genuineness, ownership or transferability of the Collateral, and will not be required to and will not make any representations as to the validity or value (except as expressly set forth in this Agreement) of any of the Collateral. The Collateral Agent shall not be obligated to take any legal action hereunder that might in its judgment involve any expense or liability unless it has been furnished with an indemnity reasonably satisfactory to it.
- (ii) The Collateral Agent shall have no duties or responsibilities except such duties and responsibilities as are specifically set forth in this Agreement and no covenants or obligations shall be implied in this Agreement against the Collateral Agent. Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary elsewhere in the Transaction Documents, the Collateral Agent shall not have any fiduciary relationship with any party hereto or any Secured Party in its capacity as such, and no implied covenants, functions, obligations or responsibilities shall be read into this Agreement, the other Transaction Documents or otherwise exist against the Collateral Agent. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, it is hereby expressly agreed and stipulated by the other parties hereto that the Collateral Agent shall not be required to exercise any discretion hereunder and shall have no investment or management responsibility.
- (iii) The Collateral Agent shall not be required to expend or risk its own funds in the performance of its duties hereunder.
- (iv) It is expressly agreed and acknowledged that the Collateral Agent is not guaranteeing performance of or assuming any liability for the obligations of the other parties hereto or any parties to the Collateral.

ARTICLE X. MISCELLANEOUS

SECTION 10.01 Amendments and Waivers.

- (a) (i) No amendment or modification of any provision of this Agreement shall be effective without the written agreement of the Borrower, the Collateral Manager (including any Replacement Collateral Manager) the Majority Lenders and, solely if such amendment or modification would adversely affect the rights and obligations of the Administrative Agent or the Collateral Agent, the written agreement of the Administrative Agent or the Collateral Agent, as applicable; and (ii) no termination or waiver of any provision of this Agreement or consent to any departure therefrom by the Borrower or the Collateral Manager shall be effective without the written concurrence of the Administrative Agent and the Majority Lenders. Any waiver or consent shall be effective only in the specific instance and for the specific purpose for which given.
- (b) Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 10.01(a), (1) the written consent of all of the Lenders holding Commitments shall be required for any amendment, modification or waiver, (i) modifying the provisions of this Section 10.01 or the definition of "Majority Lenders" hereunder, (ii) releasing any Collateral except as expressly set forth herein, (iii) extending the Scheduled Commitment Termination Date, the Scheduled Maturity Date, or the Revolving Period, or (iv) of any provision of Section 2.04 or Section 3.02(a)(i) through (iv), and (2) the written consent of the Lender(s) affected thereby shall be required for any amendment, modification or waiver (i) reducing or waiving any outstanding Advances, or the interest thereon or any fee, costs or expenses payable to any Lender hereunder.
- (c) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, no Defaulting Lender shall have any right to approve or vote on any amendment, waiver or consent hereunder, except that the Commitment of such Defaulting Lender shall not be increased or extended without the consent of such Defaulting Lender.
- (d) No amendment or modification of any provision of this Agreement shall be effective without the written agreement of the Custodian, the Account Bank or the Document Custodian if such amendment or modification would adversely affect the rights and obligations of the Account Bank, the Custodian or the Document Custodian.

SECTION 10.02 <u>Notices, Etc.</u> All notices and other communications hereunder shall, unless otherwise stated herein, be in writing (which shall include communication by e-mail) and e-mailed or delivered, to each party hereto, at its address set forth below:

BCCI SPV-2, LLC Brightwood SPV Advisors, LLC 810 Seventh Avenue, 26th Floor New York, New York 10019 Attention: Arlene Shaw

Telephone: 212-259-6617

E-Mail: shaw@brightwoodlp.com

123

with a copy to:

Proskauer Rose LLP Eleven Times Square New York, New York 10036 Attention: Matthew Kerfoot, Esq. Email: mkerfoot@proskauer.com

If to the initial Lender, the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent:

If to the Borrower or the Collateral Manager:

Webster Bank, N.A. 25 West 45th Street, 13th Floor New York, NY 10036 Attention: Andrew Shuster Managing Director Telephone No.: 212-757-8065 Email: ashuster@websterbank.com

Webster Bank, N.A. One Jericho Plaza Jericho, NY 11753

With a copy to: Attention: Meredith Kaye-Rosen/Myriam Ferguson

Telephone No.: 845-917-5579/516-327-7704

Email: <u>mkaye@websterbank.com;</u> <u>mferguson2@websterbank.com</u>

King & Spalding LLP

1185 Avenue of the Americas New York, New York 10036 Attention: Jeffrey Misher, Esq. email: jmisher@kslaw.com

U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association,

Global Corporate Trust

214 North Tryon Street, 26th Floor Charlotte, North Carolina 28202

Attention: Global Corporate Trust/Joseph Allen

Reference: BCCI SPV-2, LLC Email: joseph.allen1@usbank.com

U.S. Bank National Association,

1719 Otis Way

If to the Document Custodian: Florence, South Carolina 29501

With a copy to:

If to the Custodian:

Ref: BCCI SPV-2, LLC Attention: Steven Garrett

Email: steven.garrett@usbank.com

or at such other address as shall be designated by such party in a written notice to the other parties hereto. All notices and communications shall be effective when received.

SECTION 10.03 No Waiver Remedies. No failure on the part of the Administrative Agent, the Collateral Agent, any Lender to exercise, and no delay in exercising, any right hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof; nor shall any single or partial exercise of any right hereunder preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right. The remedies herein provided are cumulative and not exclusive of any remedies provided by law.

124

SECTION 10.04 Binding Effect; Assignability; Multiple Lenders.

(a) This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Borrower, the Collateral Manager, the Administrative Agent, each Lender, the Collateral Agent, and their respective successors and permitted assigns. Each Lender and their respective successors and assigns may assign (with the consent of the Administrative Agent, such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed), or grant a security interest or sell a participation interest in, (i) this Agreement and such Lender's rights and obligations hereunder and interest herein in whole or in part (including by way of the sale of participation interests therein) or (ii) any Advance (or portion thereof) to any Eligible Assignee; provided that the consent of the Borrower (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed) shall be required for any Lender to assign to any Eligible Assignee that is not an Affiliate of such Lender; provided, further, that, (i) the consent of the Borrower is not required for any assignment (x) to any Affiliate of a Lender, (y) required by any change in Applicable Law (provided that such Lender gives written notice of such assignment or participation, which notice shall identify the material regulatory reasons necessitating such assignment or participation) or (z) if an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing. Any assignee that is not already a Lender immediately prior to such assignment shall execute and deliver

to the Borrower, the Collateral Manager and the Administrative Agent a fully-executed Transferee Letter substantially in the form of Exhibit I hereto (a "Transferee Letter") and a fully-executed Joinder Supplement. Any Assuming Lender shall execute and deliver to the Collateral Manager, the Borrower and the Administrative Agent a fully-executed Joinder Supplement. Any Assuming Lender and the parties to any such assignment, grant or sale of a participation interest shall execute and deliver to the related Lender for its acceptance and recording in its books and records, such agreement or document as may be satisfactory to such parties and the applicable Lender. None of the Borrower or the Collateral Manager may assign, or permit any Lien to exist upon, any of its rights or obligations hereunder or under any Transaction Document or any interest herein or in any Transaction Document without the prior written consent of each Lender and the Administrative Agent.

- (b) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Section 10.04, any Lender may at any time pledge or grant a security interest in all or any portion of its rights (including, without limitation, rights to payment of principal and interest) under this Agreement to secure obligations of such Lender to a Federal Reserve Bank, without notice to or consent of the Borrower or the Administrative Agent; *provided* that no such pledge or grant of a security interest shall release such Lender from any of its obligations hereunder, or substitute any such pledgee or grantee for such Lender as a party hereto, as the case may be.
- (c) If a Lender (i) is a Defaulting Lender, (ii) fails to give its consent to any amendment, waiver or action for which consent of all Lenders was required and the Majority Lenders consented (whether pursuant to Section 10.01 or otherwise), or (iii) requests that the Administrative Agent deliver a demand for payment by the Borrower of amounts payable pursuant to Section 2.09 or Section 2.10, then, in addition to any other rights and remedies that any Person may have, the Borrower may, by notice to the applicable Lender within 120 days after such event (with a copy of such notice concurrently delivered to the Administrative Agent), require such Lender to assign all of its rights and obligations under the Transaction Documents to one or more Eligible Assignees specified by the Borrower or the Administrative Agent within 20 days after the Borrower's notice. The Administrative Agent is irrevocably appointed as attorney-in-fact to execute any such assignment if any member of the affected Lender fails to execute same. The affected Lender shall be entitled to receive, in cash, concurrently with such assignment, all amounts owed to it under the Transaction Documents, including all principal, interest and fees through the date of assignment (and including, for the avoidance of doubt, any amounts payable pursuant to Section 2.09(a) or (b) the request for which resulted in the application of this Section 10.04(c)).

125

- (d) Upon the effectuation of any assignment by any Lender of all or any of its rights and obligations under the Transaction Documents pursuant to Section 10.04(a) or Section 10.04(c) and the delivery to the Administrative Agent of all assignment documentation and the Transferee Letter, the Administrative Agent shall revise Annex A to reflect such assignment.
 - (e) Each Affected Party and each Indemnified Party shall be an express third party beneficiary of this Agreement.

SECTION 10.05 Term of This Agreement. This Agreement, including, without limitation, the Borrower's representations and covenants set forth in Articles IV and V and the Collateral Manager's representations, covenants and duties set forth in Articles IV, V and VI, shall remain in full force and effect until the Collection Date; provided that the rights and remedies with respect to any breach of any representation and warranty made or deemed made by the Borrower or the Collateral Manager pursuant to Articles III and IV and the indemnification and payment provisions of Article VIII, IX and XIV and the provisions of Section 2.09, Section 2.10, Section 10.07 and (for a period of one year) Section 10.10 shall be continuing and shall survive any termination of this Agreement.

SECTION 10.06 GOVERNING LAW; JURY WAIVER. THIS AGREEMENT AND ANY OTHER TRANSACTION DOCUMENT (EXCEPT, AS TO ANY OTHER TRANSACTION DOCUMENT, AS EXPRESSLY SET FORTH THEREIN), AND ANY CLAIM, CONTROVERSY OR DISPUTE ARISING UNDER OR RELATED TO OR IN CONNECTION THEREWITH, THE RELATIONSHIP OF THE PARTIES, AND/OR THE INTERPRETATION AND ENFORCEMENT OF THE RIGHTS AND DUTIES OF THE PARTIES WILL BE GOVERNED BY THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK WITHOUT REGARD TO ANY CONFLICTS OF LAW PRINCIPLES OTHER THAN SECTIONS 5-1401 AND 5-1402 OF THE NEW YORK GENERAL OBLIGATIONS LAW. EACH OF THE PARTIES HERETO WAIVES, TO THE FULLEST EXTENT PERMITTED BY LAW, ANY RIGHT IT MAY HAVE TO A TRIAL BY JURY IN RESPECT OF ANY LITIGATION ARISING DIRECTLY OR INDIRECTLY OUT OF, UNDER OR IN CONNECTION WITH THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY OF THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREUNDER.

SECTION 10.07 Costs, Expenses and Taxes. In addition to the rights of indemnification granted to the Collateral Agent, the Administrative Agent, the Lenders, and their respective Affiliates under Section 9.01 and Section 9.02 hereof, each of the Borrower and

the Collateral Manager agrees to pay on demand all reasonable and documented out-of-pocket costs and expenses of the Administrative Agent, the Lenders, and the Collateral Agent, incurred in connection with the pre-closing due diligence, preparation, execution, delivery, administration (including due diligence and periodic auditing and inspections incurred in connection with Section 5.01(v) or following an Event of Default and all other related fees and expenses), syndication, renewal, release of lien, amendment or modification of, any waiver or consent issued in connection with, or any enforcement or potential enforcement of this Agreement, the Transaction Documents and the other documents to be delivered hereunder or in connection herewith, including, without limitation, the reasonable fees, disbursements and other charges of rating agency and accounting costs and fees, the reasonable fees and out-of-pocket expenses of outside counsel for the Administrative Agent, the Lenders, and the Collateral Agent, with respect thereto and with respect to advising the Administrative Agent, the Lenders, and the Collateral Agent, as to their respective rights and remedies under this Agreement and the other documents to be delivered hereunder or in connection herewith, and all reasonable and documented out-of-pocket costs and expenses, if any (including outside counsel fees and expenses), incurred by the Administrative Agent, the Lenders or the Collateral Agent, in connection with the enforcement or potential enforcement of this Agreement or any Transaction Document by such Person and the other documents to be delivered hereunder or in connection herewith. Unless otherwise set forth herein, all costs and expenses shall be payable within 30 days after receipt of written demand therefor.

126

The Borrower shall pay on demand any and all present and future stamp, sales, excise, property and other similar Taxes and fees payable or determined to be payable to any Governmental Authority in connection with the execution, delivery, enforcement, filing and recording of this Agreement, the other Transaction Documents or any other document providing liquidity support, credit enhancement or other similar support to the Lenders in connection with this Agreement or the funding or maintenance of Advances hereunder.

SECTION 10.08 Execution in Counterparts; Severability; Integration. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts and by different parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed shall be deemed to be an original and all of which when taken together shall constitute one and the same agreement. Delivery of an executed counterpart of a signature page to this Agreement by e-mail in portable document format (.pdf) shall be effective as delivery of a manually executed counterpart of this Agreement. In the event that any provision in or obligation under this Agreement shall be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any jurisdiction, the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions or obligations, or of such provision or obligation in any other jurisdiction, shall not in any way be affected or impaired thereby. This Agreement and any agreements or letters (including Fee Letters) executed in connection herewith contains the final and complete integration of all prior expressions by the parties hereto with respect to the subject matter hereof and shall constitute the entire agreement among the parties hereto with respect to the subject matter hereof, superseding all prior oral or written understandings other than any Fee Letter delivered by the Borrower or the Collateral Manager to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders.

SECTION 10.09 Consent to Jurisdiction; Service of Process.

- (a) Each party hereto hereby irrevocably submits to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of any New York State or Federal court sitting in New York City in any action or proceeding arising out of or relating to the Transaction Documents, and each party hereto hereby irrevocably agrees that all claims in respect of such action or proceeding may be heard and determined in such New York State court or, to the extent permitted by law, in such Federal court. The parties hereto hereby irrevocably waive, to the fullest extent they may effectively do so, the defense of an inconvenient forum to the maintenance of such action or proceeding. The parties hereto agree that a final judgment in any such action or proceeding shall be conclusive and may be enforced in other jurisdictions by suit on the judgment or in any other manner provided by law.
- (b) Each of the Borrower and the Collateral Manager agrees that service of process may be effected by mailing a copy thereof by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, to the Borrower or the Collateral Manager, as applicable, at its address specified in Section 10.02 or at such other address as the Administrative Agent shall have been notified in accordance herewith. Nothing in this Section 10.09 shall affect the right of the Lenders, the Administrative Agent or the Lenders to serve legal process in any other manner permitted by law.

SECTION 10.10 Confidentiality.

- Each of the Administrative Agent, the Lenders, the Collateral Manager, the Collateral Agent, and the Borrower, shall maintain and shall cause each of its employees and officers to maintain the confidentiality of the Agreement and all information with respect to the other parties, including all information regarding the business of the Borrower and the Collateral Manager hereto and their respective businesses obtained by it or them and any of the Portfolio Assets in connection with the structuring, negotiating and execution of the transactions contemplated herein, except that each such party and its officers and employees may (i) disclose such information to its external accountants, investigators, auditors, attorneys or other agents, including any Rating Agency or valuation firm engaged by such party in connection with any due diligence or comparable activities with respect to the transactions and Loan Assets contemplated herein and the agents of such Persons ("Excepted Persons"); provided that each Excepted Person shall, as a condition to any such disclosure, agree for the benefit of the Administrative Agent, the Lenders, the Collateral Manager, the Collateral Agent, and the Borrower, that such information shall be used solely in connection with such Excepted Person's evaluation of, or relationship with, the Borrower and its affiliates, (ii) disclose such information as is required by Applicable Law (in which case the disclosing party agrees, to the extent permitted by Applicable Law, to use commercially reasonable efforts to inform the other parties hereto prior to such disclosure), and (iii) disclose the Agreement and such information in any suit, action, proceeding or investigation (whether in law or in equity or pursuant to arbitration) involving any of the Transaction Documents for the purpose of defending itself, reducing its liability, or protecting or exercising any of its claims, rights, remedies, or interests under or in connection with any of the Transaction Documents. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 10.10(a), the Collateral Manager may, subject to Applicable Law and the terms of any Loan Agreements, make available copies of the documents in the Loan Asset Files and such other documents it holds in its capacity as Collateral Manager pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, to any of its creditors. It is understood that the financial terms that may not be disclosed except in compliance with this Section 10.10(a) include, without limitation, all fees and other pricing terms, and all Events of Default, and priority of payment provisions.
- (b) Anything herein to the contrary notwithstanding, the Borrower and the Collateral Manager each hereby consents to the disclosure of any nonpublic information with respect to it (i) to the Administrative Agent, the Lenders or the Collateral Agent by each other, (ii) by the Administrative Agent, the Lenders and the Collateral Agent to any prospective or actual assignee or participant of any of them *provided* such Person agrees to hold such information confidential, or (iii) by the Administrative Agent, the Lenders and the Collateral Agent, as applicable, and to any officers, directors, employees, outside accountants and attorneys of any of the foregoing, *provided* that each such Person is informed of the confidential nature of such information. In addition, the Lenders, the Administrative Agent, and the Collateral Agent may disclose any such nonpublic information as required pursuant to any law, rule, regulation, direction, request or order of any judicial, administrative or regulatory authority or proceedings (whether or not having the force or effect of law).
- (c) Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the foregoing shall not be construed to prohibit (i) disclosure of any and all information that is or becomes publicly known; (ii) disclosure of any and all information (a) if required to do so by any applicable statute, law, rule or regulation (including, without limitation Rule 17g-5), (b) to any government agency or regulatory body having or claiming authority to regulate or oversee any aspects of the Lenders', the Administrative Agent's, or the Collateral Agent's, business or that of their affiliates, (c) pursuant to any subpoena, civil investigative demand or similar demand or request of any court, regulatory authority, arbitrator or arbitration to which the Administrative Agent, any Lender, the Collateral Agent, the Borrower, the Collateral Manager or an officer, director, employer, shareholder or affiliate of any of the foregoing is a party, (d) in any preliminary or final offering circular, registration statement or contract or other document approved in advance by the Borrower or the Collateral Manager, (e) to any affiliate, independent or internal auditor, agent, employee or attorney of the Collateral Agent having a need to know the same with respect to this Agreement; *provided* that prior to such disclosure, the disclosing party provides reasonable advance notice to such recipient of the confidential nature of the information being disclosed, or (f) permitted to be disclosed under Section 10.14; or (iii) any other disclosure authorized by the Borrower or the Collateral Manager.

128

SECTION 10.11 Non-Confidentiality of Tax Treatment.

All parties hereto agree that each of them and each of their employees, representatives, and other agents may disclose to any and all Persons, without limitation of any kind, the tax treatment and tax structure of the transaction and all materials of any kind (including, without limitation, opinions or other tax analyses) that are provided to any of them relating to such tax treatment and tax structure. "Tax treatment" and "tax structure" shall have the same meaning as such terms have for purposes of Treasury Regulation Section 1.6011-4; provided that with respect to any document or similar item that in either case contains information concerning the tax treatment or tax

structure of the transaction as well as other information, the provisions of this <u>Section 10.11</u> shall only apply to such portions of the document or similar item that relate to the tax treatment or tax structure of the transactions contemplated hereby.

SECTION 10.12 Waiver of Set Off.

Each of the parties hereto hereby waives any right of setoff it may have or to which it may be entitled under this Agreement from time to time against the Administrative Agent, the Lenders or their respective assets.

SECTION 10.13 Headings and Exhibits.

The headings herein are for purposes of references only and shall not otherwise affect the meaning or interpretation of any provision hereof. The schedules and exhibits attached hereto and referred to herein shall constitute a part of this Agreement and are incorporated into this Agreement for all purposes.

SECTION 10.14 Ratable Payments.

If any Lender, whether by setoff or otherwise, shall obtain any payment (whether voluntary, involuntary, through the exercise of any right of setoff, or otherwise) on account of Advances owing to it (other than pursuant to Section 2.09 or Section 2.10) in excess of its ratable share of payments on account of the Advances obtained by all the Lenders, such Lender shall forthwith purchase from the other Lenders such participations in the Advances owing to them as shall be necessary to cause such purchasing Lender to share the excess payment ratably with each of them; *provided* that, if all or any portion of such excess payment is thereafter recovered from such purchasing Lender, such purchase from each Lender shall be rescinded and such Lender shall repay to the purchasing Lender the purchase price to the extent of such recovery together with an amount equal to such Lender's ratable share (according to the proportion of (i) the amount of such Lender's required repayment to (ii) the total amount so recovered from the purchasing Lender) of any interest or other amount paid or payable by the purchasing Lender in respect of the total amount so recovered.

SECTION 10.15 Failure of the Borrower or the Collateral Manager to Perform Certain Obligations.

If the Borrower or the Collateral Manager, as applicable, fails to perform any of its agreements or obligations under Section 5.01(1), Section 5.02(n), the Administrative Agent may (but shall not be required to) itself perform, or cause performance of, such agreement or obligation, and the expenses of the Administrative Agent incurred in connection therewith shall be payable by the Borrower or the Collateral Manager (on behalf of the Borrower), as applicable, upon the Administrative Agent's demand therefor.

129

SECTION 10.16 <u>Power of Attorney</u>. The Borrower irrevocably authorizes the Administrative Agent and appoints the Administrative Agent as its attorney-in-fact to act on behalf of the Borrower (i) to file financing statements necessary or desirable in the Administrative Agent's sole discretion to perfect and to maintain the perfection and priority of the interest of the Secured Parties in the Collateral and (ii) to file a carbon, photographic or other reproduction of this Agreement or any financing statement with respect to the Collateral as a financing statement in such offices as the Administrative Agent in its sole discretion deems necessary or desirable to perfect and to maintain the perfection and priority of the interests of the Secured Parties in the Collateral. This appointment is coupled with an interest and is irrevocable.

SECTION 10.17 <u>Delivery of Termination Statements, Releases, etc.</u> Upon payment in full of all of the Obligations and the termination of this Agreement, the Administrative Agent and the Collateral Agent shall deliver to the Borrower termination statements, reconveyances, releases and other documents necessary or appropriate to evidence the termination of its Lien securing the Obligations, all at the expense of the Borrower.

SECTION 10.18 No Other Duties. The Lender identified in this Agreement as the "Sole Lead Arranger" shall not have any right, power, obligation, liability, responsibility or duty under this Agreement other than in its capacity, as applicable, as the Administrative Agent, Collateral Agent or a Lender hereunder. Without limiting the foregoing, such Lender shall not have or be deemed to have a fiduciary relationship with any other Lender.

SECTION 10.19 "KYC" Requirements; USA PATRIOT Act. The Borrower and the Collateral Manager shall provide all documentation and other information reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent or the Collateral Agent in their sole discretion or

required by regulatory authorities with respect to the Borrower and the Collateral Manager under applicable "know your customer" and anti-money laundering rules and regulations, including, without limitation, the USA PATRIOT Act, all in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent and each Lender.

ARTICLE XI. THE DOCUMENT CUSTODIAN

SECTION 11.01 <u>Designation of Document Custodian.</u>

- (a) Initial Document Custodian. The role of Document Custodian with respect to the Loan Documents shall be conducted by the Person designated as Document Custodian hereunder from time to time in accordance with this Section 11.01. Until the Collateral Agent shall give to U.S. Bank National Association a Document Custodian Termination Notice, U.S. Bank National Association is hereby appointed as, and hereby accepts such appointment and agrees to perform the duties and obligations of, Document Custodian pursuant to the terms hereof.
- (b) Successor Document Custodian. Upon the Document Custodian's receipt of a Document Custodian Termination Notice from the Collateral Agent of the designation of a successor Document Custodian pursuant to the provisions of Section 11.04, the Document Custodian agrees that it will terminate its activities as Document Custodian hereunder. Any successor Document Custodian shall be a state or national bank or trust company that is not an Affiliate of the Borrower, that has a deposit rating of at least "A2" or a short-term debt rating of at least "P-1" by Moody's and capital and surplus of at least U.S.\$200,000,000 and that is an Account Bank.

130

SECTION 11.02 <u>Duties of Document Custodian.</u>

- (a) Appointment. Each of the Borrower and the Collateral Agent hereby designate and appoint the Document Custodian to act as its agent and hereby authorizes the Document Custodian to take such actions on its behalf and to exercise such powers and perform such duties as are expressly granted to the Document Custodian by this Agreement. The Document Custodian hereby accepts such agency appointment to act as Document Custodian pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, until its resignation or removal as Document Custodian pursuant to the terms hereof.
- (b) *Duties*. On the date hereof and until its removal pursuant to <u>Section 11.04</u>, the Document Custodian shall perform, on behalf of the Collateral Agent and the Secured Parties, the following duties and obligations:
 - In connection with the delivery of a Loan Asset Checklist and Required Loan Documents as of a Cut-Off Date, no later than five (5) Business Days after such Cut-Off Date, the Borrower shall deliver to the Collateral Agent and the Document Custodian electronic copies of the Required Loan Documents for the Loan Assets on such Cut-Off Date. The Document Custodian shall take and retain custody of the Required Loan Documents delivered by the Borrower in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement, all for the benefit of the Secured Parties and subject to the Lien thereon in favor of the Collateral Agent, as agent for the Secured Parties. Within ten (10) Business Days following each applicable Cut-Off Date (and provided the Document Custodian has received the Loan Asset Checklist) with respect to the Loan Assets on such Cut-Off Date, and five (5) Business Days of its receipt of any Required Loan Documents and the Loan Asset Checklist with respect to such Loan Assets (the "Review Period"), the Document Custodian shall review the Required Loan Documents delivered to it to confirm that (A) if the files delivered per the following sentence indicate that any document must contain an original signature, each such document appears to bear the original signature, or if the file indicates that such document may contain a copy of a signature, that such copies appear to bear an original or a reproduction of such signature and (B) based on a review of the applicable note, the related initial Loan balance when entered into or obtained by the Borrower, Loan identification number and Obligor name with respect to such Loan is referenced on the related Loan List (such items (A) through (B) collectively, the "Review Criteria") and shall prepare a report substantially in the form of Exhibit L-1 (the "Custodial Receipt") including the Exceptions Report attached as Schedule A thereto. If so requested by the Document Custodian, in order to facilitate the foregoing review by the Document Custodian, in connection with each delivery of Loan Documents hereunder to the Document Custodian, the Collateral Manager shall provide to the Document Custodian (with a copy to the Collateral Agent) an electronic file (in EXCEL or a comparable format acceptable to the Document Custodian) or the related Loan Asset Checklist that contains a list of all Required Loan Documents and whether they require original signatures, the Loan identification number and the name of the Obligor and the initial Loan balance when entered into or obtained by the Borrower with respect to each related Loan. At

the conclusion of such review, if the Document Custodian shall determine that there are discrepancies in any Review Criteria, the Document Custodian shall include a list of the Review Criteria discrepancies (an "Exception Report") in its Custodial Receipt to the Collateral Manager and the Collateral Agent. The Collateral Manager shall have ten (10) Business Days to correct any non-compliance with any Review Criteria listed on the Exception Report. If after the conclusion of such time period the Collateral Manager has still not cured any discrepancies listed on the Exception Report to the Collateral Agent's satisfaction, the Administrative Collateral Agent shall promptly notify the Borrower of such determination by providing a written notice to the Collateral Manager. In addition, if requested in writing in the form of Exhibit L-2 by the Borrower and approved by the Collateral Agent, the Document Custodian shall return the Loan Documents for any Loan which fails to satisfy a Review Criteria to the Borrower. Other than the foregoing, the Document Custodian shall not have any responsibility for reviewing any Loan Documents.

The Borrower shall deliver, or cause to be delivered, to the Document Custodian all of the Required Loan Documents for each Loan Document owned by the Borrower at any time during the term of this Agreement at the address identified herein. The Document Custodian shall not be responsible for any Loan Document until actually received by it.

131

Notwithstanding any language to the contrary herein, the Document Custodian shall make no representations as to, and shall not be responsible to verify, (i) the validity, legality, ownership, title, perfection, priority, enforceability, due authorization, recordability, sufficiency for any purpose, or genuineness of any of the documents contained in the Loan Documents or (ii) the collectability, insurability, effectiveness or suitability of any such Loan Document.

- (ii) In taking and retaining custody of the Loan Documents, the Document Custodian shall be deemed to be acting as the agent of the Secured Parties.
- (iii) All Loan Documents that are originals or copies of promissory notes or allonges shall be kept in fire resistant vaults, rooms or cabinets at the Custody Facilities. All Loan Documents that are originals or copies shall be placed together with an appropriate identifying label and maintained in such a manner so as to permit identification, retrieval and access. All Loan Documents that are delivered to the Document Custodian in electronic format shall be saved onto disks and/or onto the Document Custodian's secure computer system, and maintained in a manner so as to permit retrieval and access.
- (iv) The Collateral Manager and the Collateral Agent may request that the Document Custodian provide an updated list of Loans for which it holds Required Loan Documents and the related Exception Report.
- (v) On each Reporting Date, the Document Custodian shall provide a written report to the Collateral Agent and the Collateral Manager (in a form acceptable to the Collateral Agent) identifying each Loan for which it holds Loan Documents, the non-complying Loans and the applicable Review Criteria that any non-complying Loan fails to satisfy.
- SECTION 11.03 Merger or Consolidation. Any Person (i) into which the Document Custodian may be merged or consolidated, (ii) that may result from any merger or consolidation to which the Document Custodian shall be a party, or (iii) that may succeed to the properties and assets of the Document Custodian substantially as a whole, which Person in any of the foregoing cases executes an agreement of assumption to perform every obligation of the Document Custodian hereunder, shall be the successor to the Document Custodian under this Agreement without further act of any of the parties to this Agreement.
- SECTION 11.04 <u>Document Custodian Removal</u>. The Document Custodian may be removed, by the Collateral Agent by notice given in writing to the Document Custodian (the "<u>Document Custodian Termination Notice</u>") upon the occurrence of an Event of Default or if the Document Custodian fails to perform its obligations hereunder; provided that notwithstanding its receipt of a Document Custodian Termination Notice, the Document Custodian shall continue to act in such capacity until a successor Document Custodian has been appointed, has agreed to act as Document Custodian hereunder, and has received all Loan Documents held by the previous Document Custodian.

SECTION 11.05 <u>Limitation on Liability</u>.

(a) The Document Custodian may conclusively rely on and shall be fully protected in acting upon any certificate, instrument, opinion, notice, letter, telegram or other document delivered to it and that in good faith it reasonably believes to be genuine and that

- (b) The Document Custodian may consult counsel satisfactory to it and the advice or opinion of such counsel shall be full and complete authorization and protection in respect of any action taken, suffered or omitted by it hereunder in good faith and in accordance with the advice or opinion of such counsel.
- (c) The Document Custodian shall not be liable for any error of judgment, or for any act done or step taken or omitted by it, in good faith, or for any mistakes of fact or law, or for anything that it may do or refrain from doing in connection herewith except, notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, in the case of its willful misconduct, bad faith or grossly negligent performance or omission of its duties and in the case of its grossly negligent performance of its duties in taking and retaining custody of the Loan Documents. Under no circumstances will the Document Custodian be liable for indirect, special, consequential or incidental damages, such as loss of use, revenue or profit.
- (d) The Document Custodian makes no warranty or representation and shall have no responsibility (except as expressly set forth in this Agreement) as to the content, enforceability, completeness, validity, sufficiency, value, genuineness, ownership or transferability of the Collateral, and will not be required to and will not make any representations as to the validity or value (except as expressly set forth in this Agreement) of any of the Collateral.
- (e) The Document Custodian shall have no duties or responsibilities except such duties and responsibilities as are specifically set forth in this Agreement and no covenants or obligations shall be implied in this Agreement against the Document Custodian.
 - (f) The Document Custodian shall not be required to expend or risk its own funds in the performance of its duties hereunder.
- (g) It is expressly agreed and acknowledged that the Document Custodian is not guaranteeing performance of or assuming any liability for the obligations of the other parties hereto or any parties to the Collateral.
- The Document Custodian may assume the genuineness of any such Required Loan Document or Loan Document it may receive and the genuineness and due authority of any signatures appearing thereon, and shall be entitled to assume that each Required Loan Document or Loan Document it may receive is what it purports to be. If an original "security" or "instrument" as defined in Section 8-102 and Section 9-102(a)(47) of the UCC, respectively, is or shall be or become available with respect to any Collateral to be held by the Document Custodian under this Agreement, it shall be the sole responsibility of the Borrower to make or cause delivery thereof to the Document Custodian, and the Document Custodian shall not be under any obligation at any time to determine whether any such original security or instrument has been or is required to be issued or made available in respect of any Collateral or to compel or cause delivery thereof to the Document Custodian (except to the extent listed in the Loan Asset Checklist). Without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing, the Document Custodian shall be without liability to the Borrower, Collateral Manager, the Collateral Agent or any other Person for any damage or loss resulting from or caused by events or circumstances beyond the Document Custodian's reasonable control, including nationalization, expropriation, currency restrictions, the interruption, disruption or suspension of the normal procedures and practices of any securities market, power, mechanical, communications or other technological failures or interruptions, computer viruses or the like, fires, floods, earthquakes or other natural disasters, civil and military disturbance, acts of war or terrorism, riots, revolution, acts of God, work stoppages, strikes, national disasters of any kind, or other similar events or acts; errors by the Borrower, the Collateral Manager or the Collateral Agent (including any Responsible Officer of any thereof) in its instructions to the Document Custodian; or changes in applicable law, regulation or orders.

(i) In the event that (i) the Borrower, Collateral Manager, the Collateral Agent, Lenders, Replacement Collateral Manager or Document Custodian shall be served by a third party with any type of levy, attachment, writ or court order with respect to any Loan

or Required Loan Document or (ii) a third party shall institute any court proceeding by which any Required Loan Document shall be required to be delivered otherwise than in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, the party receiving such service shall promptly deliver or cause to be delivered to the other parties to this Agreement copies of all court papers, orders, documents and other materials concerning such proceedings. The Document Custodian shall, to the extent permitted by law, continue to hold and maintain all the Required Loan Document that are the subject of such proceedings pending a final, non-appealable order of a court of competent jurisdiction permitting or directing disposition thereof. Upon final determination of such court, the Document Custodian shall dispose of such Required Loan Document as directed by the Administrative Agent, which shall give a direction consistent with such determination. Expenses of the Document Custodian incurred as a result of such proceedings shall be borne by the Borrower.

SECTION 11.06 Resignation of the Document Custodian. The Document Custodian may resign as Custodian upon sixty (60) days' notice to the Administrative Agent with such resignation becoming effective upon a successor representative succeeding to the rights, powers and duties of Document Custodian pursuant to this Section 11.06. If the Document Custodian shall resign as Document Custodian under this Agreement, then the Administrative Agent shall appoint a successor Document Custodian. Any successor Document Custodian shall succeed to the rights, powers and duties of resigning Custodian, and the term "Document Custodian" shall mean such successor Document Custodian effective upon its appointment, and the former Document Custodian's rights, powers and duties as Custodian shall be terminated, without any other or further act or deed on the part of the former Document Custodian or any of the parties to this Agreement. After the retiring Document Custodian's resignation as Document Custodian, the provisions of this Article XI shall inure to its benefit as to any actions taken or omitted to be taken by it while it was Document Custodian under this Agreement.

SECTION 11.07 Release of Documents.

- (a) Release for Servicing. From time to time and as appropriate for the enforcement or servicing of any of the Collateral, the Document Custodian is hereby authorized (unless and until such authorization is revoked by the Administrative Agent) to, and shall, upon written receipt from the Borrower of a request for release of documents and receipt in the form annexed hereto as Exhibit L-2, and the Borrower shall provide a copy to the Collateral Agent, release to the Borrower within two (2) Business Days of receipt of such request, the related Loan Documents or the documents set forth in such request and receipt to the Borrower. All documents so released to the Borrower shall be held by the Borrower in trust for the benefit of the Collateral Agent in accordance with the terms of this Agreement. The Borrower shall return to the Document Custodian the Loan Documents or other such documents (i) promptly upon the request of the Collateral Agent, or (ii) when the Borrower's need therefor in connection with such enforcement or servicing no longer exists, unless the Loan shall be liquidated or sold, in which case, upon receipt of an additional request for release of documents and receipt certifying such liquidation or sale and deposit of the proceeds thereof into the Collection Account from the Borrower to the Document Custodian in the form annexed hereto as Exhibit L-2, the Borrower's request and receipt submitted pursuant to the first sentence of this subsection shall be released by the Document Custodian to the Borrower.
- (b) Release for Payment. Upon receipt by the Document Custodian of the Borrower's request for release of documents and receipt in the form annexed hereto as Exhibit L-2 (which certification shall include a statement to the effect that all amounts received in connection with such payment or repurchase have been credited to the Collection Account as provided in this Agreement), the Document Custodian shall promptly release the related Loan Documents to the Borrower.

134

SECTION 11.08 Return of Loan Documents. The Borrower may, with the prior written consent of the Collateral Agent (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld), require that the Document Custodian return each Required Loan Document (as applicable), respectively (a) delivered to the Document Custodian in error, (b) as to which the lien on the related property has been so released, (c) that has been the subject of a discretionary sale or Substitution permitted hereunder or (e) that is required to be redelivered to the Borrower in connection with the termination of this Agreement, in each case by submitting to the Document Custodian and the Collateral Agent a written request in the form of Exhibit L-2 hereto (signed by both the Borrower and the Collateral Agent) specifying the Collateral to be so returned and reciting that the conditions to such release have been met (and specifying the Section or Sections of this Agreement being relied upon for such release). The Document Custodian shall upon its receipt of each such request for return executed by the Borrower and the Collateral Agent promptly, but in any event within two Business Days, return the Loan Documents so requested to the Borrower.

SECTION 11.09 Access to Certain Documentation and Information Regarding the Collateral; Audits.

(a) The Collateral Manager, the Borrower and the Document Custodian shall provide to the Collateral Agent access to the Loan Documents and all other documentation regarding the Collateral including in such cases where the Collateral Agent is required

in connection with the enforcement of the rights or interests of the Secured Parties, or by applicable statutes or regulations, to review such documentation, such access being afforded at the expense of the Borrower but only (i) upon five (5) Business Days' prior written request, (ii) during normal business hours and (iii) subject to the Collateral Manager's and Document Custodian's normal security and confidentiality procedures; provided that the Collateral Agent may, and shall upon request of any Lender, permit each Lender to be included on any such review, and shall use commercially reasonable efforts to schedule any review on a day when Lenders desiring to participate in such review may be included. From time to time at the discretion of the Collateral Agent, the Collateral Agent may review the Collateral Manager's collection and administration of the Collateral in order to assess compliance by the Collateral Manager with Article VI and may conduct an audit of the Collateral, and Loan Documents in conjunction with such a review. Such review shall be reasonable in scope and shall be completed in a reasonable period of time. The fees and expenses of the Document Custodian incurred under Section 11.09 shall be borne by the Borrower.

SECTION 11.10 <u>Representations and Warranties of the Document Custodian</u>. The Document Custodian in its individual capacity and as Document Custodian represents and warrants as follows:

- (a) Organization; Power and Authority. It is a duly organized and validly existing national banking association in good standing under the laws of the United States. It has full power, authority and legal right to execute, deliver and perform its obligations as Document Custodian under this Agreement.
- (b) *Due Authorization*. The execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions provided for herein have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on its part, either in its individual capacity or as Document Custodian, as the case may be.
- (c) No Conflict. The execution and delivery of this Agreement, the performance of the transactions contemplated hereby and the fulfillment of the terms hereof will not conflict with, result in any breach of its articles of incorporation or bylaws or any of the material terms and provisions of, or constitute (with or without notice or lapse of time or both) a default under any indenture, contract, agreement, mortgage, deed of trust, or other instrument to which the Custodian is a party or by which it or any of its property is bound.

135

- (d) No Violation. The execution and delivery of this Agreement, the performance of the transactions contemplated hereby to be performed by it and the fulfillment of the terms hereof applicable to it will not conflict with or violate, in any material respect, any Applicable Law as to the Document Custodian.
- (e) All Consents Required. All approvals, authorizations, consents, orders or other actions of any Person or Governmental Authority applicable to the Document Custodian, required in connection with the execution and delivery of this Agreement, the performance by the Document Custodian of the transactions contemplated hereby and the fulfillment by the Document Custodian of the terms hereof have been obtained.
- (f) Validity, Etc. The Agreement constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligation of the Document Custodian, enforceable against the Document Custodian in accordance with its terms, except as such enforceability may be limited by applicable Insolvency Laws and general principles of equity (whether considered in a suit at law or in equity).

SECTION 11.11 Covenants of the Document Custodian . The Document Custodian hereby covenants that:

- (a) Location of Loan Documents. Subject to Section 11.07, the Loan Documents shall remain at all times in the possession of the Document Custodian at the Custody Facilities unless notice of a different address is given in accordance with the terms hereof or unless the Administrative Agent agrees to allow certain Loan Documents to be released to the Collateral Manager on a temporary basis in accordance with the terms hereof, except as such Loan Documents may be released pursuant to this Agreement.
- (b) Loan Documents. The Document Custodian will not dispose of any documents constituting the Loan Documents in any manner that is inconsistent with the performance of its obligations as the Document Custodian pursuant to this Agreement and will not dispose of any Collateral except as contemplated by this Agreement.
- SECTION 11.12 Fees and Expenses. As compensation for the performance of the Document Custodian's obligations under this Agreement, the Borrower agrees to pay to the Document Custodian the applicable Custodian and Document Custodian Fees and

Expenses, which shall be solely the obligation of the Borrower. The Borrower agrees to reimburse the Document Custodian for all reasonable expenses, disbursements and advances incurred or made by the Document Custodian in accordance with any provision of this Agreement or the other Transaction Documents or in the enforcement of any provision hereof or in the other Transaction Documents, and all such amounts and the Custodian and Document Custodian Fees and expenses shall be payable in accordance with the provisions of the Document Custody Agreement and the Collection Account Agreement, *provided, however*, that to the extent such amounts are not promptly paid such amounts shall remain recourse obligations of the Borrower due and owing to the Document Custodian. All amounts payable to Document Custodian under this Section 11.12 shall be subject to the priorities of payment in Section 2.04 hereof, *provided, however*, that to the extent such amounts are not promptly paid pursuant to Section 2.04 hereof such amounts shall remain recourse obligations of the Borrower due and owing to the Document Custodian

136

SECTION 11.13 <u>Indemnity; Liability of the Document Custodian</u>.

- (a) The Borrower shall indemnify and hold the Document Custodian harmless from all Indemnified Amounts to the extent set forth in Section 9.1 and subject to all of the exclusions and other terms of such Section. The Document Custodian shall not be required to expend or risk its own funds or otherwise incur financial liability in the performance of its duties under this Agreement if it shall have reasonable grounds for believing that repayment of such funds or adequate indemnity is not reasonably assured to it. All amounts payable to Document Custodian shall be subject to the priorities of payment in Section 2.04 hereof, *provided, however*, that to the extent such amounts are not promptly paid pursuant to Section 2.04 hereof such amounts shall remain recourse obligations of the Borrower due and owing to the Document Custodian. The indemnification provided to the Document Custodian hereunder shall survive the resignation or removal of the Document Custodian and the termination of this Agreement.
- (b) The Document Custodian may conclusively rely and shall be protected in acting or refraining from acting upon any written notice, order, judgment, certification or demand (including, but not limited to, electronically confirmed facsimiles of such notice) believed by it to be genuine and to have been signed or presented by the proper party or parties in accordance with this Agreement, and the Document Custodian shall have no obligation to review or confirm that actions taken pursuant to such notice in accordance with this Agreement comply with any other agreement or document. The Document Custodian shall not be responsible for the content or accuracy of any document provided to the Document Custodian, and shall not be required to recalculate, certify, or verify any numerical information. The Document Custodian shall not be liable with respect to any action taken or omitted to be taken in accordance with the written direction, instruction, acknowledgment, consent or any other communication from any party pursuant to the Transaction Documents.
- (c) In no event will the Document Custodian be liable for any lost profits or for any incidental, indirect, special, consequential or punitive damages whether or not the Document Custodian knew of the possibility or likelihood of such damages.
- (d) The Document Custodian may consult with legal counsel of its own choosing, at the expense of the Borrower, as to any matter relating to this Agreement, and the Document Custodian shall not incur any liability in acting in good faith in accordance with any advice from such counsel.
- (e) In no event shall the Document Custodian be liable for any failure or delay in performance of its obligations hereunder because of circumstances beyond the Document Custodian's control, including, but not limited to, acts of God, flood, war (whether declared or undeclared), terrorism, fire, riot, strikes or work stoppages for any reason, embargo, government action, including any laws, ordinances, regulations.
- (f) Subject to Section 11.05(c), Neither the Document Custodian nor any of its directors, officers or employees, shall be liable for any action taken or omitted to be taken by it or them hereunder except for its or their own gross negligence or willful misconduct as determined by a court of competent jurisdiction in a final, non-appealable order or as otherwise agreed to by the parties.
- (g) In order to comply with laws, rules, regulations and executive orders in effect from time to time applicable to banking institutions, including those relating to the funding of terrorist activities and money laundering, the Document Custodian is required to obtain, verify and record certain information relating to individuals and entities which maintain a business relationship with the Document Custodian. Accordingly, each of the parties agrees to promptly provide to the Document Custodian upon its request from time to time such identifying information and documentation as may be available for such party in order to enable the Document Custodian to comply with Applicable Law.

- (h) The Document Custodian shall not be liable for any action or inaction of the Borrower, the Administrative Agent, the Lenders, or any other party (or agent thereof) to this Agreement or any related document and may assume compliance by such parties with their obligations under this Agreement or any related agreements, unless a Responsible Officer of the Document Custodian shall have received written notice to the contrary at the address of the Document Custodian set forth on its signature page hereto. For purposes hereof, "Responsible Officer" shall mean any president, vice president, executive vice president, assistant vice president, treasurer, secretary, assistant secretary, corporate trust officer or any other officer thereof customarily performing functions similar to those performed by the individuals who at the time shall be such officers, respectively, or to whom any matter is referred because of such officer's knowledge of or familiarity with the particular subject, and, in each case, having direct responsibility for the administration of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents to which such person is a party.
- (i) The Document Custodian is authorized to supply any information regarding the Collection Account which is required by any law or governmental regulation now or hereafter in effect.
- (j) If at any time the Document Custodian is served with any judicial or administrative order, judgment, decree, writ or other form of judicial or administrative process which in any way affects any property held by it hereunder or the Collection Account (including, but not limited to, orders of attachment or garnishment or other forms of levies or injunctions or stays relating to the transfer of any property), the Document Custodian is authorized to comply therewith in any manner as it or its legal counsel of its own choosing deems appropriate; and if the Document Custodian complies with any such judicial or administrative order, judgment, decree, writ or other form of judicial or administrative process, the Document Custodian shall not be liable to any of the parties hereto or to any other person or entity even though such order, judgment, decree, writ or process may be subsequently modified or vacated or otherwise determined to have been without legal force or effect.
- (k) The Document Custodian shall not be liable for failing to comply with its obligations under this Agreement in so far as the performance of such obligations is dependent upon the timely receipt of instructions and/or other information from any other person which are not received or not received by the time required.
- (l) The Document Custodian agrees that, with respect to any Loan Asset File at any time or times in its possession or held in its name, the Document Custodian shall be the agent and custodian of the Collateral Agent, for the benefit of the Secured Parties, for purposes of perfecting (to the extent not otherwise perfected) the Collateral Agent's security interest in the Collateral and for the purpose of ensuring that such security interest is entitled to first priority status under the UCC. The Document Custodian shall be entitled to the same protections as the Custodian.

ARTICLE XII. THE CUSTODIAN

SECTION 12.01 Authorization and Action.

(a) Each Lender and the Administrative Agent hereby designates and appoints U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association (and U.S. Bank Trust Company, National Association accepts such designation and appointment) as the Custodian hereunder, and authorizes the Custodian to maintain the Collection Account at U.S. Bank National Association as the Account Bank and to take such actions as representative on its behalf and to exercise such powers as are delegated to the Custodian by the terms of this Agreement together with such powers as are reasonably incidental thereto. In performing its functions and duties hereunder, the Custodian shall act solely as agent for the Lenders and the Administrative Agent and does not assume nor shall be deemed to have assumed any obligation or relationship of trust or agency with or for the Borrower or any of its successors or assigns. Neither the Account Bank nor the Custodian shall not be required to risk or expend its own funds in performing its duties hereunder or otherwise take any action which exposes it to personal liability or which is contrary to this Agreement or Applicable Law. The appointment and authority of the Custodian hereunder shall terminate at the Collection Date.

(b) Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary elsewhere in this Agreement, the Custodian shall not have any duties or responsibilities, except those expressly set forth herein, or any agency or fiduciary relationship with any Lender or the Administrative Agent, and no implied covenants, functions, responsibilities, duties, obligations or liabilities shall be read into this Agreement or otherwise exist against the Custodian.

SECTION 12.02 Successor Custodian.

- (a) The Custodian may resign as Custodian upon sixty (60) days' notice to the Administrative Agent with such resignation becoming effective upon a successor representative succeeding to the rights, powers and duties of Custodian pursuant to this Section 12.02(a). If the Custodian shall resign as Custodian under this Agreement, then the Administrative Agent shall appoint a successor Custodian. Any successor Custodian shall succeed to the rights, powers and duties of resigning Custodian, and the term "Custodian" shall mean such successor Custodian effective upon its appointment, and the former Custodian's rights, powers and duties as Custodian shall be terminated, without any other or further act or deed on the part of the former Custodian or any of the parties to this Agreement. After the retiring Custodian's resignation as Custodian, the provisions of this Article XII shall inure to its benefit as to any actions taken or omitted to be taken by it while it was Custodian under this Agreement. Any successor Custodian appointed hereunder shall be a state or national bank or trust company that is not an Affiliate of the Borrower, that has a deposit rating of at least "A2" or a short-term debt rating of at least "P-1" by Moody's and capital and surplus of at least U.S.\$200,000,000 and that is an Account Bank.
- (b) The Custodian may be removed in connection with a breach by the Custodian of any agreement of the Custodian under this Agreement upon 30 days' notice given in writing and delivered to the Custodian from the Administrative Agent (the "Custodian Termination Notice"). On and after the receipt by the Custodian of the Custodian Termination Notice, the Custodian shall continue to perform all functions of Custodian under this Agreement until the date specified in the Custodian Termination Notice or otherwise specified by the Administrative Agent in writing or, if no such date is specified in the Custodian Termination Notice, until a date mutually agreed upon by the Custodian and the Administrative Agent, in each case subject to the Custodian's right to resign prior to such date pursuant to Section 12.02(a).

SECTION 12.03 Fees and Expenses. As compensation for the performance of the Custodian's obligations under this Agreement, the Borrower agrees to pay to the Custodian the applicable Custodian and Document Custodian Fees and expenses, which shall be solely the obligation of the Borrower. The Borrower agrees to reimburse the Custodian for all reasonable expenses, disbursements and advances incurred or made by the Custodian in accordance with any provision of this Agreement or the other Transaction Documents or in the enforcement of any provision hereof or in the other Transaction Documents, and all such amounts and the Custodian and Document Custodian Fees and expenses shall be payable in accordance with the provisions of the Document Custody Agreement and the Collection Account Agreement and shall be subject to the priorities of payment in Section 2.04 hereof, *provided, however*, that to the extent such amounts are not promptly paid such amounts shall remain recourse obligations of the Borrower due and owing to the Custodian.

SECTION 12.04 Representations and Warranties of the Custodian.

- (a) Organization. The Custodian has been duly organized and is validly existing as a national association under the laws of the United States.
- (b) Power and Authority; Due Authorization. The Custodian (i) has all necessary power, authority and legal right to (A) execute and deliver this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party and (B) carry out the terms of the Transaction Documents to which it is a party and (ii) has duly authorized by all necessary corporate action the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party.

139

(c) Binding Obligation. This Agreement and each other Transaction Document to which the Custodian is a party constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation of the Custodian enforceable against Custodian in accordance with its respective terms, except as such enforceability may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium, or other laws of general application effecting enforcements of creditors' rights or general principles of equity.

- (a) The Borrower shall indemnify and hold the Custodian harmless from all Indemnified Amounts to the extent set forth in Section 8.01 and subject to all of the exclusions and other terms of such Section. The Custodian shall not be required to expend or risk its own funds or otherwise incur financial liability in the performance of its duties under this Agreement if it shall have reasonable grounds for believing that repayment of such funds or adequate indemnity is not reasonably assured to it. All amounts payable to Custodian pursuant to this Section 12.05 shall be subject to the priorities of payment in Section 2.04 hereof, *provided, however*, that to the extent such amounts are not promptly paid pursuant to Section 2.04 hereof such amounts shall remain recourse obligations of the Borrower due and owing to the Custodian. The indemnification provided to the Custodian hereunder shall survive the resignation or removal of the Custodian and the termination of this Agreement.
- (b) The Custodian may conclusively rely and shall be protected in acting or refraining from acting upon any written notice, order, judgment, certification or demand (including, but not limited to, electronically confirmed facsimiles of such notice) believed by it to be genuine and to have been signed or presented by the proper party or parties in accordance with this Agreement, and the Custodian shall have no obligation to review or confirm that actions taken pursuant to such notice in accordance with this Agreement comply with any other agreement or document. The Custodian shall not be responsible for the content or accuracy of any document provided to the Custodian, and shall not be required to recalculate, certify, or verify any numerical information. The Custodian shall not be liable with respect to any action taken or omitted to be taken in accordance with the written direction, instruction, acknowledgment, consent or any other communication from any party pursuant to the Transaction Documents.
- (c) In no event will the Custodian be liable for any lost profits or for any incidental, indirect, special, consequential or punitive damages whether or not the Custodian knew of the possibility or likelihood of such damages.
- (d) The Custodian may consult with legal counsel of its own choosing, at the expense of the Borrower, as to any matter relating to this Agreement, and the Custodian shall not incur any liability in acting in good faith in accordance with any advice from such counsel. The Custodian and the Document Custodian may execute any of its duties under this Agreement or any other Transaction Document by or through agents, employees or attorneys in fact and shall be entitled to advice of counsel concerning all matters pertaining to such duties. Neither the Custodian nor the Document Custodian shall be responsible for the negligence or misconduct of any agent or attorney in fact that it selects with reasonable care.
- (e) In no event shall the Custodian be liable for any failure or delay in performance of its obligations hereunder because of circumstances beyond the Custodian's control, including, but not limited to, acts of God, flood, war (whether declared or undeclared), terrorism, fire, riot, strikes or work stoppages for any reason, embargo, government action, including any laws, ordinances, regulations.

- (f) Neither the Custodian nor any of its directors, officers or employees, shall be liable for any action taken or omitted to be taken by it or them hereunder except for its or their own gross negligence or willful misconduct as determined by a court of competent jurisdiction in a final, non-appealable order or as otherwise agreed to by the parties.
- (g) In order to comply with laws, rules, regulations and executive orders in effect from time to time applicable to banking institutions, including those relating to the funding of terrorist activities and money laundering, the Custodian is required to obtain, verify and record certain information relating to individuals and entities which maintain a business relationship with the Custodian. Accordingly, each of the parties agrees to promptly provide to the Custodian upon its request from time to time such identifying information and documentation as may be available for such party in order to enable the Custodian to comply with Applicable Law.
- (h) The Custodian shall not be liable for any action or inaction of the Borrower, the Administrative Agent, the Lenders, or any other party (or agent thereof) to this Agreement or any related document and may assume compliance by such parties with their obligations under this Agreement or any related agreements, unless a Responsible Officer of the Custodian shall have received written notice to the contrary at the address of the Custodian set forth on its signature page hereto. For purposes hereof, "Responsible Officer" shall mean any president, vice president, executive vice president, assistant vice president, treasurer, secretary, assistant secretary, corporate trust officer or any other officer thereof customarily performing functions similar to those performed by the individuals who at the time shall be such officers, respectively, or to whom any matter is referred because of such officer's knowledge of or familiarity with the particular subject, and, in each case, having direct responsibility for the administration of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents to which such person is a party.

- (i) The Custodian is authorized to supply any information regarding the Collection Account which is required by any law or governmental regulation now or hereafter in effect.
- (j) If at any time the Custodian is served with any judicial or administrative order, judgment, decree, writ or other form of judicial or administrative process which in any way affects any property held by it hereunder or the Collection Account (including, but not limited to, orders of attachment or garnishment or other forms of levies or injunctions or stays relating to the transfer of any property), the Custodian is authorized to comply therewith in any manner as it or its legal counsel of its own choosing deems appropriate; and if the Custodian complies with any such judicial or administrative order, judgment, decree, writ or other form of judicial or administrative process, the Custodian shall not be liable to any of the parties hereto or to any other person or entity even though such order, judgment, decree, writ or process may be subsequently modified or vacated or otherwise determined to have been without legal force or effect.
- (k) The Custodian shall not be liable for failing to comply with its obligations under this Agreement in so far as the performance of such obligations is dependent upon the timely receipt of instructions and/or other information from any other person which are not received or not received by the time required.
- (l) Neither the Custodian nor the Document Custodian shall (i) have any obligation to determine the methodology, conventions or administrative procedures for the calculation of any Benchmark, including for the avoidance of doubt, an alternative reference rate or Benchmark Replacement and, in all cases, shall be entitled to rely upon the determination thereof by the Administrative Agent, and (ii) in respect of any Determination Date and related Interest Period (or portion thereof), have any liability for the application of Benchmark as determined on the previous Interest Period in accordance with the definition of Benchmark.

- (m) Neither the Custodian nor the Document Custodian shall be under any obligation (i) to monitor, determine or verify the unavailability or cessation of the then-current Benchmark (or any other applicable Benchmark Replacement) or whether or when there has occurred, or to give notice to any other transaction party of the occurrence of any Benchmark Transition Event, Benchmark Transition State Date, Benchmark Unavailability Period or Benchmark Replacement Date or, (ii) to select, determine or designate any alternative reference rate or Benchmark Replacement, or other successor or replacement benchmark index, or whether any conditions to the designation of such a rate have been satisfied, or (iii) to select, determine or designate any Benchmark Replacement adjustment, or any other modifier to any replacement or successor index, or (iv) to determine whether or what Benchmark Replacement Conforming Changes are necessary or advisable, if any, in connection with any of the foregoing.
- (n) Neither the Custodian nor the Document Custodian shall be liable for any inability, failure or delay on its part to perform any of its duties set forth in this Loan Agreement as a result of the unavailability of the Benchmark or other applicable Benchmark Replacement, including as a result of any inability, delay, error or inaccuracy on the part of any other transaction party, including without limitation the Administrative Agent, in providing any direction, instruction, notice or information required or contemplated by the terms of this Loan Agreement and reasonably required for the performance of such duties. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Administrative Agent shall provide direction to the Custodian facilitating or specifying administrative procedures with respect to the calculation of any other applicable benchmark upon which directions the Custodian may conclusively rely.
- (o) <u>Collateral Administration</u>. The Custodian shall maintain a database of certain characteristics of the Collateral on an ongoing basis, and provide to the Borrower, the Collateral Manager and the Administrative Agent certain reports, schedules and calculations, all as more particularly described in this paragraph, based upon information and data received from the Borrower, the Collateral Manager and the Administrative Agent. In connection therewith, the Custodian shall:
 - (i) within 30 days after the Closing Date, create a database with respect to the Collateral that has been pledged to the Collateral Agent for the benefit of the Secured Parties from time to time, comprised of the Loan Assets credited to the Accounts from time to time and Permitted Investments in which amounts held in the Accounts may be invested from time to time, as provided in this Agreement (the "Collateral Database");
 - (ii) update the Collateral Database on a periodic basis for changes and to reflect the sale or other disposition of assets included in the Collateral and any additional Collateral from time to time, in each case based upon, and to the extent of, information furnished to the Custodian by the Borrower or the Collateral Manager as may be reasonably required by the Custodian from time to time or based upon notices received by the Custodian from the issuer, or trustee or agent bank under an underlying instrument, or similar source;

- (iii) track the receipt and allocation to the Principal Collections and Interest Collections to the applicable account and any withdrawals therefrom and, on each Business Day, provide to the Collateral Manager and the Administrative Agent daily reports reflecting such actions to the accounts as of the close of business on the preceding Business Day; and
- (iv) prepare and deliver to the Administrative Agent, the Borrower and the Collateral Manager on the 15th of each month, commencing in January 2025, the monthly report substantially in the form of agreed to by the and the Administrative Agent, Collateral Manager and the Custodian, on the basis of the information contained in the Collateral Database as of the last day of the prior calendar month, and such other information as may be provided to the Custodian by the Borrower, the Collateral Manager or the Administrative Agent.

- (p) The Custodian shall not be liable for any action taken, suffered or omitted by it in accordance with the request or direction of any Secured Party, to the extent that this Agreement provides such Secured Party the right to so direct the Custodian. The Custodian shall not be deemed to have notice or knowledge of any matter hereunder, including an Event of Default, unless a responsible officer of the Custodian has actual knowledge of such matter or written notice thereof is received by the Custodian.
- (q) If, in performing its duties under this Agreement, the Custodian is required to decide between alternative courses of action, the Custodian may request written instructions from the Administrative Agent as to the course of action desired by it. If the Custodian does not receive such instructions within two Business Days after it has requested them, the Custodian may, but shall be under no duty to, take or refrain from taking any such courses of action. The Custodian shall act in accordance with instructions received after such two Business Day period except to the extent it has already, in good faith, taken or committed itself to take, action inconsistent with such instructions. The Custodian shall be entitled to rely on the advice of legal counsel and independent accountants in performing its duties hereunder and shall be deemed to have acted in good faith if it acts in accordance with such advice.

[SIGNATURE PAGES TO FOLLOW]

143

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have caused this Agreement to be executed by their respective officers thereunto duly authorized, as of the date first above written.

THE BORROWER:

BCCI SPV-2, LLC

By: Brightwood Capital Advisors, LLC, its manager

By: /s/ Sengal Selassie

Name: Sengal Selassie Title: Manager

[SIGNATURES CONTINUE ON THE FOLLOWING PAGE]

[Signature Page to Loan and Servicing Agreement]

THE COLLATERAL MANAGER: BRIGHTWOOD SPV ADVISORS, LLC By: /s/ Sengal Selassie Name: Sengal Selassie Title: Manager [SIGNATURES CONTINUE ON THE FOLLOWING PAGE] [Signature Page to Loan and Servicing Agreement] THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT AND THE COLLATERAL **AGENT**: WEBSTER BANK, N.A. By: /s/ Andrew Shuster Name: Andrew Shuster Title: Managing Director [SIGNATURES CONTINUE ON THE FOLLOWING PAGE] [Signature Page to Loan and Servicing Agreement] **THE DOCUMENT CUSTODIAN:** U.S. BANK NATIONAL ASSOCIATION By: /s/ Kenneth Brandt

Name: Kenneth Brandt Title: Vice President

[SIGNATURES CONTINUE ON THE FOLLOWING PAGE]

[Signature Page to Loan and Servicing Agreement]

THE CUSTODIAN:

U.S. BANK TRUST COMPANY, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION

By: /s/ Scott DeRoss

Name: Scott DeRoss

Title: Senior Vice President

[SIGNATURES CONTINUE ON THE FOLLOWING PAGE]

[Signature Page to Loan and Servicing Agreement]

<u>LENDER</u> :	
WEBSTER BANK, N.A.	
By: /s/ Andrew Shuster	
Name: Andrew Shuster	
Title: Managing Director	

[Signature Page to Loan and Servicing Agreement]

SCHEDULE I Condition Precedent Documents

As required by <u>Section 3.01</u> of the Agreement, each of the following items must be delivered to the Administrative Agent prior to the effectiveness of the Agreement:

A copy of this Agreement duly executed by each of the parties hereto;

A copy of each other Transaction Document duly executed by the parties thereto including, without limitation, the Collection Account Agreement.

A certificate of an officer of each of the Borrower and the Collateral Manager, dated the date of this Agreement, certifying (i) the names and true signatures of the incumbent officers of such entity authorized to sign on behalf of such entity each of the Transaction Documents to which it is a party (on which certificate the Administrative Agent, the Lenders, and the Collateral Agent may conclusively rely until such time as the Administrative Agent and the Lenders shall receive from such entity a revised certificate meeting the requirements of this paragraph (c)(i)), (ii) that the copy of the certificate of formation and the Operating Agreement of such entity are complete and correct, and that such certificate of formation and the Operating Agreement have not been amended, modified or supplemented other than as attached thereto and are in full force and effect, and (iii) the authorization document of the board of directors approving and authorizing the execution, delivery and performance by such Person of the Transaction Documents to which it is a party;

A good standing certificate, dated as of a recent date for the Borrower and the Collateral Manager, issued by the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware;

UCC-1 financing statements describing the Collateral, and naming the Borrower as debtor and the Collateral Agent, on behalf of the Secured Parties, as secured party, and other, similar instruments or documents, as may be necessary or, in the opinion of the Administrative Agent, desirable under the UCC of all appropriate jurisdictions or any comparable law to perfect the Collateral Agent's, on behalf of the Secured Parties, interests in all Collateral;

Copies of tax and judgment lien searches in all jurisdictions reasonably requested by the Administrative Agent and requests for information (or a similar UCC search report certified by a party acceptable to the Administrative Agent), dated a date reasonably near to the Closing Date, and with respect to such requests for information or UCC searches, listing all effective financing statements which

name the Borrower (under its present name and any previous name) as debtor and which are filed in the State of Delaware, together with copies of such financing statements (none of which shall cover any Collateral);

One or more legal opinions delivered by Proskauer Rose LLP, as counsel to the Borrower and the Collateral Manager, reasonably acceptable to the Administrative Agent and addressed to the Administrative Agent, the Lenders, and the Collateral Agent.

Properly completed copies of IRS Form W-9 (or any successor forms or other certificates or statements that may be required from time to time by the relevant United States taxing authorities or Applicable Law) duly executed by Lenders for the Borrower.

SCHEDULE II Prior Names, Tradenames, Fictitious Names and "Doing Business As" Names

Prior Names: N/A

SCHEDULE III Eligibility Criteria

The following criteria the ("Eligibility Criteria") shall be true and correct with respect to such Loan Asset to be considered an Eligible Loan Asset:

- (a) The Loan Asset was (i) selected and recommended by the Collateral Manager, (ii) originated by the Collateral Manager and acquired by the Borrower in the ordinary course of the Borrower's business in accordance with the Collateral Management Standard and (iii) if such Loan Asset is an Agent Approval Loan Asset approved by the Administrative Agent.
- (b) The Loan Asset is either a First Lien Loan Asset, a First Lien Last Out Loan Asset or a Second Lien Loan Asset, (including any Participation Interest therein) and including any Revolving Loan Asset and Delayed Draw Loan Asset, within any such category, and the applicable Obligor meets the Senior Net Leverage Ratio or Total Net Leverage Ratio requirement, as applicable, to be a Tier 1 Obligor, Tier 2 Obligor or Tier 3 Obligor.
- The Loan Asset is not a mezzanine loan, an unsecured loan, a Structured Finance Obligation, a Synthetic Security, a DIP Loan Asset, a PIK Loan Asset, a corporate rescue loan, a project finance loan, credit linked note, a shipping/aircraft or infrastructure/construction loan, a single purpose real estate loan or a debt or equity instrument issued in relation to a collateralized loan obligation.
- (d) If such Loan Asset is a First Lien Loan Asset or First Lien Last Out Loan Asset, the related Obligor for such Loan Asset has EBITDA of at least \$5,000,000.
- (e) If such Loan Asset is a Second Lien Loan Asset, the related Obligor for such Loan Asset has EBITDA of at least \$10,000,000.
- (f) The Loan Asset has a remaining term to maturity of not greater than 7 years.
- The Loan Asset provides for the current payment of cash interest thereunder on at least a quarterly basis, and for a fixed amount of principal payable on scheduled payment dates and/or at maturity and does not by its terms provide for earlier amortization or prepayment, in each case, at a price less than par.

- (h) The Borrower has delivered to the Collateral Agent three (3) years historical financial statements of the related Obligor (or such lesser number of years since the date of organization of such Obligor).
- (i) As of the related Cut-Off Date for such Loan Asset, (i) no default or event of default is continuing under the related Loan Agreement or other documentation relating to such Loan Agreement, without consideration of waivers and forbearances (whether identified as such by the Borrower or by the Administrative Agent) and (ii) any payment of interest or principal made with respect to such Loan Asset has not been more than thirty days past due within the preceding twelve months.
- (j) The Loan Asset is not (i) as of the related Cut-Off Date for such Loan Asset, a Delinquent Asset, or (ii) a Charged-Off Asset (in each case whether identified as such by the Borrower or by the Administrative Agent).

- The cash purchase price of such Loan Asset at origination or acquisition by the Borrower is equal to or exceeds 90% of the Outstanding Principal Balance of such Loan Asset, or such lower amount approved by the Administrative Agent in its sole discretion.
- (l) The Loan Asset is denominated and payable only in the United States in U.S. Dollars and does not permit the currency to be changed or place of payment to be modified outside of the United States.
- (m) The Loan Agreement and other principal Loan Documents with respect to such Loan Asset are governed by the laws and jurisdiction of the United States.
- (n) The Loan Asset and related Loan Agreement and related documents are in full force and effect and free and clear of Liens.
- (o) The Loan Asset and related Loan Agreement and related documents and Loan Asset File is fully assignable (other than customary market consent rights that may be found in the Loan Documents), and the granting of a security interest hereunder to the Administrative Agent, does not violate, conflict with or contravene any Applicable Law or any contractual or other restriction, limitation or encumbrance.
- If the Obligor is an Obligor of more than one Loan Asset, then each such Loan Asset is (i) cross-collateralized and cross-(p) defaulted, (ii) owned by the Borrower and pledged as Collateral hereunder or (iii) subject to an intercreditor agreement in form and substance satisfactory to the Collateral Manager in its reasonable discretion.
 - The Administrative Agent has received, either prior to or within five Business Days of the Cut-Off Date for such Loan Asset, the Borrower's internally approved credit/underwriting presentation (unless such credit/underwriting presentation was not prepared or received by the Borrower in connection with an amendment or other modification to a Loan
- (q) Asset), the most recent year's audited financial statements with respect to the applicable Obligor (or if audited financial statements are not available, (i) the most recent year's quality of earnings report with respect to such Obligor, or (ii) the pro forma financial statements with respect to such Obligor, if such Obligor is a newly formed Person) and most recent covenant compliance certificate, if any, required to be provided to the Borrower with respect to such Loan Asset.
- (r) The Loan Agreement qualifies as an "instrument" or a "payment intangible" under article 9 of the UCC.
- (s) The Loan Asset and obligations under the Loan Agreement are not subject to any litigation, dispute, refund, claims of rescission, setoff, netting, counterclaim or defense.
- Payments under the Loan Asset are not subject to withholding tax, fee or governmental charge (unless the Obligor thereon is required under the terms of the related Loan Agreement to make "gross-up" payments that cover the full amount of such withholding tax, fee or governmental charge on an after-tax basis).
- (u) The Loan Asset is not secured by Margin Stock, nor are the proceeds thereof used to purchase or carry any Margin Stock or to extend credit to others for the purpose of purchasing or carrying any such Margin Stock.

- (v) The Loan Asset is not an equity security, a component of an equity security, nor convertible or exchangeable by its terms into an equity security.
- (w) The Loan Asset is not principally secured by real property.
- (x) The Borrower, the Collateral Manager and, to the knowledge of the Borrower and the Collateral Manager, the related Obligor treat the payment obligations under the Loan Asset as indebtedness for tax purposes.
- (y) The origination or acquisition of the Loan Asset by the Borrower does not violate Applicable Law, including Dodd-Frank and any "credit risk retention" rules promulgated thereunder.
- (z) The documents included in the Loan Asset File for such Loan are in the possession of the Collateral Agent as of the Cut-Off Date.
- (aa) Each of the Collateral Manager and the Borrower has all necessary licenses and permits under Applicable Law, to purchase, own and service the Loan Asset in the state where the related Obligor is located.
- The Loan Asset and the related Loan Agreement do not contain confidentiality restrictions that would (i) prohibit or otherwise prevent the reporting and deliveries required from the Collateral Manager hereunder, (ii) prohibit or impede in any material manner the Administrative Agent from conducting its audits in a reasonable manner as contemplated hereunder, or (iii) prohibit or impede any Replacement Collateral Manager from performing their respective duties hereunder or under any other Transaction Document.
- (cc) The origination or acquisition of such Loan will not cause the Borrower or the pool of Collateral to be required to register as an investment company under the 1940 Act.
- (dd) The related Loan Agreement for such Loan Asset requires the Obligor thereunder to (i) pay all maintenance, repair, insurance and taxes related to the Underlying Collateral, and (ii) deliver any financial statements by the date that is no later than 60 days after the end of each fiscal quarter, with respect to quarterly reports, and audited financial statements by the date that is no later than 180 days after the end of any fiscal year.
- to the extent such the Borrower acquired such Loan Asset as a Participation Interest, (1) the administrative agent under such Loan Asset is not an Affiliate of the Collateral Manager, and (2) such Participation Interest has been elevated within sixty (60) days after the Closing Date (or such longer period to which the Administrative Agent may agree in its sole discretion), or if acquired by the Borrower pursuant to the terms hereof on any date after the Closing Date, sixty (60) days after the date such Participation Interest is Transferred to the Borrower (or such longer period to which the Administrative Agent may agree in its sole discretion).
- (ff) If such Loan Asset is a Cov-Lite Loan Asset, as of the related Cut-Off Date for such Loan Asset, the related Obligor for such Loan Asset has EBITDA of at least \$50,000,000.
- (gg) The related Obligor for such Loan Asset:
 - (i) is a legal entity (and not a natural person), duly formed, existing and in good standing under the laws of a jurisdiction of the United States and whose principal Underlying Collateral is located in the United States;

- (ii) is domiciled, or has its principal place of business, in the United States;
- (iii) is Solvent and not subject of a Bankruptcy Event;

- (iv) is not a Governmental Authority;
- (v) is not an Affiliate of the Borrower, the Collateral Manager, the Collateral Manager or any of their respective Affiliates;
 - is not in the business of payday lending, pawn shops, adult entertainment, internet gambling companies, casinos, cannabis related businesses, automobile title loans, tax refund anticipation loans, credit repair services, drug paraphernalia, fireworks distributors, tax evasion, assault weapons or firearms manufacturing, gas stations, tobacco, businesses engaged in predatory lending practices, strip mining or marijuana industry; and
- (vii) is not, and is not an Affiliate of a Person that is, a Sanctioned Person or subject of any action or investigation under any Sanctions Laws, anti-corruption laws and/or Anti-Money Laundering Laws.

SCHEDULE IV Initial Advance Date Loan Asset Schedule and Advance Date Assigned Values

[Attached to Borrowing Base Certificate submitted on the Closing Date]

SCHEDULE V Industry Categories

- 1. Aerospace & Defense
- 2. Building Products
- 3. Commercial Services & Supplies
- 4. Containers & Packaging Distributors
- 5. Distributors
- 6. Electrical Equipment
- 7. Health Care Providers & Services
- 8. Leisure Products
- 9. Machinery
- 10. Media
- 11. Professional Services
- 12. Software
- 13. Specialty Retail

Annex A
Commitments

LenderCommitmentPro Rata ShareWebster Bank, N.A.\$ 75,000,000100%

Annex B Borrowing Base Model

ON FILE WITH ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT

Cover Mar. 10, 2025

Cover [Abstract]

Document Type 8-K
Amendment Flag false

Document Period End DateMar. 10, 2025Entity File Number814-01563

Entity Registrant Name Brightwood Capital Corporation I

Entity Central Index Key 0001895316 Entity Tax Identification Number 88-1977273

Entity Incorporation, State or Country Code MD

Entity Address, Address Line One 810 Seventh Avenue

Entity Address, Address Line Two26th FloorEntity Address, City or TownNew York

Entity Address, State or Province
NY
Entity Address, Postal Zip Code
10019
City Area Code
Local Phone Number
957-9525
Written Communications
false
Soliciting Material
false

Pre-commencement Tender Offer false
Pre-commencement Issuer Tender Offer false
Entity Emerging Growth Company true
Elected Not To Use the Extended Transition Period false

```
[
Twentien': "7.2",
Tientiene": [
"healthild Is.bim": [
"healthild Is.bim": [
"heapthild Is.bim": [
"heapthild
                                                  "Small and 
                                        "labellich": |
"lensl": |
"some-20150300 lab.am1"
                    Sandanian da na marina da na ma
                                                  "Sealing"

                                                                       lr
Temporationsh's 1,
Temporation's "teming that the base",
"Elect": brue,
"unique": brue
                              Section of the control of the contro
                                                             |
|-
| Teach west's |
| Teach
                                                             ]
'dei Cisykenolmie': [
'dei Cisykenolmie': 
                                                  *Samman at the "Text and a disp'

| Text and "Text and "
                                                             ]:
"Tang": {
"Secart": {
"Secart": {
"Secart": {
"Secart": Tanger: Access Deport";
"Managers Secart Deport";
"Access Secart Deport Secar
```

```
|
|-
| Teach redTo |
| Teach
                  ing"; (

**rear"; 
            In
"Sange"; [
"Sange"; [
"Sange"; [
"Sange"; Thomasan' Tamanikian Engant",
"Managementation", "Sangement disp than in true only for a form used as a transition apport.
      |
|-
| match red": |
| Twist"
      ]
}
pled DocumentType": {
TabliType": "submissionTypeThenType",
TabliType": "submissionTypeThenType",
Tonse": "Tablep://abcl.mer.gov/dei/2023",
Tionsinsen": "DocumentType",
Typesnotablien": [
Typesnotabl
      "Sank_wat". []
"Sank_wat". []
"Sank_wat". []
"Sank_wat". []
"Sank_wat 
|-
|-lang|-{
| "ex-st" |
| "exis" |
| "limit' "Markiny Address, Address Line Cos",
| "Homestation" "Distress Line I much as Bits, Building Esse, Street Hase"
      ]:
"Imag": {
"merum": {
"merum": {
"melum": {
"label": "Entity Address, Address Lice Thems",
"decumentation": "Eddress Lice 3 such as an Office Park"
"manh sed" | []
"manh sed" | []
"manh sed" | []
"man by dedicated by Got Town" | [
"man by the sed of the sed 
            ],
"lang": {
"serve": {
"sels": {
"sels": {
"sels": {
"sels": {
"label": "faithy Address, Country",
"documentation": "IED SISS-1 alpha-2 country code."
                  lang": {
"marus": {
"marus": {
"male": {
"male": {
"male": {
"male": {
"male": {
"male": {
"male ! !
"male !
"
            ]-
"Temp"; {
"Result" {
"Result" {
"Result" {
"Result" {
"Assist" (Balky Manhamptoy Paramedings, Reporting Corrent",
"Assassistion" 'The registrants levelowd in bankraptoy paramedings shoring the
            |
|-
| mastin_emil*s |
| mastin_emil*s |
```

```
Ing": [
"serve": [
"self": [
"self": [
"link": "Entity Energing Greath Company",
"link": "Entity Theorem of the serve of t
                  James (
James 
],

**Mail Zohiky Innoceptorah Lond habe Country Code** {

**Sakelkype**; ***signed habe Country Code**; {

**Sakelkype**; ***signed habe Country Code*/2023*;

**Pana Innoce**; **Zohiky Forengerah Lond habe Country Code*

**penamokah Lon**; **

**Pahtys / Fana iphamodily.com/role/Countr*

**Pahtys / Fana iphamodily.com/role/Countr*
                  Tampi' (
"Smirmi' (
"S
                  le
"Tang": (
"Re-un": (
"Re-un": (
"Sale": (
"Island": "Entity Interactive Esta Correct",
"Monomentation": "Recipe Hay that is true when
         Tanth reff: [
];
"Reng": [
"Reng": [
"Reng": [
"Reng": [
"Reng": [
"Libel': "Enhity Public Flant",
"Simmershine": "The approprie market value of the voting and
le
Teach_restTo (
         Ir "Image": [
"Seconds [
"Seconds
"Rath well's []

Their Envision Envision to the Committee of the Committee
]

Thei Estention": [
"Melitype": "normalizedibilegitem2;pe",
"nors": "Melys/Meliser.gev/del/2023",
"Ionalizen": "Estention",
"presentation": [
"Schop/Assightmonfilp.com/cole/Cover"
                  | lang": {
"Second": {
"Second": {
"Second": {
"Second : {
"Second
"Apri LocalPhocollosbor": {
    "shiftsper": "morealizedDhinojtem@jgor",
    "mari": "hhipp://doi.am.gov/dai/2023",
    "localizedDhinodDabor",
    "localized": "LocalPhocollosbor",
    "photoscollosbor";
    "hhip://brightwoodly.com/sole/Cover";
    "hhip://brightwoodly.com/sole/Cover";

         "Balga / [arighteenedgy.com/rels/Cover"]

"las": {
    "serus": {
    "sels": {
    "sels": {
    "decreatation": "Local Phone Howker",
    "decreatation": "Local Phone seaker for motity."
                           ing": {

**exempts |

**stands | file |

**stands |

         "man, "me: ]

(a. () then (payer) inglitantical fitted univer"; [
"maistype", "make dispers inglitantical fitted university engine (
"maistype", "make dispers inglitantical fitted university engine (
"maist", "major/index.com.com/index/2022",
"lanciannes", "disher depos inglitantical fitted university engine (
"maisty //maisty //maist
```

```
An American Communication of the Communication of t
                                                   ineg"; (
"event"; (
"event"; (
"event"; (
"Floronomenoment Tender Ciffer",
"discussed," "Floronomenoment Tender Ciffer",
"discussed," "Floronomenoment Tender Ciffer",
"discussed, the Filling in intended to anticty the Filling
                      ]
"ded. Security/20/24th", (
"ded. Security/20/24th", (
"ded. Sype", "security/24th21wed/yer",
"dener", "bispo//deats.com, pow/ded/2023",
"dener law", "dener lawy/22/21/24th2",
"personals.iom", [
"http://brightenodiy.com/vole/Cover"].
                             le "dang": {
    "sare": {
    "sare": {
    "sare": {
    "sale": Table of 13 [g] Security",
    "dale": "Sale of 13 [g] Security",
    "security."
                                    Tanth_redTo |
                      "A Tamanaganagan jamanagan jaman jamanagan jaman jamanagan jamanagan jamanagan jaman j
                             "Similar 1972"

"Similar 1972"
"Materials of "Policy"

"The Committee of the Committee o
"Schementer," "Sci-1"

"Standard Standard St
"Sentent" - 5005"
"-507" (
"Self" - Things//sentent .emg/2013/selm/yermenhationNof",
"Sentent" - Therestiam Joh",
"Sentent" - Therestiam Joh",
"Sentent", "Self",
"Sentent", "Self"
```